### Towards improved designs of nutrition-sensitive agriculture projects that follow multi-

pathway approaches

By

### Arturo A. Mayorga-Martínez

Department of Bioresource Engineering

McGill University, Montreal

Canada

March, 2024

A Thesis Submitted to McGill University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree

of Doctor of Philosophy

© Arturo A. Mayorga-Martínez, 2024

#### ABSTRACT

Despite the agricultural efforts to produce calorically dense staple crops, a significant part of the global population still suffers from malnutrition. This thesis aimed to explore different forms of malnutrition: deficiencies of micronutrients (i.e., vitamins and minerals) and macronutrient malnutrition (i.e., proteins deficiency, and overnutrition as overweight and obesity); how agriculture has been transformed into a highly complex scheme aiming at improving the nutritional status in a sustainable way: the nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) approach; and how to develop a tool that systematizes the decision-making process in NSA projects and overcomes the difficulties in the tasks of designing them.

We found that current NSA projects have been designed mostly within the food production aspect, such as diversification of agricultural production or nutrition-sensitive livestock. To assess the impact of NSA projects, individual- and household-level dietary indicators (e.g., Minimum Dietary Diversity for women of reproductive age (MDD-W) and for young children (MDD-C), household dietary diversity score (HDDS)), have been common selections, as well as nutritional status indicators (e.g., iron status, stunting, wasting). In some studies, indicators have been inappropriately used, for instance, HDDS as a measure of diet quality, when it determines food access. This can be attributed to the difficulty in keeping track of what numerous indicators do and do not reflect. Well-designed, targeted, and implanted NSA projects are successful when they integrate components from different sectors, such as agriculture, women's empowerment, water, sanitation and hygiene, rather than nutrition issues alone, hence the complexity in their design. The multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) methods have helped solve agriculture-related problems, but, to our knowledge, they have not been used for the complex tasks of designing NSA projects. We integrated the Entropy-based Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS), an MCDA method, into the development of an algorithm that helps select the most suitable types of interventions, metrics and indicators, given the context of a project. This tool, anticipated to be designed as a smartphone application, was validated using published NSA studies, comparing what types of interventions the authors chose to implement versus the ones that the algorithm suggested, obtaining Kendall's correlation coefficients ( $\tau$ ) from  $\tau = 0.9263$  to  $\tau = 0.9895$ . We also compared the indicators that the authors used to measure outcomes and impacts versus the ones that the algorithm awarded with more points. Our algorithm addresses the gap related to the convolution of NSA projects that follow multi-pathway approaches, by making it easier to keep track of what each metric and indicator reflect to avoid making erroneous selections. The blueprints of the smartphone application were presented, among its main features.

By using our algorithm, we concluded that a Nutrition education intervention was the most suitable (closeness value of cv = 0.6157) for Jesús de Menchaca, a Bolivian community. Therefore, a behavior change communication program was designed, considering the traditional dishes that people already consume in that community. Three of the indicators that our algorithm suggested (MDD-W, MDD-C, HDDS) can be assessed with 'DQ Tracker', a convenient smartphone application developed by our team that has been validated against the 24-h recall, the conventional and time-consuming methodology.

The results of this study are expected to enhance the design of NSA interventions by avoiding the wrong use of metrics and indicators, and it is also expected to make the task less overwhelming for managers, designers, and stakeholders.

### RÉSUMÉ

Malgré les efforts agricoles visant à produire des cultures de base à forte densité calorique, une partie importante de la population mondiale souffre toujours de malnutrition. Cette thèse vise à explorer : des différentes formes de malnutrition comme les carences en micronutriments (vitamines et minéraux) et la malnutrition en macronutriments (carence en protéines ou surnutrition menant au surpoids et à l'obésité) ; comment l'agriculture a été transformée en un programme visant à améliorer l'état nutritionnel de manière durable que l'on identifie comme l'approche de l'agriculture sensible à la nutrition (NSA) ; et comment développer un outil qui systématise le processus de prise de décision dans les projets NSA et comment surmonter les difficultés liées la conception de ces projets.

Présentement, les projets NSA sont principalement orientés vers le domaine de la production alimentaire, comme la diversification de la production agricole ou l'élevage sensible à la nutrition. L'évaluation de l'impact de ces projets NSA est généralement fait à partir d'indicateurs alimentaires aux niveaux individuel et familial (e.g. diversité alimentaire minimale pour les femmes en âge de procréer (MDD-W), pour les jeunes enfants (MDD-C), ou encore, en utilisant le score de diversité alimentaire des ménages (HDDS)), et des indicateurs de l'état nutritionnel (e.g. statut en fer, retard de croissance, émaciation). Dans certaines études, des indicateurs ont été utilisés de manière inappropriée car ceux-ci sont souvent mal définis. Pour réussir, les projets NSA bien conçus doivent intégrer des composantes de différents secteurs, tels que l'agriculture, l'autonomisation des femmes, l'eau, l'assainissement et l'hygiène. Les méthodes d'analyse décisionnelle multicritère (MCDA) ont permis de résoudre des problèmes liés à l'agriculture, mais, à notre connaissance, elles n'ont pas encore été utilisées pour la conception de projets NSA.

Nous avons utilisé une méthode MCDA basée sur l'entropie pour la préférence de commande par similarité avec une solution idéale (TOPSIS) pour développer un algorithme qui aide à sélectionner les types d'interventions, les métriques et les indicateurs qui tiennent comptes du contexte d'un projet NSA. Cet outil, conçu pour être utilisé sur un smartphone, a été validé à l'aide de résultats publiés de projets NSA. Ceci nous a permis de comparer les types d'interventions que les auteurs avaient choisi à celles suggérées par l'algorithme et nous avons obtenu des coefficients de corrélation de Kendall ( $\tau$ ) de  $\tau = 0,9263$  à  $\tau$ . = 0,9895. Nous avons également comparé les indicateurs utilisés par les auteurs pour mesurer les résultats avec ceux choisi par l'algorithme. Notre algorithme a permis de combler l'écart lié à la convolution des projets de la NSA qui suivent des approches multivoies, ce qui a facilité le suivi précis de ce que reflètent chaque métrique et indicateur choisis et d'éviter de faire des sélections erronées. Une version préliminaire de l'application pour smartphone a été présentée et testés.

L'utilisation de l'algorithme, nous a proposé qu'une intervention d'éducation nutritionnelle était la plus appropriée (valeur de proximité de cv = 0,6157) pour régler les problèmes de mal nutrition de la communauté bolivienne de Jesús de Menchaca. Par conséquent, un programme de communication a été mis en place pour modifier le comportement alimentaire en tenant compte des plats traditionnels. Les trois indicateurs de performance suggérés par l'algorithme étaient le MDD-W, le MDD-C, et le HDDS. Ces trois indicateurs peuvent être pris en charge par l'application « DQ Tracker », une application pour smartphone développée par notre équipe. Cette dernière a été validée par rapport au rappel de 24 heures, au rappel conventionnel et à la méthodologie chronophage.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I want to express my heartfelt gratitude to my thesis supervisor, Dr. Ngadi, for involving me in this project that feels so selfless, this project that aims at making things much easier when designing interventions to fight malnutrition around the world. Thank you, professor, for providing the funds and other the resources, and I appreciate that you trusted me to carry out part of this project.

This is also a great opportunity to thank the professors involved in my comprehensive examination: Dr. Shangpeng Sun, Dr. Robert Kok, and Dr. Ebenezer Kwofie. Thank you for your feedback and for the key questions that made me think of ways to improve my research. Dr. Christopher Kucha and Dr. Ebenezer Kwofie, thank you for guiding me through this project and for reviewing my manuscripts as much as needed. Ms. Susan Gregus, thanks, too, for helping with all the administrative works, and for solving problems always in a timely fashion.

Thanks to everyone in Dr. Ngadi's lab: Laura Liu, Chinwendu Eze, Subeg Singh, Jacob Liberty, Josephine Ampofo, Ogan Mba, and many others, for your companionship. Thank you, Yvan Gariepy, for the French translation of the abstract from this thesis. And, of course, thank you Greeshma Cyriac, Gabriel Leung, Sumedha Mittal, Nancy He, and many other friends I made along the way; you proved that academic life does not equal isolation.

Fernando Ascencio, my husband, thank you so much for always showing unconditional love and support, and for making sure that our evenings were fun even during the pandemic. You gave me strength, and you offered your knowledge when I felt stuck in my research. I will be eternally in debt with you. Mr. Arturo Mayorga Padilla and Mrs. Alicia Martínez Hernández, my dear parents, this work is dedicated to you.

### PARTS OF THIS THESIS HAVE BEEN SUBMITTED FOR PUBLICATION

- 1. **Mayorga-Martínez**, A., Kucha, C., Kwofie, E., Ngadi, M. Global malnutrition: micronutrient deficiency, protein deficiency, overweight and obesity, and how agriculture has been used as a solution. *Nutrition Research Reviews*, Submitted for publication.
- Mayorga-Martínez, A., Kucha, C., Kwofie, E., Ngadi, M. Designing nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions with multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA): a review. *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition*, Published.
- Mayorga-Martínez, A., Kucha, C., Kwofie, E., Ngadi, M. Nutrition-sensitive agriculture interventions tend to opt for multi-pathway approaches: a systemic review. *Nutrition Research*, Submitted for publication.
- 4. Mayorga-Martínez, A., Kucha, C., Kwofie, E., Ngadi, M. The Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS) as a tool to design nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions. *Agriculture and Human Values*, Submitted for publication.

# PARTS OF THIS THESIS WAS PRESENTED AT SCIENTIFIC AND TECHNICAL CONFERENCES

1. **Mayorga-Martínez, A**., Kucha, C., Kwofie, E., Ngadi, M. (2021). Blueprints for the smartphone application that will help improve the design of nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions. A paper presented at the American Society of Agricultural and Biological Engineers Conference. Conference held virtually from 12<sup>th</sup> -16<sup>th</sup> July, 2021. Poster Presentation.

2. **Mayorga-Martínez, A**., Kucha, C., Kwofie, E., Ngadi, M. (2022). Enhancing the design of nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions. A paper presented at the Canadian Society for Bioengineering (CSBE) Conference. Conference held at Charlottetown, Canada, from 24<sup>th</sup>-27<sup>th</sup> July, 2022. Oral Presentation.

3. **Mayorga-Martínez, A**., Kucha, C., Kwofie, E., Ngadi, M. (2023). A behavior change communication (BCC) program for Jesús de Machaca, a community in Bolivia. A paper presented ath the CSBE Conference. Conference held at Lethbridge, Canada, from 23<sup>rd</sup>-26<sup>th</sup> July, 2023. Oral Presentation.

### **CONTRIBUTION OF AUTHORS**

The role and contribution made by different authors are as follows: Arturo Mayorga-Martínez is the principal author of this work. He is the Ph.D candidate who designed and executed all parts of this research, data analysis, manuscript writing and revision for scientific publications. Professor Michael Ngadi is the thesis supervisor, who guided the candidate in the stages of planning, design, and execution of the research, and analysis of the data during the entire program. He also corrected, edited, and reviewed all the manuscripts sent for publications.

Dr. Ebenezer Kwofie contributed in conceptualizing the overall project, giving guidance in outlining and shaping the framework of the research, and revising the manuscripts. Dr. Christopher Kucha contributed in revising the manuscripts as well, giving valuable feedback to improve the study and the revision of the manuscripts.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	
RÉSUMÉ	IV
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	VI
PARTS OF THIS THESIS HAVE BEEN SUBMITTED FOR PUBLICATION	VII
PARTS OF THIS THESIS WAS PRESENTED AT SCIENTIFIC AND TECHNICAL CONFERE	NCESVIII
CONTRIBUTION OF AUTHORS.	
TABLE OF CONTENTS	v
	······
	XIV
LIST OF TABLES	XIX
NOMENCLATURE	XXI
I. GENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 BACKGROUND	1
1.2 Hypothesis	4
1.3 GENERAL OBJECTIVE	4
1.4 SPECIFIC OBJECTIVES	5
II. GENERAL LITERATURE REVIEW	7
2.1 DIFFERENT FORMS OF MALNUTRITION	7
2.1.1 Micronutrient deficiencies	7
2.1.1.1 Iron	8
2.1.1.2 Iodine	10
2.1.1.3 Zinc	11
2.1.1.4 Vitamin A	12
2.1.1.5 Vitamin B complex	
2.1.1.6 Vitamin D	
2.1.2 Macronutrient malnutrition	
2.1.2.1 Protein	17
2.1.2.2 Overnutrition	
2.2 AGRICULTURE AS A STRATEGY TO FIGHT AGAINST MALNUTRITION	24
2.2.1 Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA)	
2.3 MULTI-CRITERIA DECISION ANALYSIS AND ITS ROLE IN AGRICULTURE RELATED TOPICS	
2.3.1 The process of MCDA	
2.3.1.1 Problem structuring	29
2.3.1.2 Model building and use	
2.3.1.3 Development of action plans	
2.3.2 MCDA methods and types of problems	
2.3.3 Studies where MCDA has been used in agriculture	
2.3.4 MCDA suggested for the design of NSA interventions	37
2.4 Conclusion	
CONNECTING TEXT	

III. DESIGNING NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE (NSA) INTERVENTIONS WITH MULTI- CRITERIA DECISION ANALYSIS (MCDA): A REVIEW		
3.1 ABSTRACT	40	
3.2 INTRODUCTION	41	
3.3 TYPES OF NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE (NSA) INTERVENTIONS WITHIN A FOOD SYSTEM	42	
3.3.1 Food production	48	
3.3.2 Food handling, storage and processing		
3 3 3 Food trade and marketing	54	
3 3 4 Consumer demand food preparation and preferences	57	
3 3 5 Cross-cutting issues	<i>60</i>	
3 4 THE IMPORTANCE OF A MILTI-PATHWAY APPROACH	63	
3 5 METRICS INSTRUMENTS AND INDICATORS TO ASSESS DIFT OUALITY	67	
3 5 1 Dietary assessment tools	67	
3.5.1.1 24-h dietary recall	68	
3.5.1.2 Food record		
3.5.1.3 Food frequency questionnaire	70	
3.5.1.4 Screeners	71	
3.5.1.5 New technologies/methodologies	71	
3.5.2 Types of indicators that measure diet quality on NSA interventions	72	
3.5.2.1 Minimum dietary diversity for women of reproductive age (MDD-W)	72	
3.5.2.2 Infant and young child feeding practices – minimum dietary diversity (IYCF-MDD)	73	
3.5.2.3 Global diet quality score (GDQS)	73	
3.6 MULTI-CRITERIA DECISION ANALYSIS AND ITS RELEVANCE IN AGRICULTURE-RELATED ISSUES	74	
3.6.1 Relevance of MCDA in agriculture-related issues	75	
3.6.2 Potential of MCDA to design NSA projects	76	
3.6.2.1 Structuring the problem	77	
3.6.2.2 Model building and use		
3.6.2.3 Development of action plans		
3.7 CONCLUSION	/8	
CONNECTING TEXT	80	
IV. NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE INTERVENTIONS TEND TO OPT FOR MULTI-		
PATHWAY APPROACHES: A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW	81	
4.1 Abstract	81	
4.2 HIGHLIGHTS	82	
4.3 INTRODUCTION	83	
4.4 METHODOLOGY	84	
4.4.1 Literature research	85	
4.4.2 Data collection and screening	86	
4 4 3 Dimensions and indicators classification	86	
4 4 4 Methodological validity and enabling environment assessment	80 87	
4.4.5 Outcome analysis	 89	
4 5 RESULTS	20	
4.5.1 Nutrition pathways and nutrition-sensitive agriculture dimensions	 89	
4.5.2 Indicator selection	 20	
4.5.2 Indicator selection methodological validity and anabling any ironment	دو عم	
4.5.5 Mod merivenion memouological valially and endoling environment	00	
47 CONCLUSION	95 ۱۵۲	
	100	
CONNECTING TEXT	108	
V. TOPSIS AS A TOOL TO DESIGN NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE (NSA) INTERVENTIONS	109	

5.1 ABSTRACT	109
5.2 INTRODUCTION	110
5.3 METHODOLOGY	112
5.3.1 Questionnaire	
5.3.2 Percentages according to the type of indicators	
5.3.3 Points for the user's responses	
5.3.4 TOPSIS method	
5.3.4.1 Distributive normalization	
5.3.4.2 Weighting the normalized values	
5.3.4.3 Ideal and anti-ideal virtual actions	
5.3.4.4 Distance for each action to the ideal and anti-ideal actions	
5.3.4.5 Relative closeness coefficient	
5.4 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	123
5.4.1 Weights of normalized values	123
5.4.1.1 Food availability	
5.4.1.2 Food access	
5.4.1.3 Food utilization	
5.4.1.4 Food stability	
5.4.1.5 Assigning the weights to the categories of NSA indicators for the TOPSIS (for the Bolivia	n context only) 130
5.4.2 Output of IOPSIS (ranked interventions for the Bolivian context)	
5.4.3 Ranked indicators based on accumulated points	
5.5 CONCLUSION	
CONNECTING TEXT	
VI ΤΗΕ ΕΝΤΡΟΊΣΥ DAGED ΤΟΒΟΙΟ ΜΕΤΗΛΊΣ ΤΟ ΠΕΙ Β ΒΕΘΙΟΝ ΝΟΑ ΙΝΤΕΙΣΥΕΝΤΙ	ONG AND ITS
VI. THE ENTROPY-BASED TOPSIS METHOD TO HELP DESIGN NSA INTERVENTI VALIDATION	UNS, AND 115
VALIDATION	
6.1 ABSTRACT	
6.2 INTRODUCTION	
6.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	
6.3.1 The Entropy Method	
6.3.2 Validation	
6.3.3 Statistical analysis	
6.4. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	
6.4.1 Weight attributes from using the Entropy Method (EM)	
6.4.2 Validation of the entropy-based TOPSIS method to rank NSA interventions	148
6 5 CONCLUSIONS	161
CONNECTING TEXT	
VIL BLUEPRINTS FOR THE SMARTPHONE APPLICATION AIMING TO IMPROVE	THE DESIGN
OF NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE (NSA) INTERVENTIONS	
7.1 ABSTRACT	163
7.2 INTRODUCTION	
7.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	165
7.3.1 Generating the graphical user's interface (GUI)	
7.4 RESULTS	165
7.4.1 Overall framework of the app design	165
7.4.2 Main features of the App	
7.4.2.1 Registration and main menu	
7.4.2.2 Walkthrough, resources and frequently asked questions (FAQ)	
7.4.2.3 New projects	
7.4.4.4 TOPSIS questionnaire and TOPSIS data entry	
7.4.4.5 TOPSIS outcome	
/.4.4.0 Pathways and indicators	

7.4.4.7 Indicators' results and data files from each instrument	173
7.5 DISCUSSION	174
7.6 CONCLUSION	175
CONNECTING TEXT	176
VIII. A BEHAVIOR CHANGE COMMUNICATION PROGRAM FOR JESÚS DE MACHACA, A	
COMMUNITY IN BOLIVIA	177
8.1 Abstract	177
8.2 INTRODUCTION	179
8.3 A CASE STUDY FROM A NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE INTERVENTION IN BOLIVIA	180
8.3.1 Study context, rationale and overview	181
8.3.2 Unpacking possible behaviours to prioritize	184
8.3.3 Stages of intervention development	184
8.4 PRIORITIZING IMPACT PATHWAYS	185
8.4.1 Existing conceptual frameworks	186
8.4.2 Existing empirical evidence	186
8.4.3 Feasibility study and formative research	187
8.4.4 Local knowledge from the implementation team	187
8.5 PRIORITIZING BEHAVIORS AND BARRIERS	188
8.5.1 Formative research and local knowledge	188
8.5.2 Reviewing intervention content in relation to our priorities	189
8.5.3 Continued integration of community priorities	190
8.6 IMPACT EVALUATION	193
8.6.1 Trial outcomes	193
8.6.2 Sample size	193
8.6.3 Data collection and management	194
8.6.4 Analysis plan	196
8.7 DISCUSSION	196
8.7.1 Study limitations	196
8.7.2 Study implications	196
8.7.3 Future work	197
IX. GENERAL SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	198
9.1 GENERAL SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS	198
X. CONTRIBUTION TO KNOWLEDGE AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE WORK	203
10.1 CONTRIBUTIONS TO KNOWLEDGE	202
10.1 CONTRIBUTIONS TO KNOWLEDGE	203
APPENDIX	204
<b>Δ1</b> Ομεστιώννα τρε devel ώρευ εωρ της <b>Τωρςις</b> μετηώδου ώς ν	<b>205</b>
AI, QUESTIONMARE DEVELOPED FOR THE TOTSIS METHODOLOGI	205
GENERAL REFERENCES	210

# LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1	<b>re 2.1</b> Global map displaying hidden hunger index (HHI-PD) based on the	
	prevalence estimates (i.e., prevalence of stunting, anemia due to iron	
	deficiency, and low serum retinol concentration) in 149 countries. As	
	suggested by Muthayya et al. (2013), HHI-PD scores between 0.0 and	
	19.9 were considered mild, 20.0-34.9 as moderate, 35.0-44.9 as severe,	
	and 45.0-100 as alarmingly high	8
Figure 2.2	Prevalence of undernutrition. Countries are shaded based on prevalence	
	(%) of stunting (top), wasting (middle row) and underweight (bottom	
	row)	20
Figure 2.3	Global prevalence of overweight (A) and obesity (B) in adults $> 20$	
	years old by age group and sex, and age-standardized global of	
	prevalence of overweight (C) and obesity (D) in men and women $> 20$	
	years old by year as reported by Chooi et al., (2019)	23
Figure 2.4	A conceptual framework of linking agriculture to nutrition as suggested	
	by Fan et al. (2019)	25
Figure 3.1	Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions within the five key	
	functions of a food system	48
Figure 3.2	Conceptual framework showing the six outcome areas that are affected	
	by agriculture, rural development and food systems, and how these can	
	influence the nutritional status (FAO, 2017; Herforth and Ballard,	
	2016)	64

Figure 3.3	The process of multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) as suggested	
	by Belton and Stewart (2002)	74
Figure 4.1	Systematic review flow diagram. The PRISMA flow diagram for the	
	systematic review detailing the database searches, the number of	
	abstracts screened and the full texts retreived	76
Figure 4.2	Dimensions of the nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA)	
	interventions	81
Figure 4.3	Intervention distribution across A) food production, B) consumer	
	demand, food preparation and preferences, and C) cross-cutting issues	84
Figure 4.4	Distribution of impact assessment indicator categories	85
Figure 4.5	Nutrition impact assessment indicators A) Diet quality, B) Income, C)	
	Food access and D) Anthropometric	87
Figure 4.6	Methodological validity analysis of the selected interventinos	89
Figure 5.1	Mann-Kendall trend tests for the indicators that measure food	
	availability: a) average value of food production, b) average energy	
	supply adequacy, c) average protein supply, and d) average supply of	
	protein of animal origin	116
Figure 5.2	Mann-Kendall trend tests for the indicators that measure food access:	
	a) groos domestic product per capita, and b) prevalence of	
	undernourishment	117
Figure 5.3	Mann-Kendall trend tests for a) percentage of population using at least	
	basic drinking water services, and b) percentage of population using at	
	least basic sanitation services. Both of these indicators are some of the	

- Figure 5.5 Mann-Kendall trend tests for indicators that measure food stability: a) per capita food production variability, b) per capita food supply variability, and c) value of food imports in total merchandise exports.... 120
- Figure 5.6 A sample of an NSA project that includes two types of interventions:
  a) food production (home gardens and aquaculture), and b) nutrition
  education. The pathway that may be followed to improve the nutritional
  status is highlighted in orange.

Figure 7.1	Overview of Nutrimetrics	166
Figure 7.2	Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the login	
	(A), registration (B), welcome page (C), and main menu (D)	167
Figure 7.3	Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the	
	sections of walkthrough (A), resources (B), and help (C)	168
Figure 7.4	Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the new	
	project (A), and the continue section (B), where the different projects	
	are displayed	169
Figure 7.5	Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the	
	TOPSIS questionnaire (A), and the TOPSIS data entry (B)	170
Figure 7.6	Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the	
	TOPSIS outcome (A), and the information (and examples) of each type	
	of NSA intervention (B)	171
Figure 7.7	Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the	
	possible pathways (A), and the ranked suggested indicators (B).	172
Figure 7.8	Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the	
	requirements for the selected indicators (A), the data for each selected	
	instrument (B)	173
Figure 7.9	Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the	
	results from the data analysis (A), and the data files from each selected	
	instrument (B)	174
Figure 8.1	Location of Jesús de Machaca in La Paz, Bolivia	182
Figure 8.2	Unpacking the possible pathways, behaviors and capabilities,	184

opportunities and motivations that could be prioritized in the project....

Figure 8.3	Key stages in the development and prioritization of the nutrition-	-	
	sensitive agriculture (NSA) intervention. PLA, Participatory Learning		
	and Action	185	
Figure 8.4	Flow of community feedback in the nutrition-sensitive agriculture		
	(NSA) intervention. PLA, Participatory Learning Action	192	

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 2.1	The international classification of adult underweight, overweight, and	
	obesity according to BMI	22
Table 2.2	Definitions of some terms regarding food security	26
Table 2.3	MCDA methods and problems (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013)	33
Table 2.4	Required inputs for MCDA ranking or choice methods (Ishizaka and	
	Nemery, 2013)	34
Table 3.1	Matrix of food system functions and types of NSA interventions	44
Table 3.2	Comparison of some characteristics of the dietary assessment tools: 24-	
	hour recall (24HR), food record (FR), food frequency questionnaire	
	(FFQ), and screeners (SCR)	68
Table 4.1	The types of nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions that	
	correspond to each food system dimension	78
Table 4.2	Criteria for the internal and external validation of the methodologies in	
	the different studies	79
Table 5.1	Percentages of importance assigned to each indicator for each question	105
Table 5.2	Possible answers for the different types of questions of the	
	questionnaire	106
Table 5.3	Accumulated points for each indicator, resulting from multiplying the	
	points from the responses by the percentages of importance from Table	
	5.1	107
Table 5.4	Decision matrix for TOPSIS: the types of interventions are the different	

	choices whereas the indicators represent the attributes. The percentages	
	are based on the number of times that the indicators were used in each	
	NSA intervention; the accumulated points from Table 5.3 were	
	multiplied by those percentages	110
Table 5.5	Ranked NSA types of interventions based on the closeness value from	
	the TOPSIS methodology	123
Table 5.6	Ranked list of NSA indicators, based on the responses given by the user	
	in the questionnaire	126
Table 6.1	Accumulated frequency percentages of each category of indicators for	
	each type of NSA intervention	147
Table 6.2	Weights of indexes' categories	148
Table 6.3	Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) studies from which data were used	
	to validate the entropy-based TOPSIS	149
Table 6.4	NSA indicators that the algorithm suggests for each selected study	158
Table 8.1	An example of mapping presentations, with specific behaviors,	
	capabilities, opportunities and motivations addressed, to the main	
	pathway and transtheoretical behavior change stage	191
Table 8.2	Trial outcomes	194

# NOMENCLATURE

24HR	24-hour recall
AA	Amino acids
AHP	Analytic hierarchy process
AIUDA	Analysis of interconnected decision analysis
BCC	Behavior change communication
BMI	Body mass index
CSI	Coping strategies index
CV	Closeness value
ELCSA	Latin American and Caribbean food security scale
ELECTRE	Elimination and choice expressing the reality
FAO	Food and agriculture organization
FCS	Food composition score
FFQ	Food frequency questionnaire
FIES	Food insecurity experience scale
FR	Food record
GUI	Graphical user's interface
HDDS	Household dietary diversity score
HFIAS	Household food insecurity access scale
HHI	Hidden hunger index
HHS	Household hunger scale
ID	Iron deficiency

IDA	Iron deficiency anaemia
IDDS	Individual dietary diversity score
IFAD	International fund for agricultural development
IYCF	Infant and young child feeding
MAD	Minimum acceptable diet
MAHFP	Months of adequate household food provisioning
MAUT	Multi-attribute utility theory
MAVT	Multi-attribute value theory
MCDA	Multi-criteria decision analysis
MDD-C	Minimum dietary diversity for infants and young children
MDD-W	Minimum dietary diversity for women of reproductive age
MMF	Minimum meal frequency
MUAC	Mid upper arm circumference
NSA	Nutrition-sensitive agriculture
PEM	Protein energy malnutrition
PLA	Participatory learning and action
PROMETHEE	Preference ranking organization method for enrichment evaluations
RAE	Retinol activity equivalents
RCT	Randomized control trial
RDAs	Recommended dietary allowances
SCR	Screener
SDGs	Sustainable development goals
SODA	Strategic options development and analysis

SWOT	Strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, threats
TOPSIS	Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution
UNICEF	The United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund
VAD	Vitamin A deficiency
VIKOR	Multi-criteria optimization and compromise solution
WASH	Water, sanitation, and hygiene
WEAI	Women empowerment in agriculture index
WFP	World food programme
WHO	World health organization

#### I. GENERAL INTRODUCTION

#### 1.1 Background

Despite the efforts to tackle global food insecurity, there is still much left to do to combat malnutrition in vulnerable communities. Undernutrition —insufficient intake of energy and/or nutrients— affects almost 40% of the global population: 2 billion people suffer from micronutrient deficiencies (a.k.a., hidden hunger) and almost 800 million people deal with energy deficiency (IFPRI, 2016; Maleta, 2006). Low and middle-income settings have been associated with undernutrition due to the fact that staples with low availability of vitamins, minerals and other essential nutrients (e.g., amino acids) are predominant foods in low and middle-income countries (Green et al., 2016; Kennedy et al., 2007).

Since 80% of rural populations work in the agricultural sector (Ruel and Alderman, 2013), agriculture is regarded as a key tool to fight against malnutrition. In the past, however, agriculture policies focused heavily on food security, relying on improving yields of staple crops, such as wheat, maize and rice; on the other hand, the production of fruit, vegetable, pulse and nut crops was neglected (DeFries et al., 2015). Therefore, the populations were consuming caloric diets lacking important micronutrients. Fortunately, nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) has been developed over the last decade.

NSA is an approach that seeks to ensure, in a sustainable manner, the production of a variety of affordable, nutritious, culturally appropriate, and safe foods in sufficient quantity and quality to meet the dietary requirements of a population (FAO, 2017). The ultimate goal of NSA projects is to improve the nutritional status of vulnerable communities by addressing the underlying causes of nutrition (e.g., access to safe and nutritious food, nutrition knowledge and norms, income,

women empowerment) (Herforth and Ballard, 2016). FAO (2017) shows the principles that should be considered when designing an NSA intervention. Besides assessing the context of the target community, they recommend collaborating with different sectors and programs (e.g., government, health, nutrition) and incorporating nutrition objectives and indicators in the design, as well as nutrition promotion and education. They also provide a list of possible NSA interventions, classified according to the main functions of the food system or cross-cutting issues.

Appropriate indicators are necessary to measure the impact (positive or negative) of an NSA intervention. The selection of the indicators depends on the pathway(s) that the intervention(s) follow(s). FAO (2016) offers a compendium of over 60 indicators, classified into 10 categories: diet quality; food access; on farm availability, diversity and safety of food; food environment in markets; income; women's empowerment; nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms; care practices; natural resource management practices, health and sanitation environment; and nutritional status (anthropometric and biochemical measures).

To assess an indicator, certain data should be collected with different metrics. For example, if the purpose is to determine diet quality, there are different dietary assessment instruments that could be used: 24-h dietary recall (24H), food record (FR) (a.k.a. food diary), food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) and screeners (SCR). Each metric measures different aspects of the diet quality. For instance, 24H obtains detailed information about all foods and beverages consumed on a given day, whereas the FFQ obtains frequency and, in some cases, portion size information about food and beverage consumption over a specific period, typically the past month or year. Utility and limitations of data obtained by each instrument, as well as a comprehensive comparison among them are available (NIH, n.d.). For instance, the FR is appropriate only for cross-sectional and prospective studies, while 24H, FFQ and SCR are good for interventions. There are still some gaps when it comes to designing NSA interventions. For example, each project needs to be analyzed ex ante for a clear theory of change. In some cases, it is not very clear what interventions are the most suitable for a certain community. Furthermore, the most appropriate indicators will vary, depending on the nature of the intervention and the pathway that it follows. Since there are too many metrics and indicators, it can be difficult to keep track of what each one reflects, and this leads to a risk of misinterpreting them and/or choosing some that are not the most adequate. Verger et al. (2019) found that, at the household level, half of the studies that they reviewed were not consistent in terms of use and interpretation of simple food group dietary diversity indicators; the interpretation, for instance, was misleading in some cases (e.g., interpreted results of household dietary diversity score (HDDS) as a measure of diet quality, household nutrition or nutritional status, when it really is a measure of food access).

Increasing on-farm production diversity is an example of an NSA project as it aims to improve smallholders' diet diversity and nutrition. Sibhatu and Qaim (2018) analyzed 45 studies and found that, even when farm production diversity had a statistically significant impact on household-level dietary diversity and nutrition in some situations, the effect was usually small in magnitude. Besides, some studies showed positive associations when using certain indicators of diet and nutrition but not when using others. Ruel et al. (2018) also reviewed NSA studies in which crop production diversity was positively associated with dietary diversity and child nutrition outcomes in certain contexts; they noticed that the dietary diversity relationship may even turn negative where farm production diversity was already high, owing to the forgone income resulting from farm diversification beyond optimal levels. Bird et al. (2019) reviewed studies performed in South Asia and concluded that there was no strong evidence linking the agricultural interventions to final measures of nutritional status (e.g., anthropometric measures); they found, however, a potential of

these interventions to improve intermediate outcomes (e.g., dietary diversity). These mixed results can be attributed to methodological limitations, such as sample sizes and time frame (e.g., anthropometric indicators are selected when interventions are not lasting enough to perceive significant improvements in stunting or wasting); contextual and seasonal constraints, lack of comparability of the agricultural interventions, non-homogeneity of units of observation (e.g., households, women, children); and variability of metrics (Estrada-Carmona et al., 2020). Therefore, there is a strong need of optimizing the design of NSA interventions to continue conducting research in this critical area to meet the globally agreed sustainable development goals. Multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA), which involves the analysis of several available options in social sciences, engineering, medicine, and many other research areas, through computational methods, represents a powerful tool that might help with this purpose.

#### **1.2 Hypothesis**

The hypothesis in this study claims that MCDA methodology could provide guidance in the design of NSA projects, based on the context of a target community; a ranking method (i.e., TOPSIS) could help select the most appropriate type(s) of NSA interventions; the selection of the right intervention(s) could help choose what pathway(s) to follow; once the pathways are defined, the most appropriate metrics and indicators might be determined; a smartphone application that integrates the whole process not only to design the NSA project but also to gather information to assess the baseline data and to evaluate the impact (positive or negative) could be mocked up.

#### **1.3 General objective**

The general objective of this study is to develop an algorithm to guide the user in making

decisions when choosing the types of nutrition-sensitive agriculture interventions in the process of planning an NSA project. By making sure that the most suitable indicators are selected, the ensuing tool is anticipated to avoid misinterpretations on the measurement of diet quality, care practices, health environment, and the rest of the steps of the pathway towards the nutritional status of the communities where the intervention(s) take(s) place. The tool will be helpful for project managers, designers, and stakeholders.

#### **1.4 Specific objectives**

To contribute to the overall objective, the specific goals for this project are:

- To analyze the full pathway(s) that the different types of NSA interventions may follow towards improving the nutritional status of vulnerable communities.
- 2. To determine the current tools that are used for the measurement of the full pathway of change from agricultural inputs and practices to nutrition outcomes.
- 3. To perform a meta-analysis of current NSA projects to understand their core characteristics (e.g., target population, sample size, pathways, metrics, indicators), and to validate the adopted methodologies.
- 4. To explore the feasibility of Multi-Criteria Decision Analysis (MCDA) in developing the technological tool to design and to evaluate the NSA intervention(s).
  - a) To use the Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS), to determine, based on the context of the community and the priorities of the project managers or designers, the NSA interventions that are the most suitable for the target community.
  - b) To create a selection criterion to fit a chosen algorithm for the most appropriate

pathways, metrics and indicators, and to associate them with the questions required to gather data.

- 5. To create the blueprints of the smartphone application that should help design NSA interventions with the TOPSIS method, enlisting the main features.
- Based on the MCDA results, to design an NSA intervention for the community Jesús de Machaca, in Bolivia, so that further implementation can be executed.

#### **II. GENERAL LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### 2.1 Different forms of malnutrition

Malnutrition has been identified as the primary cause of immunodeficiency worldwide, being infants, children, adolescents, and the elderly the most vulnerable ones to infections (Katona and Katona-Apte, 2008). Malnutrition gets even worse in low- and middle-income settings, where populations in all levels (i.e., countries, communities, families, and individuals) deal with the double burden of malnutrition, which consists of childhood growth failure due to micronutrient deficiencies, and overnutrition in the form of overweight or obesity (Popkin et al., 2020). Many countries suffer from simultaneous forms of malnutrition, such as child undernutrition, anaemia among women, and adult obesity (FAO et al., 2017).

#### 2.1.1 Micronutrient deficiencies

There are different types of micronutrient deficiencies (a.k.a. hidden hunger). While iron, iodine, and vitamin A deficiencies have long been endemic on a global scale (Figure 2.1), zinc, vitamin D, vitamin B12 and riboflavin (B2) are also of concern (Magee and McCann, 2019). The average recommended amounts of these micronutrients depend on sex, age or pregnancy status. Figure 2.1 shows the distribution of hidden hunger in the world, based on the hidden hunger index (HHI-DP). Sub-Saharan Africa is a region where the HHI-DP is alarmingly high, and countries from South-Central/South-East Asia show severe hidden hunger. Most South American countries, on the other hand, show from mild to moderate HHI-DP (Muthayya et al., 2013). It has been shown that even mild to moderate micronutrient deficiencies can impede physical and cognitive development, stunt physical growth, raise infection morbidity in infants and young children, and

lower work productivity in adults (Muthayya et al., 2013).



Figure 2.1 Global map displaying hidden hunger index (HHI-PD) based on the prevalence estimates (i.e., prevalence of stunting, anemia due to iron deficiency, and low serum retinol concentration) in 149 countries. As suggested by Muthayya et al. (2013), HHI-PD scores between 0.0 and 19.9 were considered mild, 20.0-34.9 as moderate, 35.0-44.9 as severe, and 45.0-100 as alarmingly high.

### 2.1.1.1 Iron

Iron deficiency (ID) can cause iron deficiency anaemia (IDA). IDA represents a disease burden worldwide that affects about 1.2 billion people, based on data from 2016, representing the leading cause of years lived with disability in low- and middle-income countries (Camaschella and Girelli, 2020; Pasricha et al., 2021; Vos et al., 2017). Iron is an integral part of haemoglobin, a protein found in blood; due to increased iron needs (e.g., body growth, growth of maternal and foetal erythroid mass), pregnant and premenopausal women and children under 5 years of age are among the most vulnerable ones to develop IDA (Camaschella and Girelli, 2020; Pasricha et al., 2021; Shubham et al., 2020; Vos et al., 2017). Apart from nutritional deficit, IDA is also associated with a sedentary lifestyle that often leads to obesity and diabetes (Shubham et al., 2020).

Loss in weight and frequent respiratory and intestinal infections are among the consequences of IDA in children, as well as impaired in behaviour and psychomotor skills (e.g., decrease in ability to concentrate has been observed in children and adolescents) (Camaschella and Girelli, 2020; Shubham et al., 2020). In the case of adults, IDA can cause reduction in physical capacity. Frail nails, koilonychia, hair loss, cheilitis, atrophic glossitis, dysphagia (due to Plummer-Vinson pharyngo-oesophageal webs) have been identified as signs of epithelial ID (Camaschella and Girelli, 2020).

Iron can be obtained from a wide variety of foods: lean meat, seafood, poultry, ironfortified breakfast cereals and breads, white beans, lentils, spinach, kidney beans, and peas, nuts and some dried fruits such as raisins; iron from plants is absorbed better when it is consumed with meat, seafood, poultry or foods rich in vitamin C and citric acid, such as citrus, strawberries, sweet peppers, tomatoes, and broccoli (NIH, n.d.). On the other hand, minerals like Ca, P, Mg, and other chemical compounds such as malonaldehyde, oxalic and phytates have been recognized as antinutritional, inhibitors of iron absorption (Martínez-Navarrete et al., 2002). The recommended dietary allowances (RDAs) for iron for males and females range from 7-11 mg, being higher during the 7-12 months of age and 4-8 years of age; during adulthood (19-50 years of age), the RDAs are 11 mg for men, 18 mg for non-pregnant women, 27 mg for pregnant women, and 10 mg for lactating women (Institute of Medicine, 2001). 2.1.1.2 Iodine

Iodine is essential for the production of thyroid hormones; thus adequate intake of this trace mineral will prevent thyroid dysfunction to maintain normal physiological functions of the body (Zimmermann, 2011). Based on the latest scorecard by the Iodine Global Network, 115 countries are classified as having optimal iodine nutrition, while 23 countries are still classified as iodine deficient (Olivieri et al., 2020). Iodine intake is classified as excessive in 14 countries, three of which are from Latin America: Honduras, Costa Rica and Colombia, while Dominican Republic and Nicaragua suffer from an insufficient iodine intake (Iodine Global Network, 2020; Zimmermann, 2011). Globally, about 2 billion people are at risk of iodine deficiency (de Benoist et al., 2008).

Dietary iodine is swiftly and almost completely absorbed (> 90%) (Alexander et al., 1967; Nath et al., 1992). Thyroid and kidney clear iodine from circulation, being constant the renal clearance, while thyroid clearance depends on the iodine intake (Zimmermann, 2011). It has been reported that the body of a healthy adult contains up to 20 mg of iodine, of which 70-80% is in the thyroid (FISHER and ODDIE, 1969). In children and adolescents, a deficiency of iodine can lead to mental and growth retardation, whereas in adults, iodine deficiency has been associated with an impaired mental function, reduced work output, goitre and hypothyroidism (Krela-Kaźmierczak et al., 2021).

Iodine can be found in a wide range of foods: fish, seafood, milk, dairy, vegetables and fruits (Krela-Kaźmierczak et al., 2021). The concentration in which iodine can be found, however, depends on several factors, such as the type of soil and world region in which agricultural crops were planted (NIH, n.d.), whether the plant is marine or terrestrial (Fuge and Johnson, 1986), the season in which milk is obtained or whether the milk is organic or conventional (Krela-

Kaźmierczak et al., 2021; O'Kane et al., 2018). Besides, although salt consumption has been limited due to health issues related to sodium intake, iodized salt is still the primary source of iodine (Krela-Kaźmierczak et al., 2021). The average daily recommended amounts of iodine depend on age: 110 µg for newborns, 130 µg for infants (7 to 12 months), 90 µg for children (1-8 years), and 150 µg for teenagers and adults (NIH, n.d.). There are several reasons why, during pregnancy, the iodine requirement is increased  $\geq$  50% (220 µg for pregnant teens and women, and 290 µg for lactating teens and women): (1) an increase in maternal thyroid hormone production to maintain maternal euthyroidism and transfer thyroid hormone to the foetus early in the first trimester, before the foetal thyroid is functioning; (2) iodine transfer to the foetus, particularly in later gestation; and (3) an increase in renal iodine clearance (Glinoer, 1997).

#### 2.1.1.3 Zinc

It had been considered that zinc was not a world health problem, but now it is regarded as an acute problem because an estimated of 17.3% of the global population is at risk of inadequate zinc intake, making zinc deficiency the most widespread micronutrient deficiency among all the micronutrients and different crops: the fifth most important health risk factor in developing countries and eleventh worldwide (Naik and Das, 2008; Sharma et al., 2013; Wessells and Brown, 2012). Zinc deficiency takes place not only because of a low intake of zinc, but also because of other factors, such as interference of other dietary factors with the absorption and bioavailability of dietary zinc (e.g., phytate, which binds in the intestinal lumen and accounts for the lower efficiency of absorption from plant foods), enlarged losses of zinc, reduced utilization, and increased requirements for zinc during physiological conditions (e.g., periods of rapid growth, pregnancy and lactation) (Roohani et al., 2013). The zinc concentration in blood does not abate in proportion to the degree of deficiency, which causes physical growth to slow down, and excretion to be reduced in order to conserve zinc; therefore, most children suffering from this deficiency have stunted linear growth (Graham, 2008). Zinc deficiency in humans also reduces serum testosterone levels, which is associated with an immune disfunction called oligospermia, affecting T helper cells, hyperammonaemia, neurosensory disorders and decrease in lean body mass (Prasad, 2008).

The sources of zinc include oysters, red meats, liver, nuts, and seeds, being the animal source (from 0.40 to 6.77 mg per 100 g) richer than the plant source (cereal grains have 0.30 to 2.54 mg per 100 g, vegetables from 0.12 to 0.60 mg per 100 g and fruits from 0.02 to 0.26 mg per 100 g) (Haase and Rink, 2014; Haeflein and Rasmussen, 1977). Crops that are produced in flooded conditions might present an increase in phosphorus and bicarbonate concentration, which affects negatively the soil zinc availability to the crop (Sharma et al., 2013). Besides, zinc in animal products is more easily absorbed than that of plant foods (Knez and Stangoulis, 2021). As with other micronutrients, the RDAs for zinc vary depending on age, sex and stage of life. For both male and female children, it is the same during the first stages: 3 mg (7 months to 3 years of age), 5 mg (4-8 years of age), 8 mg (9-13 years of age); 11 mg for adult males, 8-9 mg for adult non-pregnant teens and women, 11-12 mg for pregnant teens and women, and 12-13 mg for lactating teens and women.

#### 2.1.1.4 Vitamin A

Vitamin A (all-trans retinol), together with its natural derivatives and synthetic analogues, constitutes the group of retinoids (McLaren and Kraemer, 2012). By two successive oxidative reactions, retinoids are transformed into their biologically active form: retinaldehyde and retinoic

acid (Timoneda et al., 2018). It cannot be synthetized by vertebrates; it must be obtained from the diet. Vitamin A deficiency (VAD) is a global health concern because about 30% of children under 5 years of age in the world are vitamin A deficient and 2% of all deaths are attributed to VAD in this age group (Stevens et al., 2015). VAD is associated with increased risk of health problems in children, such as diarrhoea, measles, vision problems (VAD is among the leading causes of preventable childhood blindness, which affects around 250 million preschool children), impaired immune functions and anaemia (Gogate et al., 2009; Schultink, 2002; World Health Organization, 2020).

Vitamin A can be present in foods as retinyl esters, and all-trans-retinol, which come from animal sources, such as milk, eggs, liver, and food products that have been fortified with vitamin A or provitamin A, other carotenoids, mainly  $\beta$ -carotene, which are partly converted to vitamin A in the intestinal mucosa, and other peripheral non-digestive tissues (e.g., adipocytes, macrophages) (Lobo et al., 2010; Relevy et al., 2015). Most provitamin A comes from leafy green vegetables (e.g., spinach, broccoli), orange and yellow vegetables (e.g., carrots, squash), tomato products, fruits (e.g., yellow ripe mangos), and some vegetable oils (NIH, n.d.; Timoneda et al., 2018). The requirements of vitamin A are based on the adequate concentration that should be maintained in the liver (20 µg vitamin A/g liver), and are expressed in retinol activity equivalents (RAE) (Timoneda et al., 2018). One µg of RAE is the biological activity associated with 1 µg of all-transretinol and it is equivalent to 12  $\mu$ g of  $\beta$ -carotene and to 24  $\mu$ g of  $\alpha$ -carotene or  $\beta$ -cryptoxanthina (other carotenoids found in food, such as lycopene, lutein and zeaxanthin are not metabolic precursors for vitamin A) (NIH, n.d.; Timoneda et al., 2018). The RDAs for vitamin A range from 300 to 600 µg RAE for children and teenagers; it is 900 µg RAE for male adults, 700 µg RAE for non-pregnant female adults; 750-770 µg RAE for pregnant teens and women and 1200-1300 µg
for lactating teens and women (NIH, n.d.). A diet in which vitamin A comes mostly from fruits and vegetables, will probably lead to VAD, therefore, developing countries are susceptible to this deficiency.

#### 2.1.1.5 Vitamin B complex

The vitamin B complex include 8 vitamins. However, the deficiency of only two of them will be covered: riboflavin (a.k.a. vitamin B2), and cobalamin (a.k.a. vitamin B12). As opposed to other micronutrient deficiencies, vitamin B complex deficiency is rare because these vitamins are present in a wide variety of foods. Nevertheless, individuals who opt for vegan diets or diets scarce in milk and meat can develop deficiency of these vitamins.

Vitamin B2 deficiency was detected in a significant number of subjects (25-75<sup>th</sup> percentile was at the level of 30-50%) and was encountered in the Russian Federation in a studied period from 1987-2017 (Kodentsova et al., 2018). Vitamin B2 is not only mostly present in animal products, but also its absorption from foods from plant origin is lower, as shown in some cross-sectional studies (Allès et al., 2017; Elorinne et al., 2016; Kristensen et al., 2015). Vitamin B2 deficiency has been diagnosed in one quarter of vegans and 14% of omnivores in a Swiss population (Schüpbach et al., 2017).

Riboflavin is an essential component of two major coenzymes: flavin mononucleotide and flavin adenine dinucleotide, which play roles in energy production, cellular function, growth and development, and metabolism of fats, drugs and steroids (NIH, n.d.). The signs and symptoms of vitamin B2 deficiency, also known as ariboflavinosis, include skin disorders, hyperaemia and oedema of the mouth and throat, angular stomatitis, cheilosis, hair loss, reproductive problems, and degeneration of the liver and nervous system; anaemia can also be developed when

ariboflavinosis is severe and prolonged.

Foods rich in vitamin B2 include eggs, kidneys, liver, lean meats, and milk; green vegetables also contain riboflavin but as mentioned above, its absorption is less than that of animal products; and grains and cereals are fortified with vitamin B2 in many countries (McCormick, 2012; Medicine, 1998; Ross et al., 2012). The RDAs, for both male and female from birth to 13 years of age, ranges from 0.3 mg to 0.9 mg. For adults, the RAE is slightly higher for male (1.3 mg) than for non-pregnant teens and women (1.0-1.1 mg). However, the RAE is 1.4 mg for pregnant teens and women, and 1.6 mg for lactating women.

As it happens with riboflavin, vitamin B12 deficiency occurs in individuals that do not consume products from animal origin, vegans and also people who belong to low socioeconomic status (Chittaranjan, 2020). High prevalence of vitamin B12 deficiency has been confirmed among men in Pune, being twice as common in the urban middle-class men compared with those from rural communities, which was attributed to the higher prevalence of vegetarianism, better education and hygiene, and higher obesity in the middle class (Chittaranjan, 2020, p. 12; Yajnik et al., 2006).

Cobalamin is essential for the development of the nervous system in infancy and early childhood, as well as for healthy red blood cell formation, and DNA synthesis (Allen, 2012; Medicine, 1998; Stabler, 2012). The autoimmune disease pernicious anaemia is the most common cause of severe malabsorption of vitamin B12, and this disease can manifest in people from all ethnic groups and races of the world, and the prevalence increases with age and female sex (Stabler, 2012). Other effects of vitamin B12 deficiency include low counts of white and red blood cells, and neurological changes, such as numbness and tingling in the hands and feet, which can occur with or without anaemia (NIH, n.d.; Stabler, 2012).

As a vitamin that belongs to the vitamin B complex, cobalamin is found naturally in foods of animal origin, such as dairy products, meat, eggs, fish, and shellfish (Allen, 2012). The RDAs range from 0.4  $\mu$ g to 1.8  $\mu$ g for both male and female infants and children (up to 13 years of age); they increase to 2.4  $\mu$ g for male and non-pregnant teens and women, 2.6  $\mu$ g for pregnant teens and women, and 2.8  $\mu$ g for lactating teens and women (NIH, n.d.).

# 2.1.1.6 Vitamin D

Vitamin D is a fat-soluble vitamin, a steroid with hormone like activity that regulates the functions of over 200 genes, essential for growth because it is used by the body during the normal bone development and maintenance by increasing the absorption of calcium, magnesium, and phosphate (Sizar et al., 2022). There are two forms of vitamin D: vitamin D2 (ergocalciferol) and vitamin D3 (cholecalciferol) (Lips, 2006). Deficiency of the latter is linked to obesity, diabetes, hypertension, depression, fibromyalgia, chronic fatigue syndrome, osteoporosis, and neurodegenerative diseases (Naeem, 2010).

Serum/plasma (25OH)D concentration reflects the contribution from both diet and dermal synthesis and is, therefore, used as an indicator of vitamin D status (Cashman, 2020; Holick et al., 2011; Seamans and Cashman, 2009). A concentration of serum (25OH)D below 75 nmol/L has been established as vitamin D deficiency by most authors, while a cut-off of < 25 or < 30 nmol/L is considered severe vitamin D deficiency, based on the fact that the risk of osteomalacia and nutritional rickets is highly increased at those levels (Amrein et al., 2020). Subclinical vitamin D deficiency is prevalent worldwide of up to 1 billion people (Nair and Maseeh, 2012), and it may vary by age, being childhood and later stages of life when this deficiency tends to be lower; certain ethnic groups are more vulnerable than others (e.g., European Caucasians show lower rates of

vitamin D deficiency compared to non-white individuals) (Cashman, 2020; Cashman et al., 2016).

From 50 to 90% of vitamin D is absorbed through the skin via sunlight; 20 minutes of sunshine daily with over 40% of skin exposed is required to prevent vitamin D deficiency (Naeem, 2010). The rest is obtained from the diet: some wild varieties of mushroom, certain varieties of algae, and foods such as egg, Cod liver oil, almon and other fatty fish, and fortified food products (e.g., milk, dairy, cereals) are the main sources of vitamin D, but the amount of this micronutrient present in food does not reflect its bioavailability because some of it remains attached to the food matrices (Maurya et al., 2020; O'Mahony et al., 2011). Besides, food processing methods and conditions (e.g., cooking temperatures, pH, oxygen, salt) can reduce the concentration of vitamin D. The limited options of foods together with significant losses during processing make it difficult to fulfil the RDA of vitamin D, which is 400-800 IU per day (Manson et al., 2016).

#### 2.1.2 Macronutrient malnutrition

#### 2.1.2.1 Protein

The ideal macronutrient composition of a diet to avoid diseases is still under investigation, especially for protein intake (Simpson and Raubenheimer, 2014; Solon-Biet et al., 2014). Proteins are made of amino acids (AA), and these serve as building blocks for muscles, hormones, and enzymes, among other biological functions (Boye et al., 2012). Protein malnutrition can refer either to a total lack of protein in diets or specific AA shortages. The bioavailability (i.e., the amount of AA that the body can absorb and utilize) is one of the factors that determine the quality of a protein, and it is also important to consider their source: animal proteins have high availability, but the consumption of certain animal proteins is linked to risks of higher chronic diseases (Katz et al., 2019). Besides bioavailability, for protein quality, the AA profile and digestibility are

essential to determine the capacity of a food protein to satisfy metabolic demands of AA and nitrogen (Sá et al., 2020). Food protein digestibility (the quantity of protein hydrolysed by the digestive enzymes and absorbed by the organism relative to the consumed amount of protein) depends on several factors, such as protein structure, thermal processing intensity, and presence of some compounds called antinutritional factors (e.g., protease inhibitors, phytates, polyphenols, fibres, haemmagglutinins (lectins), and non-starch polysaccharides) (Duodu et al., 2003; López et al., 2018).

Populations that rely on caloric crops like sorghum, wheat, rice or maize tend to suffer from indispensable AA (e.g., lysine) malnutrition (Abelilla et al., 2018; Cervantes-Pahm et al., 2014; Shaheen et al., 2016). There are, however, other plant-based crops that contain the 20 AA, including the 9 that are indispensable (i.e., the ones that can be obtained only from the diet because the body is unable to synthetize them) (Afshin et al., 2014; Del Gobbo et al., 2015; Wang et al., 2015). Nevertheless, reduction or elimination of antinutritional compounds is critical to improve the biological utilization of plant proteins, because they have usually lower digestibility (75-80%) than animal proteins (90-95%). Plant proteins also have lower enzyme accessibility due to rigid cell walls and seed coats (Annor et al., 2017; Habiba, 2002). There are different techniques to improve the quality of the plant proteins, such as cooking, autoclaving, microwave heating, germination, irradiation, drying, fermentation, and extrusion (Sá et al., 2020). Nonetheless, one should be careful when applying heating processes to food products, because heat-labile micronutrients can be degraded, some toxic compounds can be generated, and Maillard reactions and non-enzymatic browning affect the AA bioavailability (Canniatti-Brazaca, 2006; Shimelis and Rakshit, 2005).

High protein diets are gaining popularity due to their possible beneficial effects on weight

18

loss, preservation of muscle mass, and increased strength (Leidy et al., 2015; Westerterp-Plantenga et al., 2012). According to Naghshi et al. (2020), high protein diets might improve cardiometabolic markers, such as blood glucose and blood pressure levels. High plant protein diets decrease serum concentration of blood lipids without affecting concentrations of high density lipoprotein cholesterol and the risk of cardiovascular disease (Song et al., 2018). On the contrary, when there is a severe protein deficiency, a disease known as kwashiorkor manifests, a disease associated with children 1 to 2 years of age whose diet is based on maize, and who present general oedema, swollen abdomens, and flaky skin (Williams, 1933). Prevalence of kwashiorkor increases during times of famine, affecting mostly the rural and farming regions in Southeast Asia, Central America, Congo, Puerto Rico, Jamaica, South Africa, and Uganda (Benjamin and Lappin, 2022). Kwashiorkor occurs when there is a severe protein deficiency, but subclinical protein deficiencies are also a big issue.

Protein-energy malnutrition (PEM), derived from an inadequate dietary intake of protein, is a major health problem in developing countries (e.g., the mortality due to the PEM ranges from 25 to 30% in Saharan Africa) and it occurs because of socioeconomic, political and, occasionally, environmental factors such as natural disasters (Ahmed A Ahmed et al., 2019; Grover and Ee, 2009). Underweight (weight for age z-score < 2), stunting (height for age z-score < 2) and wasting (weight for height z-score < 2) are health problems in children under 5 years of age due to PEM and other factors (e.g., zinc deficiency is associated with stunting, infectious diseases can cause wasting). Children who suffer from underweight may be stunted, wasted or both, and these health problems impede children from reaching their physical and cognitive potential. Figure 2.2 shows the country-level prevalence stunting, wasting and underweight as reported by Ssetongo et al. (2021). Western Africa, Southern Asia, and South-eastern Asia have a significant higher estimated



prevalence of undernutrition than global average estimates (Ssentongo et al., 2021).

Figure 2.2 Prevalence of undernutrition (Ssetongo et al., 2021). Countries are shaded based on prevalence (%) of stunting (top), wasting (middle row) and underweight (bottom row).

# 2.1.2.2 Overnutrition

Overweight and obesity are defined as abnormal or excess fat accumulation that increase the risk to other health issues. The body mass index (BMI), calculated by dividing the body weight in kilograms by the square of height in meters, is used to classify overweight and obesity as seen in Table 2.1. The worldwide prevalence of childhood overweight and obesity shows an increasing trend in both developed (with 24% of boys and 23% of girls overweight or obese) and developing countries (with 13% of both boys and girls overweight or obese) (Bleich et al., 2018). With respect to adults, there are globally more overweight or obese than underweight: in 2016, 39% of men and 40% of women aged 18 and over, about 2 billion adults, were overweight, while 11% of men and 15% of women, over half a million, were obese (OECD and World Health Organization, 2020). Figures 2.3A and 2.3B show, respectively, the prevalence rates of overweight and obesity in 2015 for adult men and women aged > 20 years, by age group (Chooi et al., 2019). Men aged between 20 and 44 years tend to be more overweight than women, but after the age of 45, it was the other way around. With respect to obesity, women showed a higher rate at all ages.

The changing food environment, with ultra-processed foods (i.e., low in essential nutrients and high in added fats and sugars) being marketed as cheaper than healthier alternatives, contributes to the increasing obesity epidemic; but other factors, such as the high diffusion of information and communications technologies, automation, urbanization, aging, and other cultural social transformations have developed an obesogenic environment, where obesity-prone lifestyles are promoted (Ferretti and Mariani, 2019; Swinburn et al., 1999; Townshend and Lake, 2017). Figure 2.3C shows that the age-standardized prevalence of overweight increased from 26.5% in 1980 to 39.0% in 2015, whereas Figure 2.3D depicts an increasing trend in obesity, from 7% in 1985 to 12.5% in 2015, representing an almost 80% rise (Chooi et al., 2019). It has been estimated

that 57.8% of the global population will be overweight or obese by the year 2030 if the trend does not change (Kelly et al., 2008).

Table 2.1 The international classification of adult underweight, overweight, and obesity according to BMI.

	BN	1I (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )
	Principal cut-off	Additional cut-off
Classification	points	points
Underweight	<18.50	<18.50
Severe thinness	<16.00	<16.00
Moderate thinness	16.00–16.99	16.00–16.99
Mild thinness	17.00–18.49	17.00–18.49
Normal	18.5–24.9	18.50-22.99
		23.00-24.99
Overweight	≥25.00	≥25.00
Preobese	25.00–29.99	25.00-27.49
		27.50-29.99
Obese	≥30.00	≥30.00
Obese class I	30.00–34.99	30.00-32.49
		32.50-34.99
Obese class II	35.00–39.99	35.00-37.49
		37.50–39.99
Obese class III	≥40.00	≥40.00

Values in bold represent underweight, normal, overweight, and obese according to BMI.

Adapted from World Health Organization. Global database on body mass index.



Figure 2.3 Global prevalence of overweight (A) and obesity (B) in adults > 20 years old by age group and sex, and age-standardized global of prevalence of overweight (C) and obesity (D) in men and women > 20 years old by year as reported by Chooi et al. (2019).

Overweight and obesity affect the growth and the development of children and adolescents, and these health problems are associated with physiological disorders (Rankin et al., 2016), cognitive dysfunction, impaired motor function (Wang et al., 2016), as well as altered timing of puberty (Burt Solorzano and McCartney, 2010). Overweight and obesity may also be accompanied by multiple comorbidities, such as type 2 diabetes and metabolic syndrome in youth and adults (Biro and Wien, 2010; Must et al., 1992).

Maternal overweight (BMI  $\geq 25$  kg/m<sup>2</sup>) and obesity (BMI  $\geq 30$  kg/m<sup>2</sup>) lead to adverse maternal and foetal complications during pregnancy, delivery, and post-partum. For instance,

obese pregnant women are four times more likely to develop gestational diabetes mellitus and two times more likely to develop pre-eclampsia compared with women with a BMI within the range 18.5-24.9 kg/m<sup>2</sup> (Biro and Wien, 2010; Must et al., 1992).

### 2.2 Agriculture as a strategy to fight against malnutrition

For decades after the World War II, agriculture was focused on attempting to provide dietary energy for survival and work, by producing starchy staple crops (e.g., rice, wheat, maize, potatoes, cassava) to reduce food insecurity during the Green Revolution in South, Southeast and East Asia, ignoring the component of nutrition security (Headey and Masters, 2021). Recently, however, agriculture has been viewed as a tool not only to improve nutrition, but also to address the environmental sustainability and other development goals (e.g., reduction of both poverty and unemployment), because agriculture is the source of income of 69% of populations in low-income countries and it feeds 7.6 billion people (Fan et al., 2019). Therefore, individuals, organizations, and communities have shown interest in scaling up their efforts to link agriculture and nutrition.

Figure 2.4 shows how agriculture is linked not only to caloric energy but also to macronutrients and micronutrients required for proper growth. It is important to note that nondietary pathways can play an important role when attempting to reduce malnutrition. Households' assets and economic activities have the potential to raise income, which can be used for food and non-food purchases, as shown in Figure 2.4. Households, ideally, use their income to acquire safe, healthy, and diverse foods, as well as health services and education, all of which improves their nutritional status. There are, however, unhealthy choices, such as ultra-processed foods that contribute to malnutrition and overweight or obesity, that people purchase due either to a lack of awareness about balanced diets or to the high prices of healthy food products. Therefore, nutrition education and behaviour change communication programs may be required along with policies that ensure affordable healthy food products.



Figure 2.4 A conceptual framework of linking agriculture to nutrition as suggested by Fan et al. (2019).

Through their second aim, the United Nations' Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs) focus on the convergence of agriculture and nutrition. SDG 2 - Zero Hunger combines agriculture and nutrition into one target, aiming to eradicate hunger, to ensure food security and enhanced nutrition, and to promote sustainable agriculture (Canavan et al., 2016). Table 2.2 contains relevant definitions regarding food and nutrition security. The Rome Declaration on Nutrition, issued at the International Conference on Nutrition 2 in 2014, recognized that food systems, including

agriculture, play a role in delivering healthy, diverse, and balanced diets, advocating for investments in small-scale agriculture as a mean of combating hunger (Fan et al., 2020).

Term	Definition	Source		
	Food security exists when all people at all times have	(FAO, 1996)		
Food coourity	physical and economic access to sufficient, safe and			
rood security	nutritious food to meet their dietary needs and food			
	preferences for an active and healthy life			
	Nutrition security can be defined as adequate nutritional	IFPRI, 1995 in Committee		
	status in terms of protein, energy, vitamins, and minerals	on Wolrd Food Security		
	for all household members at all times	(2012)		
	Nutrition security exists when food security is combined	World Bank, 2006 in		
	with a sanitary environment, adequate health services,	Committee on Wolrd Food		
<b>N</b> T	and proper care and feeding practices to ensure a healthy	Security (2012)		
Nutrition	life for all household members			
security	Nutrition security exists when all people at all times	FAO/AGN, 2012 in		
	consume food of sufficient quantity and quality in terms	Committee on Wolrd Food		
	of variety, diversity, nutrient content and safety to meet	Security (2012)		
	their dietary needs and food preferences for an active and			
	healthy life, coupled with a sanitary environment,			
	adequate health, education and care			
	Food and nutrition security is achieved when adequate	UNICEF, 2008 in		
Food and	food (quantity, quality, safety, socio-cultural	Committee on World Food		
nutrition	acceptability) is available and accessible for and	Security (2012) (Committee		
security	satisfactorily used and utilized by all individuals at all	on Wolrd Food Security,		
	times to live a healthy and active life	2012)		

Table 2.2 Definitions of some terms regarding food security.

Food and nutrition security exists when all people at all FAO/AGN, 2011 in times have physical, social and economic access to food Committee on World Food of sufficient quantity and quality in terms of variety, Security (2012) (Committee diversity, nutrient content and safety to meet their on Wolrd Food Security, dietary needs and food preferences for an active and 2012) healthy life, coupled with a sanitary environment, adequate health, education and care

#### 2.2.1 Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA)

The term of nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) has been coined to refer to an approach that aims to produce, in a sustainable manner, a wide variety of affordable, nutritious, culturally appropriate and safe foods in sufficient quality and quantity to meet the dietary requirements of a population (FAO, 2017). For food systems to be sustainable, they should operate within planetary boundaries, that is the absolute environmental limits for natural resource use and emissions that should be respected to avoid major and irreversible earth system change when developing foods and diets (Ridoutt et al., 2021). A sustainable diet can be defined as a diet with low environmental impacts which contribute to food and nutrition security and to healthy life for present and future generations (Burlingame et al., 2012). Sustainable dietary patterns should not only consider the greenhouse gas emissions, but also data for land and water use, and occasionally nitrogen and phosphorus application, and effects of agriculture on biodiversity (Steenson and Buttriss, 2020).

The ultimate goal of an NSA project is to improve the nutritional status by addressing the underlying causes of nutrition (e.g., access to safe and nutritious food, nutrition knowledge and norms, income, women's empowerment) (Herforth and Ballard, 2016). Dietary diversification is key when trying to improve the intake of several nutrients simultaneously, and it takes several approaches at community or household level, such as agricultural interventions, production and

promotion of animal-source foods through animal husbandry or aquaculture, processing strategies at the commercial or household level to enhance micronutrient absorption from plant-based diets (e.g., food fortification), nutrition education to promote the dietary diversification (Gibson and Anderson, 2009). NSA projects, when properly designed (e.g., adequate metrics and indicators, such as anthropometric measures or food access parameters, are used to determine their success based on the stated nutrition objectives) and supported by key sectors, have shown to improve a variety of diet and nutrition outcomes in mothers and children, especially when they include components of behaviour change communication and women's empowerment (Ruel et al., 2018).

Different metrics can gather data when assessing the chosen indicators. For instance, if diet quality is to be determined, there are dietary assessment instruments: 24-h dietary recall (24HR), food record (FR) (a.k.a. food diary), food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) and screeners (SCR). Each metric measures different aspects of diet quality. 24HR, for example, obtains detailed data about all foods and beverages consumed on a given day, whereas the FFQ obtains frequency and, in some cases, portion size information about food and beverage consumption over a specific period, typically the past month or year. Utility and limitations of data obtained by each instrument, and a comprehensive comparison among them are available (NIH, n.d.). For instance, the FR is for cross-sectional and prospective studies, whereas 24H, FFQ and SCR are used for interventions.

#### 2.3 Multi-criteria decision analysis and its role in agriculture related topics

As previously mentioned, there are numerous types of NSA interventions, as well as metrics and indicators to measure their impact. When designing an NSA intervention, the context of the community should be considered, and the nutrition objectives should be incorporated, making the design a difficult task that can be facilitated with multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA). MCDA involves different methods that support the decision maker in their unique and personal decision process, providing stepping-stones and techniques for finding a solution (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013). MCDA methods place the decision maker at the center of the process, incorporating subjective information, which is also known as preference information.

# 2.3.1 The process of MCDA

The MCDA process is embedded in a wide process that involves different stages: 1) problem identification and structuring, 2) model building and use, and 3) the development of action plans, as described by Belton and Stewart (2002):

# 2.3.1.1 Problem structuring

This phase consists of rationalizing an issue, identifying key concerns, goals, stakeholders, actions, uncertainties, etc. In other words, problem structuring is the identification of the factors and issues that should be discussed and analyzed. This process may be informal, supported by one general managerial tool (e.g., SWOT: strength, weaknesses, opportunities, threats; SODA: Strategic Options Development and Analysis).

During this phase, it is important: 1) to generate ideas and capturing them (e.g., thinking about specific actions or alternatives, environmental factors and constrains), and 2) to structure those ideas (e.g., through cognitive mapping, which aims to present the problem/issue as a decision maker perceives it, in the form of means-ends network-like structure).

# 2.3.1.2 Model building and use

This phase should be a dynamic process, informed by and informing the process of problem

structuring, and interacting the process of evaluation. It may involve iteration, search for new alternatives and criteria, discarding, reinstating, and redefining of old ones, and further extensive discussion among the participants.

The key elements of the model framework are:

- 1. Alternatives (e.g., options, strategies, action plans). When an intervention starts with a general approach to problem solving, potential alternatives will emerge. These should be elaborated to create well defined options for evaluation, as well as to perform an exercise of crude prioritization to establish which ones are of great interest. In order to do so, there are different methods, such as the Analysis of Interconnected Decision Areas (AIDA) to define feasible combination of actions prior to evaluation, or EQUITY, a decision support tool that helps assessing different levels of investment areas across a number of decision areas where each individual element is assessed on a cost and benefit scale.
- 2. Model of values (e.g., criteria, objectives, goals). An initial candidate set of key factors or criteria will be derived from the problem structuring phase. The considerations to consider in all MCDA methods are (a) *value relevance* (i.e., linking the concept to goals, thereby enabling them to specify preferences directly related to the concept), (b) *understandability* (i.e., decision makers understand the concepts that will be analyzed), (c) *measurability* (i.e., degree of measurement of the performance of the alternatives against specified criteria), and (d) *non-redundancy* (i.e., making sure that no more than one criterion measures the same factor), (e) *judgmental independence* (i.e., criteria are not judgmentally independent if preferences with respect to a single criterion, or trade-offs between two criteria

depend on the level of another, (f) *balancing completeness and conciseness* (i.e., all important aspects of the problem are captured in a concise manner, keeping the level of detail to the minimum required), (g) *operationality* (i.e., the model is usable with reasonable effort—the information required does not place excessive demands on the decision makers), and (h) *simplicity versus complexity* (i.e., the criteria set itself is a simple representation that captures the essence of the issue, which has been extracted from a complex problem description).

- 3. Stakeholders. Once identified, stakeholders can be classified based on their level of interest and power with respect to an issue. It is important not only considering stakeholders in isolation, but also examining their potential influence on other stakeholders as well as possible coalitions.
- 4. Uncertainties. Increased effort in problem structuring and in collecting and analyzing data can improve the understanding of the nature of uncertainty and may reduce it in some cases, but cannot eliminate it. Therefore, any MCDA method should pay attention to how to handle uncertainty. It is useful to differentiate between internal uncertainty (relating to the process of problem structuring and analysis) and external uncertainty (regarding the nature of the environment and thereby the consequences of a particular course of action).

# 2.3.1.3 Development of action plans

MCDA is concerned not only with the analysis, but also with the implementation of results, which means translating the analysis into specific plans of action. Scenario planning is a technique that facilitates the process of identifying uncertain and uncontrollable factors that may affect the consequences of the decisions in the strategic management context. The approach of scenario planning is extended to an analytical process of designing, evaluating, and selecting courses of action on the basis of robustness to uncertainties, which suggests close parallels with MCDA (Goodwin and Wright, 2001). The five principles for scenario construction, according to Van der Heijden (2005), are the following:

- At least two scenarios are required to reflect uncertainty, but more than four has proved to be impractical;
- 2. Each scenario should be seen to evolve logically from the past and present;
- 3. Each scenario must be internally consistent;
- Scenarios must be relevant to the client's concerns and they must provide a useful, comprehensive and challenging framework against which the client can develop and test strategies and action plans;
- 5. The scenarios must produce a novel perspective on the issues of concern to the client.

Once the scenarios are built, they are meant to be tools to explore and to evaluate alternative strategies for the organization.

#### 2.3.2 MCDA methods and types of problems

MCDA involves mathematics, management, informatics, psychology, social science and economics (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013). According to Ogrodnik (2019), MCDA can either make use of aggregation methods (e.g., analytic hierarchy process (AHP), multi-attribute utility theory (MAUT)), surpassing methods (e.g., elimination and choice expressing the reality (ELECTRE), preference ranking organization method for enrichment evaluations (PROMETHEE)), geometric distance methods (e.g., the Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS), multi criteria optimization and compromise solution (VIKOR)), interactive methods (e.g., RUBIS) or verbal decision analysis methods (e.g., ZAPROS).

MCDA can solve different types of problems (Table 2.3): choice (e.g., a manager selecting the right person for a particular project), sorting (e.g., classifying employees into performance categories such as "outperforming", "average-performing" and "weak-performing"), or ranking problems (e.g., ranking universities according to several criteria) (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013).

Choice problems	Ranking problems	Sorting problems	Description problems
АНР	AHP	AHPSort	GAIA
ANP	ANP	UTADIS	FS-Gaia
MAUT/UTA	MAUT/UTA	FS	
MACBETH	MACBETH	ELECTRE-Tri	
PROMETHEE	PROMETHEE		
ELECTRE I	ELECTRE III		
TOPSIS	TOPSIS		
Goal Programming	DEA		
DEA			

Table 2.3 MCDA methods and problems (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013).

Each MCDA method has its own limitations, particularities, hypotheses, premises and perspectives, and it is subsequently not possible to determine whether one method makes more sense than another in a specific problem situation (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013). There are, however, some ways of choosing appropriate MCDA methods to solve specific problems. One way is to look at the data and parameters of the method and the modelling effort, as well as looking at the outcomes and their granularity as supported by Guitouni et al. (1999). Table 2.4 shows the

outcomes as well as the required inputs for the MCDA ranking or choice methods.

Inputs	Effort input	MCDA method	Output
Utility function	Very high	MAUT	Complete ranking with scores
Pairwise comparisons on a ratio	Ť	ANP	Complete ranking with scores
scale and interdependencies			
Pairwise comparisons on an		MACBETH	Complete ranking with scores
interval scale			
Pairwise comparisons on a ratio		AHP	Complete ranking with scores
scale			
Indifference, preference and		ELECTRE	Partial and complete ranking
veto thresholds			(pairwise outranking degrees)
Indifference and preference		PROMETHEE	Partial and complete ranking
tresholds			(pairwise preference degrees and
			scores)
Ideal option and constraints		Goal programming	Feasible solution with deviation
			score
Ideal and anti-ideal options		TOPSIS	Complete ranking with closeness
			score
No subjective inputs required	ţ	DEA	Partial ranking with
	Very low		effectiveness score

Table 2.4 Required inputs for MCDA ranking or choice methods (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013).

# 2.3.3 Studies where MCDA has been used in agriculture

Regarding agriculture-related topics, MCDA has been used to resolve complex problems, such as soil erosion and degradation. Grau et al. (2010) applied different methods (i.e., ELECTRE I, initial PROMETHEE, weighted PROMETHEE, and AHP) to prepare an integral plan to ameliorate and/or solve the problem of desertification and erosion. Decision matrixes were built with five alternatives (i.e., autochthonous forest, high value forest, traditional farms, erosion control crop with agriculture use, and erosion control crop with industrial use (biomass)), and eight criteria (i.e., water erosion, eolian erosion, implementation facility, water resources, economic benefits, hand power, environmental impacts, and social acceptance). The authors found a high level of consistency among the three MCDA methods used despite the complexity of the system.

MCDA has also been used to measure the sustainability level of agricultural systems. To assess the level of sustainability of agricultural practices in the coastal zone of Bangladesh, Talukder et al. (2016) measured indicators of productivity, stability, efficiency, durability, compatibility and equity, and, to aggregate them, they used the Multi-Attribute Value Theory (MAVT), a simplification of MAUT in that, unlike MAUT, MAVT does not seek to model the decision maker's attitude to risk (Belton, 1999). Using composite indicators from the same categories, agricultural systems of southwest coastal Bangladesh were evaluated and ranked in terms of agricultural sustainability (Talukder et al., 2018). These studies prove that MCDA approaches represents a promising tool for agricultural sustainability assessment.

Król et al. (2018) evaluated and ranked the climate change adaptation practices regarding tillage for maize cultivation in Poland, adopting criteria for 3 dimensions: environmental (i.e., soil organic carbon, and soil moisture), financial (mean gross profit, and standard deviation gross profit), and socio-economic (labor in hours, and fuel in litters). The authors used an integrated approach, combining AHP and PROMETHEE to achieve operational synergies. AHP facilitated the criteria ranking and weighting, and the preferences were conveyed to PROMETHEE to select the most efficient alternative for the decision-maker. The findings from this study can be useful for policy suggestions on tillage practices in maize and other crops, considering the context of the

region or country where the methodology is to be applied.

Henríquez-Antipa and Cárcamo (2019) developed a survey to perform a pairwise comparison multicriteria analysis using AHP to determine the relative priority of high-level dimensions (i.e., social, economic, technological, environmental, and institutional) for the implementation of seaweed aquaculture in Chile, and a second survey to determine the SWOT factors to develop a quantified SWOT-AHP analysis. This study was useful to interpret stakeholders' multidimensional perceptions on policy implementation gaps regarding the current status of Chilean small-scale seaweed aquaculture.

MCDA has also been combined with geographic information systems for finding suitable zones of peri-urban agriculture, using several criteria (i.e., primary workers, percentage of agricultural workers, percentage of vegetation, piped water supply, availability of drainage facility, having market facility, availability of bus services, and distance from the railway) (Majumdar, 2020). To determine weight and values of the criteria, Musakwa (2018) used the group AHP, and they developed a strategically located land index to identify areas suitable for agricultural land reform in South Africa. Seyedmohammadi et al. (2018), on the other hand, used AHP and fuzzy AHP for weighting the criteria, and they used simple additive weighting, TOPSIS and fuzzy TOPSIS for cultivation priority planning of maize, rape, and soybean crops in land units. These studies suggest that integrating these frameworks in the planning policies of agriculture in developing countries as a tool for land use planning can improve the control over soil, land, and environmental losses.

Ardakani et al. (2017) applied the TOPSIS method to build a dynamic quantitative nationallevel food and nutrition security index to be used as a benchmark for the dimensions of food and nutrition security and prioritize the vulnerabilities of food system in the delivery of food and

36

nutrition security in Iran. It is fair to say that MCDA is a powerful tool with the potential to help design better NSA projects. TOPSIS, specifically, has the advantage that the amount of effort needed during input is relatively low, and thus offers a complete ranking with closeness scores (Table 2.4).

# 2.3.4 MCDA suggested for the design of NSA interventions

As mentioned above, there are several types of NSA interventions grouped into 5 key functions of the food system. The decision on what pathway(s) to follow towards improving the nutritional status depends on the context of the community (e.g., the agricultural practices that they perform, the health status or the educational status of different segments of the population, what is considered culturally appropriate) where the project is to take place. Therefore, the selection of the indicators to determine the success (or failure) of an intervention also depends on the context of the community, because it is important to measure the impact at each step of the full pathway. There are too many indicators, and it can be difficult to track what each one reflects, which may lead to misinterpretations (e.g., an indicator that measures food access can be wrongly chosen to determine diet quality). Besides, several metrics and technological tools are available to the required data for each indicator. Surprisingly, MCDA has not been used to design NSA interventions. Therefore, we suggest it as a promising tool for that purpose.

### **2.4 Conclusion**

In the past, agriculture was more concerned with improving the yields of calorically dense crops, such as rice, wheat and maize, neglecting the production of fruits, vegetables, pulses, nuts and other crops that provide with vitamins, minerals and essential amino acids. Besides, food

37

policies have allowed the production of ultra-processed food products, which are high in fats and sugars. These situations may have led to the reduction of starvation and famine as causes of malnutrition, but other issues of malnutrition persist in the world.

Many developing countries face the double burden of malnutrition: micronutrient deficiencies that may cause other health problems (e.g., stunting), and overnutrition as overweight and obesity. Fortunately, agriculture has been evolving into an approach that not only takes into account the energy needs of the population, but also the nutritional components: the nutrition-sensitive agriculture. Nutrition-driven agricultural policies, programs, investments and strategies can be attained if nutrition is proactively incorporated into their design (i.e., using clear and measurable outcomes to measure the positive or negative impact on the community where a project is to take place). Due to the complexity of nutrition-sensitive agriculture projects, MCDA methods could be helpful to facilitate the task of designing interventions, especially the TOPSIS method because of its low amount of effort needed during input, and the complete ranking with closeness scores that it delivers.

# CONNECTING TEXT

A comprehensive review of literature, which has been prepared for submission to *Nutrition Research Reviews*, showed that different forms of malnutrition have been associated with low- and middle-income settings. Since a significant sector from poor and rural communities worldwide work on agricultural activities, agriculture can be a key strategy to fight against malnutrition. Agriculture has been evolving, from focusing on production of caloric staple crops to an approach that considers crops rich in vitamins, minerals and/or essential amino acids, as well as other aspects (e.g., women's empowerment, nutrition education): nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA).

Chapter III addresses the first two objectives of this thesis (i.e., to analyze the full pathway(s) that the different types of NSA interventions may follow towards improving the nutritional status of vulnerable communities, and to determine the current tools that are used for the measurement of the full pathway of change from agricultural inputs and practices to nutrition outcomes), as well as the potential use of multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) for the design of NSA interventions.

A paper based on Chapter III has been published by *Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition.* The manuscript is co-authored by Dr. Michael Ngadi (my supervisor), Dr. Christopher Kucha, and Dr. Ebenezer Kwofie. The format of the original manuscript has been modified to remain consistent with the thesis format. All the literature cited in Chapter III can be found in chapter XI (General References).

# III. DESIGNING NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE (NSA) INTERVENTIONS WITH MULTI-CRITERIA DECISION ANALYSIS (MCDA): A REVIEW

# 3.1 Abstract

Despite the efforts to end malnutrition through intensive agriculture of caloric crops, micronutrient deficiencies and other forms of malnutrition persist in vulnerable communities worldwide. Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions are recognized as chances to address the causes of malnutrition. In this work, the different types of NSA interventions were explored, as well as the pathways through which they can improve nutrition (e.g., increasing biofortified crops and income generation via agricultural sales for a positive impact on access to nutritious foods, and simultaneously involving nutrition education to improve care practices and eventually nutritional status). Some NSA interventions focus on one pathway. Well-designed interventions, however, should follow multi-pathway approaches targeting the underlying causes of undernutrition within the selected population. The circumstances in which certain indicators should be used to measure the impact of an NSA intervention in each stage of the full pathway were also explained, as well as the need of enhancing the design of such interventions. Multicriteria decision analysis (MCDA) has been employed to solve agriculture-related issues, but it has not been used to identify the optimal types of NSA interventions, metrics, and indicators based on the context of the community, priorities and objectives of the project managers and designers, etc.

Keywords: double burden of malnutrition (DBM); nutrition indicators; food system

# **3.2 Introduction**

Undernutrition affects almost 40% of the global population: 2 billion people suffer from one or more types of micronutrient deficiencies (a.k.a. hidden hunger), and almost 800 million people suffer from energy deficiency, being pregnant or lactating women and infants and young children the most vulnerable ones (IFPRI, 2016; Maleta, 2006). Poor dietary quality contributes to malnutrition, especially in low- and middle-income countries; low-income settings lead to the consumption of staples with low availability of vitamins, minerals and other essential nutrients (Green et al., 2016; Kennedy et al., 2007). This happens when agriculture policies rely heavily on improving yields of staple grains, while neglecting fruit, vegetable, pulse and nut crops that are essential to fight malnutrition (DeFries et al., 2015).

Agriculture is the main occupation of 80% of poor populations in rural areas; it provides food, livelihoods and income (Ruel and Alderman, 2013). Therefore, nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) has been suggested as a solution to eradicate malnutrition; NSA seeks to ensure the production of a variety of affordable, nutritious, culturally appropriate, and safe foods in adequate quantity and quality to meet the dietary requirements of a population (FAO, 2017). Enhancing the nutritional status can be achieved through different pathways, such as impacting diet quality or care practices. Well-designed, targeted, and implanted nutrition-sensitive programs will be successful if they integrate health components from different sectors (e.g., agriculture, women's empowerment, water, sanitation and hygiene) rather than nutrition issues alone. Despite the efforts to make agriculture nutrition-sensitive, there are still some gaps.

One of the gaps is that there are too many indicators but the full pathway of change from agricultural inputs and practices to nutrition outcomes is rarely properly measured (Herforth and Ballard, 2016). The most appropriate indicators for a project vary, depending on the nature of the

41

agriculture-nutrition intervention, and it is difficult to keep track of what a specific indicator does and does not reflect. Verger et al. (2019) found that misleading results are shown in some NSA studies because the authors interpreted, for instance, household dietary diversity score (HDDS) as a direct measure of diet quality, household nutrition or nutritional status, when it is actually a measure of food access. The inappropriate selection of outcome indicators has contributed to a lack of empirical evidence to demonstrate impact within the time frames and sample sizes of current projects (Hawkes et al., 2012).

Defining appropriate pathways and choosing suitable metrics and indicators to measure them can be overwhelming tasks. Therefore, it is necessary to develop new approaches and holistic models for the integration of multicriteria tools with which one can select pathways, metrics, and indicators based on the context of a community where an NSA intervention is to be applied. The multicriteria decision analysis (MCDA) has been used to solve complex nutrition-related issues, and it has the potential to facilitate the design of NSA interventions. The objectives of this work were 1) to discuss the relevance of the different types of NSA interventions, 2) to highlight the importance of integrating a multi-pathway approach in their design, 3) to describe the metrics and tools that are used to collect data from NSA projects, 4) to describe the indicators that typically measure the impact of NSA interventions and 5) to examine the potential of MCDA to solve agriculture-related issues, including the design of NSA interventions.

#### 3.3 Types of nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions within a food system

A food system can be defined as the collection of all the elements (environment, people, inputs, processes, infrastructure, institutions) and activities related to the production, processing, distribution, preparation and consumption of food, and the outputs of these activities;

consequently, food systems are influenced by sociocultural, economic, political and environmental contexts (Branca et al., 2019). The different forms of malnutrition occur when food systems are incapable of delivering nutritious, safe, affordable, and sustainable diets or, in a worse scenario, when those food systems undermine nutrition (e.g., aggressive marketing of formula and baby foods affecting breastfeeding and feeding practices for young children). Therefore, NSA interventions are needed to make it possible for populations to have access to healthy diets. A healthy diet, as defined by (Neufeld et al., 2023), provides, without excess, adequacy of nutrients and health-promoting substances from nutritious foods and avoids the consumption of healthharming substances, preventing diseases. As seen in Figure 3.1, there are several types of interventions, categorized into four key functions of the food system, and cross-cutting issues; there are NSA projects that cover more than one function, but are classified according to the primary entry point (FAO, 2017). The types of NSA interventions affect different outcomes. Table 3.1, as adapted from FAO (2016), is a matrix that provides some ideas of how the NSA interventions may contribute to the outcome areas: on-farm food availability and diversity; food environment in markets; income; women's empowerment; nutrition knowledge and norms; and natural resource management practices. The areas from Table 3.1 highlighted in green represent the pathways that certain NSA interventions can impact; the areas highlighted in yellow are the potential pathways that can be impacted when designed using a multi-pathway approach; the blank areas imply that the NSA interventions do not affect those outcomes, unless some complementary, more nutrition specific intervention is added. In this section, the relevance of the types of interventions from each food system function and the cross-cutting issues is explored.

Food system	Types of NSA	On-farm	Food	Income	Women's	Nutrition	Natural resource
function	interventions	food	environment in		empowerment	knowledge and	management
		availability	markets			norms	practices
		& diversity					
Food	Diversification	Meet dietary	Increase	Increase	Increase	Increase	improve food
production	and sustainable	gaps through	availability and	equitable access	women's access	awareness/beha	safety, e.g., by
	intensification of	own production	affordability of	to resources and	to resources,	vior change	good agricultural
	agricultural		nutritious foods	income; reduce	know-how and	communication	practices
	production		and diets in	poverty	income; reduce	(BCC) of	
	Nutrition-		markets		labor and time	nutritious foods	
	sensitive livestock				burden	and diets	
	and fisheries						
	Biodiversity for						
	food and nutrition						
	Biofortification						
	Urban and peri-						
	urban agriculture						

# Table 3.1 Matrix of food system functions and types of NSA interventions.

Food handling,	Nutrition-	Increase on-	Increase variety in	Increase income	Increase	Increase	Improve food
storage and	sensitive post-	farm and off-	local markets,	from value	women's access	awareness/ BCC	safety and food
processing	harvest handling,	seasonal	reduce prices &	additional and	to resources,	of nutritious	standards, e.g., by
	storage and	availability of	postharvest losses	technical	know-how and	foods and diets	good
	processing	targeted	& improve	expertise;	income; reduce	and retaining	manufacturing
	Food fortification	nutritious crops	convenience of	reduce poverty	labor and time	nutrient content	practices
			nutritious foods		burden		
Food trade and	Trade for	Increase on-	Increase variety in	Increase income	Increase	Increase	
marketing	nutrition	farm and off-	local markets,	from value	women's access	awareness/ BCC	
	Food marketing	seasonal	reduce prices &	additional and	to resources,	of nutritious	
	and advertising	availability of	postharvest losses	technical	know-how and	foods and diets	
	practices	targeted	& improve	expertise;	income; reduce	and retaining	
	Food price	nutritious crops	convenience of	reduce poverty	labor and time	nutrient content	
	policies for		nutritious foods		burden		
	promoting healthy						
	diets						
	Food labelling						
Consumer	Income	Increase crop		Increase	Enable equitable		
demand, food	generation for	productivity and		equitable access	decision-		
preparation	nutrition	diversity food		to resources and	making;		

and		subsidies &		income; reduce	increase		
preferences		distribution;		poverty	women's access		
	Nutrition	household	Strengthen		to resources,	Increase	
	education and	gardens	storage,		know-how and	nutrition	
	behavior change		processing and		income; reduce	knowledge/BCC	
	communication		retail of nutritious		labor and time	including	
	School food and		foods in markets		burden	awareness of	
	nutrition					healthy diets	
	Nutrition-			Increase			
	sensitive social			equitable access			
	protection			to resources and			
	Nutrition-			income; reduce			
	sensitive			poverty			
	humanitarian food						
	assistance						
Cross-cutting	Nutrition-	Increase on-	Increase variety in	Increase income	Enable equitable		Improve food
issues	sensitive value	farm and off-	local markets,	from value	decision-		safety and food
	chains	seasonal	reduce prices &	additional,	making;		standards; reduce
	Food loss and	availability of	postharvest losses	technical	increase		risk of waterborne
	waste: prevention,	targeted	& improve	expertise and	women's access		and vector-borne

reduction and	nutritious crops	convenience of	reduced food	to resources,	disease; reduce
management		nutritious foods	wastes and	know-how and	environmental
Women's	<u>.</u>		losses; enables	income; reduce	risks for food
empowerment and			savings and	labor and time	items
gender equality			strategic	burden	(contamination)
Food quality,			investments;		
safety and			reduce poverty		
hygiene					

The green-shaded areas represent important entry points to leverage and measure, while yellow-shaded areas are potential contribution requiring attention and should be measured if addressed. The blank spaces are typically less of a direct contribution, although linkages may be possible, and can be measured to ensure no harm.



Figure 3.1 Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions within the five key functions of a food system.

# 3.3.1 Food production

Diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production is the first in the list of interventions from food production. The objective of the sustainable intensification is to produce more food from the existing land base with reduced environmental impacts (Kurgat et al., 2018). The adoption of sustainable intensification farm practices (e.g., integrated organic and inorganic nutrient management, conservation agriculture, integrated pest management, crop diversification and sustainable irrigation) improves yields and nitrogen use efficiency, and has the potential to conserve resources (Pretty et al., 2011; Teklewold et al., 2013). The principles of sustainable intensification can be applied at different scales: from the national and regional level to a home garden. There is still a tendency to invest in starch-rich crops (e.g., maize, wheat, and rice), even when their nutrition profile is poorer compared to that of other crops;

sweet potato, potato, wheat, lentil, common bean and chickpea are among the nutrient-rich crops that are generally overlooked, even when these are promising under climate change (Manners and van Etten, 2018). The need of diversifying agricultural crops to enhance the human nutrition may seem an obvious option but increasing agricultural diversity alone does not guarantee the delivery of nutritious foods to the individuals in vulnerable communities. Rosenberg et al. (2018), for example, noted that child diets and nutrition were not necessarily improved by the increased agricultural diversity in rural Zambia. Subsistence and market-oriented mechanisms may explain how diversification affect dietary diversity: in places with high levels of biodiversity, diversifying the food production is associated with lower diet diversity due to forgone income from specialization in one or only a few cash crops (Sibhatu et al., 2015). Agricultural diversification among farms with low agricultural biodiversity benefits diets through subsistence pathway: onfarm species diversity has been positively associated with the number of food items consumed from own production, meaning less dependence on purchased foods (Dewey, 1981; Oyarzun et al., 2013).

Nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries is another type of food production interventions. Terrestrial animal source foods offer a wide range of essential macronutrients and micronutrients, indispensable for human growth and development. Apart from protein, terrestrial animal source foods provide essential fatty acids, such as the arachidonic, docosahexaenoic, and eicosatetraenoic acids, which have vital roles in neurodevelopment, anti-inflammatory processes and cell-membrane integrity; or the docosapentaenoic and Omega-6 acids, which have shown potential reduction of non-communicable disease risk (FAO, 2023; Hadley et al., 2016; Swanson et al., 2012). Protein is an important part of a basic diet, but an estimated of one billion people in the world suffer from protein deficiency (Gakpo, 2020). Livestock animals are a good source of
digestible a and essential amino-acids. The utilizable protein (i.e., bioavailable for digestibility) has been negatively associated with child stunting, and the essential amino-acids are fundamental for the growth and neurocognitive development of young children (Ghosh et al., 2012; Parikh et al., 2022; Semba et al., 2016). Regarding the micronutrients, terrestrial animal source foods provide with B vitamins, especially B12 (cobalamin), which is absent in plant based foods, and plays a role in cellular metabolic processes, and its deficiency may lead to pernicious anemia and compromised neurodevelopment and brain function (Green et al., 2017). Minerals, such as zinc and iron, are available in the muscle tissue of meats, and the deficiency of these minerals has a significant impact on the global burden of disease (Black et al., 2013). The contribution of livestock animal source foods to nutrition depends on the production systems. For instance, the breed of an animal and its individual genetic traits, as well as other intrinsic characteristics, such as sex and age, may affect the quality of the macronutrients; the diet of the animal has also an effect on the nutritional quality of the ensuing terrestrial animal food, whereas husbandry practices have an impact on safety, organoleptic, and technological food-quality attributes (FAO, 2023).

One problem with livestock animals is that they already occupy 70% of the agricultural land, and it is expected to reach 76% by mid-century (van Huis, 2020). Therefore, other alternatives are encouraged, and insects represent a good one because their production emits fewer greenhouse gases, needs less water and land than common livestock species, and can be grown on organic side streams of low economic value (van Huis, 2020). Insects are poikilothermic, which is why they may reach a high feed conversion efficiency (van Huis and Oonincx, 2017). Nevertheless, to reach high efficiency, optimal diets are required. Some insect species accumulate protein very efficiently: whereas poultry provided with optimized diets converts 33% of dietary protein to edible body mass, yellow mealworms utilize 22–45% of dietary protein, black soldier

fly larvae about half (43–55%), and Argentinean cockroaches 51 to 88% (van Huis and Oonincx, 2017). These data illustrate that the starting level of protein efficiency, without optimizing genetic background or diets, is already high compared to conventional livestock. Although farming insects represent an environmental-friendly production and a regular supply of healthy and uniform specimens, it requires a costly regular technical guidance, timely financial assistance, and procurement of ingredients for artificial diets, not to mention that the acceptance of insect consumption has abated over the last 200 years due to the introduction of western foods, and NSA projects should consider what is culturally appropriate (Gahukar, 2020; Müller, 2019).

The role of fisheries in improving diets has been ignored when discussing sustainable food systems, despite the well-documented health benefits of fish to nutrition (Thilsted et al., 2016). Low-income countries tend to export high-value fish products and import low-value products for domestic consumption (Asche et al., 2015). Efforts should be put to improve nutrition of marginalized populations through fisheries because fish consumption can help support cognitive development, alleviate stunting, improve maternal and childhood health outcomes, strengthen the immune system, and reduce cardiovascular disease (Bennett et al., 2021; Thilsted et al., 2016). Michaux et al. (2019) reported that groups of Cambodian women and their children, exposed to nutrient intakes from both enhanced homestead food production and aquaculture for 22 months, showed lower prevalence of inadequate Vitamin A, riboflavin, and 10% bioavailable iron intakes, compared to control groups.

The fishery on freshwater fish stocks and its potential to contribute to a healthy diet has been neglected (Lynch et al., 2020). *Rastrineobola argentea* (Silver cyprinid), a small (max length 8.0 cm) fish traded in the East African region, is an example of an underutilized fishery (Ojwang et al., 2014). In Sub-Saharan Africa, small fish like Silver cyprinid represent an affordable option that is usually sundried and consumed whole (including head, bones, and viscera), which is a source rich in essential nutrients (e.g., vitamins A, D, and B12, calcium, iodine, selenium, iron and zinc), in contrast to large fish of which only fillets are eaten, limiting the potential nutrient content (Hasselberg et al., 2020; Nordhagen et al., 2020; Reksten et al., 2020).

Another type of food production intervention is biofortification: a process through which the density of vitamins and minerals (e.g., vitamin A, iron, iodine) in a crop is increased, and it can be accomplished through techniques such as plant breeding, agronomic and transgenic practices (Bouis and Saltzman, 2017). The impact of simultaneous fertilization of crops with selenium and zinc together with iodine has been studied (Cakmak et al., 2020), showing that foliar fertilization of wheat might be adequate to tackle the iodine deficiencies in populations with a moderate intake to high intake of wheat-based food. In another study conducted in Rwanda, it was shown that the consumption of iron-biofortified beans improved the iron status in women after 128 days (Haas et al., 2016). A couple of interventions in which orange sweet potato was biofortified with vitamin A reached 24,000 households in Uganda and Mozambique from 2006 to 2009 (Hotz et al., 2012a, 2012b), where adoption rates of orange sweet potato were greater than 60% above control communities, and vitamin A intakes among children and women was associated with improved vitamin status among children.

Urban and peri-urban agriculture includes the growing of plants and the raising of animals (e.g., crop production, small animal rearing, growing of cash crops or medicinal herbs and trees for production of fruits and fuelwood in agroforestry or tree-aquaculture systems) within and around the cities (FAO, 2017). McMullin et al. (2019) used a fruit tree portfolio approach; based on qualitative and quantitative data, context-specific recommendations were derived, promoting fruit species to address deficiencies of vitamin A and vitamin C. This can also be an example of

an intervention that promotes the biodiversity for nutrition, because it focuses on native fruit species that could be highly beneficial for human's health but that are usually overlooked. A recent study analyzed what the farmers from the Global South must or can do in the context of urbangrowth related changes along five dimensions: land, water, organic, fertilizer, labor, and food markets (Follmann et al., 2021).

#### 3.3.2 Food handling, storage and processing

When moving along the value chain, agriculture is limited where food processing starts. Postharvest handling includes all the steps that a harvested crop has to go through from the producer to the market. The processing and handling of food can favor the seasonal food availability, because the shelf life of a food product is increased by preservation methods (FAO, 2017). Functional foods, for instance, are foodstuffs, including the industrially processed ones, that when regularly consumed within a diverse diet at efficacious levels have positive effects on health beyond basic nutrition, demonstrating specific health or medical benefits, including the prevention and treatment of disease (FAO, 2022a; Granato et al., 2017). Preserving the cellular viability, functions, and stability of starter cultures such as the lactic acid bacteria is a challenge in the development of functional foods, and trehalose has shown capability of maintaining of those probiotics under long term storage (Onwe et al., 2022).

The food fortification is a nutrition-specific intervention that should rapidly increase an individual's targeted population's exposure to the specific nutrient(s) (World Food Programme, 2012). The process of food fortification can be done during the processing phase (e.g., formulation) or at the point of use (e.g., household level). The success, hazards, and ethical implications depend on the deficiency it is trying to eradicate, and the circumstances related to its implementations

(Lawrence, 2013). There have been universal or mass fortification of basic staples or condiments: folic acid-fortified wheat flours, vitamin A-fortified cooking oil or iodized salt. The experiment performed by Cakmak et al. (2020) is an example of an intervention of food fortification, as it studied the effective retention of iodine in foods made of fortified wheat and rice flours. Insects are a good source of iron and zinc; thus they are considered in food fortification programs (van Huis, 2020). Consumption of insects in the western civilization is limited to the occasional snack, and it can even be rejected for being considered exotic (House, 2019). A good way to incorporate insects into people's eating habits is by adding them to other food products. Mealworms have been added to bread (5 to 10% substitution of wheat) without affecting the technological process and enhancing the protein content of the food product (Roncolini et al., 2019), demonstrating that insects can be in the formulation of foods that are already produced industrially at large scale. There are other instances in which insects have been added to other food products: mealworm larvae and silkworm pupae (Kim et al., 2016) or crickets (Keto et al., 2018) in sausages; crickets in energy, protein bars and pork pâté (Adámek et al., 2018; Smarzyński et al., 2019), and termites (Kinyuru et al., 2009) and crickets (Alemu et al., 2017, 2016; Pambo, 2018; Pambo et al., 2018) in buns, and pastas (Enwemiwe and Popoola, 2018; Lombardi et al., 2019).

#### 3.3.3 Food trade and marketing

Trade for nutrition refers to the actions taken by nations to improve the availability and access of the food supply through fair trade agreements and policies and efforts to guarantee that such agreements and policies do not have a negative impact on the right to adequate food in other countries (FAO, 2017). The food industry has expanded in size and power of trans-national companies, especially food manufacturers producing certain types of ultra-processed foods (e.g.,

snacks, carbonated beverages, and other products high in salt, fats and sugars), and this is correlated to the increase in the prevalence of obesity and other non-communicable diseases (Garton et al., 2020). Therefore, governments should redesign policies to transform the food systems in such a way that there is a reduction in health and economic burden of noncommunicable diseases. For instance, in India, after the liberalization of the edible oil sector, consumption of palm oil, mostly imported, increased from under 500 tones in 1994 to almost 10 million tonnes in 2016 (Cuevas et al., 2019). This represents both nutrition- and sustainabilityrelated issues. Although affordable as an energy source, palm oil is high in saturated fatty acids compared with locally consumed oils in India, such as rapeseed/mustard seeds, and saturated fatty acids have been associated with increased risk of cardiovascular diseases (Downs et al., 2015; Mensink et al., 2003; Micha and Mozaffarian, 2010; Shankar and Hawkes, 2013). Regarding sustainability, the palm oil cultivation is linked to deforestation of tropical forests (Agus et al., 2013). Through policy documents and semi structured interviews with key experts and stakeholders in the edible oils sector, for example, Cuevas et al. (2019) has shown that the implementation of a sectoral agenda for sustainable nutrition is supported by the emergence of multisectoral approaches to the prevention of non-communicable diseases. The authors discussed the systematic efforts towards identifying synergistic approaches, from agricultural production to distribution of edible oils, as well as increased involvement of nutrition advocates of both nutrition and sustainability.

Food marketing and advertising practices is another type of intervention within this group. Food environment is the nexus between food systems and dietary consumption. The nutritional impact of an intervention depends on whether nutritious foods (or other items beneficial for nutrition) are available on local markets at affordable prices. It is important, therefore, to assess food availability before performing an intervention, especially in remote areas. Food marketing includes all activities, infrastructures and regulations involved in the physical sale of food (e.g., wholesaling, retailing, catering) as well as its promotion, such as discounts, display of products, branding and packaging, advertisement and use of media (FAO, 2017). Sibhatu and Qaim (2017) found that, even during the main harvest and post-harvest season in rural Ethiopia, purchased foods contributed more than one-third to total calorie consumption. Similarly, Koppmair et al. (2017) found that improving access to markets in Malawi was a more appropriate choice than increasing production diversity, meaning that strengthening rural markets should be a key strategy to improve food security and dietary quality in the small-farm sector. Cooper et al. (2021) emphasized the benefits from combining multiple nutrition-sensitive market interventions and stressed the need for policies that narrow the fruit and vegetable cold storage deficits that exist away from more lucrative markets in developing countries.

One of the biggest challenges is the current cost and affordability of healthy diets. The cost of food refers to what people have to pay to secure a specific diet, whereas affordability is the cost of the diet relative to income, and there is evidence of the link between cost and affordability of a diet and its quality, as well as their link to food security and nutrition outcomes (FAO et al., 2020). Therefore, interventions of food price policies for promoting healthy diets are needed. Food price policies refer to fiscal measures, such as taxes, subsidies and price ceilings. Gupta et al. (2021) quantified the divergence in the cost of current diets as compared to EAT Lancet recommendations in the subnational level in India, concluding that crop diversification, investments in rural infrastructure and well-functioning markets can move rural India forwards more nutrition-sensitive environments.

Food labeling is the last type of intervention within this food system function. The food

label shows the information on the product (e.g., ingredients, health, safety, nutrition claims and nutrient content), thus it influences consumer's food-purchase decisions (Grunert et al., 2010; Hwang et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2015) and their willingness to pay (De Steur et al., 2017; Gregori et al., 2015; Mogendi et al., 2016; Ran et al., 2015). Since food labeling is a cost-effective marketing tool and can promote healthy food eating behaviors, it can benefit both actors and consumers. Sustainability-related labels should also be considered, since they can empower consumers. Asioli et al. (2020) classifies the sustainability-related food labels based on the problems they attempt to tackle: environmental, social or ethical. Environmental labels deal with information regarding the production that has considered the care for the environment, such as organic labeling, or information on the product's carbon and water footprints, whereas social and ethical labels offer information on other aspects, such as animal welfare and fair trade. Wesana et al. (2020) studied a nutrition-sensitive chain label that was perceived by consumers as more important than traditional nutrition labels, which should be taken into account by industrial and policy actors in the agri-food sector to innovate and regulate labeling schemes in the context of nutrition-sensitive value chains.

#### 3.3.4 Consumer demand, food preparation and preferences

Nutrition education and behavior change communication (BCC) is the first type of intervention in this group. Interventions of nutrition education deal with certain attitudes and practices to improve diets. The success of any NSA intervention depends on consumer's demand for nutritious food, and this demand will trigger the upstream-chain actors to promote nutrient retention or addition and prevention of losses in food and nutrients (Hattersley, 2013; Hawkes and Ruel, 2012). Therefore, nutrition knowledge is a key element. For instance, farmers in Kenya who received both agricultural and nutrition training were more likely to adopt biofortified beans than

farmers who received only agricultural training (Ogutu et al., 2020). In rural Ghana, diet and growth of young children improved through integrated support for agricultural production of nutrient-dense foods and poultry, combined with nutrition and health training (Marquis et al., 2018). According to Murimi et al. (2017), interventions of nutrition education with a duration of over 5 months, no more than 3 focused objectives, randomization, use of theories, and fidelity are more likely to succeed. The nutrition quality of a food product is heavily dependent on the preparation method. For instance, Wijesinha-Bettoni and Mouillé (2019) compared the nutrient content of potatoes based on how they were cooked (e.g., boiled, fried), or what ingredients were added (e.g., water or oil), etc. They observed, for example, that B vitamins and Vitamin C are lost when there is an excessive washing or when potatoes are boiled in a large amount of water that is discarded after cooking. Therefore, nutrition education should consider food preparation in BCC programs so that food preparation methods that result in healthier options are preferred among the population. Behrens et al. (2018) for instance, followed an approach to promote healthier lunch sides (e.g., fresh fruit and vegetable instead of canned products, or fresh potatoes instead of the fried potatoes high in sodium), which represents a promising paradigm for improving elementary cafeteria food offerings.

Income generation for nutrition is another type of intervention from this dimension. This one refers to the strategies to leverage the potential of agriculture and food systems to generate income, while optimizing the likelihood that the income is spent on buying nutritious foods and accessing nutrition-enhancing services. For instance, agricultural production and other food system activities offer opportunities for generating income through the sale of agricultural products or wage labor. Nordhagen et al. (2019b) found that the income generation from chicken sales was a significant motivator for members of a community in Senegal to continue with the livestock

production. Ogutu et al. (2019) demonstrated that commercialization in Kenya contributes to higher incomes, which improves food security and dietary quality in terms of calorie, zinc and iron consumption by increasing the added purchased foods from the market. They remark, however, the importance of enhancing market access to make smallholder agriculture more sensitive to nutrition. Income generation is not a solution to eradicate all types of undernutrition. For instance, it did not contribute to increase vitamin A consumption in Kenya, because the generated income from commercialization was spent on purchased foods, and the consumption of certain own-produced vitamin A rich foods was reduced in more commercialized households (Ogutu et al., 2019).

Social protection is a key element in a nutrition-sensitive investment because it targets families at risk of malnutrition, reaching a large number of poor households which may be constrained in nutrition-related decisions; social protection includes the cash or in-kind transfers, initiatives that protect the vulnerable from risks and improve the social status and rights of the marginalized (FAO, 2017). According to Alderman (2016), social protection increases the household budget dedicated to food, and, consequently, it changes both quality and composition of diets. It was shown that a transfer accompanied by a BCC increased the share of mothers with knowledge of iron deficiency, maternal awareness of multiple-micronutrient powders as well as the likelihood that their children 6-59 months consumed either such powders or an iron supplement in the previous week, and the results were significantly higher than those of the groups that received a transfer only (Hoddinott et al., 2018).

The school food and nutrition approach is a set of activities benefiting the nutrition of school-aged children (e.g., provision of nutritious meals, nutrition education, school gardens, school environments that support nutrition and health) (FAO, 2017). These types of interventions

59

are known for being effective to improve both nutrition and education outcomes for schoolchildren in low- and middle-income countries (Ministry of Education et al., 2016). School meal programs are usually implemented through direct food provision or through cash transfers to schools, and they can reduce the short-term hunger in schoolchildren, increasing their ability to focus and learn at school (Shalini et al., 2014; Shrestha et al., 2020).

Humanitarian food assistance occurs in times of crises or emergency (e.g., forced displacements, living in camps or informal settlements, and includes the provision and distribution of food, cash and vouches for food purchase, as well as non-medical nutritional interventions for the benefit of conflict-affected people (FAO, 2017). An increase in humanitarian food aid is associated with decreased incidence of civil conflicts in sampled populations, saving lives in recipient countries (Mary and Mishra, 2020). The United Nations World Food Programme (WFP) is the world's largest humanitarian organization fighting hunger worldwide, using assistance to help communities rebuild their lives and return to normality. In 2019, 97 million people from 88 countries were helped by the WFP, and delivering food in their complex environments requires an agile, adaptable, and aligned supply chain (Lee, 2004; World Food Programme, 2020). Demand in this case has been defined in terms of predetermined food baskets, per beneficiary type, but (Peters et al., 2021) defined it as nutritional requirements: three macronutrients and eight micronutrients (their methodology works for any number of nutrients). The authors showed a model that optimized the food basket to be delivered, the sourcing plan and the transfer modality of a long-term recovery operation for each month in a predefined time horizon.

#### 3.3.5 Cross-cutting issues

The first type within this group of interventions is the nutrition-sensitive value chains. A

food value chain is the full range of farms and firms and their consecutive coordinated valueadding activities which transform raw agricultural materials into food products. There is evidence, however, showing that the food systems do not necessarily deliver nutritious foods, even to those who have the resources to obtain them (Alston et al., 2016). Therefore, nutrition-sensitive value chains are essential. When value chain interventions are comprehensively planned, they could potentially be a cost-effective way to favor food systems towards healthier diets (Allen and de Brauw, 2018). For example, a micronutrient fortified yogurt (2.1. mg of EDTA iron, 2.25 mg of zinc, 24  $\mu$ g of iodine and 120  $\mu$ g of vitamin A) was used as a nutrition-based incentive in milk value chain interventions in northern Senegal (Bernard et al., 2019; Port et al., 2017). This intervention also fits in the category of food fortification.

Women's empowerment and gender equality is another intervention within the group of cross-cutting issues. Women usually care about household nutrition more than men; consequently, women are more concerned with making decisions that lead to diverse diets (Hoddinott and Haddad, 1995; Malapit et al., 2015). Nevertheless, women tend to be constrained when it comes to agricultural decision making (i.e., little or no control of property rights over land, livestock, agricultural machinery and implements). In the food and agriculture sector, gender equity refers to the equal participation of women and men as decision-makers in rural institutions and equal access to productive resources, assets, decent employment opportunities, income, goods, and services for agricultural development and markets (FAO, 2017). Therefore, women's empowerment programs, in the context of agriculture, are critical to improve the role of women in nutrition-sensitive farming (Rukmani et al., 2019). Empowering women in Burkina Faso was beneficial not only for women's lives but also for their children's nutrition (Heckert et al., 2019). Gupta et al. (2019) found that empowering women was associated with lower log odds of a poor iron status.

NSA interventions on prevention, reduction and management of food loss and waste are indispensable because a third of the annual food produced for human consumption (1.3 billion tons) is lost or wasted along the food supply chain due to several context-specific factors (e.g., gaps in capacity of the food supply chain actors, inadequate storage facilities and food packaging, lack of access to markets and consumer behavior) (FAO, 2017). Efforts to reduce food losses or wastes and nutrient losses represent a way to get sustainable and nutritionally adequate diets that may lead to improving the health status of vulnerable populations in low- and middle-income countries (Wesana et al., 2018).

There are biological, chemical and physical hazards that should be avoided when processing foods. Among these hazards, harmful pathogens (e.g., bacteria, viruses, parasites) natural toxins (e.g., neurotoxins from fungi) and chemicals are included. Food safety refers to the measures that are considered along the food supply chain to assure that food will not cause adverse effects on people's health when consumed as its intended use (FAO, 2017). Food quality, safety and hygiene interventions are important because child undernutrition has been linked to disease burdens such as diarrhea, respiratory infections, and environmental enteric disorder (Humphrey, 2009; Korpe and Petri, 2012; Mbuya and Humphrey, 2016). Most of water, sanitation and hygiene (WASH) interventions and strategies are focused on toilet construction and related hygiene and water measures, such as handwashing, because humans are bearers of common pathogens, but few nutrition programs have considered reducing exposure to animal feces (Curtis et al., 2000; Lanata et al., 1998; Mara et al., 2010; Michaux et al., 2019; Sharma et al., 2021b). This subject should receive more attention because animal-sourced fecal matter have been proven to be more widespread than human-sourced feces (Schriewer et al., 2015). While livestock ownership (e.g., poultry) can benefit child growth, overly close exposure to poultry can be a risk factor for

undernutrition due to increased risk of infection (Headey and Hirvonen, 2016). Water, irrigation and drainage are investment projects that may reduce risk of waterborne and vector-borne disease by increasing access to clean water (FAO, 2016).

When referring to food processing, there are threats, such as the mycotoxin contamination. Besides lowering the food product quality, the mycotoxin contamination can affect the population by chronic toxicity, the main human health burdens that result in cancers, especially liver cancer (Ayelign and De Saeger, 2020). Therefore, measures, such as good manufacturing practices (GMP), HACCP, and others (Udomkun et al., 2017) should be implemented to reduce/prevent the risk of mycotoxins and other contaminants. Research and policies should be integrative and more sensitive to impacts on food safety and nutrition aspects to attain nutrition security and healthy lifestyles while ensuring sufficiency and sustainability of production of safe and affordable foods.

#### 3.4 The importance of a multi-pathway approach

Enhancing the nutritional status can be achieved through different pathways. Figure 3.2 provides a concrete example of a multi-pathway approach: the diversification of agricultural products could be implemented to affect the outcome "on-farm availability, diversity and safety of food" by meeting dietary gaps through own production (as observed in Table 3.1); at the same time, a behavior change communication (BCC) program can be implemented to affect the outcome "nutrition knowledge and norms" by increasing the awareness of healthy diets (as seen in Table 3.1). In that case, both outcomes should be measured. There are different indicators to measure the "on-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods": the availability of specific foods on farm (Feed the Future, 2016); the Shannon index or the Simpson index (Leprêtre and Mouillot, 1999) to determine the diversity of foods produced on-farm; the functional diversity index (Remans et

al., 2011); the proportion of staple crop production that is biofortified; implementation of good agricultural practices, or the grain loss; the Tool for the Agroecology Performance Evaluation (TAPE), which provides a diagnostic of agricultural performance across many dimensions to move beyond standard measures of productivity (e.g., yield/hectare), and can be useful when determining the diversified production (FAO, 2019). On the other hand, when the intervention promotes nutrition behaviors or messages, or when it is desired to understand the likelihood of consumption of specific foods or the overall dietary patterns for various population sub-groups, indicators should be used to measure the "nutrition knowledge and norms". There is a set of indicators for nutrition and food safety-related knowledge (Fautsch Macías and Glasauer, 2014), but they are project-specific, depending on the promoted knowledge.



Figure 3.2 Conceptual framework showing the six outcome areas that are affected by agriculture, rural development and food systems, and how these can influence the nutritional status (FAO, 2017; Herforth and Ballard, 2016).

It will depend on the project managers and designers how far they want to reach towards the "nutritional status". For example, the objectives could be to improve the "food access" (e.g., seasonal variation and prices of food) through "on-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods" and the "care practices" through "nutrition knowledge and norms". To measure food insecurity and/or household access to and consumption of a variety of foods, there are indicators with their corresponding methodology, such as the food insecurity experience scale (FIES), which has been validated against the access dimension of food insecurity (FAO, 2022b); the food consumption score (FCS), which has been validated against the per capita calorie consumption within the households (WFP and VAM, 2008); the household dietary diversity score (HDDS) (Kennedy et al., 2012); or the household food insecurity access scale (HFIAS), which has to be adapted to be valid (Coates et al., 2007), among others. Food security has different dimensions: sufficiency, quality, acceptability, safety, and certainty/stability, and despite the many food security metrics, a suite of indicators that measure each dimension has not been established (Coates, 2013). Regarding the care practices, there are different ways of assessing them, such as breastfeeding indicators, which measure the frequency, duration or completeness of breastfeeding. Due to the fact that the minimum acceptable diet (MAD) combines standards of dietary diversity (a proxy for nutrient density) and feeding frequency (a proxy for energy density), it offers data on quality and quantity aspects of the diet of children with breastfeeding status; the minimum meal frequency (MMF), on the other hand, measures a proxy for energy intake from non-breastmilk foods among young children. Methodologies to use both MAD and MMF and other breastfeeding indicators are available (UNICEF, 2021).

An NSA project could aim at measuring the combined effect of "food access" and "care

practices" on "diet quality". The impact indicators to assess diet quality are discussed in section 3.5.2 of this chapter. "Nutritional status" is the furthest one can attempt to reach, for which there are biochemical and anthropometric measures. It has to be considered that assessment of these indicators is expensive and invasive, since time for training the personnel, and blood samples or physical measures (i.e., weight and height) from the individuals are required to determine iron status (i.e., whether an individual's body is deficient or replete in iron) (WHO and CDC, 2007), anemia (i.e., hemoglobin level) (WHO, 2011), vitamin A status (i.e., whether and individual's body is deficient or replete in iron) status (i.e., whether an individual's body is deficient or status (i.e., whether and individual's body is deficient or replete in iron) (WHO and CDC, 2007), anemia (i.e., hemoglobin level) (WHO, 2011), vitamin A status (i.e., whether and individual's body is deficient or replete in iron) to be short, there is no point in choosing these indicators, because no significant changes are observed when the interventions are not lasting enough (Dumas et al., 2018).

When following a multi-pathway approach, there are better chances of affecting more impact indicators. An intervention designed to only generate household income is expected to have an impact on food access or care practices. Wealth indices and poverty levels that measure the socioeconomic status should be used in this case as a proxy for income (Njuki et al., 2011). When appropriate, data on sales of agricultural products can also be collected; the value of incremental sales (collected at farm-level) can be useful (Feed the Future, 2016). Income alone, however, is unlikely to have an impact on diet quality, because the population will not necessarily be aware about the health benefits of consuming nutritious foods. It could happen the other way around, a BCC can be conducted, but if the population does not have the resources to obtain the foods promoted by the intervention, it is unlikely to observe an improvement in diet quality. For example, Schreinemachers et al. (2019) used school vegetable gardens to implement nutrition education on the nutritional awareness, knowledge, perceptions, and eating behavior of 8-14-year-old

schoolchildren in Burkina Faso, finding a significant increase in knowledge of sustainable agriculture and knowledge of food and nutrition. However, the lack of resources did not allow the increase in other outcome indicators, including fruit and vegetable consumption. Besides, the poor infrastructure did not allow people to implement hygiene measures appropriately.

When planning an NSA project, the first step would be to study the context of the community: the underlying causes of malnutrition. At this stage, the potential beneficiaries have to be targeted (the most vulnerable ones), so equity can be achieved through participation, access to resources and decent employment. Then, the type(s) of NSA interventions can be identified to design suitable activities that address the causes of malnutrition or to achieve the explicit nutrition objectives. Once the theory of change and pathway(s) have been drawn, the proper outcome and impact indicators have to be selected, depending on several factors, such as budget limitations, sample population, duration of the project, etc. FAO (2016) offers a compendium of about 60 indicators categorized into the outcomes and impacts shown in Figure 3.2. There are, however, many more, and it is difficult to keep track of what each one reflects and does not reflect. At this point, it is clear that the design of NSA projects can become a difficult task. Therefore, there is a need to create algorithms that facilitates the task.

#### **3.5** Metrics, instruments, and indicators to assess diet quality

#### 3.5.1 Dietary assessment tools

Table 3.2 compares the dietary assessment instruments in terms of study design, scope of interest and other features. Food records (FR), food frequency questionnaires (FFQ), and 24-h recalls (24HR) are common tools to assess the diet and/or energy intake of individuals, and these instruments have provided useful data for the development of public health policy, the

identification and understanding of the consumption of different food groups and their relationship with diseases, as well as the association between eating patterns and weight loss (Johnson, 2002; Subar et al., 2015).

#### 3.5.1.1 24-h dietary recall

The 24-h dietary recall (24HR) is a structured interview that aims to get data on all foods and beverages (and possibly dietary supplements) consumed on a given day (usually from midnight to midnight the previous day). The interview gathers detailed information by asking, when appropriate, more specific information than first reported (e.g., a respondent reporting chicken salad for dinner would be asked about the preparation method to provide information on ingredients). The 24HR also collects data on time of day, source of food and portion size of foods and beverages. To avoid subjectivity from the respondent, food models, pictures and other visual aids are used. The 24HR is usually administered by a trained interviewer, but it can be selfadministered with tools that have been developed (Foster et al., 2019; Lafrenière et al., 2018; Vereecken et al., 2008). Depending on the design of the interview, the 24HR takes from 20 to 30 minutes to complete, and a single intake is not enough to describe the usual diet (Johnson, 2002).

Table 3.2 Comparison of some characteristics of the dietary assessment tools: 24-hour recall (24HR), food record (FR), food frequency questionnaire (FFQ), and screeners (SCR).

		24HR	FR	FFQ	SCR	
Study design	Cross-sectional	Х	Х	Х	Х	
	Retrospective			Х	Х	
	Prospective	Х	Х	Х	Х	
	Intervention	Х		Х	Х	

	Total diet	Х	Х	Х	
Scope of interest	One or few components			Х	Х
Captures contextual details	Yes	Х	Х		
regarding food preparation, timing	No			Х	Х
of meals, location of meals, etc.					
Time frome of interact	Short term	Х	Х		
Time frame of interest	Long term			Х	Х
Can be used to query diet in distant	Yes			Х	Х
past	No	Х	Х		
	Yes	Х	Х		
Anows cross-cultural comparisons	No			Х	Х
	Random	Х	Х		
Major type of measurement error	Systematic			Х	Х
Deterrite liference etterter	High		Х		
Potential for reactivity	Low	Х		Х	Х
	<15 minutes				Х
Time required to complete	>20 minutes	Х	Х	Х	
Memory requirements	Specific	Х			
	Generic			Х	Х
	Does not rely on memory		Х		
Cognitive difficulty	High			Х	Х
	Low	Х	Х		

# 3.5.1.2 Food record

The food record (FR), a.k.a food diary, is a self-reported account of foods and beverages consumed by a respondent over one or more days with no limits on the number of included items. Seven-day records used to be the standard for validating other methods (Johnson, 2002). Recording

and some oral or written instructions can be delivered so that the respondents offer detailed information on what they consume: brand names, preparation methods, etc. As with the 24HR, visual aids may help estimate portion sizes, but weight scales and volume measures (e.g., measuring spoons and cups, bowls, drinking glasses) are also provided. At least 15 minutes are required for the food record to be complete each day, and it has been observed that having an interviewer review the completed record with the respondent improves the quality of the report (Cantwell et al., 2006). One of the limitations is that FRs require literate, motivated subjects and place a high burden on the respondents. Besides, hand-written food records may be inexpensive to collect but expensive to code. FRs do not rely on memory, but the quality of the data declines with increased number of days recorded and FRs may cause reactivity (e.g., respondents decrease the complexity of their diet by substituting foods that are easier to record). Therefore, FRs are not recommended to evaluate the ensuing changes from an intervention (Gersovitz et al., 1978; Rebro et al., 1998).

#### 3.5.1.3 Food frequency questionnaire

The food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) aims to obtain frequency and, in some cases, information on portion size of foods and beverages consumed over a specified period, typically the past month or year. FFQ consists of a finite list of foods and beverages and the respondent is asked if they eat them and if so, how often and how much they eat them. The FFQ must be culture-specific; lists of foods have been developed for determining the diversity of diets within different groups (e.g., Hawaiians, Japanese, Chinese, Filipinos, whites) (Hankin et al., 1991). FFQ can also ask about the frequency of intake and dosages of consumed dietary supplements. This instrument is usually self-administered, but a trained interviewer may help when literacy is low. Completing

a questionnaire that measures the total dietary intake takes from 30 to 60 minutes. Some of the limitations of the FFQ include the systematic error, the lack of detailed data on food preparation, specific food and beverages consumed, and brands, and contextual information of intake (e.g., which foods and beverages are consumed at the same meal), as well as the fact that the performance of a particular FFQ in a population may not reflect its performance in a different population.

#### 3.5.1.4 Screeners

Screeners (SCR) can be simplified targeted FFQ that focus on specific behaviors other than the frequency of consuming specific foods (Pérez Rodrigo, 2015). Completing an SCR can take less than 15 minutes. Due to its systematic error, just as in the case of the FFQ, SCR is not recommended to describe a population's intake in cross-sectional studies. The systematic error from both instruments can be mitigated through statistical modeling, using a less biased dietary assessment method as a reference instrument. Because of how similar SCR and FFQ in their design, they share other limitations (e.g., lack of detailed information on food preparation).

#### 3.5.1.5 New technologies/methodologies

Archundia Herrera and Chan (2018) found about monitors and sensors (e.g., automated wrist motion tracking, intelligent food-intake monitor), camera-scan-sensor-based technologies that usually require a smartphone (e.g., remote food photography method, real-time food recognition system), and one mathematical method, all of which are innovative dietary assessment tools that can capture more accurately than the conventional methods, such as 24HR or FFQ and other paper-based records or recalls. Mahal et al. (2023) developed a smartphone app that not only takes data on food consumption, but also calculates different food quality and food access

indicators. However, these new methodologies should be used with care because they are still being refined.

#### 3.5.2 Types of indicators that measure diet quality on NSA interventions

When the intervention affects "on-farm availability", "food environment in markets", "income", "women's empowerment" and/or "nutrition knowledge", with hypothesized impact on diet through "food access" and/or "care practices", diet quality should be assessed. The use of quantitative 24HR can be used to determine other indicators, such as quantitative nutrient intakes, the consumption of 400 g fruits and vegetables per day (this can also be obtained from FRs), proportion of the diet consisting of processed/ultra-processed foods. Depending on the chosen indicator(s), 24HR or FFQ can be used to obtain data on Vitamin A-rich and iron-rich food consumption, and consumption of specific target foods (FAO, 2016). However, only a few indicators have been validated for population level use in resource-poor settings: the minimum dietary diversity for women of reproductive age (MDD-W), and the infant and young child feeding practices-minimum dietary diversity (IYCF-MDD), which reflects nutrient adequacy, and dietary diversity practices in the case of YCFP-MDD (Verger et al., 2019). These indicators can be obtained from 24HR, and portion sizes are not necessarily required.

#### 3.5.2.1 Minimum dietary diversity for women of reproductive age (MDD-W)

Due to physiological demands during pregnancy and lactation, women are susceptible to suffer from undernutrition (Black et al., 2013). Therefore, when an NSA intervention aims at affecting diet quality and selects women among the beneficiaries, it is recommended to use the MDD-W, which is a proxy for micronutrient adequacy consisting of ten food groups (FAO, 2021):

1. Grains, white roots and tubers, and plantains; 2. Pulses (beans, peas, and lentils); 3. Nuts and seeds; 4. Dairy; 5. Meat, poultry, and fish; 6. Eggs; 7. Dark green leafy vegetables; 8. Other vitamin-A-rich fruits and vegetables; 9. Other vegetables; 10. Other fruits. The MDD-W score is a numeric value between 0 and 10, based on the consumption of food items or ingredients weighing equal to or more than 15 g from each food group. The women in reproductive age who consume at least five MDD-W food groups, in a 24 h period, are considered to meet their physiological needs and nutrition requirements with diet diversity.

## 3.5.2.2 Infant and young child feeding practices – minimum dietary diversity (IYCF-MDD)

The first thousand days of an infant are critical for their physical and cognitive development (Cusick and Georgieff, 2016). Therefore, the infant and young child feeding (IYCF) practices are vital. Apart from breast feeding, infants should start consuming complementary foods once they are six months old, and the minimum dietary diversity can be measured using the IYCF-MDD indicator, which has eight food groups (UNICEF, 2021): 1. Breast milk; 2. Grains, roots, and tubers; 3. Legumes and nuts; 4. Dairy products (milk, yogurt, cheese); 5. Flesh foods (meat, fish, poultry, and liver/organ meats); 6. Eggs; 7. Vitamin-A rich fruits and vegetables; 8. Other fruits and vegetables. The IYCF practices for better growth and development of children can be achieved by feeding them with at least 5 food groups in a 24 h period.

#### 3.5.2.3 Global diet quality score (GDQS)

Recently, Bromage et al. (2021) developed the global diet quality score (GDQS), a foodbased metric consisting of 25 food groups classified as healthy, unhealthy, or unhealthy when consumed in excessive amounts. GDQS represents the first food-based metric of diet to be comprehensively validated against health outcomes, and has been established to perform well compared with MDD-W in capturing nutrient adequacy, and even anthropometric and biochemical indicators of undernutrition. Calculating the GDQS using an FFQ or repeated 24HRs or FR in at least a subgroup is suggested to accurately estimate the distribution of usual intakes or associations between the GDQS with health outcomes at the individual level (Bromage et al., 2021).

#### 3.6 Multi-criteria decision analysis and its relevance in agriculture-related issues

Multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) involves different methods that support the decision maker in their unique and personal decision process, providing stepping-stones and techniques for finding a solution (Figure 3.3) (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013). MCDA methods place the decision maker at the center of the process, incorporating subjective information, which is also known as preference information.



Figure 3.3 The process of multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) as suggested by Belton and Stewart (2002).

MCDA encompasses mathematics, management, informatics, psychology, social science and economics (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013). According to Ogrodnik (2019), MCDA can either make use of aggregation methods (i.e., analytic hierarchy process (AHP) and multi-attribute utility theory (MAUT)), surpassing methods (i.e., elimination and choice expressing the reality (ELECTRE) and preference organization method ranking for enrichment evaluations (PROMETHEE)), geometric distance methods (i.e., the Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS) and multi criteria optimization and compromise solution (VIKOR)), interactive methods (e.g., RUBIS) or verbal decision analysis methods (e.g., ZAPROS).

Different types of problems can be solved using MCDA (Table 2.3): choice (e.g., a manager selecting the most suitable area for peri-urban agriculture), sorting (e.g., classifying NSA projects into performance categories such as "outperforming", "average-performing" and "weak-performing"), or ranking problems (e.g., ranking brands of a food product according to several criteria) (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013). Each MCDA method has its own limitations, particularities, hypotheses, premises and perspectives, and it is subsequently not possible to determine whether one method makes more sense than another in a specific problem situation. There are, however, some ways of choosing MCDA methods to solve specific problems. One way is to look at the data and parameters of the method and the modelling effort, as well as looking at the outcomes and their granularity as supported by Guitouni et al. (1999). Table 2.4 shows the outcomes as well as the required inputs for the MCDA ranking or choice methods.

# 3.6.1 Relevance of MCDA in agriculture-related issues

Regarding agriculture-related topics, MCDA has been used to resolve complex problems

such as determining the soil erosion and degradation (Grau et al., 2010), measuring the sustainability level of agricultural systems (Talukder et al., 2018, 2016), interpretation of stakeholders' multidimensional perceptions on policy implementation gaps regarding small-scale seaweed aquaculture (Henríquez-Antipa and Cárcamo, 2019), tillage practices to mitigate negative environmental impact to soils (Król et al., 2018), finding the suitable zones of peri-urban agriculture (Majumdar, 2020), and the development of strategically located land index to identify areas suitable for agricultural land reform or for cultivation priority planning of different crops (Musakwa, 2018; Seyedmohammadi et al., 2018).

Ardakini et al. (Ardakani et al., 2017) applied the TOPSIS method to build a dynamic quantitative national-level food and nutrition security index to be used as a benchmark for the dimensions of food and nutrition security and prioritize the vulnerabilities of food system in the delivery of food and nutrition security in Iran. As discussed above, there are many things to consider (e.g., context of the community, goals, budget and other resources at the disposal of the project manager and their team, most suitable metrics and indicators) when designing an NSA intervention, and it can become a difficult task. MCDA is a powerful tool with the potential to help design NSA projects in an easier way. TOPSIS, specifically, has the advantage that the amount of effort needed during input is relatively low, and it offers a complete ranking with closeness scores.

#### 3.6.2 Potential of MCDA to design NSA projects

As mentioned above, there are several types of NSA interventions grouped into 4 food system functions and 1 cross-cutting issues. The decision on which one(s) to choose depends mostly on the context of the community (e.g., the agricultural practices that they perform, the health or the educational status of different segments of the population, what is considered culturally appropriate). Once the population and its surroundings have been studied, a pathway can be defined to achieve the set nutrition objectives. Based on the pathway, certain indicators have to be selected to determine the success (or failure) at each step. As previously discussed, the significant number of indicators makes it difficult to track what each one reflects, which may lead to misinterpretations (e.g., an indicator that measures food access can be wrongly chosen to determine diet quality). Besides, several metrics and technological tools are available to the required data for each indicator. Surprisingly, MCDA has not been used to design NSA interventions. MCDA consists of three stages: 1) structuring the problem, 2) model building and use, and 3) development of action plans.

#### 3.6.2.1 Structuring the problem

This phase consists of rationalizing an issue, identifying key concerns, goals, stakeholders, actions, uncertainties, etc. In other words, problem structuring is the identification of the factors and issues that should be discussed and analyzed (Belton and Stewart, 2002). The starting point in any pathway, as seen in Figure 2, is the type of NSA intervention. The problem is how to choose a type of NSA intervention based on the context of the targeted population, the sectors with which there might be collaborations, to avoid redundancy in efforts, etcetera. This phase is basically thinking of all the possible alternatives as well as the criteria that should be considered.

#### 3.6.2.2 Model building and use

As explained by Belton and Stewart (2002), this phase should be a dynamic process, informed by and informing the process of problem structuring, and interacting the process of evaluation. The key elements of the model framework in this case are: a) alternatives, such as the

types of NSA interventions (e.g., biofortification, women's empowerment, nutrition education and BCC), b) model of values, such as criteria, objective, and goals (e.g., duration of the project, explicit nutrition objectives, health context or education status of different segments of the population, outcome and impact indicators), c) stakeholders, and d) uncertainties. As observed above, MCDA methods require a decision matrix that should be built with the alternatives and the criteria. The model building and use may involve iteration, search for new alternatives and criteria, discarding, reinstating, and redefining of old ones, and further extensive discussion among the participants. The ensuing algorithm that is planned should provide a ranked list of the NSA interventions, from the most relevant to the least relevant, based on the data that the user inputs in the criteria.

# 3.6.2.3 Development of action plans

MCDA is concerned not only with the analysis, but also with the implementation of results, which means translating the analysis into specific plans of action. In this case, the developed algorithm should provide information not only on how to design the selected NSA intervention(s), but also on the potential pathways, what indicators should be used and how to collect properly the data to assess those indicators (i.e., what metrics to use and how to use them), and how to interpret them. Among the different MCDA methods, TOPSIS has the advantage that the amount of effort needed during input is relatively low, and it offers a complete ranking with closeness scores, which is expected from the algorithm to design NSA projects.

#### **3.7 Conclusion**

Despite the efforts to reduce malnutrition, there are still communities around the world that

are susceptible to micronutrient deficiencies and other forms of malnutrition. NSA is an approach that has been theorized to address the causes of malnutrition, and different types of interventions have been fitted into four food system functions and one cross-cutting issues. Multi-pathway approaches are preferred when aiming at improving the nutritional status, but there are still gaps when it comes to designing NSA projects (e.g., not necessarily the most suitable types of NSA interventions are selected, the outcomes or impacts are not measured in the complete defined pathway, or the metrics and indicators are not properly selected due to the difficulty of keeping track of what each one reflects). MCDA methods have been employed to solve complex agriculture-related issues, and future research is required to develop an approach that helps optimize the design of NSA interventions using an MCDA method, such as TOPSIS, which could offer a complete ranking of the types of NSA interventions with closeness scores, based on objective criteria. Besides, the developed algorithm could help choose the suitable indicators to measure the outcomes and impacts in a defined pathway, and it could provide the know-how on collecting data using the right metrics. This would be highly beneficial, since it could help stakeholders build the empirical evidence required to demonstrate the impact within the time frames and sample sizes of the NSA projects.

#### **CONNECTING TEXT**

The types of interventions, metrics and indicators for NSA projects have been explored thoroughly. It is clear that, to satisfy both the energy and the nutrients requirements of a community, it may be necessary not only to produce nutritious crops, but also to include nondietary pathways, such as women's empowerment or behavior change communication programs. It is also clear that appropriate metrics and indicators should be used to measure the impact at each step of the pathway to determine the success or failure of an intervention.

Chapter IV focuses on the third objective of this thesis (i.e., to perform a meta-analysis of current NSA projects to understand their core characteristics (e.g., target population, sample size, pathways, metrics, indicators), and to validate the adopted methodologies). Thus, current studies that have performed NSA projects were dissected not only to validate their methodology, but also to understand the pathways that they followed, as well as the metrics and indicators that were used to measure their impact. By doing so, we get a better understanding of how types of NSA interventions and indicators can be associated. Chapter IV has been submitted to Nutrition Research, co-authored by Dr. Michael Ngadi, Dr. Christopher Kucha, and Dr. Ebenezer Kwofie.

# IV. NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE INTERVENTIONS TEND TO OPT FOR MULTI-PATHWAY APPROACHES: A SYSTEMATIC REVIEW

# 4.1 Abstract

Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) aims to produce, sustainably, a variety of affordable, nutritious, culturally appropriate and safe foods. NSA interventions have been developed to improve the nutritional status through different pathways (e.g., increasing crops' diversity to improve food access or diet quality). NSA projects are specific-context and they have shown to be inconsistent in terms of impact. The systematic literature search was performed on Web of Science, PubMed and JSTOR from 2010 to February 2022. Current projects were designed mostly within the food production dimension (e.g., diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production). To assess the impact of NSA interventions, direct dietary quality parameters, such as the individual and household diet diversity indicators (e.g., Minimum Dietary Diversity for women of reproductive age (MDD-W)), were the most common selections, as well as indicators that measure the nutritional status from different perspectives (i.e., biochemical, such as iron status, and anthropometric, such as stunting). Our findings suggest that an NSA intervention should be lasting enough in order to perceive any significant changes in biochemical or anthropometric measures. The methodology validity is essential when formulating policy and, therefore, to improve the enabling environment. About 65% of the analyzed interventions worked with samples that were smaller than the necessary to validate power, and this was attributed to budget limitations. Future work should focus on the duration of certain type NSA interventions to notice significant changes in the outcomes that are to be measured. Our results show relevant insight for future project designers and implementors.

*Key words*: Nutrition-sensitive agriculture; food systems; enabling environment; diet quality indicators; anthropometric measures; biochemical measures.



Figure 4.0 Graphical abstract.

# **4.2 Highlights**

- Food production and consumer-focused interventions were the most abundant ones
- Women's empowerment has become relevant as an indirect nutrition approach
- Diet quality, food access, and nutritional status indicators were common selections
- A contextual framework should be considered when designing interventions
- Two thirds of the selected studies worked with samples that did not validate power

#### **4.3 Introduction**

Since agriculture is the main occupation of 80% of poor rural populations (Ruel and Alderman, 2013), it has been suggested as a tool to fight against undernutrition. Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) has been described as an approach produces, in a sustainable manner, a variety of affordable, nutritious, culturally appropriate and safe foods in sufficient quantity and quality to meet the dietary requirements of populations (FAO, 2017). Over the last decade, the contribution of agriculture to nutrition through NSA interventions has been a primary focus of research. The research agenda has been to understand the forms through which nutrition can be improved and measured in interventions. Nutrition challenges are not only addressed from a nutrition perspective; health components from different sectors (e.g., health, social protection, women's empowerment) should also be considered. Therefore, NSA interventions have become more and more complex; some of them consider multisectoral aspects and sometimes they even operate in a multi-country mode (Nordhagen et al., 2019a).

It is fair to say that NSA interventions rely on mitigating the underlying causes of nutrition (Ruel and Alderman, 2013). FAO (2017) explains in detail the different types of NSA interventions (e.g., nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries, diversification of agricultural production, food fortification, income-generation activities, nutrition education and behavior change communication).

Despite the efforts to reduce food and nutrition insecurity, NSA interventions have shown inability to small variations in nutrition outcomes due to the deficiencies in the study design methods (Masset et al., 2011; Webb and Kennedy, 2014). Interventions have also been limited when it comes to measuring the full pathway of change (Hawkes et al., 2012; Turner et al., 2013). Herforth and Ballard (2016) highlight the three critical pathways through which agriculture can

affect nutrition outcomes: food access, care practices, and health environment. There are different pathways towards the nutritional status in a food system (e.g., increased production of biofortified crops, combined with nutrition education and a program of change behavior communication, might have an impact on both food access and care practices to improve the dietary quality and, eventually, the nutritional status of a population). The selection of indicators to measure the impact of an NSA intervention will depend on the pathways that the program follows, as well as the enabling environment of the communities. Several categories comprise the enabling environment (i.e., government/institutions, policies, capacity, infrastructure/interactions, and research/knowledge).

The objective of this work was to evaluate recently published NSA studies focused on measuring/tracking the nutritional improvement from agriculture projects. An analysis of the nutrition impact pathway and dimensions and the associated indicators across a range of NSA projects was performed. Additionally, the methodological validity and the enabling environment for implementation were reviewed. Finally, an indicator-based discussion of the nutrition outcomes is presented. This work offers the current trends in NSA projects and it will be useful for researchers and implementers who plan to design interventions.

#### 4.4 Methodology

A systematic review was conducted to study the core characteristics (i.e., dimensions and indicators) of NSA projects that have been published in peer-reviewed articles from 2010 to February 2022 (Figure 4.1). The performance and impact of such NSA projects were critically analyzed. The systematic review was carried out following a five steps process: 1) literature search, 2) data collection and screening, 3) classification of studies into their corresponding dimensions

and types of indicators, 4) methodological validity and enabling environment assessment, and 5) outcome analysis, which are explained in the following sections.



Figure 4.1 Systematic review flow diagram. The PRISMA flow diagram for the systematic review detailing the database searches, the number of abstracts screened and the full texts retreived.

#### 4.4.1 Literature research

A search of peer-reviewed documents using two multidisciplinary databases: Web of Science, PubMed and JSTOR was conducted. The used keywords were: "nutrition-sensitive" AND ("agriculture" OR "food system(s)") found in the title or abstract of the document. The search was limited to works published from 2010 to date and resulted in 585 documents found.
#### 4.4.2 Data collection and screening

The search was followed by a screening process. After removing the duplicates, 467 documents were taken into account. The remaining articles were discriminated based on their content. All the reviews were discarded. Book chapters and abstracts from conferences and studies that did not report any outcome indicators were also excluded. In the end, 101 articles were selected for the analyses. We decided to include even those projects in which they did not have a control group or did not worry about adjusting for selection bias. The methodology, however, was graded for both internal and external validity, as explained in the fourth step (*section 4.4.4*).

#### 4.4.3 Dimensions and indicators classification

The classification of the selected interventions was done using FAO's suggested common indicators for nutrition-sensitive agriculture and food systems interventions (FAO, 2017). We used the four key functions of the food system and cross-cutting issues through which agriculture and food systems can be made nutrition-sensitive. These key functions referred to as dimensions take into account the primary entry point for nutrition improvement. As seen in Table 4.1, each dimension has different types of interventions. The different indicators to assess the impact of NSA interventions presented in the FAO compendium (FAO, 2016) was used to classify the selected the 101 selected interventions into the different dimensions. All the indicators used in each project were identified and reported.

Table 4.1 The types of nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions that correspond to each food system dimension.

Dimension	Type of intervention
Food production	Diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production
	Nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries
	Biodiversity for food and nutrition
	Biofortification
	Urban and peri-urban agriculture
Food handling, storage and processing	Nutrition-sensitive postharvest handling, storage and processing
	Food fortification
Food trade and marketing	Trade for nutrition
	Food marketing and advertising practices
	Food price policies for promoting healthy diets
	Food labelling
Consumer demand, food preparation	Nutrition education and behavior change communication
and preferences	Income generation for nutrition
	Nutrition-sensitive social protection
	School food and nutrition
	Nutrition-sensitive humanitarian food assistance
Cross-cutting issues	Nutrition-sensitive value chains
	Women's empowerment and gender equality
	Food loss and waste: prevention, reduction and management
	Food quality, safety and hygiene

# 4.4.4 Methodological validity and enabling environment assessment

As suggested by Masset et al. (2011), we carried out an analysis for both internal and external validity of each article. The internal validity was defined as the ability of the study to

establish causality. Two criteria, as shown in Table 4.2, were considered: the use of a valid control group (counterfactual analysis) and the use of a sample size large enough to detect a difference in the outcome(s) of interest (power).

Table 4.2 Criteria for the internal and external validation of the methodologies in the different studies.

	Criteria	High score	Medium score	Low score		
Internal	Counterfactual	Randomized	RCT, matching or	Comparison of		
validity	analysis	experiment	double difference	participants to		
		Sound matching	analysis poorly	unmatched non-		
		technique	performed	participants		
		Difference in	Selection correction	Before-after		
		difference analysis	not credible	comparisons		
		Credible selection		No control group		
		correction				
	Power	Power calculations	Week power	No power calculations		
		over variables of	calculations	Sample from a specific		
		interest		area or population		
External	Programme	Intermediate	Intermediate	No intermediate		
validity	theory	outcomes estimated	outcomes	outcomes considered		
			considered but not			
			analysed			
	Heterogeneity	Heterogeneity of	Heterogeneity	No heterogeneity		
		impact analysed	considered but not	considered		
			analysed			

For external validity, two factors were considered: the program theory (the use of

intermediate outcomes to assess the impact of the intervention in the full pathway), and heterogeneity (the level of analysis of the impact of a project). For instance, some studies focus only on the average intervention effect on the population, while others report the impact depending on the socioeconomic conditions of the households.

There are five critical categories of enabling environment: government/institutions, policy, capacity, infrastructure/interactions, and research/knowledge. Based on the context of the populations of the selected studies, the enabling environments were graded as: "not at all", "not really", "to some extent", or "very much".

## 4.4.5 Outcome analysis

A critical analysis of the outcomes was carried out. Firstly, most used indicators were identified. Then, an analysis of how those indicators associated with the intervention dimensions was performed. A subsequent analysis of how indicators intertwined in different studies was conducted. Lastly, we discussed the nutritional pathways of the studies that selected the most common indicators, as well as their most significant findings and suggestions.

## 4.5 Results

#### 4.5.1 Nutrition pathways and nutrition-sensitive agriculture dimensions

The analysis of the pathway through which was accessed is shown in Figure 4.2. The results reflect the dominance of food production interventions (66.3%) and consumer-focused interventions (48.5%). It reveals that interventions are usually not designed around one dimension but targets multidimensional impacts. Analysis of individual projects also reveals that the two main dimensions are usually linked with other cross-cutting interventions (31.7%), such as women's

empowerment or nutrition-sensitive value chains.

Overall, Figure 4.2 seems to suggest a weak link between nutrition improvement and interventions on food trade and marketing, and post-harvest handling, storage, and processing. Although post-harvest losses have been recognized as major threat access to food (a key pathway to nutrition), there are relatively few nutrition-focused projects that make it their focus. Similarly, interventions of food trade and marketing are not oriented towards nutrition, which could be an opportunity to redesign upcoming interventions to capture nutrition improvements as part of the expected outcomes. Since the food production remains the primary food system failure (Béné et al., 2019), it seems obvious that interventions tend to be oriented towards improving that dimension. With a focus on closing the yield gap and ensuring that enough calories are produced to feed that anticipated 9 billion people in the coming decade, food production continues to lead the pathway to nutrition agenda.



Figure 4.2 Dimensions of the nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions.

Figure 4.3A shows that 39.6% of the food production interventions are focused on diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production. The results also show less focus on biofortification interventions, which have typically not been included in some NSA reviews due to their lack of agricultural components (Hawkes et al., 2012). Nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries interventions represent 27.7% of the selected interventions. This seems to reflect the argument made for the contribution of fish and livestock to food and nutrition security above their intrinsic nutrient content due to the facilitation of nutrient uptake (Belton and Thilsted, 2014).

Nutrition education and behavior change communication have been reported to be an important path to enhance nutrition knowledge among intervention participants and, more importantly, to enhance program uptake and increase positive nutrition outcomes (Alive and Thrive, 2018; Kadiyala et al., 2016; Warren et al., 2020). Analysis of the individual interventions reveals that nutrition education is the most used subdimension, representing 39.6% of the selected studies (Figure 4.3B). However, nutrition education is usually included as a subcomponent of many interventions focused on other dimensions. As mentioned by Murimi et al. (2017), interventions of nutrition education that have a duration of over 5 months, no more than 3 focused objectives, randomization, use of theories, and fidelity are more likely to succeed.

While school food and nutrition-sensitive social protection interventions have shown the potential to promote healthy and sustainable food behavior among school children and mothers (Hoddinott et al., 2018; Oostindjer et al., 2017), they covered only 4% and 2% of the total interventions reviewed. These results may support the assertions that most NSA interventions may focus on food production outcomes.

The cross-cutting interventions, including women empowerment, safety and hygiene, and

91

food waste, have usually been carried out as part of the other dimension intervention. However, there are interventions that are primarily focused on nutrition-sensitive value chains (also considered a cross-cutting dimension) as shown in Figure 4.3C. Such value chain projects have combined nutrition education and other dimensions to measure the impact of agriculture intervention on nutrition. Food quality, safety, and hygiene interventions account for about 3% of the sampled articles. Similarly, interventions that have focused on food losses and food waste also account for about 2%. Although these projects do not typically measure nutrition outcomes, there is a recent report in which nutritional implications for post-harvest losses were quantified (Ellis et al., 2020), thus demonstrating how household nutrition losses could be measured within food production-related interventions.

The results presented on the dimensions show that single-focused intervention may not be adequate to capture the impact of nutrition fully. This has been reflected in most of the selected projects that have used at least two of the dimensions/subdimensions. It points to the fact that multidimensional interventions are becoming the route for project designers and implementers. It also reveals that the global approach to improving nutrition through agriculture has not changed from food production to other dimensions. In fact, it is becoming more focused on food production. This is evident when comparing the result found by Hawkes et al. (2012), when a review of current and planned research on agriculture for improved nutrition was conducted almost a decade ago. The increase in percentage from 43.7% to 63.3% suggests that the trajectory for enhancing nutrition of population and vulnerable subgroups might be food production for the next decade. However, the inclusion of other dimensions that strengthen food systems actors in their capacity has increased, considering that 39.6% of the projects is focused on nutrition education.



Figure 4.3 Intervention distribution across A) food production, B) consumer demand, food preparation and preferences, and C) cross-cutting issues.

## 4.5.2 Indicator selection

The accuracy of the measurement of nutrition impact depends on the selection of indicators. The ten-indicator category used to analyze the interventions and how nutrition impact was measured shows that the individual diet quality indicators are the most widely employed (in 61.4% of the reviewed interventions), while the indicators of natural resource management practices, health, and sanitation environment were the least used. Figure 4.4 reveals that the indicators that measure directly the nutrition parameters, such as quality/diversity of food, household access to food, and the anthropometric and biochemical measures are very common indicators. The percentages presented in this report are relatively lower than those reported by Herforth and Ballard (2016). The observed variation could be attributed to the fact that many of the indirect nutrition measuring indicators such as food safety, on-farm availability, care practices, food environment, and sanitation were not fully represented in their evaluation. However, it is important to note that both studies demonstrate the dominance of direct nutrition measuring indicators to assess the impact of nutrition in agriculture interventions.



Figure 4.4 Distribution of impact assessment indicator categories.

Apart from income, women's empowerment, and nutrition and safety knowledge and norms (used in 50.5%, 25.7%, and 23.8% of the sampled studies, respectively), all other indirect

nutrition measuring indicators represented a small fraction of the projects (5.9-7.9%). The results suggest that although a multidimensional approach to NSA projects has been viewed as essential for promoting nutrition in the last decade, the evaluation of indirect nutrition parameters is lagging. Fortunately, advocacy for women's empowerment has been gaining relevance over the years, since most of the NSA interventions that took it into account were published from 2019 to date; however, the evidence shows that only a quarter of the studies seem to view it as a significant pathway to improved nutrition. This result is significantly lower than the 53% reported by Herforth and Ballard (2016).

A detailed analysis of the distribution of the four main indicator categories is shown in Figure 4.5. Figure 4.5A shows that Minimum Dietary Diversity for women of reproductive age (MDD-W) (15.8%), Minimum Dietary Diversity for young children (MDD-C) (15.8%), the individual dietary diversity score (IDDS) (17.8%), quantitative nutrient intakes (16.8%) and consumption of specific target foods (15.8%) were the most used individual level diet quality indicators in the sampled studies. While these individual diet quality indicators allow project implementers and researchers to measure the diversity of food consumed by participants, the challenge has been their inability to reflect the adequacy of target nutrients and not provide comprehensive diet quality information. At the household level, the Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS) (23.8%) has been the most employed indicator, followed by the Household Food Insecurity Access Scale (12.9%) (Figure 4.5C). The HDDS is also a proxy for measuring household food access and its diversity. Thus, it has the same limitation as to the individual proxy indicators. Wealth indices/poverty levels and income and consumption are the primary indirect nutrition measuring indicators used (Figure 4.5B), representing 22.8% and 21.8%, respectively, of the reviewed studies.

Figure 4.5D shows the nutritional status indicators identified in the NSA interventions, which are divided in two types: anthropometric and biochemical measures. An important observation from the analysis compared with the report from Herforth and Ballard (2016) was the reduction in interventions that focused on nutritional status measurement. In their conclusion, they highlighted the need to move away from nutritional status towards more proximal outcomes (diet and food access) that could significantly impact nutrition. The current results seem to reflect this shift in intervention focus.



Figure 4.5 Nutrition impact assessment indicators A) Diet quality, B) Income, C) Food access and D) Anthropometric.

#### 4.5.3 NSA intervention methodological validity and enabling environment

The reliability of evidence provided by NSA interventions to inform policymaking depends on the validation process's robustness. The results of the methodological validity of the interventions analyzed are presented in Figure 4.6. Almost half of the interventions (44.6%) had a medium score for counterfactual analysis. This was mostly due to the fact that randomized control trials (RCT) are challenging to implement in large food systems, where the effects of pathways are long, and the introduction of new evidence-based policies are desperately needed. On the other hand, it has been recorded that, small, local, internal projects (e.g., home gardens), even when they show appropriate RCT, might not be useful because they could not show external validity that can trigger a change in the food system (Pinstrup-Andersen, 2013).

About two thirds (65.3%) of the selected interventions worked with samples that were smaller than the necessary to validate power. This is consistent with the observation made by Herforth and Ballard (2016). This can be attributed to the lack of adequacy of the intervention context, where implementing RCT interventions is a difficult task (Pinstrup-Andersen, 2013). For most interventions, the same sample size usually estimated based on the primary indicator is used throughout the project period. Masset et al. (2011) observed that different indicators might require different power calculations to notice statistically differences among different groups. For instance, the sample size for detecting the impact of a vitamin supplementation intervention would not be adequate for a prevalence of malnutrition within the same project.

The external validity was divided into two parts: program theory and heterogeneity. The program theory was relatively spread across the three scores (Figure 4.6). It can be said that about 38.6% of the selected studies had estimated intermediate outcomes, and that 33.7% considered intermediate outcomes in the interventions design. In more than 60% of studies, heterogeneity was not analyzed or considered, which means that it becomes difficult to extrapolate the results regarding their impact so that one can apply the same methodology in different contexts. In a systematic review of agriculture interventions aimed at improving the nutritional status of children, Masset et al. (2011) also found that heterogeneity is considered a concern of the literature.

The enabling environment has an impact on the availability of food in the market (Jaenicke and Virchow, 2013). For example, international trade policies may increase the availability of imported food products that could consequently have an impact on local diets, or the tax policies may favor the access to nutrient-dense foods. Out of the sampled studies, 43.1% were conducted in populations where the enabling environment was graded as "to some extent", whereas 41.2% were performed in populations where the enabling environment was graded as "not really" and "not at all", and not a single population had an enabling environment graded as "very much". These results point to the fact that project implementers have to consider the characteristics of the populations and the context within which a project is rolled out to collect reliable and adaptable data to enhance evidence-based policies in order to improve the enabling environment.



Figure 4.6 Methodological validity analysis of the selected interventinos.

## 4.6 Discussion

The understanding of the impact of agriculture on nutrition and the ability to measure and use the result in formulating policy and future intervention is dependent on the indicator used and the methodological validity. Current projects showed to be largely designed within the food production dimension. They rely mainly on the direct nutrition parameter indicators, such as the individual and household diet diversity indicators.

In terms of diet quality parameters, we found that the Minimum Dietary Diversity Score for 6-23-month-old children (MDD-C) was designed by the World Health Organization (WHO) to assess the diet diversity as part of an infant and young child feeding (IYCF) practices among children. The MDD-C is among eight other indicators developed by WHO to gather simple, valid, and reliable data for assessing IYCF practices (WHO, 2008). As mentioned above, the MDD-C indicator was used in 15.8% of the analyzed studies (Ambikapathi et al., 2021; Berti et al., 2016; Bonis-Profumo et al., 2021; Bonuedi et al., 2022; Boulom et al., 2020; Desalegn and Jagiso, 2020; Gebremedhin et al., 2017; Guja et al., 2021; Kadiyala et al., 2018, 2021; Marquis et al., 2018; Mashingaidze et al., 2020; Muthini et al., 2020; Passarelli et al., 2020; Santoso et al., 2019; Sharma et al., 2021b). The projects in which the MDD-C indicator was selected tended to belong to the dimension of nutrition education and behavior change communication. Young children are among the most susceptible to suffer from different forms of undernutrition. Therefore, interventions that aim to increase nutrition knowledge should consider the IYCF practices, and the MDD-C indicator is a good choice to assess such practices. This indicator was also used in interventions with the dimensions of diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production, nutritionsensitive livestock and fisheries, and women's empowerment and gender equality. To a lesser extent, the MDD-C indicator was chosen in NSA studies of food quality, safety and hygiene.

The use of the MDD-C indicator was associated with the HDDS as well as the IDDS and the MDD-W. The studies that chose the MDD-C indicator had a pathway that followed care practices (e.g., through women's empowerment, agricultural training, nutrition knowledge) and food access (income and consumption) to improve diet quality and, in some cases, nutritional status. Gupta et al. (2019) reported that women's empowerment has the potential to reduce iron deficiency in women. Women's empowerment included different domains, such as spousal communication, purchasing decisions, health care decisions, and family planning decisions. Heckert et al. (2019) found that empowering women was, in fact, beneficial not only for women's lives but also for their children's nutrition. Hence, the inclusion of an indicator such as MDD-C is advisable in interventions that follow the women's empowerment pathway.

The MDD-W indicator determines whether or not women 15-49 years of age have consumed at least five out of ten defined food groups the previous day or night. The MDD-W was used across 15.8% of the selected projects (Ambikapathi et al., 2021; Bernet et al., 2018; Blakstad et al., 2019; Bonis-Profumo et al., 2021; Bonuedi et al., 2022; Chagomoka et al., 2018; Connors et al., 2021; Gebremedhin et al., 2017; Gelli et al., 2017; Guja et al., 2021; Gupta et al., 2019; Haghparast-Bidgoli et al., 2019; Kadiyala et al., 2021; Mashingaidze et al., 2020; Muthini et al., 2020; Santoso et al., 2019). The results show that although MDD-W can be used across various types of interventions, it is mostly used in projects that focus on one of the following: diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production; nutrition education and behavior change communication; and women's empowerment and gender equality. Additionally, the MDD-W is always used together with other indicators in nutrition impact evaluation. As noted by FAO (2016), the MDD-W is validated and easy to administer, but it does not capture dietary quality completely because, even when it measures micronutrient adequacy and diversity, it does

not take into account the unhealthy amounts or components of the diet (e.g., recommended daily intake of sugar). The analysis of the interventions indicates MDD-W is mainly used together with other diet quality indicators such as the MDD-C, or Household Food Access indicators, such as HDDS. Other dietary quality scores have been proposed (e.g., the healthy eating index), but they require a full quantitative 24 h recall.

The analysis of projects that used the MDD-W to determine their impact reveals that such projects focused not only on interventions related to food production, but also on interventions involved in consumer demand, food preparation and preferences. However, the impact of seasonality is an important factor for consideration when using the MDD-W. For instance, Kennedy and Ahern (2019) found that for the same household within a selected community, the fraction of women of reproductive age meeting the MDD-W threshold could vary between 18 and 79% throughout the year. In interventions that had measured in addition to the functional diversity, the various dimensions of food and nutrition security as well as nutritional quality and yield of the agricultural production systems, their results reflected the degree of variability in nutritional yields. These interventions also revealed the need to prioritize the context and focus on existing micronutrient deficiencies.

The IDDS aims to reflect nutrient adequacy. According to Kennedy et al. (2011), the increases in IDDS values have been related to increased nutrient adequacy of the diet, regardless of the age of the people in the studied groups. The IDDS indicator was used in 17.8% of the sampled studies (Bhaskar et al., 2017; Busse et al., 2018; Dangura and Gebremedhin, 2017; Depenbusch et al., 2021; Desalegn and Jagiso, 2020; Headey and Hirvonen, 2016; Jones, 2015; Kadiyala et al., 2018; Kassie et al., 2020; Koppmair et al., 2017; Mamun et al., 2021; McMullin et al., 2019; Melesse, 2021; Rosenberg et al., 2018; Sharma et al., 2021b; Shrestha et al., 2020;

Singh and Fernandes, 2018; Verbowski et al., 2018).

This IDDS indicator was strongly associated with interventions that correspond to the type of nutrition education and behavior change communication. This makes sense because it is important to determine if, in fact, a project based on nutrition education helps improve the eating habits where the intervention takes place. The IDDS indicator was also associated with types of interventions of diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production, nutritionsensitive livestock and fisheries, women's empowerment and gender equality and, to a lesser extent, to biodiversity for food and nutrition, trade for nutrition, school food and nutrition, nutrition-sensitive value chains, and food quality, safety and hygiene.

It is important to note that the IDDS indicator was usually chosen with the MDD-C and the HDDS. These three indicators aim to measure how diverse the diets are in the communities where the interventions took place.

The studies that chose the IDDS indicator tend to have a similar pathway to those that chose the HDDS. One study took into account the pathway of care practices through income and consumption with respect to household and community diets (Blakstad et al., 2019). In that study, the authors found that home gardening influenced the diet of neighboring households, and that through homestead vegetable production, individuals may increase their purchasing power by selling vegetables at local markets or by saving the money they otherwise would have spent on food. Glover-Amengor et al. (2016) agree that, apart from improving the socioeconomic and household food security status, the implementation of home gardening and keeping poultry can improve the quality of children's diets.

According to Swindale and Bilinksy (2006), a more diversified household diet is correlated with caloric and protein adequacy, percentage of protein from animal sources, and household

102

income. The HDDS indicator is useful to get a notion of a household's ability to access diverse food. Therefore, it gives an idea of the household's socioeconomic status based on the previous 24 hours (Kennedy et al., 2011). As shown above, the HDDS indicator was used in 27.5% of the analyzed articles (Baudron et al., 2017; Bogard et al., 2018; de Bruyn et al., 2019; Gebremedhin et al., 2017; Gupta et al., 2019; Koppmair et al., 2017; Rosenberg et al., 2018; Sibhatu et al., 2015; Sibhatu and Qaim, 2018b, 2017).

The selection of the HDDS indicators was highly correlated to the dimensions of diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production and, to a lesser extent, to nutrition-sensitive value chains. In theory, the household diet is expected to be more diverse if food production is diversified. This, however, might not be the case if the people of community are not aware of the healthy food products that they can get. Therefore, it is not surprising that the HDDS indicator is also used when interventions fall into the dimension of nutrition education and behavior change communication.

In the studies where the HDDS indicator was chosen, MDD-W, MDD-C were also chosen. It is recommended to assess the household's dietary diversity, but it is interesting to compare it to indicators that measure individual dietary diversity.

The studies that chose the HDDS indicator tend to have a pathway that follows the food access (through farm production and purchased production) and care practices (through increasing knowledge) to improve the diet quality. Results suggest that increasing farm production diversity is not as efficient as strengthening markets and smallholder markets, and productivity-enhancing inputs and technologies (Koppmair et al., 2017; Sibhatu and Qaim, 2018b, 2017). Bogard et al. (2018) emphasize focusing on the existing micronutrient deficiencies in the population rather than attempting to optimize nutritional yields across all nutrients.

A total of 21.8% of studies examined the income or consumption linkages to nutritional status (Bagson and Kuuder, 2013; Bernard et al., 2019; Bhaskar et al., 2017; Bonuedi et al., 2022; Boulom et al., 2020; Burney et al., 2010; Carletto et al., 2017; Connors et al., 2021; Gelli et al., 2017; Kabunga et al., 2014; Kjeldsberg et al., 2018; Leight et al., 2021; Mashingaidze et al., 2020; Melesse, 2021; Nordhagen and Traoré, 2021; Peter, 2011; Ramos et al., 2021; Rosenberg et al., 2018; Rukmani et al., 2019; Sibhatu et al., 2015; Sinyolo et al., 2021, 2014). These studies belonged mostly to food production interventions, especially diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production, and nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries. Interventions from the income generation for nutrition and women's empowerment types also used income or consumption indicators. To a lesser extent, nutrition-sensitive value chains measured income or consumption as well. The assessment of the impacts of these interventions was achieved in diverse dimensions and indicators. The income/consumption indicator was used with several other indicators for food access, diet quality assessment, and on-farm availability, diversity and safety of food. The indicators that were combined the most with income/consumption were diversity of foods produced on-farm, HDDS, MDD-C, MDD-W, and IDDS.

The assessment of the intervention outcomes from the income/consumption indicator showed some interesting results. Whereas diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production dimension has the benefit of providing adequate and diverse food, the income-generation for nutrition has the potential to provide high levels of agricultural produce for commercialization, even for the poorest households. Furthermore, the combination of nutrition value chains and women empowerment are non-dietary pathways to address a nutrient deficiency in women. However, interventions aim at improving nutrition through diet but lacking in diversity and without nutrition-sensitive farming systems may not be appropriate to achieve positive nutritional impact or health status. In this view, a contextual framework should be considered in the design of NSA interventions.

Stunting is an anthropometric measure of the low height-for-age. Stunted growth occurs due to a process of failure to reach the growth potential as a result of suboptimal health and/or nutritional conditions (WHO, n.d.). The stunting indicator was chosen in 26.7% of the analyzed studies (Boulom et al., 2020; Busse et al., 2018; Carletto et al., 2017; Dumas et al., 2018; Gelli et al., 2017; Glover-Amengor et al., 2016; Gowele et al., 2021; Hagos et al., 2017; Headey and Hirvonen, 2016; Hotz et al., 2012b; Jones, 2015; Mamun et al., 2021; Marquis et al., 2018; Mashingaidze et al., 2020; Melesse, 2021; Michaux et al., 2019; Miller et al., 2017; Mosquera Vasquez et al., 2017; Olney et al., 2015; Passarelli et al., 2020; Rakotomanana et al., 2020; Santoso et al., 2021; Schreinemachers et al., 2017a, 2017b; Sharma et al., 2021b; Sibhatu and Qaim, 2017; Verbowski et al., 2018).

Hidden hunger is expected to be reduced when diet becomes more than staple crops such as maize, wheat, and rice. If the diet is rich in fruits, vegetables, pulses, and protein from animal sources, children are more likely to get the essential micronutrients (e.g., vitamins, minerals, and amino acids) for optimal growth. Therefore, it makes sense that the selection of the stunting indicator was associated with types of interventions, such as diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production, nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries, and nutrition education and behavior change communication.

The studies that chose the stunting indicator tended to also choose the underweight and wasting (low weight-for-height) indicators, which complete the anthropometric measure of children. Studies that assessed stunting chose pathways that followed food access through biofortified crops (Hotz et al., 2012b; Mosquera Vasquez et al., 2017), optimization of livestock

105

management (Miller et al., 2017), and food production (Marquis et al., 2018); care practices through income (Carletto et al., 2017) and knowledge and awareness of healthy foods (Busse et al., 2018; Schreinemachers et al., 2017a, 2017b). As an anthropometric indicator, stunting measures the nutritional status of children, which is the endpoint of the full nutritional pathway. When selecting an indicator to measure the nutritional status, it is important to also select indicators that assess the impact of the intervention in previous steps of the process. The intervention should be lasting enough to perceive any significant changes in anthropometric or biochemical measures. For instance, Dumas et al. (2018) determined that, despite the increased egg consumption in rural Zambia, there was no impact on the height for age of children due to the fact that there was a short follow-up time and relatively modest dose of egg consumption. Future work should further investigate the adequate duration of an intervention for biochemical and anthropometric measures to be used, because these can be quite invasive for the subjects.

The limitations of this systematic review should be acknowledged. First, comparisons of the numerical results (e.g., MDD-W from different sampled studies with the same type(s) of interventions) were not included, and that would have shaded some light into the discussion of what context conditions are more suitable for each type of intervention as well as the proper indicator selection. Second, due to the fact that the selected studies were performed in very different contexts, a high heterogeneity is expected for the analyses.

## 4.7 Conclusion

In conclusion, this work revealed that projects designed with a multidimensional focus seem to employ more indicators in measuring impact on nutrition. Thus, such interventions are able to use both the direct nutrition parameters as well as the indirect nutrition indicators such as

106

food environment, women's empowerment, natural resource, health, and sanitation. As the demand for a sustainable healthy diet grows, measurement of impact must look beyond diet quality to fully capture all the necessary bits. The biggest challenge from a methodological validity point of view was the low statistical power in many interventions (65.3%) which limited the adaptability of results to other context and inability to detect changes to ascertain the impact of these interventions. Future work should focus on the duration of certain type NSA interventions to notice significant changes in the outcomes that are to be measured. It is important that project designers and implementers give adequate consideration to ensure the results become more useful to improve the enabling environment of the populations.

## CONNECTING TEXT

The most significant interventions, in terms of the frequency with which they are selected when designing an NSA project, have been identified: food production and consumer-focused. Women's empowerment, which is a cross-sectional issue, has gained relevance over the years, and the indicators most commonly used are those that measure diet quality, food access, and nutritional status. It was observed that two third of the studies had issues with a proper design (e.g., power and sample size, not choosing indicators to measure impacts established in their Theory of Change). Therefore, there is a need of a tool to help improve the design of NSA projects that follow multi-pathway approaches.

Chapter V focuses on the fourth objective of this thesis, i.e., to explore the feasibility of Multi-Criteria Decision Analysis (MCDA) in developing the technological tool to design and evaluate the NSA intervention(s) (to use the Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS), to determine, based on the context of the community and the priorities of the project managers or designers, the NSA interventions that are the most suitable for the target community, and to create a selection criterion to fit a chosen algorithm (using MCDA) for the most appropriate pathways, metrics and indicators, and to associate them with the questions required to gather the data). Chapter V has been prepared to be submitted to *Agriculture and Human Values*. It is co-authored by Dr. Michael Ngadi, Dr. Christopher Kucha, and Dr. Ebenezer Kwofie.

# V. TOPSIS AS A TOOL TO DESIGN NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE (NSA) INTERVENTIONS

## 5.1 Abstract

When it comes to designing nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) projects, there are too many types of interventions, metrics and indicators, which leads to a risk of choosing some that are not the most adequate for a specific context. By using a questionnaire that pondered the objectives and priorities of a project manager, ranked lists of types of NSA interventions were obtained with the closeness values (CV) from the Technique for Order of Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS). The Bolivian, Laotian, and Ethiopian contexts in terms of nutrition and food security were considered for weighting the TOPSIS decision matrix. The top three types of interventions were: Nutrition education and behavior change communication, nutritionsensitive livestock and fisheries, and diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production (CV = 0.6157, 0.5921, and CV = 0.5456, respectively). When looking at the indicators, based on the points from the responses of the questionnaire, the most relevant ones were changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety, nutrition and food safety-related knowledge, breastfeeding indicators. We built a framework for a technological tool capable of evaluating the baseline agriculture-nutrition nexus, and any changes after the intervention(s) take(s) place. This research will be useful for NSA project managers and designers.

Keywords: Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA), Food systems, Multi Criteria Decision Analysis (MCDA), TOPSIS

## **5.2 Introduction**

Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) is an approach that seeks to ensure, in a sustainable manner, the production of a variety of affordable, nutritious, culturally appropriate, and safe foods in sufficient quantity and quality to meet the dietary requirements of a population (FAO, 2017). The ultimate goal of NSA projects is to improve the nutritional status of vulnerable communities by addressing the underlying causes of nutrition (e.g., access to safe and nutritious food, nutrition knowledge and norms, income, women's empowerment) (Herforth and Ballard, 2016). FAO (2017) indicates the principles that should be taken into account when designing an NSA intervention. Besides assessing the context of the target population(s), they recommend collaborating with different sectors and programs (e.g., government, health, nutrition) and incorporating nutrition objectives and indicators in the design, as well as nutrition promotion and education. They also provide a list of possible NSA interventions, which are classified based on the main functions of the food system or cross-cutting issues.

Appropriate indicators are necessary to measure the impact of an NSA project. The selection of the indicators depends on the pathway(s) that the intervention(s) follow(s). FAO (2016) offers a compendium of over 60 indicators, classified into 10 categories: diet quality; food access; on farm availability, diversity and safety of food; food environment in markets; income; women's empowerment; nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms; care practices; natural resource management practices, health and sanitation environment; and nutritional status (anthropometric and biochemical measures).

There are still some gaps when it comes to designing NSA interventions. For example, each project needs to be analyzed ex ante for a clear theory of change. Sometimes it is not very clear what interventions are the most suitable for a certain community. Besides, the most appropriate

110

indicators will vary, depending on the nature of the intervention and the pathway that it follows. Since there are too many metrics and indicators, it can be difficult to keep track of what each one reflects, which leads to a risk of misinterpreting them and/or choosing some that are not the most adequate. Verger et al. (2019) reviewed 46 peer reviewed studies and they found that, at the household level, half of the studies were not consistent in terms of use and interpretation of simple food group dietary diversity indicators; the interpretation, for instance, was misleading in some cases (e.g., interpreted results of household dietary diversity score (HDDS) as a measure of diet quality, household nutrition or nutritional status when it really is a measure of food access).

Multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) involves different methods that support the decision maker in their unique and personal decision process, providing stepping-stones and techniques for finding a solution (Ishizaka and Nemery, 2013). MCDA has been used to resolve complex problems related to agriculture, such as soil erosion and degradation (Grau et al., 2010), measuring the sustainability level of agricultural systems (Talukder et al., 2018, 2016), interpretation of stakeholders' multidimensional perceptions on policy implementation gaps regarding small-scale seaweed aquaculture (Henríquez-Antipa and Cárcamo, 2019), tillage practices to mitigate negative environmental impact to soils (Król et al., 2018), finding the suitable zones of peri-urban agriculture (Majumdar, 2020), development of strategically located land index to identify land suitable for agricultural land reform or for cultivation priority planning of different crops (Musakwa, 2018; Seyedmohammadi et al., 2018).

In this work, we propose the development of a technological tool that not only helps design NSA projects, but also can be used to assess the agriculture-nutrition nexus, which, as explained by Estrada-Carmona et al. (2020), is affected by multifaceted, ever-changing and scale-dependent interlinkages among farms, markets, wild foods, diets, intra-household and gender dynamics. To

our knowledge, MCDA has not been used to design NSA interventions. Therefore, this work aims to integrate the Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS), an MCDA method, into the development of a technological tool for that purpose.

## 5.3 Methodology

## 5.3.1 Questionnaire

A multiple-choice questionnaire was designed (shown in Appendix A1 of this thesis). The focus of NSA projects, in broad terms, is to understand the relationship between food production and the health among the households from the target community. This relationship may be studied by looking at the different pathways that go from agriculture to nutritional status (Herforth and Ballard, 2016). The aim of the questionnaire that was developed here was to make a preliminary assessment of the potential pathway(s) that the user may follow to succeed in their nutrition objectives.

The first question is about the duration of the intended project, which can be "weeks", "months" or "years". The duration is key to know if considering some indicators is worth it. For instance, findings from our meta-analysis suggest that anthropometric measures (i.e., stunting, wasting, underweight) are not recommended when the NSA interventions last less than one year, because it takes longer to observe significant changes in these indicators.

There are a few "yes" or "no" questions that determine if the target community performs agricultural activities, if there is an intention to change the agricultural landscape, and/or if the planned intervention is focused on technology for behavior change communication (BCC) (e.g., development of apps, webpages or video commercials to spread key messages on nutrition). Other "yes" or "no" questions are included to determine if collecting data on nutritional status (i.e.,

anthropometric and biochemical measures) is relevant for the respondent.

The rest of the questionnaire is comprised of multiple-choice questions that assess the importance of certain issues (e.g., health status of children from different ages health status of women or reproductive age). The indicators from the compendium that the FAO (2016) offers are organized into 10 categories (e.g., diet quality, food access, nutritional status). The compendium was used as a guideline to make sure that each step of the possible pathways was addressed by the 97 questions.

#### 5.3.2 Percentages according to the type of indicators

The next step was to distribute percentual points into the indicators from the different categories. Table 5.1 shows a sample of how percentages were assigned. For example, when the intervention intends to last one or more years, biochemical measures (e.g., anemia, vitamin A status) have higher percentages than when the intervention intends to last months or weeks. On the other hand, the indicators that measure diet quality gain relevance when the project is planned for a short period.

Some questions are not for categories, they target specific indicators. For instance, the question "How important is it to know if the individuals are meeting the WHO recommendations for fruits and vegetables consumption?" is to determine if the indicator of "Consumption of 400 g fruits and vegetables per day" is useful for the project. Therefore, that question has a 95% assigned for that indicator; the remaining 5% was distributed equally among the rest of the indicators.

Questions	MDD-	- MDD IDD		•••	Anemia	Vitamin	SUM
	W	for				A status	
		young					
		children					
1. How long does the							
intervention intend to last?							
a. Years	0.14%	0.14%	0.14%		5.00%	5.00%	100%
b. Months	3.00%	3.00%	3.00%		0.24%	0.24%	100%
c. Weeks	3.00%	3.00%	3.00%		0.17%	0.17%	100%
2. Is it for an agriculture-based	2.00%	2.00%	2.00%		0.18%	0.18%	100%
community?							
3. How important is it to know	0.13%	0.13%	0.13%		0.13%	0.13%	100%
the economic food access of a							
household?							
90. Are you planning to	0.09%	0.09%	0.09%	•	0.09%	95.00%	100%
determine whether women of							
reproductive age are deficient							
or replete in vitamin A?							

## Table 5.1 Percentages of importance assigned to each indicator for each question.

## 5.3.3 Points for the user's responses

The next step was to assign points to the user's responses. Each answer had up to 10 points. In the case of the duration, the whole 10 points went to the user's selection. For the yes or no questions, the 10 points were for the affirmative responses. For the questions that assess the relevance or importance of different issues, a scale that goes from 0 to 10 was assigned, as shown in Table 5.2.

Duration	Y/N questions	<b>Relevance or Importance</b>
Months	Yes (10)*	Very important (10)
Weeks	No (0)	Important (7.5)
Years		Somewhat important (5)
		Not very important (2.5)
		Does not apply (0)

Table 5.2 Possible answers for the different types of questions of the questionnaire.

The points of each answer were distributed among the different indicators, based on the percentages that were assigned in the previous section. Table 5.3 shows a sample of a project that is intended to last one or more years. As seen in Table 5.1, Anemia and Vitamin A status have a 5% for this duration. This is why there are 0.5 points for these indicators in Table 5.3 (5% of 10 is 0.5). Vitamin A status has 9.5 points for the question regarding the plans to determine whether women are deficient or replete in Vitamin A, because this indicator has a 95% for that question (Table 5.1).

The accumulated points of each indicator (sums in each column) were calculated and used as the values for the TOPSIS methodology. As seen in Table 5.3, biochemical measures (Anemia and Vitamin status) are the indicators with the highest values, followed by MDD for young children, which is one of the indicators that assess the diet quality at the individual level. Table 5.3 Accumulated points for each indicator, resulting from multiplying the points from the responses by the percentages of importance from Table 5.1.

Questions	MDD- W	MDD for young children	IDDS	•••	Anemia	Vitamin A status
1. How long does the intervention						
intend to last?						
a. Years	0.01	0.01	0.01		0.50	0.50
b. Months	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
c. Weeks	0.00	0.00	0.00		0.00	0.00
2. Is it for an agriculture-based	0.20	0.20	0.20		0.02	0.02
community?						
3. How important is it to know the						
economic food access of a	0.01	0.01	0.01		0.01	0.01
household?						
90. Are you planning to determine						
whether women of reproductive age	0.01	0.01	0.01		0.01	9.50
are deficient or replete in vitamin A?						
Accumulated points	13.19	16.80	7.59		24.88	24.88

# 5.3.4 TOPSIS method

There are many factors that should be considered when designing NSA projects. Berti et al. (2016) developed a framework taking into account community factors (e.g., agricultural

production), project factors (e.g., budget) and external factors (e.g., government agencies involved in current NSA projects in the target community) that were helpful to identify the NSA interventions that were most likely to have a positive impact on agricultural and nutritional outcomes. In our study, however, we aimed at developing a technique with which it was possible not only to identify the most suitable interventions but also to rank them, as objectively as possible, from the most to the least recommended NSA interventions.

As previously discussed, the MCDA is a powerful tool that may help the decision maker choose the best options, based on different attributes. Among the several MCDA methods, we chose the Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS) because it requires a relatively minimal number of inputs from the user and its output is easy to understand. Besides, TOPSIS has several advantages, such as: a scalar value that accounts for both the best and worst alternatives simultaneously; a sound logic that represents the rationale of human choice; the performance measures of all alternatives on attributes can be visualized on a polyhedron, at least for any two dimensions; and a simple computation process (Kim et al., 1997). These advantages make TOPSIS a major MCDA method as compared with other related methods, such as AHP and ELECTRE (Kahraman et al., 2009). The only subjective parameters in the TOPSIS method are the weights associated with the criteria.

The fundamental idea of TOPSIS is that the best solution is the one which has the shortest distance to the ideal solution and the furthest distance from the anti-ideal solution. As explained by Ishizaka and Nemery (2013), the TOPSIS method is based on five computation steps that are described in the sections below.

## 5.3.4.1 Distributive normalization

A total of 101 studies (from 2010 to 2022) were subjected to a meta-analysis to categorize them into the different types of NSA interventions according to FAO (2017). An analysis of the used indicators was also performed. Based on the frequency with which the indicators were used for each type of intervention, percentages were assigned. For example, the IDDS indicator was used 25 times in total, 6 of which (24%) were used to assess the interventions that belong to the category of Nutrition Education and Behavior Change communication (Table 5.4).

The accumulated points previously obtained were multiplied by their corresponding percentage. For instance, the Anemia indicator had a total of 24.88 accumulated points, which were multiplied by 13.64% for both *Diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production*, and *Nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries*, which is 3.39, as shown in Table 5.4.

The right section from Table 5.4 is the decision matrix ( $X = x_{ia}$ ), in which one can see the performance of *n* alternatives *a* (types of NSA interventions) with respect to *m* criteria *i* (indicators), where *i* = 1,..., *m* and *a* = 1,..., *n*. The attributes may have different units. Therefore, to compare the different criteria (the indicators, in this case), a normalization is required when using TOPSIS. The distributive normalization requires that the performances are divided by the square rut of the squared summation of each element in a column, as indicated by the following equation:

$$r_{ia} = \frac{x_{ia}}{\sqrt{\sum_{a=1}^{n} x_{ia}^{2}}} \text{ for } a = 1, \dots, n \text{ and } i = 1, \dots, m$$
(1)

This step of TOPSIS, however, was not indispensable for us because all the criteria had the same "dimensions." Instead, we multiplied the accumulated points by the frequency percentages, as shown in table 5.4.

Table 5.4 Decision matrix for TOPSIS: the types of interventions are the different choices whereas the indicators represent the attributes. The percentages are based on the number of times that the indicators were used in each NSA intervention; the accumulated points from Table 5.3 were multiplied by those percentages.

-	Percentages						Accumulated				
Types of interventions	MDD-W	MDD for	IDDS		Anemia	Vitamin A	MDD-W	MDD for	IDDS	Anemia	Vitamin A
		Young				status		Young			status
		children						children			
Diversification and sustainable	13.79%	9.85%	14.98%		12.58%	13.03%	0.40	0.23	0.44	0.37	0.44
intensification of agricultural production											
Nutrition-sensitive livestock and	6.90%	19.70%	11.24%		12.58%	13.03%	0.20	0.47	0.33	0.37	0.44
fisheries											
Biodiversity for food and nutrition	6.90%	1.97%	7.49%		4.19%	6.51%	0.20	0.05	0.22	0.12	0.22
Biofortification	1.38%	1.97%	1.50%		4.19%	6.51%	0.04	0.05	0.04	0.12	0.22
Urban and peri-urban agriculture	13.79%	19.70%	3.75%		4.19%	6.51%	0.40	0.47	0.11	0.12	0.22
Nutrition-sensitive post-harvest handling,	1.38%	1.97%	0.75%		2.10%	3.26%	0.04	0.05	0.02	0.06	0.11
storage, and processing											
Food fortification	1.38%	1.97%	0.75%		4.19%	3.26%	0.04	0.05	0.02	0.12	0.11
Trade for nutrition	0.69%	0.99%	7.49%		4.19%	6.51%	0.02	0.02	0.22	0.12	0.22
Food marketing and advertising practices	0.69%	0.99%	0.37%		0.21%	0.33%	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01	0.01
Food price policies for promoting	0.69%	0.99%	0.37%		0.21%	0.33%	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01	0.01
healthy diets											
Food labeling	0.69%	0.99%	0.37%		0.21%	0.33%	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01	0.01
Nutrition education and behavior change	20.69%	29.56%	22.47%		20.96%	6.51%	0.60	0.70	0.66	0.61	0.22

communication											
Income generation for nutrition	6.90%	1.48%	1.50%		4.19%	6.51%	0.20	0.04	0.04	0.12	0.22
Nutrition-sensitive social protection	0.69%	1.48%	3.75%		0.21%	0.33%	0.02	0.04	0.11	0.01	0.01
School food and nutrition	0.69%	1.48%	7.49%		0.21%	0.33%	0.02	0.04	0.22	0.01	0.01
Nutrition-sensitive humanitarian food	0.69%	0.99%	0.37%		0.21%	0.33%	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01	0.01
assistance											
Nutrition-sensitive value chains	6.90%	0.99%	7.49%		4.19%	6.51%	0.20	0.02	0.22	0.12	0.22
Women's empowerment and gender	13.79%	0.99%	3.75%		16.77%	13.03%	0.40	0.02	0.11	0.49	0.44
equality											
Food loss and waste: prevention,	0.69%	0.99%	0.37%		0.21%	0.33%	0.02	0.02	0.01	0.01	0.01
reduction, and management											
Food quality, safety, and hygiene	0.69%	0.99%	3.75%		4.19%	6.51%	0.02	0.02	0.11	0.12	0.22
SUM	100.00%	100.00%	100.00%	1	00.00%	100.00%					

## 5.3.4.2 Weighting the normalized values

The different indicators can be fitted into 10 categories: 1) diet quality, 2) food access, 3) On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods, 4) Food environment in markets, 5) Income, 6) Women's empowerment, 7) Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms, 8) Care practices, 9) Natural resource management practices, health and sanitation environment, and 10) Nutritional status (i.e., anthropometric and biochemical measures). The importance of these categories will depend not only on the context of the target community, but also on external factors (e.g., NGOs, researchers, or government agencies involved in projects in the target community) as well as project factors (e.g., team capacity, budget, time constraints), as suggested by Berti et al. (2016).

This step of the TOPSIS method is the most subjective part. The goal is to be as objective as possible. For instance, to make an assessment of the current context in a country, a look at the available data on food and nutrition security might help. We chose four food security dimensions (i.e., food availability, food access, food utilization, and stability). Data on indicators from the four dimensions (from 2000 to present) for the Bolivian and Laotian contexts were retrieved from FAOSTAT (2021).

A Mann-Kendall Trend Test, which is monotonic, non-parametric and can be used with a minimum of 4 samples, was performed on the data from the food security indicators. Based on the trends, a weight was given to each category of NSA indicators (i.e., diet quality, on-farm availability, food environment in markets, income, women's empowerment, nutrition education, care practices, natural resources management practices, and nutritional status). The weighted normalized decision matrix was built by multiplying the normalized scores  $r_{ai}$  by their corresponding weights  $w_i$ :
$$v_{ai} = w_i \cdot r_{ai} \tag{2}$$

## 5.3.4.3 Ideal and anti-ideal virtual actions

The weighted scores were used to compare each action to an ideal (zenith) and anti-ideal (or negative idea) virtual action. This was done by collecting the best and worst performances on each criterion of the weighted normalized decision matrix. For the ideal action, we have

$$A^{+} = (v_{1}^{+}, \dots, v_{m}^{+})$$
(3)

and for the anti-ideal action:

$$A^{-} = (v_{1}^{-}, \dots, v_{m}^{-})$$
(4)

where  $v_i^+ = \max(v_{ai})$  when criterion i was to be maximized and  $v_i^- = \min(v_{ai})$  when criterion i was to be minimized.

## 5.3.4.4 Distance for each action to the ideal and anti-ideal actions

To calculate the distance for each action to the ideal one  $(d_a^+)$  and the distance for each action to the anti-ideal one  $(d_a^-)$ , the Euclidian value was used with the following equations:

$$d_a^+ = \sqrt{\sum_i (v_i^* - v_{ai})^2}, \ a = 1, \dots, m$$
(5)

$$d_{a}^{-} = \sqrt{\sum_{i} (v_{i}^{-} - v_{ai})^{2}}, \ a = 1, \dots, m$$
(6)

## 5.3.4.5 Relative closeness coefficient

Finally, the relative closeness coefficient was assessed as follows:

$$C_a = \frac{d_a^-}{d_a^+ + d_a^-} \tag{7}$$

The closeness coefficient is always between 0 and 1, where one is the preferred action. If an action is closer to the ideal than the anti-ideal, then  $C_a$  approaches 1, whereas if an action is closer to the anti-ideal than to the ideal,  $C_a$  approaches 0. By doing this, it was possible to rank the types of NSA interventions from the highest to the lowest  $C_a$  values.

### 5.4 Results and discussion

#### 5.4.1 Weights of normalized values

As mentioned above, weighting the normalized values is the most subjective step of the process in the TOPSIS methodology. To do that, the food security context of Bolivia was analyzed, using indicators from four dimensions (availability, access, utilization, and stability). Data was retrieved from FAOSTAT (2021). The food security contexts of Laos and Ethiopia were also analyzed, but the plans of implementing projects for communities in those countries were set for later.

#### 5.4.1.1 Food availability

Food availability refers to the availability of food in sufficient quantities and proper quality and safety, supplied via domestic production or imports (Mockshell and Villarino, 2019). Therefore, dietary energy supply adequacy, value of food production, protein supply, and supply of protein of animal origin were the indicators to measure food availability.

As seen in Figure 5.1a, both Bolivia and Laos reached in 2016 a food production of about 350 I\$ per capita, being Laos the one that increased at a higher rate. Ethiopia, on the other hand, has a peak of about 113 I\$. These increases were reflected in the average dietary energy supply adequacy: in the year 2000, it was about 95% in Laos and Bolivia; by the year 2022, the energy

supply adequacy was about 104% for Bolivia, about 116% for Laos, and 112% in Ethiopia (Figure 5.1b), which means that, in average, these populations are consuming more calories than they need.

To grasp an idea about where these calories come from, the general protein supply (Figure 5.1c) and the supply of protein of animal origin (Figure 5.1d) were analyzed. It was found that the protein consumption in the three countries was between 50 and 57 g/cap/day in 2000. There were gradual increases in the three countries, reaching a value of about 75 g/cap/day in 2020 (Figure 5.1c). However, the protein consumption of animal origin was significantly higher in Bolivia (Figure 5.1d). This can be attributed to the fact that, despite Laotians eating fish and meat, they consume less milk and dairy products (Jeong et al., 2021). Regarding Ethiopia, the majority of energy intake comes from cereals, with on average only 3% of energy from meat (Hemler et al., 2022). Kraft et al. (2018) characterized and compared dietary profiles of 2 neighboring subsistence populations in Bolivia who vary in market integration.

### 5.4.1.2 Food access

Food access examines the individuals' access to suitable resources for acquiring appropriate food for a nutritious diet (FAO, 2012). The increasing global population and climate change are expected to affect food prices, which, in turn, will impact the household's income, food access and diet diversity (Mockshell and Villarino, 2019). Therefore, gross domestic product per capita and the percent of undernourishment prevalence were reported as indicators of food access.

Figure 5.2a, the gross domestic product per capita of Bolivia almost doubled the one from Laos in 2000. The gap, however, became narrower over time, meaning that the increase rate in Laos was higher. Ethiopia, however, was the country with the lower increase in this aspect. The gross domestic product per capita can be interpreted as purchasing power equivalent. The

prevalence of undernourishment, on the other hand, indicates the depth of the food deficit and prevalence of food inadequacy. The prevalence of undernourishment in Laos was about 31.4%, while about 27.8% in Bolivia, during the year 2000 (Figure 5.2b). These values, however, have been abating over the years to 19.4% in Bolivia and 4.7% in Laos. Ethiopia shows a significant decrease, from 46.7% in 2000 to 21.9% in 2022. Based on the observed increasing values of the gross domestic product per capita and the decreasing values of prevalence of undernourishment in the three countries, it is fair to say that, over the years, people have more and more income for food access.



Figure 5.1 Mann-Kendall trend tests for the indicators that measure food availability: a) average value of food production, b) average energy supply adequacy, c) average protein supply, and d) average supply of protein of animal origin.



Figure 5.2 Mann-Kendall trend tests for the indicators that measure food access: a) gross domestic product per capita, and b) prevalence of undernourishment.

## 5.4.1.3 Food utilization

Similarly to food access, food utilization gives an idea of the individuals' access to adequate resources to obtain food for a nutritious diet (FAO, 2012). Among these resources, we took into account water and sanitation services, since clean water is relevant when it comes to prevent infections and deseases.

Figure 5.3a shows the increasing trend of the percentage of population using at least basic drinking water services from the year 2000 to 2020. That percentage has increased at an almost constant rate in the three countries (at a higher rate in Laos): from about 80% to 93.4% in Bolivia, from about 46.1% to approximately 85.2% in Laos, and from 18.1% to 49.6% in Ethiopia. The increasing rate of people using at least basic sanitation services was also higher in Laos (Figure 5.3b): the percentage has almost doubled in Bolivia, from 34.9% to 65.8%, and it has increased from about 28.2% to almost 79.5% in the same period in Laos. Ethiopia, on the other hand, although it has increased, the percentage is still low (8.9% in 2020).



Figure 5.3 Mann-Kendall trend tests for a) percentage of population using at least basic drinking water services, and b) percentage of population using at least basic sanitation services. Both of these indicators are some of the measures of food utilization.

Anthropometric measures are indicators that assess the nutritional status. Stunting (low height-for-age) and overweight (high weight-for-height) of children under 5 years of age were considered for our analysis. As seen in Figure 5.4a, stunting tends to decrease over the years in Bolivia, from 32.9% in 2000 to 11.1% in 2022. A similar decreasing rate can be observed in Laos, but from 48.7% to 27.7%, while in Ethiopia it goes from 57% to 34.4%. Regarding overweight affecting children under 5 years of age, Bolivia is the country with the biggest percentage, with an almost constant 9%, followed by Laos (4% in 2022) and Ethipia (2% in 2022). (Figure 5.4b). The low percentage in Ethiopia should not be overlooked. The prevalence of obesity in adults was also analyzed, Figure 5.4d shows that it has been increasing at a constant rate in Bolivia, from 13.2% in 2000 to 20.2% in 2016; from 1.7% to 5.3% in Laos; and from 1.9% to 4.5% in Ethiopia in the same period.

Another way to assess the nutritional status of a population is by using biochemical measures. In this case, the prevalence of anemia among women of reproductive age and among

children under 5 years of age was considered. Figure 5.4c shows how the population of children suffering from anemia has abated in the three countries from the year 2000 to 2019: from 57% to 36.9% in Bolivia, from 50.2% to 41.4% in Laos, and from 68.5% to 52.1% in Ethiopia. Regarding the Bolivian female population (Figure 5.4e), prevalace of anemia abated in the same period, from 33.1% to 24.4%. A similar decrease is observed in the Ethiopian female population (from 33% to 23.9%). The problem in Laos, however, is worse: the lowest percentage of anemia among women of reproductive age was 36.2% in 2011, but it has increased to 39.5% in 2019.



Figure 5.4 Mann-Kendall trend tests for indicators that measure food utilization: percentages of children under 5 years of age who are affected by a) stunting, b) overweight, and c) anemia. For adults, there are d) the prevalence of obesity, and e) the prevalence of anemia among women of reproductive age (15-49 years).

## 5.4.1.4 Food stability

To assess the food stability, we used the indicators shown in Figure 5.5. Food stability has to do with the household's access to nutritious food of high quality at all times (FAO, 2012). As observed by Mockshell and Villarino (2019), a way to guarantee food stability in rural areas is by promoting the local food production to develop local markets. By doing this, the agricultural value chain could be shortened, and the food waste could be reduced.



Figure 5.5 Mann-Kendall trend tests for indicators that measure food stability: a) per capita food production variability, b) per capita food supply variability, and c) value of food imports in total merchandise exports.

The per capita food production variability corresponds to the variability of the "food net per capita production value in 2014-2016 constant I\$. As seen in Figure 5.5a the Bolivian food production variability has an increasing trend from 3.1 I\$ in 2001 to 13.4 I\$ in 2020, which is a negative tendency because the lower the variability the better. The Laotian food production variability, on the other hand, has a decreasing trend from 26.4 I\$ in 2001 to 5.7 I\$ in 2011, rising

to 61.9 I\$ in 2020. The Ethiopian food production variability has been relatively low, from 4.8 I\$ in 2001 to 2.9% in 2020.

The Bolivian food supply variability abates from 48 kcal/capita/day in 2000 to 18 kcal/capita/day in 2021; the contrary happens in Laos, where it increases exponentially from 26 kcal/capita/day in 2000 to 42 kcal/capita/day in 2009, and then decreasing to 28 kcal/capita/day in 2021; while the Ethiopian food supply variability reaches a maximum of 58 kcal/capita/ day in 2012 with a tendency to decrease afterwards (Figure 5.5b) The decrease observed in the percentage value of food imports in total merchandise exports in Bolivia and Laos (Figure 5.5c) is a positive tendency, and it is consistent with the rising trend in the average value of food production. However, even when the Ethiopian average value of food production increases as well, the value of food imports shows an increasing trend, going from 56% in 2000 to 81% in 2019.

5.4.1.5 Assigning the weights to the categories of NSA indicators for the TOPSIS (for the Bolivian context only)

There are 10 categories into which FAO (2016) fits the indicators to measure the impact of NSA interventions. In order to assign weights to each category of NSA indicators, as mentioned above, the Bolivian context was considered, analyzing the indicators of food and nutrition insecurity.

As previously discussed, the food production has been increasing over the years, and the trend shows that it will continue increasing, as well as the rest of the food availability indicators. The gross domestic product per capita and the prevalence of undernourishment are the indicators for food access, and we see positive tendencies in both of them. It can also be seen that the per capita food supply variability tends to decrease over the years, which means that food stability

keeps getting better. From these data, we can assume that there is not food scarcity in farms, households or markets, and that people have more than decent purchasing power to buy food. Therefore, implementing NSA interventions to generate income for nutrition or to improve food access, on-farm availability, and food environment in markets might not be as relevant.

By looking at the food utilization indicators, it is observed that stunting in Bolivia is an issue that becomes less and less relevant over the years. However, from 2008 to 2016, wasting increased. Overweight in children under 5 years of age, from 2012 to 2022, also increased. The prevalence of obesity in adults has been rising and it will continue to do so, based on the observed trend. In can be deduced that, despite the fact that energy needs are met, the food choices are not the most appropriate ones. Therefore, NSA interventions that aim to impact nutrition education, diet quality, and care practices are important. Even when the prevalence of anemia among women of reproductive age is decreasing, it is still significant. Hence, impacts of NSA interventions on the nutritional status should also be measured.

### 5.4.2 *Output of TOPSIS (ranked interventions for the Bolivian context)*

After answering the questionnaire, by using the TOPSIS method, two ranked lists were obtained: NSA interventions and NSA indicators. The ranked list of NSA interventions takes into account not only the answers but also the weights that were assigned to each category of NSA indicators.

The top NSA type of intervention, with a closeness value of 0.6157 (Table 5.5) was "Nutrition education and behavior change communication (BCC)", from the category "Consumer demand, food preparation and preferences". This type of interventions includes a wide variety of educational strategies to achieve long-lasting improvements in diets and eating habits within the

target population. There are numerous studies that have performed this type of interventions in different countries (Bernet et al., 2018; Bonatti et al., 2018; Bostedt et al., 2016; Busse et al., 2018; Dangura and Gebremedhin, 2017; de Bruyn et al., 2019; Fernandes et al., 2016; Gebremedhin et al., 2017; Haghparast-Bidgoli et al., 2019; Heckert et al., 2019; Kadiyala et al., 2018; Marquis et al., 2018; Michaux et al., 2019; Nordhagen et al., 2019b; Nordhagen and Klemm, 2018; Ogutu et al., 2019; Olney et al., 2015; Port et al., 2017; Rosenberg et al., 2018; Rukmani et al., 2019; Schreinemachers et al., 2017a, 2017b; Shrestha et al., 2020; Verbowski et al., 2018). Shrestha et al., (2020), for example, designed a program in which children in grades 1-3 received nutrition-sensitive literacy promoting healthy food and hygiene behavior. They developed teaching material and they also trained the teachers on how to use such material. Agricultural training may help improve the food production, but it is not enough to guarantee the consumption of nutritious foods. As stated by Ogutu et al. (2019), combining agricultural and nutritional training in agricultural extension approaches may be a feasible approach. Therefore, it might be better if not only one type of intervention is performed in the target community.

Category	Type of NSA intervention	Closeness
		value
Consumer demand, food	Nutrition education and behavior change	0.6157
preparation and preferences	communication	
Food production	Nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries	0.5921
Food production	Diversification and sustainable intensification of	0.5456
	agricultural production	

Table 5.5 Ranked NSA types of interventions based on the closeness value from the TOPSIS methodology for the Bolivian context.

Food production	Biodiversity for food and nutrition	0.4199
Cross-cutting issues	Nutrition-sensitive value chains	0.4013
Food production	Urban and peri-urban agriculture	0.4012
Cross-cutting issues	Women's empowerment and gender equality	0.3882
Food production	Biofortification	0.3125
Consumer demand, food	Income generation for nutrition	0.2757
preparation and preferences		
Cross-cutting issues	Food quality, safety, and hygiene	0.2732
Food processing	Food fortification	0.2303
Food trade and marketing	Food labeling	0.2197
Food trade and marketing	Trade for nutrition	0.2130
Food trade and marketing	Food price policies for promoting healthy diets	0.2070
Food processing	Nutrition-sensitive post-harvest handling, storage,	0.2040
	and processing	
Consumer demand, food	School food and nutrition	0.2036
preparation and preferences		
Consumer demand, food	Nutrition-sensitive social protection	0.1979
preparation and preferences		
Cross-cutting issues	Food loss and waste: prevention, reduction, and	0.1934
	management	
Food trade and marketing	Food marketing and advertising practices	0.1846
Consumer demand, food	Nutrition-sensitive humanitarian food assistance	0.1709
preparation and preferences		

As seen in Table 5.5, the next top NSA interventions belong to the category of "Food production": "Nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries" (closeness value = 0.5921) and "Diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production" (closeness value =

0.5456). The livestock sector comprises different types of livelihoods and activities that range from animal rearing (e.g., cattle rearing) to homestead animal rearing (e.g., poultry rearing); and the fishery sector refers to both wild capture and aquaculture, including intensive to non-fed extensive fish farming (FAO, 2017). Dumas et al. (2018) performed an NSA intervention in which smallholder farmers were recruited as "egg producers" and were trained in hen health, biosecurity, food safety, and business management, finding a significant increase in household acquisition of eggs, particularly among households located closest to the egg production centers, and when egg production was high. Verbowski et al. (2018) selected 90 villages and assigned them to one of three treatments: diversified home gardens, diversified home gardens plus aquaculture (small fishponds) or control; compared to control, there were higher intakes of zinc and Vitamin A in the villages with home gardens, and higher intakes of iron, Vitamin A, and riboflavin in villages that included aquaculture. The NSA interventions performed by Verbowski et al. (2018) included education on hygiene and optimal nutrition for women and optimal infant and young child feeding practices, among other topics. They followed a multi-pathway approach. By doing so, chances of having an impact on nutritional status indicators are higher.

The aim of TOPSIS in this study, as stated before, is to determine which NSA interventions are the most suitable for a specific population based on its context. The user that answers the questionnaire will make a decision on which NSA intervention(s) (from the ensuing ranked list) to perform. The next step is to select a pathway to, finally, know what NSA indicators should be used to measure the impact (positive or negative).

## 5.4.3 Ranked indicators based on accumulated points

When looking at the ranked list of NSA indicators Table 5.6, it is not a surprise to see, at

the top, "Changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety" and "Nutrition and food safety-related knowledge", both from the category "Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms". These indicators depend on the nature of the NSA intervention, and they vary from project to project. Shrestha et al. (2020) used a hygiene practice score, which was a test with multiple choice questions for children in grades 1-5, and a fruit and vegetable knowledge score; using photos, they also designed nutrition and hygiene knowledge, fruit and vegetable knowledge, and knowledge of healthier snacks.

Table 5.6 Ranked list of NSA indicators, based on the responses from the questionnaire, given by somebody planning to design an intervention in a Bolivian community.

Category	Indicator	Value*
Nutrition and food safety knowledge and	Changes in specific behaviors promoted about food	0.7444
norms	safety	
Nutrition and food safety knowledge and	Nutrition and food safety-related knowledge	0.6188
norms		
Care practices	Breastfeeding indicators	0.5404
Care practices	Minimum Meal Frequency	0.5316
Natural resource management practices,	Sustainability of water availability and water use	0.5131
health, and sanitation environment	efficiency measures	
Diet quality - Individual level	Quantitative nutrient intakes	0.4893
Care practices	Minimum Acceptable Diet (MAD)	0.4882
Natural resource management practices,	Contamination from water or environment in the food	0.4814
health, and sanitation environment	supply	
Diet quality - Individual level	Vitamin A-rich food consumption	0.4803
Diet quality - Individual level	Iron-rich food consumption	0.4759
Diet quality - Individual level	Individual Dietary Diversity Score (IDDS)	0.4734

Diet quality - Individual level	Consumption of specific target foods	0.4698
Diet quality - Individual level	MDD-W (Minimum Dietary Diversity – women of	0.4621
	reproductive age)	
Natural resource management practices,	Access to an improved drinking water source	0.4593
health, and sanitation environment		
Diet quality - Individual level	The proportion of the diet consisting of processed/ultra-	0.4277
	processed foods	
Diet quality - Individual level	Consumption of 400g fruits and vegetables per day	0.4161
Diet quality - Individual level	Unique Food Items/ Dietary variety	0.4124
Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity – Young children	0.3794
Natural resource management practices,	Presence of animals in/ near household	0.3667
health, and sanitation environment		
Natural resource management practices,	Nutrition indicators for biodiversity	0.3598
health, and sanitation environment		
Nutritional status	Vitamin A status	0.3389
Nutritional status Nutritional status	Vitamin A status Iron status	0.3389 0.3185
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status	Vitamin A status Iron status Maternal weight/BMI	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status	Vitamin A status Iron status Maternal weight/BMI Anemia	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Women's empowerment	Vitamin A status Iron status Maternal weight/BMI Anemia Qualitative process to understand equity, time use, and	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908 0.2853
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Women's empowerment	Vitamin A status Iron status Maternal weight/BMI Anemia Qualitative process to understand equity, time use, and income control	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908 0.2853
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Women's empowerment Women's empowerment	Vitamin A statusIron statusMaternal weight/BMIAnemiaQualitative process to understand equity, time use, andincome controlWomen's time use and labor	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908 0.2853
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Women's empowerment Women's empowerment Nutritional status	Vitamin A statusIron statusMaternal weight/BMIAnemiaQualitative process to understand equity, time use, andincome controlWomen's time use and laborUnderweight	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908 0.2853 0.2853 0.2843
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status Women's empowerment	Vitamin A statusIron statusMaternal weight/BMIAnemiaQualitative process to understand equity, time use, andincome controlWomen's time use and laborUnderweightWomen's Empowerment in Agriculture Index (WEAI)	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908 0.2853 0.2853 0.2843 0.2731
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status	Vitamin A statusIron statusMaternal weight/BMIAnemiaQualitative process to understand equity, time use, andincome controlWomen's time use and laborUnderweightStunting	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908 0.2853 0.2853 0.2843 0.2731 0.2706
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status Nutritional status	Vitamin A statusIron statusMaternal weight/BMIAnemiaQualitative process to understand equity, time use, andincome controlWomen's time use and laborUnderweightStuntingStuntingWomen's control of income	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908 0.2853 0.2853 0.2843 0.2731 0.2706 0.2675
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status	Vitamin A statusIron statusMaternal weight/BMIAnemiaQualitative process to understand equity, time use, andincome controlWomen's time use and laborUnderweightStuntingStuntingWomen's control of incomeWasting	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908 0.2853 0.2853 0.2843 0.2731 0.2706 0.2675 0.2661
Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status Women's empowerment Nutritional status	Vitamin A statusIron statusMaternal weight/BMIAnemiaQualitative process to understand equity, time use, andincome controlWomen's time use and laborUnderweightWomen's Empowerment in Agriculture Index (WEAI)StuntingWomen's control of incomeWastingAsset ownership by gender	0.3389 0.3185 0.3040 0.2908 0.2853 0.2853 0.2843 0.2731 0.2706 0.2675 0.2661 0.2596

Food access - Household level	Food Consumption Score (FCS)	0.0844
Food access - Household level	Household Hunger Scale (HHS)	0.0821
Food environment in markets	Availability of specific foods in markets	0.0738
Income	Household asset index	0.0734
Income	Wealth indices/poverty levels	0.0731
Food environment in markets	Prices of particular foods in markets	0.0721
Food environment in markets	Cost of a healthy diet	0.0717
Food access - Household level	Escala Latinoamericana y Caribeña de Seguridad	0.0717
	Alimentaria (ELCSA)	
Food access - Household level	Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS)	0.0713
On-farm availability, diversity and safety	Implementation of good agricultural practices	0.0711
of foods		
Food environment in markets	Food prices	0.0711
Income	Sales of agricultural products	0.0703
On-farm availability, diversity and safety	Grain loss	0.0695
of foods		
On-farm availability, diversity and safety	Functional diversity index	0.0686
of foods		
Food environment in markets	Functional diversity index	0.0685
Food access - Household level	Household Food Insecurity Access Scale (HFIAS)	0.0667
On-farm availability, diversity and safety	Availability of specific foods on-farm	0.0640
of foods		
Income	Income or consumption	0.0640
Food environment in markets	Food loss in the supply chain	0.0625
Food access - Household level	Coping Strategies Index (CSI)	0.0606
Food access - Household level	Months of Adequate Household Food Provisioning	0.0588
	(MAHFP)	
On-farm availability, diversity and safety	Diversity of foods produced on-farm	0.0573

of foods

On-farm availability, diversity and safety	The proportion of staple crop production that is	0.0538
of foods	biofortified	
Food environment in markets	Indicators of food safety within the food environment	0.0408

\*The value reported represents the points that each indicator accumulated when answering the questions from the questionnaire, multiplied by the weight from each category.

Verbowski et al. (2018) used 24H to collect data on the food and beverages consumed in a 24 h period, the food preparation methods, and the portion sizes and recipes. By using different databases, they gathered data on food composition in order to quantify the intakes of vitamins (e.g., Vitamin A, riboflavin), and micronutrients (e.g., zinc, iron). They also collected data on anthropometric measures (i.e., stunting, wasting, underweight for children and maternal body mass index for women). They, however, did not use any indicators to measure the impact on the nutrition education. When it comes to the design of NSA interventions, one of the gaps is the full measurement of the full pathway of change from agricultural inputs and practices to nutrition outcomes in current research (Herforth and Ballard, 2016).

If a manager plans to perform a project with NSA interventions that include home gardens and nutrition education activities like Verbowski et al. (2018), and they intend to improve the nutritional status of their target population, it would be expected that they select indicators to measure the full pathway (Figure 5.6): availability, diversity and safety of foods (e.g., implementation of good agricultural practices); food access (e.g., household dietary diversity score); nutrition knowledge (e.g., nutrition and hygiene practice score); care practices (e.g., minimum meal frequency); diet quality (e.g., quantitative nutrient intakes) and, of course, nutritional status (e.g., stunting, wasting).



Figure 5.6 A sample of an NSA project that includes two types of interventions: a) food production (home gardens and aquaculture), and b) nutrition education. The pathway that may be followed to improve the nutritional status is highlighted in orange.

The point of having a ranked list of NSA indicators is to help the project manager make a well-informed decision regarding the most suitable metrics and indicators to measure the impact of the type(s) of intervention(s) and pathway(s) that they intend to follow. This methodology can be transformed into an App in which the user only has to answer a set of questions and make several selections.

The smartphone application would offer not only the ranked lists of NSA interventions and indicators, but also the data collection tools and materials (e.g., 24H, FR, FFQ) as well as the training material to learn how to collect the required data (refer to Figure 5.7).



Figure 5.7 Framework for the suggested development of the smartphone application.

## **5.5 Conclusion**

Among the current gaps in NSA projects, we can mention that each investment needs to be analyzed ex ante for a clear theory of change and, depending on the context of the target population, the most appropriate type of NSA interventions will vary. There are many indicators that may be used to measure the impact (positive or negative) of NSA interventions, and it can be difficult to track what each of them does and does not reflect. This is why mixed results have been reported from NSA studies: sometimes the magnitude of the NSA intervention changes depending on the indicators that are used to measure it.

This work is expected to fill the current gaps when it comes to designing NSA interventions. The ensuing algorithm will not only offer the most suitable types of NSA interventions and indicators for a population based on its context, but also the metrics, the data collecting tools and everything that is required to gather the proper information to measure the impact in the full pathway of change from agricultural inputs and practices to nutrition outcomes. In other words, the tool is expected to assess the baseline agriculture-nutrition nexus, and to evaluate any changes after the intervention(s) take(s) place.

## CONNECTING TEXT

In the previous chapter, we discussed the challenges of using the appropriate metrics and indicators when measuring each step of the pathway towards improving the nutritional status of a population. An algorithm was developed to identify both the types of NSA interventions and indicators that are more suitable given the context of the community where the project is to take place and the priorities of the people designing the project. One weakness that we found, however, was the subjectivity associated with the step of assigning weights when building the weighted normalized decision matrix. Chapter VI, therefore, will be focused on describing how to reduce such subjectivity mathematically, by applying the Entropy method, as well as on validating the algorithm with published NSA studies.

# VI. THE ENTROPY-BASED TOPSIS METHOD TO HELP DESIGN NSA INTERVENTIONS, AND ITS VALIDATION

## 6.1 Abstract

There is a need to turn the labor of designing nutrition-sensitive agriculture interventions (NSA) into a simpler task. Therefore, an algorithm was developed, using the Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS). This method has a relatively low input effort from the user, and it offers a complete list of the alternatives, ranked from the most to the least relevant one based on a closeness value. One identified weakness was that assigning weights for the normalized decision matrix can be a subjective part of the process. In this study, the entropy method (EM) was used to determine the weights objectively in a mathematical way. Besides, we extracted data from published NSA studies (i.e., duration of the project, region where the project took place, food security context, targeted segments of the population, theory of change, indicators used to measure outcomes and impacts, and the types of NSA interventions chosen to be implemented) to test our developed entropy-based TOPSIS algorithm, applying the Kendall's correlation coefficient ( $\tau$ ) to validate. In almost all cases, all the types of NSA interventions that the authors chose were present in the top 5 of the ranked lists ( $\tau$  values ranged from 0.9263 to 0.9895), making this tool a promising one for NSA intervention designers, managers and stakeholders. The algorithm can improve its performance constantly by feeding it with more data from successful projects.

Keywords: automation; machine learning; multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA)

## **6.2 Introduction**

Given the complexity in the task of designing nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions (Mayorga-Martínez et al., 2023), a multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) method was used to help make suitable decisions regarding the selection of intervention types. The Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS) was chosen to build the algorithm because, as previously explained, it offers a complete list of the possible solutions, ranked from the most to the least relevant based on a closeness value, and because the method requires a relatively low input effort from the user. With the developed algorithm, the user as well can be guided through the different pathways towards improving the nutritional status. And, based on what pathway they end up choosing, the algorithm offers a list of the suitable indicators to measure the outcomes and the impacts along the way.

When using TOPSIS, determining the attribute weights is a required step. The weights can be determined either subjectively (e.g., considering the priorities of the decision maker), or objectively, using other mechanistic methods. In the previous chapter, the weights were assigned based on the results from the analysis of the four dimensions of food security from the regions. This, however, represents a weakness in the algorithm, because there is still some subjectivity in the process. Therefore, there is a need to apply a mathematical technique to assign such weights. There are numerous available methods for this purpose, such as analytic hierarchy process (AHP) (Saaty, 1988), entropy method (EM) (Hwang and Yoon, 1981), deviation maximization method, best-worst method (Rezaei, 2015), and variation coefficient method (Liu et al., 2018). The EM calculates the attribute weights based on the diversity of attribute data among the alternatives (Chen, 2019). Compared with the subjective weighting method represented by AHP, the EM is simple in calculation and does not require the subjective preference; it only requires objective data (Chen, 2021). Besides, according to the current application status of TOPSIS, the EM is frequently used as the weight determination method for TOPSIS (Behzadian et al., 2012). In information theory, the entropy by Shannon can be used to determine the disorder degree and its utility in system information. The smaller the entropy, the smaller the disorder degree.

60 NSA studies, published from 2010 to April 2021 in peer-reviewed articles, were used to train the developed algorithm. However, it had not been validated, which was another weakness. Therefore, the objectives of this work were: 1) to test the EM with TOPSIS to reduce the subjectivity when assigning the attribute weights, and 2) to validate the algorithm using recent NSA studies that were different from the ones that were used to train it.

### **6.3 Materials and Methods**

### 6.3.1 The Entropy Method

The entropy method was adapted from (Li et al., 2011). Supposing that there are *m* types of NSA interventions and *n* pieces of NSA indicators in the indicator system,  $x_{ij}$  is the *j*<sup>th</sup> indicator's value in the *i*<sup>th</sup> type of intervention. To eliminate the influence of indicator dimension on incommensurability, it is necessary to standardize indicators using the equations of relative optimum membership degree.

To the benefit indicators, the attribute value of the  $j^{th}$  indicator in the  $i^{th}$  type of NSA intervention can be transformed by:

$$r'_{ij} = \frac{x_{ij}}{\max_j x_{ij}}, (i = 1, \dots, m; j = 1, \dots, n)$$
(1)

To the cost indicators, the attribute value of the  $j^{th}$  indicator in the  $i^{th}$  type of NSA intervention can be transformed by:

$$r'_{ij} = \frac{\min_j x_{ij}}{x_{ij}}, \min_j \neq 0, (i = 1, ..., m; j = 1, ..., n)$$
 (2)

After standardization of indicators, the standardized indicator matrix is  $R' = [r_{ij}]_{mxn}$ .

The next step would be the calculation of the indicator's entropy. Based on the definition of entropy, entropy of the  $j^{\text{th}}$  indicator is determined by:

$$H_j = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^m f_{ij} \ln f_{ij}}{\ln m}, (i = 1, ..., m; j = 1, ..., n)$$
(3)

wherein:

$$f_{ij} = \frac{r'_{ij}}{\sum_{i=1}^{m} r_{ij}}, (i = 1, \dots, m; j = 1, \dots, n)$$
(4)

Finally, the indicator's entropy weight has to be calculated. Entropy weight of the  $j^{th}$  indicator is determined by:

$$w_j = \frac{1 - H_j}{n - \sum_{j=1}^n H_j}, \sum_{j=1}^n w_j = 1 (j = 1, \dots, n)$$
(5)

The ensuing *w* values were used to obtain the weighted decision matrix.

### 6.3.2 Validation

A literature review was done using the key words: "nutrition sensitive" AND ("agriculture" OR "food system\*"). These are the same key words with which the 60 studies to train the algorithm were found. This time, however, 15 additional studies were selected to perform a validation. The obtained data from these studies included: a) the duration of the project, b) aspects of the food security context within the region (e.g., food availability, food utilization), c) the targeted segments of the population (e.g., pregnant or lactating women, children under 5 years of age), d) the Theory of Change (ToC) to determine the intended pathways towards improving the nutritional status (e.g., food access, diet quality, nutrition knowledge and norms), e) the indicators used to measure outcomes and impacts (e.g., MDD-W, HDDS, ), and f) the suggested/implemented types of NSA interventions (e.g., nutrition education and behavior change communication, nutrition-sensitive

livestock and fisheries, school food and nutrition). All this information was useful to answer the 97 questions from the questionnaire associated with the developed algorithm that uses the entropybased TOPSIS method to rank the types of interventions from the most to the least relevant one.

### 6.3.3 Statistical analysis

The Kendall's correlation coefficient ( $\tau$ ) is a nonparametric test procedure. Thus, the data need not be normally distributed and the two variables need only have ordinal scale levels. The two variables for each comparison were: the NSA interventions sorted by the developed TOPSIS algorithm (*x*), and the NSA interventions prioritized by the authors (*y*).  $\tau$  was calculated for each selected study as:

$$\tau = \frac{S}{n(n-1) * 0.5}$$

where *S* is the number of concordant pairs minus the number of discordant pairs, and *n* is the number of NSA interventions. The analyses were performed using RStudio (2023.06.2+561).

### 6.4. Results and Discussion

### 6.4.1 Weight attributes from using the Entropy Method (EM)

The frequency percentages (the frequency with which an indicator was used in each type of NSA interventions) were used to assign weights. The NSA indicators were grouped into the ten categories suggested by FAO: diet quality ( $C_1$ ); food access ( $C_2$ ); on-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods ( $C_3$ ); food environment in markets ( $C_4$ ); income ( $C_5$ ); women's empowerment ( $C_6$ ); nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms ( $C_7$ ); care practices ( $C_8$ ); natural resource management practices, health, and sanitation environment ( $C_9$ ); and nutritional status ( $C_{10}$ ), which includes anthropometric and biochemical measures. Table 6.1 shows the sums of the frequency

## percentages for each category.

## Table 6.1 Accumulated frequency percentages of each category of indicators for each type of NSA

intervention.

	$C_1$	$C_2$	<i>C</i> <sub>3</sub>	$C_4$	$C_5$	$C_6$	$C_7$	$C_8$	<i>C</i> 9	$C_{10}$
Diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production	0.79	0.47	0.31	0.25	0.39	0.26	0.05	0.10	0.20	0.30
Nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries	0.68	0.42	0.34	0.20	0.32	0.26	0.05	0.15	0.22	0.33
Biodiversity for food and nutrition	0.56	0.32	0.69	0.25	0.18	0.15	0.05	0.18	0.30	0.19
Biofortification	0.49	0.18	0.30	0.20	0.19	0.13	0.05	0.24	0.20	1.05
Urban and peri-urban agriculture	0.63	0.29	0.32	0.29	0.32	0.26	0.05	0.12	0.27	0.18
Nutrition-sensitive post-harvest handling, storage, and processing	0.55	0.26	0.45	0.54	0.22	0.26	0.05	0.08	0.37	0.18
Food fortification	0.44	0.20	0.28	0.25	0.20	0.13	0.05	0.24	0.20	1.05
Trade for nutrition	0.45	0.25	0.25	0.23	0.30	0.31	0.05	0.17	0.20	0.42
Food marketing and advertising practices	0.37	0.18	0.18	0.43	0.32	0.20	0.10	0.20	0.17	0.37
Food price policies for promoting healthy diets	0.45	0.46	0.16	0.63	0.33	0.15	0.05	0.15	0.13	0.20
Food labeling	0.39	0.18	0.28	0.35	0.15	0.13	0.40	0.18	0.13	0.33
Nutrition education and behavior change communication	0.94	0.37	0.21	0.25	0.36	0.34	0.10	0.15	0.20	0.47
Income generation for nutrition	0.43	0.51	0.15	0.67	0.50	0.33	0.05	0.12	0.17	0.18
Nutrition-sensitive social protection	0.39	0.59	0.15	0.41	0.53	0.29	0.05	0.20	0.20	0.18
School food and nutrition	0.53	0.42	0.40	0.34	0.16	0.17	0.40	0.18	0.15	0.18
Nutrition-sensitive humanitarian food assistance	0.28	0.69	0.15	0.33	0.28	0.13	0.05	0.10	0.15	0.34
Nutrition-sensitive value chains	0.53	0.27	0.23	0.34	0.34	0.25	0.05	0.17	0.25	0.32
Women's empowerment and gender equality	0.60	0.36	0.20	0.20	0.65	1.00	0.05	0.16	0.20	0.39
Food loss and waste: prevention, reduction, and management	0.25	0.46	0.55	0.53	0.15	0.16	0.10	0.08	0.67	0.18
Food quality, safety, and hygiene	0.28	0.18	0.45	0.36	0.15	0.14	0.20	0.08	0.66	0.21

According to the evaluation indexes, which are the benefit indexes or the cost indexes, standardization of indexes is calculated by  $(1) \sim (2)$  and shows as follows.

		_								
	0.08	0.07	0.05	0.04	0.07	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.04	0.04
	0.07	0.06	0.06	0.03	0.05	0.05	0.03	0.05	0.04	0.05
	0.06	0.05	0.11	0.04	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.06	0.06	0.03
	0.05	0.03	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.08	0.04	0.15
	0.06	0.04	0.05	0.04	0.05	0.05	0.03	0.04	0.05	0.03
	0.06	0.04	0.08	0.08	0.04	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.07	0.03
	0.04	0.03	0.05	0.04	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.08	0.04	0.15
	0.05	0.04	0.04	0.03	0.05	0.06	0.03	0.06	0.04	0.06
	0.04	0.03	0.03	0.06	0.05	0.04	0.05	0.07	0.03	0.05
<b>D</b> 1	0.05	0.07	0.03	0.09	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.05	0.03	0.03
$R^{*} =$	0.04	0.03	0.05	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.20	0.06	0.03	0.05
	0.09	0.05	0.04	0.04	0.06	0.07	0.05	0.05	0.04	0.07
	0.04	0.07	0.03	0.10	0.08	0.07	0.03	0.04	0.03	0.03
	0.04	0.08	0.03	0.06	0.09	0.06	0.03	0.07	0.04	0.03
	0.05	0.06	0.07	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.20	0.06	0.03	0.03
	0.03	0.10	0.03	0.05	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.03	0.05
	0.05	0.04	0.04	0.05	0.06	0.05	0.03	0.06	0.05	0.05
	0.06	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.11	0.20	0.03	0.05	0.04	0.06
	0.02	0.07	0.09	0.08	0.03	0.03	0.05	0.03	0.13	0.03
	0.03	0.03	0.08	0.05	0.03	0.03	0.10	0.03	0.13	0.03
									_	

Weights of the ten indicator categories were calculated by  $(3) \sim (5)$  and shown in Table 2. The advantage of using these weights to build the weighted normalized decision matrix is that the subjectivity from the user is reduced.

Table 6.2 Weights of indexes' categories.

	$X_{l}$	$X_2$	$X_3$	$X_4$	$X_5$	$X_6$	$X_7$	$X_8$	$X_9$	$X_{10}$
Н	0.982	0.972	0.966	0.975	0.969	0.937	0.873	0.982	0.954	0.934
W	0.0399	0.0604	0.0741	0.0538	0.0685	0.1386	0.2792	0.0396	0.1011	0.1446

## 6.4.2 Validation of the entropy-based TOPSIS method to rank NSA interventions

Out of the 75 studies found with the key words: "nutrition sensitive" AND ("agriculture" OR "food system\*"), 60 were used to train the TOPSIS algorithm, and 15 (Table 3) were used to validate.

Study	Duration	Region	Reported food security context	Targeted segments of the population	Theory of change	Indicators used	implemented types of NSA interventions
(Ambikapathi et al., 2021)	Years	Four regions in Ethiopia	The recent 'Fill the nutrient gap' report for Ethiopia revealed that a substantial proportion (>60%) of Ethiopian households cannot afford the minimum cost- nutritious diet, modelled for a five-member household that included nutritionally vulnerable groups like lactating women, adolescents and children under 2 years of age.	Women of reproductive age, children under 5 years of age	On-farm availability, food access, diet quality, natural resource management	MDD-W; CDDS; distance to market (min); HFIAS; HDDS; access to an improved water source; nutrition and safety- related knowlege; breastfeeding; household asset index	Introduction of chickens of improved breeds to households (NS livestock and fisheries); behavior change communication on women and children's nutrition, water, sanitation, hygiene, and women's empowerment (nutrition education and behavior change communication)
(Berti and Araujo- Cossio, 2017)	Years	21 rural communities in Bolivia	Diet dominated by tubers and grains, with fewer high-nutrient density foods, and low intake of fatty fewer high-nutrient density foods, and low intake of fatty foods. Diet of rural Andeans often inadequate: low intakes of micronutrients, including iron, zinc, vitamin A, riboflavin, vitamin B12 and folate, and very low intakes of dietary fat.	Children under 5 years of age, male and female adults older than 18	On-farm availability, diet quality, nutrition knowledge and norms, care practices	Consumption of specific target foods; quantitative nutrient intakes	Chicken-rearing for egg production (NS livestock and fisheries); training on family nutrition and emphasized the importance of a good diet, especially egg consumption, for the physical and mental development of children, and good breastfeeding practices (nutrition education and behavior change communication)
(Blakstad et al., 2019)	Months	Tanzania	Women and children often consume monotonous diets of poor nutritional value primarily because of physical or financial inaccessibility or low awareness of healthy foods.	Women of reproductive age, children under 10 years of age	On-farm availability, food access, diet quality; nutrition education and knowledge	MDD-W; changes in specific behaviors promoted (adoption of home gardens); wealth index; distance to market (km); diversity of foods produced on- farm	Home gardens (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); nutrition counsellilng and basic public health messages (nutrition education and behavior change communication)

Table 6.3 Nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) studies from which data were used to validate the entropy-based TOPSIS.

(Daum et al., 2022)	Years	Zambia	The Eastern and Southern Provinces of Zambia ranks 113th out of 117 countries according to the Global Hunger Index. In Zambia, 37% of the population are food insecure, 40% of the children are stunted and nearly half of the population experiences seasonal hunger. Moreover, deficiencies of Vitamin A, B12, Folate, Iron, and Iodine are prevalent across Zambia.	Households	Natural resource management, nutrition knowledge and norms	Functional diversity index (edible weeds); contamination from water or environment in the food supply (due to herbicides) nutrition and food safety- related knowledge (about edible weeds and herbicides)	The role of weeds for diets (biodiversity for food and nutrition)
(Di Prima et al., 2022)	Years	A small community in Vietnam	households included 42% mildly food insecure, 39% moderately, and 6% severely. 43% children under 5 were underweight and 61% were stunted. The local diet generally consisted of rice, cassava leaves, wild vegetables, chili, and salt.	Children under 5 years of age	On-farm availability, food access, diet quality, nutrition knowledge and norms, care practices	Income or consumption; IDDS; HDDS	Homestead food production (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); training on detecting early malnourishment and nutrition counselling skills (nutrition education and behavior change communication); school meals supply (school food and nutrition)
(Kaminski et al., 2022)	Months	Luwingu District in northern Zambia	Most of the fish consumed by Zambians come from freshwater capture fisheries, not from aquaculture, and are eaten as dried and/or smoked products. Fish consumption is stratified along economic lines and poorer people tend to consume small, dried, cheap fish, while well-off people tend to consume large, fresh fish, such as farmed tilapia.	Children and pregnant or lactating women	On-farm availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	Consumption of specific target foods (fish); quantitative nutrient intakes; wealth index	Pond polyculture (NS livestock and fisheries); training on pond management and human nutrition (nutrition education and behavior change communication)

(Dont at al	Vaama	Northann	In Conagel, the providence of	Children	Easd	Ownership of	Distribution of a miana nutriant
(Port et al.,	rears	Northern	In Senegal, the prevalence of	Children	Food	Ownership of	Distribution of a micro-nutrient
2017)		Senegal	anemia is extremely high, with	under 5 years	environment,	assets at	fortified yogurt (food
			76% of children under-five years	of age	nutrition	household;	fortification); campaign
			of age being anemic		knowledge and	HFIAS; maternal	focused on child nutrition
					norms, food	knowledge;	(nutrition education and
					access, care	consumption of	behavior change
					practices, diet	specific target	communication)
					quality,	groups (fortified	
					nutritional status	yogurt);	
						hemoglobin	
						concentration;	
						anemia	
						prevaflence	
(Ma et al.,	N/A	Quebec,	Low fruit and vegetable	Members at	Food	Food expenditure	The complexity of observed
2021)		Canadá	consumption impacts the	grocery	environment in	share of	expenditure patterns points to a
			economy, with some countries	stores in	markets, food	vegetable type	need for more specific
			like Canada estimating the	Quebec	access	and of all	vegetable consumption
			economic burden to be over CAD	-		vegetables	guidelines that include
			3.3 billion each year, of which			(income or	provisions by processing level
			30.5% is associated to direct			consumption);	(nutrition education and
			healthcare costs			neighborhood	behavior change
						socioeconomic	communication): food
						and household	marketing and advertising
						characteristics as	practices: food price policies
						proxy for	for promoting healthy diets
						individual	tor promoting neurony diets
						socioeconomic	
						and household	
						characteristics	
						(wealth indexes)	

(Ojo et al.,	Years	Kano and Oyo	Nigeria contributes to the global	Children	On-farm	Maternal	Own consumption (NS
2023)		states of	burden of chronic undernutrition	under 5 years	availability,	weight/BMI;	livestock and fisheries);
		Nigeria	in children under 5 years of age.	of age,	income, nutrition	MUAC in	nutrition knowledge for
			Smallholder pastoralists in	women of	education and	children 6-59	women (nutrition education
			Nigeria face: limited use of	reproductive	behavior change	months old;	and behavior change
			modern inputs and improved	age	communication,	MDD-W; food	communication); selling milk
			technologies; poor access to		women's	expenditure;	to processors to increase
			credit facilities; inadequate		empowerment;	HHS; Household	women's income (women's
			mechanization; poor farm-gate		natural resource	income;	empowerment and gender
			prices; and limited institutional		management;	household asset	equity); households training on
			and basic infrastructure, such as		food access; care	index; access to	soapmaking and the
			research and extension services.		practices; diet	improvedd	construction of handwashing
			Specific to milk production: poor		quality; health	dirnking water	facilities, to reduce barriers to
			genetic composition of local		environment;	source; nutrition	optimal hygiene practices
			cattle breed; poor feeding		nutritional status	and food-related	(food quality, safety, and
			practices; archaic production			knowledge;	hygiene)
			practices; poor milk safety,			women's	
			hygiene, and sanitation practices;			decision power	
			lack of cold chain infrastructure;				
			and inadequate market access.				
(Saint Ville et	Years	Island of St.	Low levels of dietary diversity,	6- to 12-year-	On-farm	Dietary and	Lunch meals delivered to
al., 2022)		Kitts	high dependence on imported,	old children	availability, food	antrhopometric	schools (school food and
			energy-dense and ultra-processed		environment in	measures were	nutrition); increasing local
			foods lead the children from St.		markets, nutrition	taken from the	production of fruits and
			Kitt to suffer from overweight		knowledge and	children:	vegetables (diversification and
			and obesity. Obese children are		norms, care	quantitative	sustainable intensification of
			more likely to become obese		practices, diet	nutrient intakes,	agricultural production)
			adults with an increased risk of		quality	overweight and	_
			suffering from NCDs later in life.			obesity	

(Sharma et al	Years	Northern Laos	As per the Lao social indicator	Children	On-farm	MDD-W: MCD-	Home gardens (diversification
(0.111111111111111111111111111111111111	rears	Northern Edos	survey 2017 33% of children	under 5 years	availability food	C: availability of	and sustainable intensification
20210)			under the age of five years are	of age	environment in	specific foods	of agricultural production):
			stunted 21% are underweight	women of	markets nutrition	on-farm.	training on rearing livestock
			and 0% are wasted. The	reproductive	knowledge and	diversity of foods	(NS-livestock and fisheries):
			difference in stunting rates	age	norms women's	produced on-	selling surplus agricultural
			between the richest and poorest	age	ampowerment	form: nutrition	products (income generation
			and urban areas and rural areas		empowerment,	and food sofety	for putrition); monthly cooking
			and urban areas and rurar areas		diat quality	related	demonstrations and
			are 40.9% and 21.2%,		ulei quality	knowladga	councelling on ontimel
			respectively. 40% of women of			knowledge;	counsening on optimal
			of every a coloria intoly por			changes in	(nutrition and wASH practices
			of average calorie intake per			specific	had a second and
			capita comes from rice whereas			benaviors	benavior change
			there is less consumption of other			promoted about	communication); wASH
			foods such as meat, eggs, fats,			1000;	infrastructural support (food
			and oils.			breastfeeding	quality, safety, and hygiene);
						indicators;	increase women's participation
						MAHFP; MMF;	in activities (women's
						asset index;	empowerment and gender
						distance to	equity)
		a 1				market (km)	<b>D</b>
Sharma et al.	Years	Southern	The proportion of stunting.	Households.	On-tarm	Perceived effects	Provision of training on
A 0 A 1 (01							
2021(Sharma		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among	children	availability,	on nutrition	improved technologies and
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of	children under 5 years	availability, nutrition	on nutrition outcomes (what	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%,	children under 5 years of age,	availability, nutrition knowledge and	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc,	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking,
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has traditionally focused on rice as	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and facilitators);	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing (nutrition education and
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has traditionally focused on rice as the main staple crop.	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and facilitators); underweight;	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing (nutrition education and behavior change
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has traditionally focused on rice as the main staple crop.	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and facilitators); underweight; stunting	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing (nutrition education and behavior change communication); nutrition-
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has traditionally focused on rice as the main staple crop.	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and facilitators); underweight; stunting	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing (nutrition education and behavior change communication); nutrition- specific components to
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has traditionally focused on rice as the main staple crop.	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and facilitators); underweight; stunting	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing (nutrition education and behavior change communication); nutrition- specific components to increase the coverage and
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has traditionally focused on rice as the main staple crop.	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and facilitators); underweight; stunting	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing (nutrition education and behavior change communication); nutrition- specific components to increase the coverage and outreach of iron-folic acid
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has traditionally focused on rice as the main staple crop.	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and facilitators); underweight; stunting	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing (nutrition education and behavior change communication); nutrition- specific components to increase the coverage and outreach of iron-folic acid supplementation for pregnant
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has traditionally focused on rice as the main staple crop.	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and facilitators); underweight; stunting	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing (nutrition education and behavior change communication); nutrition- specific components to increase the coverage and outreach of iron-folic acid supplementation for pregnant women and de-worming for
2021(Sharma et al., 2021a)		Bangladesh	underweight and wasting among children less than five years of age is 31%, 22% and 8%, respectively. Besides, 40% of women of reproductive age are anemic, and a high proportion of pre-school aged children are deficient in vitamin A, zinc, vitamin D, iron, and suffer from anemia. The food system has traditionally focused on rice as the main staple crop.	children under 5 years of age, pregnant or lactating women	availability, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access	on nutrition outcomes (what effects and how the effects or pathways) and the factors affecting implementation and sustainability (barriers and facilitators); underweight; stunting	improved technologies and inputs for horticulture (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); livestock and aquaculture (NS livestock and fisheries); demonstration of healthy and diverse cooking, and community-based food preservation and processing (nutrition education and behavior change communication); nutrition- specific components to increase the coverage and outreach of iron-folic acid supplementation for pregnant women and de-worming for children six to 23 months old

(Tizazu et al., 2022)	Years	Ethiopia	The recent 'Fill the nutrient gap' report for Ethiopia revealed that a substantial proportion (>60%) of Ethiopian households cannot afford the minimum cost- nutritious diet, modelled for a five-member household that included nutritionally vulnerable groups like lactating women, adolescents and children under 2 years of age.	Children under 5 years of age	On-farm availability, food access, nutrition knowledge and norms, food access, care practices, diet quality	MDD-C; MMF; MAD; Consumption of 400g fruits and vegetables per day; bottle feeding; wealth indices	Diversifying food supply (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production); regulating the market of unhealthy foods (food price policies for promoting healthy diets); promoting minimal processing of perishables (nutrition- sensitive post-harvest handling, storage, and processing); nutrition education and behavior change communication; nutrition- sensitive social protection
(Vinceti et al., 2022)	Years	Burkina Faso	The flora of Burkina Faso has a large number of food plants, either growing spontaneously or cultivated, playing a critical role in the diets and income generation of the rural population. The various edible parts of plants are consumed in different ways: raw, cooked, or further processed. The plants used, as well as the recipes, vary considerably from one location to another due to differences in cultural background and plant species locally available.	Women of reproductive age	On-farm availability, food access, diet quality	MDD-W; nutiriton indicators for biodiversity	A methodology to select a portfolio of tree species that optimizes (i) availability of edible products through complementarity in seasonality, and (ii) diet diversity through complementarity in the food groups represented by the different edible products (biodiversity for food and nutrition)
(Warner et al., 2023)	Years	Rwanda	Despite solid economic growth and improved access to schooling and basic infrastructure, such as piped water, sanitation, and electricity, Rwanda is still struggling with high levels of malnutrition, especially child stunting. A 2012 cost of hunger study estimated that up to 11.5% of gross domestic product per year was lost due to undernutrition alone.	Children under 5 years of age, pregnant women	On-farm availability, food environment in markets, food access, nutrition knowledge and norms, care practices	Stunting; vitamin A-rich food consumption; hygienic disposal of children's stools (changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety); iron-rich food consumption; iron status; vitamin A status; HDDS; FIES	Complementary feeding, including education (nutrition education and behavior change communication); supplementations of zinc, vitamin A, calcium and energy (food fortification)



Figure 6.1 shows the top 5 of NSA interventions for each selected study, arranged based on the closeness values offered by the Entropy-based TOPSIS algorithm that we developed.

Figure 6.1 Top 5 of the NSA interventions and the Kendall's correlation coefficient (τ) for A) Ambikapathi et al., 2021; B) Berti andAraujo-Cossio, 2017; C) Blakstad et al., 2019; D) Daum et al., 2022; E) Di Prima et al., 2022; F) Kaminski et al., 2022; G) Port et al., 2017; H) Ma et al., 2021; I) Ojo et al., 2022; J) Saint-Ville et al., 2022; K) Sharma et al., 2021b; L) Sharma et al., 2021a M) Tizazu et al., 2022 N) Vinceti et al., 2022; and O) Warner et al., 2023. The green-shaded bars represent the types of NSA interventions that the studies chose to implement.

All five dimensions of the types of NSA interventions were present in the top results from

the ranking: *Food production* (Figures 6.1A-6.1O) (diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production (DSIAP), nutrition sensitive livestock and fisheries (NSLF), biodiversity for food and nutrition (BFN) and biofortification (BF)), *Food processing* (Figures 6.1B, 6.1G, 6.1L, 6.1M, and 6.1O) (nutrition sensitive post-harvest handling, storage and processing (NSPHSP), and food fortification (FF)), *Food trade and marketing* (Figures 6.1H and 6.1M) (food marketing and advertising practices (FMAP), and food price policies for promoting healthy diets (FPPPHD)), *Consumer demand, food preparation and preferences* (Figures 6.1A-6.1O) (nutrition education and behavior change communication (NEBCC), and school food and nutrition (SFN)), and *Cross-cutting issues* (Figures 6.1A, 6.1B, 6.1C, 6.1D, 6.1E, 6.1F, 6.1H, 6.1I, 6.1J, 6.1K, and 6.1N) (women's empowerment and gender equality (WEGE), food loss and waste: prevention, reduction, and management (FLW), and food quality, safety and hygiene (FQSH)).

In almost all cases, the authors chose to implement the types of NSA interventions (green bars from Figure 6.1) that showed up in the top 5 of the ranked options from the entropy-based TOPSIS method. The NEBCC was on the top most of the time, making it clear that nutrition knowledge and norms is an almost indispensable outcome that should be considered when designing NSA interventions. Daum et al. (2022) (Figure 6.1D) studied the role of weeds for diets, while Vinceti et al. (2022) (Figure 6.1N) opted for building a portfolio with the wild trees of which fruit and other edible parts could improve dietary diversity throughout the seasons, both being examples of BFN; Saint-Ville et al. (2022) (Figure 6.1J), on the other hand, chose interventions of SFN and DSIAP. These are the three cases in which NEBCC was absent. Saint-Ville et al. (2022), however, included SFN, an intervention type that can also have an impact on care practices. Di Prima et al. (2022) (Figure 6.1E) chose both SFN and NEBCC, together with DSIAP.

The only cases in which the chosen types of NSA interventions were not in the top 5 of the

suggested ones were Ma et al. (2021) (Figure 6.1H) and Sharma et al. (2021b) (Figure 6.1K). Ma et al. (2021) selected NEBCC, FMAP, and FPPPHD. The latter, however, was in the 7<sup>th</sup> place in the TOPSIS ranking, with a closeness value of 0.3406. Despite this, Kendall's  $\tau$  was 0.9263 (Figure 1), which is still a good correlation coefficient. Sharma et al. (2021b) chose 6 types of NSA interventions, and 5 of them were in the top 5 from the entropy-based TOPSIS method. Income generation for nutrition, however, appeared in the 7<sup>th</sup> place of the ranking, with a closeness value of 0.4131, yet the Kendall's  $\tau$  was 0.9895 (Figure 6.1K). These results prove that our algorithm has an overall outstanding performance at predicting the NSA interventions that are more suitable given the context of the project.

Once the types of NSA interventions are chosen, it is possible to select a pathway. For instance, the intervention by Ambikapathi et al. (2021) included the introduction of chickens of improved breeds to households, a NSLF intervention, and behavior change communication on women and children's nutrition, water, sanitation, hygiene, and women's empowerment, a NEBCC intervention. These interventions may have impacts on: on-farm availability, food access, diet quality, and natural resource management. Table 6.4 shows the recommended indicators corresponding to the outcomes and impacts that the authors considered in their theory of change. One of the benefits of having an algorithm like this one is that, in future interventions, the wrong selection of indicators (e.g., HDDS to measure diet quality when it actually measures food access) can be avoided. Another benefit is that the algorithm makes sure that at least one indicator is chosen from each impact or outcome appearing in the proposed pathway. For instance, Berti and Araujo-Cossio et al. (2017) did not choose NSA indicators to measure on-farm availability and care practices despite having those impacts contemplated in their theory of change (Table 6.3).
Study	Suggested outcomes/impacts	Indicators for the suggested outcomes/impacts	Accumulated points
Ambikapathi et al. 2020	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Nutrition and food safety-related knowledge	3.5196
	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Availability of specific foods on-farm	1.6254
	Food access - Household level	Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS)	1.2289
	Food access - Household level	Household Food Insecurity Access Scale (HFIAS)	1.2256
	Natural resource management practices, health, and sanitation environment	Sustainability of water availability and water use efficiency measures	1.4127
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–Young children (MDD-C)	0.6601
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–women of reproductive age (MDD-W)	0.4608
	Care practices	Breastfeeding indicators	0.5886
Berti and Araujo-Cossio	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety	2.8084
et al. 2017	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Availability of specific foods on-farm	1.7172
	Diet quality - Individual level	Consumption of specific target foods	0.5898
	Diet quality - Individual level	Quantitative nutrient intakes	0.5830
	Care practices	Minimum Meal Frequency (MMF)	0.4858
Blakstad et al. 2019	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety	2.8274
	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Diversity of foods produced on-farm	2.2467
	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Availability of specific foods on-farm	2.2223
	Food access - Household level	Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS)	1.3591
	Income	Wealth indices/poverty levels	0.7379
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–women of reproductive age (MDD-W)	0.7045
Daum et al.	Nutrition and food safety knowledge	Nutrition and food safety-related	3.8054
2022	Natural resource management practices, health, and sanitation environment	Nutrition indicators for biodiversity	1.7089
	Natural resource management practices, health, and sanitation environment	Sustainability of water availability and water use efficiency measures	1.5374
Di Prima et al.	Nutrition and food safety knowledge	Changes in specific behaviors promoted	8.7953
2022	and norms On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	about food safety Diversity of foods produced on-farm	2.2713
	Food access - Household level	Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS)	0.9600
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–Young children (MDD-C)	0.8640
	Diet quality - Individual level	Individual Dietary Diversity Score (IDDS)	0.7862

Table 6.4 NSA	indicators t	that the a	lgorithm	suggests	for	each	selected	study.
			0	00				2

Kaminski et al.	Nutrition and food safety knowledge	Nutrition and food safety-related	3.8205
2022	and norms	knowledge	
	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety	2.8117
	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Diversity of foods produced on-farm	1.9166
	Income	Wealth indices/poverty levels	0.8430
	Diet quality - Individual level	Consumption of specific target foods	0.7608
	Diet quality - Individual level	Quantitative nutrient intakes	0.7516
Port et al. 2017	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Nutrition and food safety-related knowledge	3.9183
	Nutritional status	Anemia	1 8812
	Nutritional status	Iron status	1 6233
	Food access - Household level	Household Food Insecurity Access Scale (HFIAS)	1.2482
	Income	Household asset index	0.7173
	Diet quality - Individual level	Consumption of specific target foods	0.6021
	Food environment in markets	Availability of specific foods in markets	0.5308
	Care practices	Minimum Meal Frequency (MMF)	0.5023
Ma et al. 2021	Food access - Household level	Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS)	0.9959
	Income	Income or consumption	0.9083
	Food environment in markets	Prices of particular foods in markets	0.8266
	Food environment in markets	Food prices	0.8148
Ojo et al. 2022	Nutrition and food safety knowledge	Nutrition and food safety-related	3.8091
	Women's empowerment	Women's Empowerment in Agriculture	1.8145
	Natural resource management practices, health, and sanitation environment	Access to an improved drinking water source	1.7921
	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Availability of specific foods on-farm	1.6506
	Nutritional status	Underweight	1.5225
	Nutritional status	Wasting	1.4590
	Nutritional status	Maternal weight/BMI	1.4185
	Income	Wealth indices/poverty levels	1.0655
	Income	Sales of agricultural products	1.0534
	Food access - Household level	Household Hunger Scale (HHS)	0.8949
	Diet quality - Individual level	Consumption of specific target foods	0.5831
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–women of	0.5214
	Care practices	Minimum Acceptable Diet (MAD)	0.3244
Saint-Ville et al.	Nutritional status	Underweight	2.9392
2022	Nutritional status	Stunting	2.8949
	Nutritional status	Wasting	2.8928
	On-farm availability, diversity and	Diversity of foods produced on-farm	2.2713
	safety of foods		0.0500
	Care practices	Minimum Meal Frequency (MMF)	0.9590
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–Young children (MDD-C)	0.8640
	Food environment in markets	Functional diversity index	0.8569
Sharma et al. 2021b	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety	8.1276
	Nutrition and food safety knowledge	Nutrition and food safety-related	8.0246
	and norms On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	knowledge Availability of specific foods on-farm	2.2548

	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Diversity of foods produced on-farm	2.2299
	Women's empowerment Food access - Household level	Asset ownership by gender Months of Adequate Household Food Provisioning (MAHFP)	1.9259 1.5906
	Income Food environment in markets	Sales of agricultural products Indicators of food safety within the food environment	1.3233 0.9475
	Care practices	Breastfeeding indicators	0.8618
	Care practices	Minimum Meal Frequency (MMF)	0.8618
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–Young children (MDD-C)	0.8347
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–women of reproductive age (MDD-W)	0.6850
Sharma et al. 2021a	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Nutrition and food safety-related knowledge	3.4525
	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety	3.3665
	Nutritional status	Underweight	2.9022
	Nutritional status	Stunting	2.7960
	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Diversity of foods produced on-farm	2.1859
	Food access - Household level	Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS)	1.2504
Tizazu et al. 2022	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety	8.7183
	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Nutrition and food safety-related knowledge	8.6801
	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Diversity of foods produced on-farm	2.2169
	Food access - Household level	Household Hunger Scale (HHS)	1.5204
	Care practices	Minimum Meal Frequency (MMF)	0.9549
	Care practices	Minimum Acceptable Diet (MAD)	0.9549
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–Young children (MDD-C)	0.8551
	Diet quality - Individual level	Consumption of 400g fruits and vegetables per day	0.7400
Vinceti et al. 2022	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Diversity of foods produced on-farm	2.1743
	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Availability of specific foods on-farm	2.1218
	Natural resource management practices, health, and sanitation environment	Nutrition indicators for biodiversity	1.5125
	Food access - Household level	Months of Adequate Household Food Provisioning (MAHFP)	1.3740
	Food access - Household level	Food Consumption Score (FCS)	1.3278
	Diet quality - Individual level	Minimum Dietary Diversity–women of reproductive age (MDD-W)	0.6204
Warner et al. 2022	Nutrition and food safety knowledge and norms	Changes in specific behaviors promoted about food safety	3.2660
	Nutritional status	Stunting	2.6985
	Nutritional status	Vitamin A status	1.6399
	Nutritional status	Iron status	1.4953
	On-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods	Functional diversity index	1.4767

Food access - Household level	Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS)	1.0407
Food access - Household level	Food Insecurity Experience Scale (FIES)	0.9187
Food environment in markets	Functional diversity index	0.7326
Diet quality - Individual level Diet quality - Individual level	Vitamin A-rich food consumption Iron-rich food consumption	0.6039 0.3110

# **6.5 Conclusions**

Although the Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS), a multi-criteria decision analysis method, can be helpful when designing NSA interventions, it still has a subjective aspect, which is the assigning of the attributes' weights. To solve this issue, the entropy method was applied, determining the weights by using only objective data. The Entropy-based TOPSIS was tested by obtaining the necessary information from 15 published studies to respond the questionnaire and find out whether the algorithm was good at predicting the most suitable types of NSA interventions. The Kendall's correlation coefficients ranged from  $\tau = 0.9263$  to  $\tau = 0.9895$ , proving an overall outstanding performance, and making this tool a promising one not only to select the types of NSA interventions, but also to make sure that the designer selects the proper NSA indicators to measure each outcome or impact that they consider in their theory of change. For future work, a smartphone app should be developed with the entropy-based TOPSIS algorithm.

# **CONNECTING TEXT**

In the previous chapter, we integrated the entropy method to reduce subjectivity when assigning weights in the developed algorithm that identifies the types of NSA interventions and the most suitable indicators based on the selected pathways. Chapter VII addresses the fifth objective of this thesis, which is to create the blueprints of a smartphone application that would facilitate the task of designing an NSA project. The application is thought to adopt the algorithm from Chapter V, adding the entropy method from Chapter VI. The graphical user's interface along with the main features of the application are shown in Chapter VII. The smartphone application is expected to enhance the design of NSA interventions by avoiding designers to choose wrong indicators for what they intend to measure. The application is also anticipated to provide the tools to collect and analyze data. Chapter V has been presented at the American Society of Agricultural and Biological Engineers Conference, held virtually from 12th -16th July, 2021, co-authored by Dr. Michael Ngadi, Dr. Christopher Kucha, and Dr. Ebenezer Kwofie.

# VII. BLUEPRINTS FOR THE SMARTPHONE APPLICATION AIMING TO IMPROVE THE DESIGN OF NUTRITION-SENSITIVE AGRICULTURE (NSA) INTERVENTIONS

# 7.1 Abstract

Designing a nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) intervention can become an overwhelming task. Because of the abundance of metrics and indicators, it can become difficult to determine what each one reflects and what they do not reflect, which increases the risk of not selecting the most suitable tools to measure the impact of an NSA intervention. Based on an algorithm to select the types of NSA interventions and the types of NSA indicators, based on the context of a community and the priorities of the project designer, we developed the blueprints for a smartphone application. The overall framework of the App was shown, as well as its main features together with the graphical user's interface (GUI), which were created using the FIGMA software. Python is the programming language that is encouraged to be used to develop the App, because it can easily handle complex operations needed for the methodology involved in the multicriteria decision analysis and the open-source resources, such as BeeWare that allows to write cross platform graphical user interface (GUI) Python applications.

# 7.2 Introduction

Designing a nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) intervention can be challenging due to the fact that there are way too many factors to consider, not only the context (e.g., health status of children or women of reproductive age, type of agricultural activities performed, what is culturally appropriate to eat) of the community where the project is to take place, but also the numerous metrics and indicators with which the success or failure can be measured. Because of the abundance of metrics and indicators, it can become difficult to determine what each one reflects and what they do not reflect. For example, Verger et al. (2019) found that, at the household level, many studies are not consistent in terms of use and interpretation of simple food group dietary diversity indicators; the interpretation has been misleading in some cases (e.g., interpreted results of household dietary diversity score (HDDS) as a measure of diet quality, household nutrition or nutritional status when it really is a measure of food access).

In terms of instruments, there are different options, such as food records (FR), food frequency questionnaires (FFQ), and 24-h recall (24HR) to collect data concerning dietary or energy intake (Johnson, 2002) to determine the minimum dietary diversity for women of reproductive age (MDD-W) or other NSA indicators. Relevant information has been obtained from these self-reported methodologies, data that has been useful to develop public health policy, comprehend and identify consumption of different groups, understand relationship with diseases and determine eating patterns associated with weight loss. The problem with these methodologies is that they rely on human memory, which is not 100% accurate in recalling past behavior, making these methodologies unable to measure objectively (Archer et al., 2015; Dhurandhar et al., 2015). In addition to recall bias, these methods represent a significant researcher/individual burden and high cost of administration (Thompson et al., 2010).

There are innovative technologies, such as the automated wrist motion tracking (Dong et al., 2012), the bite-based model of kilocalorie intake (Salley et al., 2016), the automatic ingestion monitor (Fontana et al., 2014), the intelligent food-intake monitor (Liu et al., 2012), the digital photography plus recall (Ptomey et al., 2015), the remote food photography method (Martin et al., 2012), the real-time food recognition system (Kawano and Yanai, 2015), or the improved 24HR using a portable cameras (Bulungu et al., 2021; Matsushita et al., 2021). However, to our knowledge, no innovative methods have been developed to design NSA projects. Therefore, the objective of this chapter is to show the blueprints of a smartphone application that would show the most appropriate types of NSA interventions, based on the context and objectives of the user, would allow the user to select the most suitable metrics and indicators, and would also be used to collect and analyze data.

## 7.3 Materials and methods

## 7.3.1 Generating the graphical user's interface (GUI)

The blueprints for the overall design of the app were made. The main features that it would offer were outlined. The FIGMA software was used to draw the planned GUI. The programming language and the platform that would be used were discussed.

## 7.4 Results

## 7.4.1 Overall framework of the app design

In Figure 7.1, a simplification of the overall project framework is shown. A database will be built to store food information: bromatological composition, ingredients, and images. The database will be fed with different apps, such as diet assessment apps (e.g., app for assessing

dietary diversity indicators). The pale blue section includes the part to which this chapter refers, the app that will be used to design NSA interventions, which will gather data from the database to build the metrics (e.g., 24-HR, FFQ, FR) to assess the desired NSA indicators.



Figure 7.1 Overview of Nutrimetrics.

To access input from the users, a REST API will be required. This will interact with the database by inserting or fetching data giving the response in JSON or XML format that could be read by R, JSON Viewer, Excel or any other open-source program.

# 7.4.2 Main features of the App

- 7.4.2.1 Registration and main menu
  - 1. Users can create an account (Figure 7.2 A)
  - Users can edit personal information (i.e., name, last name, email, email 2, job position, institution) (Figure 7.2 B)
  - 3. Users can retrieve lost passwords
  - 4. Users can change their passwords

5. Users can see the home page in which they can read a welcome message as well as our mission (Figure 7.2C) and the main menu (Figure 7.2D).



Figure 7.2 Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the login (A), registration (B), welcome page (C), and main menu (D).

7.4.2.2 Walkthrough, resources and frequently asked questions (FAQ)

1. Users can access the walkthrough (i.e., instructions, step by step, on how to use the app)

(Figure 7.3A)

- 2. Users can access resources (e.g., external websites where they can find methodologies for indicators that are not supported by this app, such as biochemical measures) (Figure 7.3B)
- 3. Users can access help for frequently asked questions (FAQ) (Figure 7.3C)

• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	e e e B	HELP C
	M A I N	A Ai
E N	E A	M E Ai
		۵ ۸:
	P	Ai.
LOG OUT	LOG OUT	LOG OUT

Figure 7.3 Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the sections of walkthrough (A), resources (B), and help (C).

7.4.2.3 New projects

- 4. Users can name and rename the project
- 5. Users can add a brief description of the project (e.g., state the nutrition objectives)
- 6. Users can save/register unfinished projects (Figure 7.4A)
- 7. Users can create up to 3 projects (Figure 7.4B)



Figure 7.4 Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the new project (A), and the continue section (B), where the different projects are displayed.

7.4.4.4 TOPSIS questionnaire and TOPSIS data entry

- 8. When clicking on a registered/saved project, users can answer the TOPSIS questionnaire (the one from *section 5.3.1*), and they may go back and forward in case they want to double check or modify their responses (Figure 7.5A)
- 9. Users can save unfinished questionnaires
- 10. Once the questionnaire is fully answered, users can edit the entry data of the TOPSIS (i.e., weights) if required (Figure 7.5B)
- 11. Users can undo any changes to the TOPSIS (set to default)



Figure 7.5 Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the TOPSIS questionnaire (A), and the TOPSIS data entry (B).

# 7.4.4.5 TOPSIS outcome

- 12. Users can see the TOPSIS list of interventions (with their corresponding closeness value) after completing the questionnaire and adjusting the weights (Figure 7.6A)
- 13. Users can see a brief description of each type of intervention when clicking on them (Figure 7.6B)
- 14. Users can choose up to 4 types of interventions (must choose at least 1)
- 15. Users can change the chosen interventions



Figure 7.6 Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the TOPSIS outcome (A), and the information (and examples) of each type of NSA intervention (B).

7.4.4.6 Pathways and indicators

- 16. Users can see the recommended pathways and a brief description of each one (Figure 7.7A)
- 17. Users can choose only 1 pathway for each project
- 18. Users can change the pathway
- 19. Users can see the list of indicators recommended for each step of the pathway (from the most relevant to the least relevant based on the accumulated points described in *section* 5.3.3) and a brief description of each one (Figure 7.7B).
- 20. Users must choose between 1 and 4 indicators for each step of the pathway



Figure 7.7 Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the possible pathways (A), and the ranked suggested indicators (B).

7.4.4.7 Requirements for indicators and data upload

- Users can see the features of the chosen indicators (e.g., what they measure, intended populations, such as women or children, instruments required to collect the data) (Figure 7.8A)
- 2. Users can see the materials on how to use the metrics and indicators
- 3. Users can choose the instruments (e.g., 24HR, FFQ) and collect data with them
- 4. Users can save unfinished data to each instrument (Figure 7.8B)
- 5. Users can change the data from each instrument



Figure 7.8 Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the requirements for the selected indicators (A), the data for each selected instrument (B).

7.4.4.7 Indicators' results and data files from each instrument

- 6. Users can see the final results (e.g., tables, graphics) for each indicator (Figure 7.9A)
- 7. Users can retrieve the data of the final result in \*CSV or \*TXT (Figure 7.9B)
- 8. Users can retrieve \*PDF documents of the TOPSIS list, the description of each intervention, the description of each indicator, the materials on how to use the metrics and indicators, the worksheet of each indicator and the final results.
- 9. Users can save the project at in any step



Figure 7.9 Blueprints of the graphical user interface of the app regarding the results from the data analysis (A), and the data files from each selected instrument (B).

# 7.5 Discussion

Though many back-end frameworks are currently used, the three main languages that currently dominate on the development of web applications are Python, Java and JavaScript (Richter, 2020). The advantage of using JavaScript is that only one language will suffice to develop both parts of the application as the Node.js framework can be used to work at the back-end development (Node.js, n.d.). Also, the asynchronous behavior of Node.js can be used to develop a much faster application since it can handle many connections concurrently due to non-blocking I/O (Node.js, n.d.). However, Node.js is known to rely heavily on NPM modules (Node.js, n.d.) that could not work properly in all mobile OS versions, and the complex operations needed to be performed in the TOPSIS methodology (*section 5.4.3*) would require a blocking I/O resulting in a computation delay.

Python's object-oriented syntax offers a cleaner, simpler and understandable code that

allows multiple programmers to work simultaneously on the same app by using English terms rather than mathematical expressions to express complex ideas (MC, 2019). Besides, even though the low performance of Python in mobile apps is an issue, Python can easily handle complex operations needed for the methodology involved in the multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) and the open-source resources, such as BeeWare that allows to write cross platform graphical user interface (GUI) Python applications (Keith-Magee, 2013a). Therefore, Python is the programming language that will be used to develop the WebApp.

BeeWare works with a suite of tools and libraries that includes Toga, a native widget toolkit. This resolves the problem of Python not working very well with the native components of the mobile's OS. However, the GUI of Toga is not the most user-friendly, as its main components are the basic set of menu options that are found on every app (Keith-Magee, 2013b). However, other platforms and frameworks can be used to develop a smartphone application that could feed a database in which a Python back-end framework could operate in order to do the operations needed for the MCDA methodology.

# 7.6 Conclusion

There is a need to develop technological tools to improve the design of NSA projects. The MCDA methodology was used to help select the most appropriate types of NSA interventions and the most suitable indicators to measure their impact, based on the context of the population and the priorities of the user. The MCDA methodology should be integrated in a smartphone application able to provide the required tools for collecting and analyzing data. Such application, with Python as its programming language, is anticipated to help NSA project designers, managers, and stakeholders.

# **CONNECTING TEXT**

After using the algorithm from Chapter V, it was identified that the interventions based on nutrition education were in the top interventions for the Bolivian context. Therefore, the design of a behaviour change communication program for Jesús de Machaca, a Bolivian community, took place, which is the sixth and final objective of this thesis. The typical dishes from Jesús de Machaca were investigated, as well as their nutritional facts so that behaviours based on what they already eat could be prioritized.

Chapter VIII presents a nutrition education program that can be easily implemented in Jesús de Machaca. This chapter was accepted to be presented at the 2023 CSBE/SCGAB conference, which took place in July, 2023, co-authored by Dr. Michael Ngadi, Dr. Christopher Kucha, and Dr. Ebenezer Kwofie.

# VIII. A BEHAVIOR CHANGE COMMUNICATION PROGRAM FOR JESÚS DE MACHACA, A COMMUNITY IN BOLIVIA

# 8.1 Abstract

Since there are numerous types of nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions, many NSA indicators to measure their impact, as well as many other factors (e.g., context of the community) to consider when designing an NSA project, the task may become overwhelming. By using the Technique for Order Preference by Similarity to Ideal Solution (TOPSIS), a multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) method, it was determined that an intervention on nutrition knowledge was among the most suitable ones for Jesús de Machaca, a Bolivian population. Data on the local gastronomy was obtained: a total of 150 dishes were identified, and the composition (i.e., moisture, macronutrients, micronutrients, and caloric content) of each was assessed using the Bolivian table of food composition. Based on the context of the community, a behavior change communication (BCC) program was designed, aiming to improve the diet quality and, eventually, the health status of the population. Once the theory of change was formulated, pathways were prioritized using the following inputs: conceptual frameworks, published empirical evidence, a feasibility study, formative research, and local knowledge from the members of the Bolivian Association Pro-Rural. After prioritizing the key pathways, the specific behaviors to address were identified and prioritized. We based the prioritization on the formative research, local knowledge and impact pathways. The intervention is planned to be monitored using several types of NSA metrics and indicators. Impact and process evaluations will reveal whether these approaches are effective for improving the diet quality and health status, and what effects are on each hypothesized impact pathway.

*Keywords: Diet quality; care practices; nutrition education; minimum dietary diversity for women* (*MDD-W*)

# **8.2 Introduction**

Certain health issues, such as heart disease, diabetes, several cancers, strokes, and adiposity, have been associated with dietary intake; and the changing food environment, with ultraprocessed foods being an easily available cheap choice, as well as the high diffusion of information and communication technologies, automation, urbanization, aging, and other sociocultural transformations favor obesity-prone lifestyles (Ferretti and Mariani, 2019; Swinburn et al., 1999; Townshend and Lake, 2017). There are, however, public interventions promoting healthful behaviours through nutrition education, and their degree of impact varies (Briscoe and Aboud, 2012; Hardeman et al., 2002). Different approaches for this kind of intervention can be carried out: interpersonal counselling (Girard and Olude, 2012), motivational interviewing (Spahn et al., 2010), or Participatory Learning and Action (PLA) with groups (Biran et al., 2014; Nair et al., 2017; Saville et al., 2018). The degree of interaction can be sacrificed to reach a wider audience via mass media or text messaging.

Since there are numerous behaviors that an intervention can target, a key part of the process is to prioritize and decide how to change those behaviors, especially when health outcomes depend on several of them (Harris-Fry et al., 2020). For instance, reducing undernutrition can be attained by modifying diets, physical activity, hygiene, or food purchasing and production decisions (Black et al., 2013). Each of these behaviors can be dissected into specific actions, such as "eat one additional meal during pregnancy" or "introduce complementary foods at six months of age". This dissection increases the complexity of multisectoral interventions, and the task of a project implementor is to select both agriculture and nutrition-specific impact pathways and behaviors.

Once the behaviors have been chosen, subsequent analysis is needed to identify the best way to encourage their acceptance within the community. The relative importance of the enabling factors, classified as people's "capabilities", "opportunities", and "motivations", depend on contexts, seasons, and life stages (Michie et al., 2011). For instance, people may be at different stages of adopting a behavior —from thinking about it to trying it and continuing with it. At the moment of implementing an intervention, one should avoid aiming to change all the relevant behaviors or addressing all possible barriers, otherwise there could be information overload and choice fatigue among the participants, which would inhibit behavior change (Bawden and Robinson, 2009; Botti and Iyengar, 2006). The challenge, therefore, is to identify the intentions that should be chosen as well as the optimum number of them to promote.

'Behavior change wheel' is a tool useful to unpack the capabilities, opportunities and motivations that underlie a behavior (Michie et al., 2011). The use of more techniques to change behaviors is suggested to increase the effectiveness of an intervention, and there is information on the relative effectiveness of varying doses and coverage (Harris-Fry et al., 2020): increasing the number of women's groups per population increases impacts on neonatal mortality, and larger effects are also observed with increasing proportion of pregnant women attending groups; a recent evaluation of a radio program promoting vitamin-A-rich sweet potato showed that 44 episodes helped improve knowledge.

It is clear that dosage, coverage and number of techniques are factors that have an impact on the effectiveness of an intervention, but there is a lack of guidance on whether an intervention should aim to change many behaviors, or focus on just a few, or on how barriers to behavior change should be prioritized and addressed.

# 8.3 A case study from a nutrition-sensitive agriculture intervention in Bolivia

We provide a case study of a complex nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) intervention

that aimed to reduce maternal and child malnutrition (obesity) in a Bolivian rural community. Following the methodology by Harris-Fry et al. (2020), we describe how (1) we identified the most important pathways through which the interventions were hypothesised to improve nutrition outcomes, (2) prioritised behaviours and barriers to behaviour change to address within these pathways, (3) reviewed the intervention's content against these priorities, and (4) continually integrated community participants' reported priorities.

#### 8.3.1 Study context, rationale and overview

Data from the Global Nutrition Report (2021) show the targets for maternal, infant and young child nutrition (MIYCN) that Bolivia is trying to achieve: anemia prevalence in pregnant and non-pregnant women has been reduced from 33.1% to 24.4% in the last two decades; whereas no progress has been made regarding birth weight, 7.2% of infants show a low weight at birth; 16.1% of children under 5 years of age are stunted (a prevalence higher than the average for the Latin America and Caribbean region (11.3%); 2% of children under 5 years of age are still affected by wasting, also higher than the average for the Latin America and Caribbean region (1.2%); with respect to childhood overweight, the prevalence is 10.1%.

Bolivia has made limited headway towards attaining the diet-related non-communicable diseases targets. About 28.4% of adult women and 16.8% of adult men (aged 18 and over) deal with obesity. These numbers, although lower than the regional values (30.7% for women and 22.8% for men) are alarming, since 10.1% of adult women and 7.8% of adult men suffer from diabetes. Throughout the Andes, including Bolivia, farming households have high activity levels and therefore high food energy intake from mostly tubers and grains, fewer high-nutrient density foods and fatty foods, which leads to inadequate diets (i.e., low in iron, zinc, vitamin A, riboflavin,

vitamin B12 and folate, and dietary fat) (Berti and Araujo-Cossio, 2017).

Jesús de Machaca is a location in the La Paz Department, Bolivia, 114 km away from La Paz, the departmental capital (Figure 8.1). The Jesús de Machaca Municipality is the sixth municipal section of the Ingavi Province, and of the Jesús de Machaca Canton, and is at 3,870 m above sea level. Based on the national census, the population of Jesús de Machaca has been declining from 13,270 individuals in 2012 to 11,926 in 2022 (INE, 2022). Agriculture can be a key tool to improve nutrition outcomes. The families in Jesús de Machaca are involved in agricultural activities, such as the production of crops (e.g., potatoes, oca, quinoa, cañahua) and livestock rearing (e.g., cattle, sheep, small animals). Part of their production is destined to local consumption. There are also communities engaged in the dairy production (e.g., cheese, yogurt).



Figure 8.1 Location of Jesús de Machaca in La Paz, Bolivia (Image from Google Maps).

Programs promoting food production of nutrient-rich foods (e.g., biofortification, homestead gardens, livestock rearing) have shown a positive impact on dietary diversity, and the non-dietary pathways of behaviour change and women's empowerment have been proven to enhance the results of nutrition outcomes in NSA interventions (Berti et al., 2016; Ruel et al.,

2018; Webb and Kennedy, 2014).

Data on the local gastronomy was obtained from interviewing local people. A total of 150 dishes (divided into breakfasts, meals, snacks, suppers and beverages) were identified, and the composition (energy, humidity, total carbohydrates, fats, crude fiber, ashes, Ca, P, Fe, vitamin A, thiamine, riboflavin, cyanine, and vitamin C) of each was determined using the Bolivian table of food composition (Ministerio de Salud y Deportes, 2005). With that information, the total nutritional value was calculated (1 portion per person).

The NSA intervention variants have been selected as follows:

- Biweekly women's groups viewing and discussing presentations on NSA and nutritionspecific behaviors (without agriculture content), plus home visits.
- 2. Biweekly women's groups viewing and discussing presentations on NSA and nutritionspecific behaviors, combined with a cycle of group meetings, plus home visits. With the help of the presentations, these PLA meetings are thought to encourage members to collectively understand the problems of malnutrition (e.g., obesity), and then to identify, prioritize and act on locally feasible solutions to address this problem.

Local staff are planned to facilitate the presentation disseminations, PLA meetings and home visits, and the interventions will be open to all women in the community, although men will not be discouraged from observing the disseminations and meetings. The interventions will begin with community mobilization activities, and training of program staff on maternal and child nutrition, hygiene and NSA. The two interventions will be compared with a control arm receiving standard government services and a 2-day nutrition training to government female community health workers, provided in all arms. The interventions are planned to last about one year.

## 8.3.2 Unpacking possible behaviours to prioritize

Figure 7.2 shows an example of the multiple pathways, behaviors and associated capabilities, opportunities and motivations that might change a single health outcome. There are several ways to improve nutrition through NSA interventions (left-hand box; Figure 8.2). Within a pathway there are many crops or agricultural behaviors that could be promoted (middle box; Figure 8.2), and people may have several capabilities, opportunities or motivations that can be developed to enhance the behavior change (right-hand box; Figure 8.2).



Figure 8.2 Unpacking the possible pathways, behaviors and capabilities, opportunities and motivations that could be prioritized in the project.

# 8.3.3 Stages of intervention development

Figure 7.3 shows the key stages by which we prioritized which topics to address in the presentations, PLA meetings, and home visits. First, it was hypothesized which NSA and nutrition-

specific pathways were most likely to have a positive impact on the outcomes by collectively developing a definition of 'nutrition-sensitive agriculture' and a Theory of Change that outlined possible impact pathways. The second step was to prioritize specific behaviors within the pathways. Finally, from the prioritized pathways (in the Theory of Change) and associated prioritized NSA and nutrition-specific behaviors (from the formative research), we identified capabilities, opportunities and motivations to be addressed in each presentation or PLA meeting and associated home visit.



Figure 8.3 Key stages in the development and prioritization of the nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) intervention. PLA, Participatory Learning and Action.

# **8.4 Prioritizing impact pathways**

To decide on the priority pathways the following inputs were used: conceptual frameworks, published empirical evidence, a feasibility study, formative research, and local knowledge from

the members of the Bolivian Association Pro-Rural.

# 8.4.1 Existing conceptual frameworks

Different conceptual frameworks have been suggested to prove the links between agriculture and nutrition (Haddad, 2000; Herforth and Ballard, 2016; Kadiyala et al., 2014; Kanter et al., 2015). We grounded our working definition of "nutrition-sensitive agriculture" and our Theory of change in these frameworks, and only included pathways and practices relevant for our study, which were determined using the TOPSIS methodology, as shown in Chapter 5. Therefore, macro-level factors, such as domestic food trade and health infrastructure and employment, were ignored as they would not have been realistically influenced by our intervention. Instead, we focused on household and intra-household-level factors, such as agricultural production, women's empowerment and nutrition knowledge.

## 8.4.2 Existing empirical evidence

Although infection might seem like a factor that should be considered when talking about improving the nutritional status of women and children (Drakesmith and Prentice, 2012; Guerrant et al., 1992), a PLA group intervention in India had a positive impact on hand washing practices but showed no effect on child illness (Nair et al., 2017), and another trial found no effect of a water, sanitation and hygiene intervention on child length (Humphrey et al., 2019), which can be attributed to exposures to other multiple infection risks. Therefore, although the importance of hand washing was emphasized as a preventive measure, infection reduction was not the focus; instead, we promoted other practices, such as hygiene when handling foods when cooking (e.g., practices to avoid cross-contamination). The pathway of seeking care from a nurse or a doctor was

deprioritized because of the limited quality of care with this respect within the community.

# 8.4.3 Feasibility study and formative research

Before starting intervention activities, feasibility research and formative research will be performed. The formative research will be led by technical experts from Pro-Rural, in collaboration with members from the Bioresource Engineering Department of McGill University.

The aim of the research is (1) to understand what is considered culturally appropriate within the community, (2) develop a list of foods, crops and livestock used in the local gastronomy as well as their nutritional value, (3) identify barriers and enablers to changing agriculture and nutrition behaviors, and (4) to create a seasonal calendar of agricultural processes, cash flows, labor and gender roles. Focus group discussions, a participatory food ranking using pile sorts, an exercise to fill out daily activity charts for participants and their family members, and direct observation via transect walks through selected spots.

Contextual information will be obtained to confirm the relevant pathways to follow towards a change. It has been published that focus group discussions determined that it could be possible to reduce women's workload, and heavy or time-consuming tasks could be shifted to other adult members in the household (Harris-Fry et al., 2020).

## 8.4.4 Local knowledge from the implementation team

We will draw from the local team knowledge about agricultural and nutrition practices and barriers to change. For starters, improving value-chain pathways will not be considered (e.g., improving cold storage facilities for agricultural produce), because the time frame does not realistically allow to change them. But food production is one of the top type of interventions, and income for agriculture can be generated from this increase in food production. Together, as discussed in Chapter 5, these two can have an impact on food access and eventually diet quality (Figure 5.6).

## 8.5 Prioritizing behaviors and barriers

After prioritizing the key pathways, the specific behaviors to address were identified and prioritized. We based the prioritization on the formative research, local knowledge and impact pathways.

## 8.5.1 Formative research and local knowledge

To prioritize the NSA behaviors, we looked at crops and livestock as well as the typical dishes consumed within the community, and prioritized foods based on:

- Time of year
- Nutritive value
- Economic value
- Labor requirements (for cooking)
- Cost and accessibility of ingredients required
- Feasibility of adoption

To identify which nutrition-sensitive agricultural behaviors to promote within a prioritized food or crop, we identified what feasible change was most important. Similar to Berti et al. (2016), the local team determined whether the food crop or dish was new to the area but could be promoted, or whether it was already produced but practices could be improved. The next step was to fill gaps in the presentations and PLA meeting calendar with behaviors that were less time-sensitive yet

relevant, such as presentations explaining the concept of NSA, or household budgeting.

For each behavior, the reasons why the practice was not being performed already will be written down (e.g., beliefs that certain foods are harmful for children or pregnant women). The presentations therefore will be focused on dismantling myths about food and nutrition. The team will also look for ways to address multiple pathways concurrently. For instance, a presentation focused on cooking dishes that require minimal labor and are of high nutritional value. Cooking those dishes could improve the nutritional status and reduce women's expenditure simultaneously.

Recognizing that the prevalence, appropriateness, and feasibility of nutrition and agricultural practices would vary due to different factors (e.g., wealth, season), a breadth of perspectives was taken into account in the formative research. When facilitating the group discussions, meeting content will be personalized according to the participants. Group members will discuss barriers and solutions to adoption that may be more relevant for them (e.g., water scarcity, restrictive gender roles), and they will share their experience with each other. The PLA meetings will be specifically designed to be culturally appropriate because groups themselves identify and prioritize salient problems, solutions and strategies to implement.

## 8.5.2 Reviewing intervention content in relation to our priorities

The content of both the presentations and group meetings will be reviewed every 6 months in order to assess whether each pathway is being given equal weight. Some pathways are easier to address than others. For instance, it is hypothesized that the promotion of nutrient-rich foods for household consumption is conceptually simple, as opposed to increasing women's empowerment in terms of decision-making in the household.

As shown in Table 8.1, each specific promoted behavior will be mapped against the

transtheoretical model of behavior change (Prochaska and DiClemente, 1982), based on whether the behavior is generally: (1) new to the community ('pre-contemplation'); (2) being considered ('contemplation'); (3) of interest to the community ('preparation'); (4) being first adopted ('action'); (5) being continued ('maintenance') or (6) being modelled to others in the community ('termination'). This mapping exercise makes it possible to be systematic in guaranteeing balance across pathways and track behavior change stages, and makes it easier to stay focused on a confined, core set of behaviors.

## 8.5.3 Continued integration of community priorities

Once the intervention is being implemented, community feedback will be considered, as illustrated in Figure 8.4. To balance expert opinion, evidence and community priorities, decisions will be made through consultation with the group meeting facilitators. To create the presentations, a script, based on the agreed behaviors and barriers, was written in Spanish, the local language. Feedback from facilitators and protagonists will be obtained. After showing the presentations, facilitators will discuss with the participants the appropriateness of the presentations, reasons why they may not adopt promoted behaviors, and ideas of new topics, all of which informed future presentations. A list of nutrition-specific behaviors was identified from the formative research and the local knowledge to create cards for the participants to discuss together in order to prioritize and find strategies to implement. Therefore, PLA groups will discuss a common set of topics related to maternal and child undernutrition, but each group will prioritize differently the issues they wanted to address as well as the strategies to implement.

Table 8.1 An example of mapping presentations with specific behaviors, capabilities, opportuniti	es
and motivations addressed, to the main pathway and transtheoretical behavior change stage.	

Title of the	Main prioritized	Specific behaviors	Capabilities,	Transtheoretical
presentation	pathway(s)	promoted	opportunities, and	behavior change
			motivations addressed	stage
Benefits of growing	Nutrition	-Grow spinach	-Motivate participants to	Contemplation
spinach	knowledge and	-Children and pregnant	grow spinach by	
	norms, diet	women eat the spinach	emphasizing benefits	
	quality, and care	produced	(source of income and	
	practices		nutritious food)	
How to practice	Food access, and	-Keep a program of	-Increase capabilities to	Preparation
home gardening to	women's	irrigation for the different	improve home gardening	
grow vegetables	empowerment	vegetables	by providing instructions	
		-Families decide who	- Increase women's social	
		should care for the gardens	opportunities to be	
		and what to do with the	involved in decisions	
		produce and income from	about workload and use	
		surplus	of vegetable produce and	
			income by promoting	
			joint decision-making	
How to practice	On-farm	-Grow vegetables	-Motivate participants to	Action
home gardening to	availability,	-Children and pregnant	grow vegetables by	
grow vegetables	diversity and	women eat the vegetables	emphasizing benefits	
	safety of foods,	produced	(source of income and	
	and nutritional		nutritious food)	
	status			



Figure 8.4 Flow of community feedback in the nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) intervention. PLA, Participatory Learning Action.

Some women might feel shy when it comes to speak up in the group meetings. Home visits are expected to be an opportunity for them to discuss quietly the relevance of, and enablers and barriers to, promoted behaviors. During the home visits, facilitators will also gather data on participants' recall of the messages shown in the presentations or discussed in the group meetings, and their adoption of promoted behaviors.

This feedback will be collected by the Pro-Rural team during monthly review meetings with the group facilitators, and will be used to make adjustments in the planned content and review progress. The quantitative data collected during the home visits will be analyzed to quantify coverage gaps, knowledge recall and behavior adoption. Based on feedback from participants and group facilitators, new topics will be introduced and popular topics will be repeated.

# 8.6 Impact evaluation

The impact of the NSA intervention will be measured through cross-sectional household surveys at baseline (before the implementation) and endline (after the implementation), in the same intervention and control clusters.

# 8.6.1 Trial outcomes

Maternal BMI was selected as outcome measures for nutritional status for adults. BMI can determine the percentage of the population who suffers from obesity, which has been associated with other non-communicable diseases, such as diabetes, hypertension and some types of cancer (Garton et al., 2020). Dietary diversity scores for adults and children are selected as validated indicators of dietary adequacy of multiple micronutrients (Arimond et al., 2010; Working Group on Infant and Young Child Feeding Indicators, 2006). These scores capture short-term dietary improvements; thus, they may also be amenable to change within the timeframe of this trial. Indicators for on-farm availability, diversity and safety of foods, food access, diet quality, care practices, nutrition knowledge and norms, women's empowerment are also included. All the outcomes and indicators are shown in Table 8.2.

## 8.6.2 Sample size

The sample size would be selected so that it has 80% power with a 5% level of significance to detect a 9% absolute difference in child dietary diversity between the intervention and control arms. This sample would allow us to detect a difference in mean maternal BMI of 0.3 kg/m<sup>2</sup> between the intervention and the control clusters (Kadiyala et al., 2018).
Table 8.2	2. Trial	outcomes
Table 8.2	2. I rial	outcomes

Outcome	Indicat	or	
On-farm availability,	•	Diversity of foods produced on-farm (count of number of crops or	
diversity and safety of foods		livestock produced) (Sibhatu et al., 2015)	
Food access	•	Household dietary diversity score (HDDS) (FAO, 2016)	
Diet quality	•	• Minimum dietary diversity—young children (MDD-C), portion of	
		children 6-23 months of age who receive foods from 4 or more food	
		groups (of 7)	
	•	Minimum dietary diversity—women of reproductive age (MDD-W),	
		percentage of mothers or female primary caregivers consuming $\geq$ 5 out of	
		10 groups per day (24-h recall)	
Nutrition knowledge and	•	Nutrition and food safety related knowledge and attitudes (KAP) at the	
norms		community level	
	•	Changes in specific behaviors promoted (e.g., children and pregnant	
		women eat spinach)	
Care practices	•	Minimum Acceptable Diet (MAD), portion of children (aged 6-23	
		months) receiving the WHO-recommended MAD	
Women's empowerment	•	Women's decision making (percentage of women empowered in	
		women's decision making in productive and health-related domains,	
		aggregated, measured using the Women's Empowerment in Agriculture	
		Index (WEAI)	
Nutritional status	•	Maternal overweight (Mean body mass (BMI) (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )) of non-pregnant,	
		non-postpartum (gave birth > 42 days ago), mothers or female primary	
		caregivers of children aged 0-23 months	

## 8.6.3 Data collection and management

Before data collection, a census should be performed to identify the households with a child

aged 0-23 months in the clusters. A random sample from each cluster will be invited to participate in a baseline survey, and they will be asked to provide a written informed consent. The documents for the survey and the consent will be adapted and translated from the baseline questionnaires shown by Kadiyala et al. (2018), which includes questions for female caregivers about nutrition, health, and empowerment in agriculture, and questions for male participants about agriculture and socio-economic status.

One of the advantages of this study is that part of the data collection will be through 'Diet DQ Tracker', a smartphone app developed by our team. This smartphone application was designed for real-time meal recording from a list of pre-defined food items, including food name, constituent ingredients, portion size or number of servings, as well as where the meal was prepared or consumed. 'Diet DQ Tracker' displays three of the indicators that are of interest for our study: MDD-W, MDD-C, and HDDS, which are usually obtained by an interviewer, who asks questions from a questionnaire regarding food intake; the information recorded on paper is later used to calculate manually the diet diversity intake, using food composition tables or a specific software. It is fair to say that 'Diet DQ Tracker', as the first smartphone application designed for data collection on dietary intake in resource-poor settings, reduces the interviewing's workload, and allows respondents to track their meals in their own time.

Data collectors and supervisors will organize into teams to collect data over one month prior to implementation start; this will be repeated for one month for the endline survey. Supervisors will collect anthropometric measures to calculate the maternal BMI, while data collectors will conduct the rest of the interview to determine the diversity of foods produced on farms, the nutrition and food safety related knowledge and attitudes at the community level, the changes in specific behaviours promoted by the intervention, and WEAI.

#### 8.6.4 Analysis plan

The analysis and presentation of the intervention's results will follow the Consolidated Standards of Reporting Trials (CONSORT) Statement for cluster randomized controlled trials (Campbell et al., 2012). To verify imbalances between arms, descriptive statistics of demographic and outcome measures at baseline will be tabulated.

#### 8.7 Discussion

#### 8.7.1 Study limitations

Despite the plan of getting a project that will be powered enough to test the differences between the interventions, there is the possibility that this will not be the case due to the large size required to do so and the limited resources at hand. Since the components of the project are not cumulative, the study will not unravel the effects of the individual components within the interventions. This is attributed to the fact that, in order to minimize the burden on participants across the intervention arms, the number of meetings (video disseminations or PLA) were standardized to two per month. If the interventions were cumulative, so would have been the number of meetings, which would hinder identifying whether the effect was due to the number of meetings or the meeting content.

#### 8.7.2 Study implications

The main goal of this project is to improve both the maternal and child nutrition through education on nutrition and agricultural activities. The project will inform how to strengthen diet quality and care practices to enhance, eventually, the nutrition status among the members of a rural community. This study will be a robust source of evidence on how agricultural diversity can be improved through participatory, low-cost, and video-based approaches. This project will prove whether maternal and child nutrition can be enhanced by integrating nutrition-specific messages, and it will always be useful to determine the optimal participatory action to improve nutrition outcomes. These interventions will contribute on showing how women groups have the potential to represent an effective platform for holistic NSA interventions.

#### 8.7.3 Future work

Process and economic evaluations should also be performed to obtain critical data to determine translational feasibility and scale up. By doing so, this methodology could be adopted at scale by managers and designers of NSA interventions around the world. Regarding the 'Diet DQ Tracker', different databases of food and beverages were taken as a starting point: USDA's Food and Nutrient Database for Dietary Studies (FNDDS;2017-2018), Laos' ASAEN food composition database (electronic version; 2014-01-01), and Ethiopia's food composition table for use in Ethiopia Part III (1968-1997): 8777 food products both raw and cooked (e.g., steamed, boiled, roasted, fried) from a variety of categories are contained in the food application's database. The idea is to feed the database with information from other countries to get local accurate assessments of the different indicators.

#### IX. GENERAL SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

#### 9.1 General summary and conclusions

Since most of the rural poor communities perform agricultural activities, agriculture has been regarded as a key strategy to fight against malnutrition. Agriculture has been evolving, from an approach heavily focused on the production of maize, corn, rice, and other caloric staple crops, to one that takes into consideration fruit, vegetables, nuts, and other crops that had been neglected. Despite the increase in the production of nutritious crops, micronutrient deficiencies persist in vulnerable communities. Therefore, changes in agriculture have been made, which has resulted in a more holistic approach: the nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA). The NSA approach aims to produce, in a sustainable manner, a wide variety of nutritious, affordable, culturally appropriate, high-quality, and safe foods to satisfy the dietary requirements of vulnerable communities.

There are different types of NSA interventions, and they include non-dietary pathways, so the first step was to classify them into different categories within the food system: food production (e.g., nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries); food handling, storage and processing (e.g., food fortification); food trade and marketing (e.g., food price policies); consumer demand, food preparation and preferences (e.g., nutrition education and behavior change communication); and cross-cutting issues (women's empowerment). NSA projects have better chances of improving the nutrition status when interventions are designed as multi-pathway approaches. For instance, increasing the production of a biofortified crop as well as the income generation via agricultural sales while, simultaneously, a behavior change communication program is implemented to improve the care practices.

There are several tools to collect data when evaluating the impact of an NSA intervention,

such as food records (FR) food frequency questionnaires (FFQ), 24-hour recalls (24HR), and other modern methods and technologies (e.g., smartphone applications that feature real-time food recognition systems). From the collected data, some indicators can be assessed to determine the diet quality (e.g., minimum dietary diversity for women in their reproductive age (MDD-W)), food access (e.g., household hunger scale (HHS)), on-farm availability, women's empowerment, etc. It is ideal to use as many indicators as needed to measure each step of the pathway that an NSA intervention follows. Due to the high number of types of interventions, instruments to collect data, and indicators, the task of designing a set of interventions can become overwhelming. Therefore, we suggested the use of the multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) techniques to optimize the design of NSA interventions.

A systemic review was performed to determine the most commonly types of interventions chosen for current NSA projects. It was observed that the most frequent categories were food production, and consumer preferences. Regarding cross-cutting issues, women's empowerment has gained popularity as an indirect nutrition approach. Diet quality, food access, and nutritional status indicators were the most common selections. Some projects are designed in such a way that indicators are wrongly used (e.g., household dietary diversity score (HDDS) taken as a diet quality parameter when it actually measures food access). It was found that many interventions had low statistical power or failed to be lasting enough to perceive significant changes in nutritional status (anthropometric measures). These findings demonstrate that there is a need to optimize the design of NSA interventions, and MCDA might be helpful.

MCDA involves many methods that support the decision maker in their own unique and personal decision process to find a solution. Several studies that deal with agricultural problems have used different MCDA techniques, such as the analytic hierarchy process (AHP) to determine

199

the soil erosion and degradation as well as to identify areas suitable for agricultural land reform, or the multi-attribute value theory (MAVT) to measure the sustainability level of agricultural systems, or the preference ranking organization method for enrichment evaluation (PROMETHEE) to evaluate and rank the climate change adaptation practices regarding tillage for maize cultivation. To our knowledge, however, MCDA techniques have not been tested to design NSA interventions. Each method has its limitations and particularities, making it impossible to determine whether one makes more sense than another in a specific problem situation. There are, however, some ways of choosing appropriate MCDA methods: one way is to look at the data and parameters of the method and the modeling effort, as well as looking at the outcomes and their granularity. The technique for order preference by similarity to ideal solution (TOPSIS) was chosen because it requires a relatively minimal number of inputs from the user, and because its output easy to understand.

By using a questionnaire that pondered the objectives and the priorities of project managers, a ranked list of the types of NSA interventions was obtained using the closeness values (CV) from TOPSIS. To reduce subjectivity when weighting the normalized decision matrix, both Laotian and Bolivian contexts were considered, performing Mann-Kendall trend tests on indicators from different aspects: food availability, food access, food utilization, and food stability. The top three types of interventions were: nutrition education and behavior change communication (CV = 0.6157), nutrition-sensitive livestock and fisheries (CV = 0.5921), and diversification and sustainable intensification of agricultural production (CV = 0.5456). Once the types of intervention are chosen, this methodology allows the user to select the pathway(s) towards improving the nutrition status. Based on the selected pathway(s), the user may choose from another ranked list of indicators which to use to measure the impact. This ranking was made using the accumulated

points from the answers given by the user in the questionnaire.

To avoid the need of assigning manually the attributes' weights, the Entropy method (EM) was included in the developed TOPSIS algorithm. The entropy-based TOPSIS was then tested with data (e.g., theory of change, reported food security context, indicators that they use to measure outcomes and impacts) from published studies to validate it. The Kendall's correlation coefficient ( $\tau$ ) was used to check whether our algorithm's suggestions aligned or not with the types of NSA interventions that the authors from the studies chose to implement. The correlation coefficients went from  $\tau = 0.9263$  to  $\tau = 0.9895$ , making this tool a promising one for NSA project designers.

Using the developed entropy-based TOPSIS algorithm to select types of NSA interventions and indicators, we designed the blueprints for a smartphone application. The overall framework of the application was shown as well as its main features together with the graphical user's interface (GUI), which were created using the FIGMA software. Python is the programming language that is encouraged to be used to develop the application, because it can easily handle complex operations required for the TOPSIS method and the open-source resources, such as BeeWare, that allows to write cross platform GUI Python applications. Since this smartphone app would represent a platform not only to select the most suitable types of NSA interventions (based on the nutrition objectives and the context of the community where the project is to take place), but also to obtain information on the metrics to collect and analyze data, it would be so useful for project managers, implementors, and stakeholders to improve the design of the interventions.

Finally, since one of the top types, based on the CV from the TOPSIS algorithm, was nutrition education and behavior change communication, a program of this kind was designed for Jesús de Machaca, a Bolivian community. Data on the local gastronomy was obtained: a total of 150 dishes were identified, and the composition of each was assessed using the Bolivian table of

201

food composition. The purpose of this was to identify those foods rich in micronutrients (e.g., iron) from which women and children suffer deficiencies. The pathways were prioritized using conceptual frameworks, published empirical evidence, a feasibility study, formative research, and local knowledge from the members of the Bolivian Association Pro-Rural. The next step was to identify and to prioritize the specific behaviors to address (e.g., eating spinach). Then, the metrics and indicators were selected, MDD-W, MDD-C, and HDDS will be measured using 'Diet DQ Tracker', a smartphone app designed and developed by our team for real time food recording, which will be less time-consuming than conventional methodologies.

# X. CONTRIBUTION TO KNOWLEDGE AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FUTURE WORK

#### **10.1 Contributions to knowledge**

This study of nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions has resulted in the following original contributions to knowledge:

- 1. To the author's knowledge, this is the first study that classified current NSA projects into different categories of the food system, to understand their core characteristics and to validate their methodologies in terms of counterfactual analysis, power, program theory of change, and heterogeneity.
- This study represents the first attempt to apply the technique for order preference by similarity to ideal solution (TOPSIS), a multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA) method, to help improve the design of NSA projects.
- 3. For the first time, an algorithm was developed to determine, quantitatively, which instruments and indicators are the most suitable ones, depending on what pathways a project is designed to follow towards improving the nutrition status.
- 4. The blueprints of the smartphone application, first of its kind, represents a platform that contains relevant information not only on the types of NSA interventions, but also on how to use the instruments and tools to collect and analyze data.
- 5. A protocol for the implementation of a behavior change communication (BCC) program was presented in detail, suggesting the use of 'Diet DQ Tracker', the first self-administered smartphone application designed for collecting and evaluating dietary data for diet quality indicators (i.e., MDD-W and MDD-C), and a food access indicator

(i.e., HDDS), which will make more efficient the assessment of the impact of the program.

#### **10.2 Recommendations for future work**

There are some things that are required from this project. Validation of the TOPSIS method would be the first one. Although it was validated using data from published studies, it still needs to be tested for new projects. A sample of volunteers, experts in the design of NSA interventions, would be invited to participate in this process. They would be asked to respond the questionnaire, and to evaluate the ensuing ranked list of types of NSA interventions to make a statistical analysis (using rank correlation methods) on how well the decisions from the algorithm and the experts align.

Once the TOPSIS method is fully validated, with the corresponding corrections, the smartphone application should be developed, so that it can work together with the 'Diet DQ Tracker' to collect and analyze data. These apps could be expanded so that other NSA indicators can be included, such as the Women Empowerment in Agriculture Index (WEAI).

The implementation of the behavior change communication (BCC) program for Jesús de Machaca should be implemented. If this NSA intervention succeeds in improving diet quality and care practices, the next step should be to measure the nutrition status not only with the maternal BMI, but using other anthropometric and biochemical measures.

### APPENDIX

## A1. Questionnaire developed for the TOPSIS methodology

	Questions	Possible answers <sup>*</sup>
1	How long does the intervention intend to last?	Weeks/ Months/ Years
2	Is it an agriculture-based community?	Yes/No
3	Is the intervention focused on technology for behavior change communication (e.g., development of apps, webpages, video commercials, etc., to propagate key messages on nutrition education)?	Yes/No
4	Is the project intended to change the agricultural landscape (i.e., the result of interactions between farming activities and the natural setting in an area)?	Yes/No
5	Are you planning to measure the height of children under 5 years of age?	Yes/No
6	Are you planning to measure the weight of children under 5 years of age?	Yes/No
7	Are you planning to measure weight and height of mothers?	Yes/No
8	Are you planning to determine whether children under 5 years of age are deficient or replete in iron?	Yes/No
9	Are you planning to determine whether women of reproductive age are deficient or replete in iron?	Yes/No
10	Are you planning to measure the hemoglobin level in children under 5 years of age?	Yes/No
11	Are you planning to measure the hemoglobin level in women of reproductive age?	Yes/No
12	Are you planning to determine whether children under 5 years of age are deficient or replete in vitamin A?	Yes/No
13	Are you planning to determine whether women of reproductive age are deficient or replete in Vitamin A?	Yes/No
14	How important is it to know the economic food access of a household?	
15	How important is it to know the nutritional status of a household?	
16	How important is it to know the nutritional status of an infant $(0 - 23 \text{ months old})$ ?	
17	How important is it to know the nutritional status of a toddler (2 - 5 years old)?	
18	How important is it to know the health status of an infant $(0 - 23 \text{ months old})$ ?	

- 19 How important is it to know the health status of a toddler (2 5 years old)?
- 20 How important is it to know the health status of a lactating woman?
- 21 How important is it to know the health status of a pregnant woman?
- How important is it to know the health status of a woman of reproductive age (15 -49 years old)?
- 23 How important is it to know the micronutrient intake of a household?
- How important is it to know the micronutrient intake of an infant (0 23 months old)?
- 25 How important is it to affect the nutrient-rich foods in markets?
- 26 How important is it to improve the diversity of commonly consumed foods?
- 27 How important is it to improve the community-level production diversity?
- How important is it to assess the cash and non-cash remuneration for work or investments and gifts received by a household or individual?
- How important is it to determine women's income and control of assets (e.g., participation in decisions on how money should be used)?
- 30 How important is it to determine women's participation when it comes to make decisions regarding agricultural issues?
- 31 How important is it to decrease the vulnerability of the female population within the community?
- 32 How important is the role of women within the community? (i.e., domestic labour, child care, cooking, etc.)
- How important is it to know the details about how women spend their time (i.e.,percentage of time spent daily in household on paid and nonpaid activities,disaggregated; division of labor and responsibility within the household)?
- How important is it to know about the knowledge regarding social norms that affect caregiving (e.g., breastfeeding) and feeding/eating practices?
- 35 How important is it to measure the nutrient adequacy and dietary diversity of women of reproductive age (15-49 years)?
- 36 How important is it to determine the nutrient adequacy and dietary diversity of children between 2 and 14 years old?
- 37 How important is it to determine a proxy for dietary quality (i.e., Diversity, adequacy, moderation, overall balance)?
- 38 How important is it to quantify specific information on precise nutrient intakes?
- 39 How important is it to know if individuals are meeting the WHO recommendations for fruit and vegetable consumption?
- 40 How important is it to take into account chronic disease and obesity among the target population?
- 41 How important is it to improve the consumption of Vitamin A-rich foods?

- 42 How important is it to improve the consumption of Iron-rich foods?
- 43 How important is it to track the consumption of foods that will be promoted?
- 44 How important is it to consider the seasonal variation of physical access to safe and nutritious foods?
- 45 How important is it to consider the fluctuation of prices of foods in markets?
- 46 How important is it to measure the seasonality of the products consumed?
- 47 How important is it to address the food insecurity of a household?
- 48 How important is it to measure the severity of the food insecurity experience?
- 49 How important is it to measure the household access to and consumption of a variety of foods?
- 50 How important is to measure the household frequency of consumption of targeted foods? (i.e., specific foods that contains high levels of a vitamin or mineral)
- 51 How important is it to measure household access to and consumption of diverse food, weighted by nutrient density?
- 52 How important is it to measure the food insecurity experience in Latin America and the Caribbean?
- 53 How important is it to obtain a cross-culturally valid measure of the severity of food insecurity experience?
- 54 How important is it to identify vulnerable households and estimate long-term changes in food security?
- 55 How important is it to measure the perceived household food adequacy throughout the past year to reflect the seasonality aspect of food security?
- 56 How important is it to improve the food production in the community?
- 57 How important is it to measure the availability of diverse nutritious foods?
- 58 How important is it to improve the availability of diverse nutritious foods?
- 59 How important is it to determine a proxy for micronutrient density of staple crops produced on farm?
- 60 How important is it to improve the safety of agricultural production?
- 61 How important is it to measure the post-harvest loss?
- 62 How important is it to take into account the current marketing strategies for healthy foods?

How important is it to determine the farmer's and food producers' compliance with

- 63 the safety regulations (e.g., implementation of good hygiene practices in food production)?
- 64 How important is it to know the prices of certain foods in markets?
- 65 How important is it to know the price of a basic food basket?

- 66 How important is it to measure the minimum cost of a diet meeting minimum requirements of macro- and micronutrients of food-based dietary guidelines?
- 67 How important is it to assess the diverse nutritious foods?
- 68 How important is it to determine the reduction of chemical or microbiological contaminants in products offered to consumers at retail?
- 69 How important is it to determine the compliance of product with national regulations for specific products?

How important is it to measure the amount of decrease in safe and nutritious food

- 70 mass available for human condition in the different segments of a specific supply chain?
- 71 How important is it to affect household income?
- 72 How important is it to correlate income and food or health care purchases?
- 73 How important is it to track the wealth and/or socioeconomic status of the community?
- 74 How important is it to measure the value of incremental sales (collected at farmlevel) attributed to project implementations?
- 75 How important is it to measure the Household Consumption and Expenditure (e.g., living standards, household budget, etc.)?
- 76 How important is it to measure the sets of key assets within the household?

How important is it to measure women's control over critical parts of their lives in
 the household, community and economy (i.e., decisions about agricultural productions; access to and decision-making power over productive resources; control over use of income; leadership in the community; and time use?

78 How important is it to measure women's empowerment relative to men within their households?

How important is it to measure the access to productive resources (e.g., land and
water; farm inputs; farm implements, assets and technologies; credit; extension services and training programs) based on gender?

- 80 How important is it to promote certain nutrition behavior or messages?
- 81 How important is it to understand the likelihood of consumption of specific foods?
- 82 How important is it to understand the overall dietary patterns for various population sub-groups (e.g., pregnant or lactating women, children)?
- 83 How important is it to assess the nutrition and food safety-related knowledge and attributes (KAP) at the community level?
- 84 How important is it to measure the awareness about safety at household (consumers') level?

85 How important is it to determine the frequency, duration, or completeness of breastfeeding?

How important is it to track progress at improving key quality and quantity dimensions of children's diet based on standards of nutrient and energy density and feeding frequency?

- 87 How important is it to assess a proxy for energy intake from non-breastmilk foods among young children?
- 88 How important is it to affect soil or water management?
- 89 How important is it to affect the livestock-human interactions?
- 90 How important is it to measure the percentage of population using an improved drinking water source?
- 91 How important is it to determine the risk of environmental enteropathy?
- 92 How important is it to measure the percentage of delivered versus required water or number of farmers with secure access to water?

How important is it to count the number of foods consumed with a sufficiently 93 detailed description to identify genus, species, subspecies and variety/cultivar/breed, with at least one value for a nutrient or other bioactive component?

- 94 How important is it to determine the water quality to be used in food production (from primary production to consumers)?
- 95 How important is it to assess the contamination of soils (natural, industrial)?
- 96 How important is it to adopt mitigating practices by farmers/producers (modification in agricultural practices; change of use of soils)?
- 97 How important is it to determine the percentage of wastewater being treated/produced?

\*When not indicated, the possible answers may be: Does not apply / Not very important / Somewhat important / Important / Very Important.

#### **GENERAL REFERENCES**

- Abelilla, J.J., Liu, Y., Stein, H.H., 2018. Digestible indispensable amino acid score (DIAAS) and protein digestibility corrected amino acid score (PDCAAS) in oat protein concentrate measured in 20- to 30-kilogram pigs. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 98, 410–414. https://doi.org/10.1002/jsfa.8457
- Adámek, M., Adámková, A., Mlček, J.-, Borkovcová, M., Bednářová, M., 2018. Acceptability and sensory evaluation of energy bars and protein bars enriched with edible insect. Potravinarstvo Slovak Journal of Food Sciences 12, 431–437. https://doi.org/10.5219/925
- Afshin, A., Micha, R., Khatibzadeh, S., Mozaffarian, D., 2014. Consumption of nuts and legumes and risk of incident ischemic heart disease, stroke, and diabetes: a systematic review and metaanalysis. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 100, 278–288. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.113.076901
- Agus, F., Gunarso, P., Sahardjo, B.H., Harris, N., 2013. HISTORICAL CO2 EMISSIONS FROM LAND USE AND LAND USE CHANGE FROM THE OIL PALM INDUSTRY IN INDONESIA, MALAYSIA AND PAPUA NEW GUINEA.
- Ahmed A Ahmed, M., Massaad, S.O., Abdalla, K.O., Omar, S.M., Adam, G.K., 2019. Protein Energy Malnutrition in Children at Gadarif Eastern Sudan. J Nutr Food Sci 09. https://doi.org/10.35248/2155-9600.19.9.758
- Alderman, H., 2016. Leveraging Social Protection Programs for Improved Nutrition: Summary of Evidence Prepared for the Global Forum on Nutrition-Sensitive Social Protection Programs, 2015. World Bank. https://doi.org/10.1596/24450
- Alemu, M.H., Olsen, S.B., Vedel, S.E., Kinyuru, J., Pambo, K.O., 2016. Integrating sensory evaluations in incentivized discrete choice experiments to assess consumer demand for cricket flour buns in Kenya 29.
- Alemu, M.H., Olsen, S.B., Vedel, S.E., Kinyuru, J.N., Pambo, K.O., 2017. Can insects increase food security in developing countries? An analysis of Kenyan consumer preferences and demand for cricket flour buns. Food Sec. 9, 471–484. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-017-0676-0
- Alexander, W.D., Harden, R.M., Harrison, M.T., Shimmins, J., 1967. Some aspects of the absorption and concentration of iodide by the alimentary tract in man. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society 26, 62–67. https://doi.org/10.1079/PNS19670013
- Alive & Thrive, 2018. Roadmap and desk review for developing an advocacy and behavior change communication strategy for stunting reduction in Indonesia [WWW Document]. Alive and Thrive. URL https://www.aliveandthrive.org/resources/roadmap-for-developing-an-advocacy-and-behavior-change-communication-strategy-for-stunting-reduction-in-indonesia/ (accessed 10.15.20).
- Allen, L.H., 2012. Vitamin B-121. Adv Nutr 3, 54–55. https://doi.org/10.3945/an.111.001370
- Allen, S., de Brauw, A., 2018. Nutrition sensitive value chains: Theory, progress, and open questions. Glob. Food Secur.-Agric.Policy 16, 22–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2017.07.002
- Allès, B., Baudry, J., Méjean, C., Touvier, M., Péneau, S., Hercberg, S., Kesse-Guyot, E., 2017. Comparison of Sociodemographic and Nutritional Characteristics between Self-Reported Vegetarians, Vegans, and Meat-Eaters from the NutriNet-Santé Study. Nutrients 9, 1023. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu9091023
- Alston, J.M., MacEwan, J.P., Okrent, A.M., 2016. The Economics of Obesity and Related Policy. Annual Review of Resource Economics 8, 443–465. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-resource-100815-095213

- Ambikapathi, R., Passarelli, S., Madzorera, I., Canavan, C.R., Noor, R.A., Abdelmenan, S., Tewahido, D., Tadesse, A.W., Sibanda, L., Sibanda, S., Munthali, B., Madzivhandila, T., Berhane, Y., Fawzi, W., Gunaratna, N.S., 2021. Men's nutrition knowledge is important for women's and children's nutrition in Ethiopia. Maternal & Child Nutrition 17, e13062. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.13062
- Amrein, K., Scherkl, M., Hoffmann, M., Neuwersch-Sommeregger, S., Köstenberger, M., Tmava Berisha, A., Martucci, G., Pilz, S., Malle, O., 2020. Vitamin D deficiency 2.0: an update on the current status worldwide. Eur J Clin Nutr 74, 1498–1513. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41430-020-0558-y
- Annor, G.A., Tyl, C., Marcone, M., Ragaee, S., Marti, A., 2017. Why do millets have slower starch and protein digestibility than other cereals? Trends in Food Science & Technology 66, 73–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2017.05.012
- Archer, E., Pavela, G., Lavie, C.J., 2015. The Inadmissibility of What We Eat in America and NHANES Dietary Data in Nutrition and Obesity Research and the Scientific Formulation of National Dietary Guidelines. Mayo Clinic Proceedings 90, 911–926. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2015.04.009
- Archundia Herrera, M.C., Chan, C.B., 2018. Narrative Review of New Methods for Assessing Food and Energy Intake. Nutrients 10, 1064. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10081064
- Ardakani, Z., Bartolini, F., Brunori, G., 2017. Food and Nutrition Security in Iran: Application of TOPSIS Technique. New Medit 11.
- Arimond, M., Wiesmann, D., Becquey, E., Carriquiry, A., Daniels, M.C., Deitchler, M., Fanou-Fogny, N., Joseph, M.L., Kennedy, G., Martin-Prevel, Y., Torheim, L.E., 2010. Simple Food Group Diversity Indicators Predict Micronutrient Adequacy of Women's Diets in 5 Diverse, Resource-Poor Settings1234567. J Nutr 140, 2059S-2069S. https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.110.123414
- Asche, F., Bellemare, M.F., Roheim, C., Smith, M.D., Tveteras, S., 2015. Fair Enough? Food Security and the International Trade of Seafood. World Development 67, 151–160. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2014.10.013
- Asioli, D., Aschemann-Witzel, J., Nayga, R.M., 2020. Sustainability-Related Food Labels. Annual Review of Resource Economics 12, 171–185. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-resource-100518-094103
- Ayelign, A., De Saeger, S., 2020. Mycotoxins in Ethiopia: Current status, implications to food safety and mitigation strategies. Food Control 113, 107163. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2020.107163
- Bagson, E., Kuuder, C.-J.W., 2013. Assessment of a Smallscale Irrigation Scheme on Household Food Security and Leisure in Kokoligu; Ghana. Research on Humanities and Social Sciences 3, 17.
- Baudron, F., Chavarria, J.-Y.D., Remans, R., Yang, K., Sunderland, T., 2017. Indirect contributions of forests to dietary diversity in Southern Ethiopia. Ecol. Soc. 22, 28. https://doi.org/10.5751/ES-09267-220228
- Bawden, D., Robinson, L., 2009. The dark side of information: overload, anxiety and other paradoxes and pathologies. Journal of Information Science 35, 180–191. https://doi.org/10.1177/0165551508095781
- Behrens, T.K., Liebert, M.L., Peterson, H.J., Howard Smith, J., Sutliffe, J.T., Day, A., Mack, J., 2018. Changes in School Food Preparation Methods Result in Healthier Cafeteria Lunches in Elementary Schools. American Journal of Preventive Medicine, Building Thriving Communities

Through Comprehensive Community Health Initiatives: Evaluations from 10 Years of Kaiser Permanente's Community Health Initiative to Promote Healthy Eating and Active Living 54, S139–S144. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2018.01.008

- Behzadian, M., Khanmohammadi Otaghsara, S., Yazdani, M., Ignatius, J., 2012. A state-of the-art survey of TOPSIS applications. Expert Systems with Applications 39, 13051–13069. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2012.05.056
- Belton, B., Thilsted, S.H., 2014. Fisheries in transition: Food and nutrition security implications for the global South. Global Food Security 3, 59–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2013.10.001
- Belton, V., 1999. Multi-Criteria Problem Structuring and Analysis in a Value Theory Framework, in: Gal, T., Stewart, T.J., Hanne, T. (Eds.), Multicriteria Decision Making: Advances in MCDM Models, Algorithms, Theory, and Applications, International Series in Operations Research & Management Science. Springer US, Boston, MA, pp. 335–366. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-5025-9\_12
- Belton, V., Stewart, T.J., 2002. Multiple Criteria Decision Analysis. Springer US, Boston, MA. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4615-1495-4
- Béné, C., Oosterveer, P., Lamotte, L., Brouwer, I.D., de Haan, S., Prager, S.D., Talsma, E.F., Khoury, C.K., 2019. When food systems meet sustainability – Current narratives and implications for actions. World Development 113, 116–130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2018.08.011
- Benjamin, O., Lappin, S.L., 2022. Kwashiorkor, in: StatPearls. StatPearls Publishing, Treasure Island (FL).
- Bennett, A., Basurto, X., Virdin, J., Lin, X., Betances, S.J., Smith, M.D., Allison, E.H., Best, B.A., Brownell, K.D., Campbell, L.M., Golden, C.D., Havice, E., Hicks, C.C., Jacques, P.J., Kleisner, K., Lindquist, N., Lobo, R., Murray, G.D., Nowlin, M., Patil, P.G., Rader, D.N., Roady, S.E., Thilsted, S.H., Zoubek, S., 2021. Recognize fish as food in policy discourse and development funding. Ambio 50, 981–989. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13280-020-01451-4
- Bernard, T., Hidrobo, M., Le Port, A., Rawat, R., 2019. Nutrition-Based Incentives in Dairy Contract Farming in Northern Senegal. Am J Agric Econ 101, 404–435. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajae/aay036
- Bernet, T., Kurbanalieva, S., Pittore, K., Zilly, B., Luttikholt, L., Eyhorn, F., Batloge, V., Arbenz, M., 2018. Nutrition-Sensitive Agriculture Interventions in Mountain Areas-Lessons Learned From a 5-Country Project to Upscale Best Practices. Mt. Res. Dev. 38, 278–287. https://doi.org/10.1659/MRD-JOURNAL-D-18-00027.1
- Berti, P.R., Araujo-Cossio, H., 2017. Raising chickens for increased egg consumption in a rural highland Bolivian population. Food Secur. 9, 1329–1341. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-017-0728-5
- Berti, P.R., Desrochers, R.E., Van, H.P., Van, A.L., Ngo, T.D., The, K.H., Thi, N.L., Wangpakapattanawong, P., 2016. The process of developing a nutrition-sensitive agriculture intervention: a multi-site experience. Food Secur. 8, 1053–1068. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-016-0625-3
- Bhaskar, A.V.V., Nithya, D.J., Raju, S., Bhavani, R.V., 2017. Establishing integrated agriculturenutrition programmes to diversify household food and diets in rural India. Food Secur. 9, 981– 999. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-017-0721-z
- Biran, A., Schmidt, W.-P., Varadharajan, K.S., Rajaraman, D., Kumar, R., Greenland, K., Gopalan, B., Aunger, R., Curtis, V., 2014. Effect of a behaviour-change intervention on handwashing with soap in India (SuperAmma): a cluster-randomised trial. The Lancet Global Health 2, e145–e154.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(13)70160-8

- Bird, F.A., Pradhan, A., Bhavani, R.V., Dangour, A.D., 2019. Interventions in agriculture for nutrition outcomes: A systematic review focused on South Asia. Food Policy 82, 39–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2018.10.015
- Biro, F.M., Wien, M., 2010. Childhood obesity and adult morbidities. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 91, 1499S-1505S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.2010.28701B
- Black, R.E., Victora, C.G., Walker, S.P., Bhutta, Z.A., Christian, P., de Onis, M., Ezzati, M., Grantham-McGregor, S., Katz, J., Martorell, R., Uauy, R., Maternal and Child Nutrition Study Group, 2013. Maternal and child undernutrition and overweight in low-income and middleincome countries. Lancet 382, 427–451. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(13)60937-X
- Blakstad, M.M., Bellows, A.L., Mosha, D., Canavan, C.R., Mlalama, K., Kinabo, J., Kruk, M.E., Masanja, H., Fawzi, W.W., 2019. Neighbour home gardening predicts dietary diversity among rural Tanzanian women. Public Health Nutr. 22, 1646–1653. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980018003798
- Bleich, S.N., Vercammen, K.A., Zatz, L.Y., Frelier, J.M., Ebbeling, C.B., Peeters, A., 2018. Interventions to prevent global childhood overweight and obesity: a systematic review. The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology 6, 332–346. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2213-8587(17)30358-3
- Bogard, J.R., Marks, G.C., Wood, S., Thilsted, S.H., 2018. Measuring nutritional quality of agricultural production systems: Application to fish production. Glob. Food Secur.-Agric.Policy 16, 54–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2017.09.004
- Bonatti, M., Schlindwein, I., Lana, M., Bundala, N., Sieber, S., Rybak, C., 2018. Innovative educational tools development for food security: Engaging community voices in Tanzania. Futures 96, 79–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.futures.2017.11.008
- Bonis-Profumo, G., Stacey, N., Brimblecombe, J., 2021. Measuring women's empowerment in agriculture, food production, and child and maternal dietary diversity in Timor-Leste. Food Policy 102, 102102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2021.102102
- Bonuedi, I., Gerber, N., Kornher, L., 2022. Intervening in Cash Crop Value Chains for Improved Nutrition: Evidence from Rural Sierra Leone. The Journal of Development Studies 58, 38–54. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220388.2021.1945043
- Bostedt, G., Hornell, A., Nyberg, G., 2016. Agroforestry extension and dietary diversity an analysis of the importance of fruit and vegetable consumption in West Pokot, Kenya. Food Secur. 8, 271–284. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-015-0542-x
- Botti, S., Iyengar, S.S., 2006. The Dark Side of Choice: When Choice Impairs Social Welfare. Journal of Public Policy & Marketing 25, 24–38. https://doi.org/10.1509/jppm.25.1.24
- Bouis, H.E., Saltzman, A., 2017. Improving nutrition through biofortification: A review of evidence from HarvestPlus, 2003 through 2016. Global Food Security 12, 49–58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2017.01.009
- Boulom, S., Essink, D.R., Kang, M.-H., Kounnavong, S., Broerse, J.E.W., 2020. Factors associated with child malnutrition in mountainous ethnic minority communities in Lao PDR. Global Health Action 13, 1785736. https://doi.org/10.1080/16549716.2020.1785736
- Boye, J., Wijesinha-Bettoni, R., Burlingame, B., 2012. Protein quality evaluation twenty years after the introduction of the protein digestibility corrected amino acid score method. British Journal of Nutrition 108, S183–S211. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114512002309
- Branca, F., Lartey, A., Oenema, S., Aguayo, V., Stordalen, G.A., Richardson, R., Arvelo, M., Afshin, A., 2019. Transforming the food system to fight non-communicable diseases. BMJ 364, 1296. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.1296

- Briscoe, C., Aboud, F., 2012. Behaviour change communication targeting four health behaviours in developing countries: a review of change techniques. Soc Sci Med 75, 612–621. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2012.03.016
- Bromage, S., Batis, C., Bhupathiraju, S.N., Fawzi, W.W., Fung, T.T., Li, Y., Deitchler, M., Angulo, E., Birk, N., Castellanos-Gutiérrez, A., He, Y., Fang, Y., Matsuzaki, M., Zhang, Y., Moursi, M., Kronsteiner-Gicevic, S., Holmes, M.D., Isanaka, S., Kinra, S., Sachs, S.E., Stampfer, M.J., Stern, D., Willett, W.C., 2021. Development and Validation of a Novel Food-Based Global Diet Quality Score (GDQS). The Journal of Nutrition 151, 75S-92S. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab244
- Bulungu, A.L.S., Palla, L., Priebe, J., Forsythe, L., Katic, P., Varley, G., Galinda, B.D., Sarah, N., Nambooze, J., Wellard, K., Ferguson, E.L., 2021. Validation of a life-logging wearable camera method and the 24-h diet recall method for assessing maternal and child dietary diversity. British Journal of Nutrition 125, 1299–1309. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114520003530
- Burlingame, B.A., Dernini, S., Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Biodiversity International (Eds.), 2012. Sustainable diets and biodiversity: directions and solutions for policy, research and action. Presented at the International Scientific Symposium Biodiversity and Sustainable Diets United Against Hunger, FAO, Rome.
- Burney, J., Woltering, L., Burke, M., Naylor, R., Pasternak, D., 2010. Solar-powered drip irrigation enhances food security in the Sudano–Sahel. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 107, 1848–1853. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0909678107
- Burt Solorzano, C.M., McCartney, C.R., 2010. Obesity and the pubertal transition in girls and boys. Reproduction 140, 399–410. https://doi.org/10.1530/REP-10-0119
- Busse, H., Jogo, W., Leverson, G., Asfaw, F., Tesfay, H., 2018. Prevalence and predictors of stunting and underweight among children under 5 years in Tigray, Ethiopia: Implications for nutrition-sensitive agricultural interventions. J. Hunger Environ. Nutr. 13, 435–454. https://doi.org/10.1080/19320248.2017.1393364
- Cakmak, I., Marzorati, M., Van den Abbeele, P., Hora, K., Holwerda, H.T., Yazici, M.A., Savasli, E., Neri, J., Du Laing, G., 2020. Fate and Bioaccessibility of Iodine in Food Prepared from Agronomically Biofortified Wheat and Rice and Impact of Cofertilization with Zinc and Selenium. J. Agric. Food Chem. 68, 1525–1535. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jafc.9b05912
- Camaschella, C., Girelli, D., 2020. The changing landscape of iron deficiency. Molecular Aspects of Medicine, Iron in Health and Diseases 75, 100861. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mam.2020.100861
- Campbell, M.K., Piaggio, G., Elbourne, D.R., Altman, D.G., 2012. Consort 2010 statement: extension to cluster randomised trials. BMJ 345, e5661. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.e5661
- Canavan, C.R., Graybill, L., Fawzi, W., Kinabo, J., 2016. The SDGs Will Require Integrated Agriculture, Nutrition, and Health at the Community Level. Food Nutr Bull 37, 112–115. https://doi.org/10.1177/0379572115626617
- Canniatti-Brazaca, S.G., 2006. Valor nutricional de produtos de ervilha em comparação com a ervilha fresca. Food Sci. Technol 26, 766–771. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0101-20612006000400009
- Cantwell, M.M., Millen, A.E., Carroll, R., Mittl, B.L., Hermansen, S., Brinton, L.A., Potischman, N., 2006. A Debriefing Session with a Nutritionist Can Improve Dietary Assessment Using Food Diaries. The Journal of Nutrition 136, 440–445. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/136.2.440
- Carletto, C., Corral, P., Guelfi, A., 2017. Agricultural commercialization and nutrition revisited: Empirical evidence from three African countries. Food Policy 67, 106–118. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2016.09.020

- Cashman, K.D., 2020. Vitamin D Deficiency: Defining, Prevalence, Causes, and Strategies of Addressing. Calcif Tissue Int 106, 14–29. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00223-019-00559-4
- Cashman, K.D., Dowling, K.G., Škrabáková, Z., Gonzalez-Gross, M., Valtueña, J., De Henauw, S., Moreno, L., Damsgaard, C.T., Michaelsen, K.F., Mølgaard, C., Jorde, R., Grimnes, G., Moschonis, G., Mavrogianni, C., Manios, Y., Thamm, M., Mensink, G.B., Rabenberg, M., Busch, M.A., Cox, L., Meadows, S., Goldberg, G., Prentice, A., Dekker, J.M., Nijpels, G., Pilz, S., Swart, K.M., van Schoor, N.M., Lips, P., Eiriksdottir, G., Gudnason, V., Cotch, M.F., Koskinen, S., Lamberg-Allardt, C., Durazo-Arvizu, R.A., Sempos, C.T., Kiely, M., 2016. Vitamin D deficiency in Europe: pandemic? The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 103, 1033–1044. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.115.120873
- Cervantes-Pahm, S.K., Liu, Y., Stein, H.H., 2014. Digestible indispensable amino acid score and digestible amino acids in eight cereal grains. British Journal of Nutrition 111, 1663–1672. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114513004273
- Chagomoka, T., Drescher, A., Nyandoro, G., Afari-Sefa, V., Schlesinger, J., Nchanji, E.B., 2018.
  Contribution of vegetables to household diets along the urban-rural continuum in Ouagadougou, Burkina Faso, in: Drew, R. (Ed.), International Symposia on Tropical and Temperate Horticulture
  Istth2016. Int Soc Horticultural Science, Leuven 1, pp. 87–96. https://doi.org/10.17660/ActaHortic.2018.1205.10
- Chen, P., 2021. Effects of the entropy weight on TOPSIS. Expert Systems with Applications 168, 114186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eswa.2020.114186
- Chen, P., 2019. A Novel Coordinated TOPSIS Based on Coefficient of Variation. Mathematics 7, 614. https://doi.org/10.3390/math7070614
- Chittaranjan, Y., 2020. Vitamin B12: An Intergenerational Story, in: Michaelsen, K.F., Neufeld, L.M., Prentice, A.M. (Eds.), Nestlé Nutrition Institute Workshop Series. S. Karger AG, pp. 91– 102. https://doi.org/10.1159/000503358
- Chooi, Y.C., Ding, C., Magkos, F., 2019. The epidemiology of obesity. Metabolism, Obesity: the 21st century epidemic 92, 6–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.metabol.2018.09.005
- Coates, J., 2013. Build it back better: Deconstructing food security for improved measurement and action. Global Food Security 2, 188–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2013.05.002
- Coates, J., Swindale, A., Bilinsky, P., 2007. Household Food Insecurity Access Scale (HFIAS) for Measurement of Food Access: Indicator Guide: Version 3: (576842013-001). https://doi.org/10.1037/e576842013-001
- Committee on Wolrd Food Security, 2012. Coming to terms with terminology: Food security, nutrition security, food security and nutrition, food and nutrition security.
- Connors, K., Jaacks, L.M., Prabhakaran, P., Veluguri, D., Ramanjaneyulu, G.V., Roy, A., 2021. Impact of Crop Diversity on Dietary Diversity Among Farmers in India During the COVID-19 Pandemic. Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems 5.
- Cooper, G.S., Shankar, B., Rich, K.M., Ratna, N.N., Alam, M.J., Singh, N., Kadiyala, S., 2021. Can fruit and vegetable aggregation systems better balance improved producer livelihoods with more equitable distribution? World Development 148, 105678. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2021.105678
- Cuevas, S., Downs, S.M., Ghosh-Jerath, S., Aafrin, Shankar, B., 2019. Analysing the policy space for the promotion of healthy, sustainable edible oil consumption in India. Public Health Nutrition 22, 3435–3446. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980019001836
- Curtis, V., Cairncross, S., Yonli, R., 2000. Review: Domestic hygiene and diarrhoea pinpointing the problem. Tropical Medicine & International Health 5, 22–32. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-

3156.2000.00512.x

- Cusick, S.E., Georgieff, M.K., 2016. The Role of Nutrition in Brain Development: The Golden Opportunity of the "First 1000 Days." The Journal of Pediatrics 175, 16–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2016.05.013
- Dangura, D., Gebremedhin, S., 2017. Dietary diversity and associated factors among children 6-23 months of age in Gorche district, Southern Ethiopia: Cross-sectional study. BMC Pediatr. 17, 6. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12887-016-0764-x
- Daum, T., Vehre, A., Schweizerhof, C., Schunko, C., 2022. Edible weeds and food and nutrition security in the face of the herbicide revolution. A case study from Zambia. International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability 20, 1166–1180. https://doi.org/10.1080/14735903.2022.2065949
- de Benoist, B., McLean, E., Andersson, M., Rogers, L., 2008. Iodine Deficiency in 2007: Global Progress since 2003. Food Nutr Bull 29, 195–202. https://doi.org/10.1177/156482650802900305
- de Bruyn, J., Msuya, J., Ferguson, E., 2019. Evaluating pictorial charts as a means of collecting participant-recorded data on household dietary diversity in low-literacy communities in Tanzania. Br. J. Nutr. 122, 1432–1440. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114519002587
- De Steur, H., Wesana, J., Blancquaert, D., Van Der Straeten, D., Gellynck, X., 2017. Methods matter: a meta-regression on the determinants of willingness-to-pay studies on biofortified foods. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1390, 34–46. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.13277
- DeFries, R., Fanzo, J., Remans, R., Palm, C., Wood, S., Anderman, T.L., 2015. Metrics for landscarce agriculture. Science 349, 238–240. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.aaa5766
- Del Gobbo, L.C., Falk, M.C., Feldman, R., Lewis, K., Mozaffarian, D., 2015. Effects of tree nuts on blood lipids, apolipoproteins, and blood pressure: systematic review, meta-analysis, and dose-response of 61 controlled intervention trials. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 102, 1347–1356. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.115.110965
- Depenbusch, L., Schreinemachers, P., Roothaert, R., Namazzi, S., Onyango, C., Bongole, S., Mutebi, J., 2021. Impact of home garden interventions in East Africa: Results of three randomized controlled trials. Food Policy 104, 102140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2021.102140
- Desalegn, B.B., Jagiso, B., 2020. Low diet diversity and its associated factors among the mothers and their children in agroforestry land use systems of Sidama, Ethiopia: A community-based cross-sectional study. Cogent Food & Agriculture 6, 1818367. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311932.2020.1818367
- Dewey, K.G., 1981. Nutritional consequences of the transformation from subsistence to commercial agriculture in Tabasco, Mexico. Hum Ecol 9, 151–187. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00889132
- Dhurandhar, N.V., Schoeller, D., Brown, A.W., Heymsfield, S.B., Thomas, D., Sørensen, T.I.A., Speakman, J.R., Jeansonne, M., Allison, D.B., 2015. Energy balance measurement: when something is not better than nothing. Int J Obes 39, 1109–1113. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2014.199
- Di Prima, S., Nguyen Dinh, D., Reurings, D.D., Wright, E.P., Essink, D., Broerse, J.E.W., 2022. Home-Grown School Feeding: Implementation Lessons From a Pilot in a Poor Ethnic Minority Community in Vietnam. Food Nutr Bull 43, 271–302. https://doi.org/10.1177/03795721221088962
- Dong, Y., Hoover, A., Scisco, J., Muth, E., 2012. A New Method for Measuring Meal Intake in Humans via Automated Wrist Motion Tracking. Appl Psychophysiol Biofeedback 37, 205–215. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10484-012-9194-1
- Downs, S.M., Marie Thow, A., Ghosh-Jerath, S., Leeder, S.R., 2015. Aligning food-processing

policies to promote healthier fat consumption in India. Health Promotion International 30, 595–605. https://doi.org/10.1093/heapro/dat094

- Drakesmith, H., Prentice, A.M., 2012. Hepcidin and the Iron-Infection Axis. Science 338, 768–772. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1224577
- Dumas, S.E., Lewis, D., Travis, A.J., 2018. Small-scale egg production centres increase children's egg consumption in rural Zambia. Matern. Child Nutr. 14, e12662. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.12662
- Duodu, K.G., Taylor, J.R.N., Belton, P.S., Hamaker, B.R., 2003. Factors affecting sorghum protein digestibility. Journal of Cereal Science 38, 117–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0733-5210(03)00016-X
- Ellis, E., Kwofie, E.M., Ngadi, M., 2020. Economic and nutritional implications of losses and contributing factors along the bean value chain. Journal of Stored Products Research 87, 101582. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jspr.2020.101582
- Elorinne, A.-L., Alfthan, G., Erlund, I., Kivimäki, H., Paju, A., Salminen, I., Turpeinen, U., Voutilainen, S., Laakso, J., 2016. Food and Nutrient Intake and Nutritional Status of Finnish Vegans and Non-Vegetarians. PLOS ONE 11, e0148235. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0148235
- Enwemiwe, V.N., Popoola, K., 2018. Edible Insects: Rearing Methods And Incorporation Into Commercial Food Products-A Critical Review [WWW Document]. URL https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Edible-Insects%3A-Rearing-Methods-And-Incorporation-Enwemiwe-Popoola/19d1d7a6e55965b3b6462a57ce74be9f00023cad (accessed 11.24.21).
- Estrada-Carmona, N., Raneri, J.E., Alvarez, S., Timler, C., Chatterjee, S.A., Ditzler, L., Kennedy, G., Remans, R., Brouwer, I., Borgonjen-van den Berg, K., Talsma, E.F., Groot, J.C.J., 2020. A model-based exploration of farm-household livelihood and nutrition indicators to guide nutrition-sensitive agriculture interventions. Food Secur. 12, 59–81. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-019-00985-0
- Fan, S., Yosef, S., Pandya-Lorch, R., 2020. Linking agriculture to nutrition: the evolution of policy. CAER 12, 595–604. https://doi.org/10.1108/CAER-03-2020-0040
- Fan, S., Yosef, S., Pandya-Lorch, R. (Eds.), 2019. Agriculture for improved nutrition: seizing the momentum. CABI, Boston, MA.
- FAO, 2023. Contribution of terrestrial animal source food to healthy diets for improved nutrition and health outcomes. FAO. https://doi.org/10.4060/cc3912en
- FAO, 2022a. Entry details | FAO TERM PORTAL | Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations [WWW Document]. URL https://www.fao.org/faoterm/viewentry/en/?entryId=170967 (accessed 8.1.23).
- FAO, 2022b. Food Insecurity Experience Scale | Voices of the Hungry | Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations [WWW Document]. URL https://www.fao.org/in-action/voices-of-the-hungry/fies/en/ (accessed 3.17.22).
- FAO, 2021. Minimum dietary diversity for women. FAO. https://doi.org/10.4060/cb3434en
- FAO, 2019. TAPE Tool for Agroecology Performance Evaluation Process of development and guidelines for application (Test version). Rome.
- FAO, 2017. Nutrition-sensitive agriculture and food systems in practice—Options for intervention [WWW Document]. URL http://www.fao.org/3/i7848en/I7848EN.pdf (accessed 4.21.20).
- FAO, 2016. Compendium of Indicators for Nutrition-Sensitive Agriculture 60.
- FAO, 2012. The state of food insecurity in the world 2012 65.

FAO, 1996. Rome declaration on food security and world food summit plan of action. Rome, Italy.

- FAO, IFAD, UNICEF, WFP, WHO (Eds.), 2017. The State of food security and nutrition in the world 2017. Building resilience for food and food security, The state of food security and nutrition in the world. FAO, Rome.
- FAO, IFAD, WFP, WHO, UNICEF, 2020. The State of Food Security and Nutrition in the World 2020: Transforming food systems for affordable healthy diets. Food & Agriculture Org.
- FAOSTAT, 2021. FAOSTAT [WWW Document]. URL http://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/FS (accessed 4.14.21).
- Fautsch Macías, Y., Glasauer, P., 2014. Guidelines for assessing nutrition-related knowledge, attitudes and practices: KAP manual. FAO, Rome.
- Feed the Future, 2016. Indicator Handbook: Definition Sheets.
- Fernandes, M., Galloway, R., Gelli, A., Mumuni, D., Hamdani, S., Kiamba, J., Quarshie, K., Bhatia, R., Aurino, E., Peel, F., Drake, L., 2016. Enhancing Linkages Between Healthy Diets, Local Agriculture, and Sustainable Food Systems: The School Meals Planner Package in Ghana. Food Nutr. Bull. 37, 571–584. https://doi.org/10.1177/0379572116659156
- Ferretti, F., Mariani, M., 2019. Sugar-sweetened beverage affordability and the prevalence of overweight and obesity in a cross section of countries. Globalization and Health 15, 30. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12992-019-0474-x
- FISHER, D.A., ODDIE, T.H., 1969. Thyroid Iodine Content and Turnover in Euthyroid Subjects: Validity of Estimation of Thyroid Iodine Accumulation from Short-Term Clearance Studies. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism 29, 721–727. https://doi.org/10.1210/jcem-29-5-721
- Follmann, A., Willkomm, M., Dannenberg, P., 2021. As the city grows, what do farmers do? A systematic review of urban and peri-urban agriculture under rapid urban growth across the Global South. Landscape and Urban Planning 215, 104186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2021.104186
- Fontana, J.M., Farooq, M., Sazonov, E., 2014. Automatic Ingestion Monitor: A Novel Wearable Device for Monitoring of Ingestive Behavior. IEEE Transactions on Biomedical Engineering 61, 1772–1779. https://doi.org/10.1109/TBME.2014.2306773
- Foster, E., Lee, C., Imamura, F., Hollidge, S.E., Westgate, K.L., Venables, M.C., Poliakov, I., Rowland, M.K., Osadchiy, T., Bradley, J.C., Simpson, E.L., Adamson, A.J., Olivier, P., Wareham, N., Forouhi, N.G., Brage, S., 2019. Validity and reliability of an online self-report 24h dietary recall method (Intake24): a doubly labelled water study and repeated-measures analysis. Journal of Nutritional Science 8. https://doi.org/10.1017/jns.2019.20
- Fuge, R., Johnson, C.C., 1986. The geochemistry of iodine a review. Environ Geochem Health 8, 31–54. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02311063
- Gahukar, R.T., 2020. Edible insects collected from forests for family livelihood and wellness of rural communities: A review. Global Food Security 25, 100348. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2020.100348
- Gakpo, J.O., 2020. FAO predicts global shortage of protein-rich foods [WWW Document]. Alliance for Science. URL https://allianceforscience.cornell.edu/blog/2020/07/fao-predicts-global-shortage-of-protein-rich-foods/ (accessed 11.24.21).
- Garton, K., Thow, A.M., Swinburn, B., 2020. International Trade and Investment Agreements as Barriers to Food Environment Regulation for Public Health Nutrition: A Realist Review. Int J Health Policy Manag 1. https://doi.org/10.34172/ijhpm.2020.189
- Gebremedhin, S., Baye, K., Bekele, T., Tharaney, M., Asrat, Y., Abebe, Y., Reta, N., 2017.

Predictors of dietary diversity in children ages 6 to 23 mo in largely food-insecure area of South Wollo, Ethiopia. Nutrition 33, 163–168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nut.2016.06.002

- Gelli, A., Becquey, E., Ganaba, R., Headey, D., Hidrobo, M., Huybregts, L., Verhoef, H., Kenfack, R., Zongouri, S., Guedenet, H., 2017. Improving diets and nutrition through an integrated poultry value chain and nutrition intervention (SELEVER) in Burkina Faso: study protocol for a randomized trial. Trials 18, 412. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-017-2156-4
- Gersovitz, M., Madden, J.P., Smiciklas-Wright, H., 1978. Validity of the 24-hr. dietary recall and seven-day record for group comparisons1. Journal of the American Dietetic Association 73, 48–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-8223(21)05669-8
- Ghosh, S., Suri, D., Uauy, R., 2012. Assessment of protein adequacy in developing countries: quality matters. British Journal of Nutrition 108, S77–S87. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114512002577
- Gibson, R.S., Anderson, V.P., 2009. A Review of Interventions Based on Dietary Diversification or Modification Strategies with the Potential to Enhance Intakes of Total and Absorbable Zinc. Food Nutr Bull 30, S108–S143. https://doi.org/10.1177/15648265090301S107
- Girard, A.W., Olude, O., 2012. Nutrition Education and Counselling Provided during Pregnancy: Effects on Maternal, Neonatal and Child Health Outcomes. Paediatric and Perinatal Epidemiology 26, 191–204. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-3016.2012.01278.x
- Glinoer, D., 1997. The Regulation of Thyroid Function in Pregnancy: Pathways of Endocrine Adaptation from Physiology to Pathology. Endocrine Reviews 18.
- Global Nutrition Report, 2021. Country Nutrition Profiles [WWW Document]. URL https://globalnutritionreport.org/resources/nutrition-profiles/latin-america-and-caribbean/south-america/bolivia-plurinational-state/ (accessed 8.29.22).
- Glover-Amengor, M., Agbemafle, I., Hagan, L.L., Mboom, F.P., Gamor, G., Larbi, A., Hoeschle-Zeledon, I., 2016. Nutritional status of children 0-59 months in selected intervention communities in northern Ghana from the africa RISING project in 2012. Arch. Public Health 74, 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13690-016-0124-1
- Gogate, P., Kalua, K., Courtright, P., 2009. Blindness in Childhood in Developing Countries: Time for a Reassessment? PLoS Med 6, e1000177. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000177
- Goodwin, P., Wright, G., 2001. Enhancing Strategy Evaluation in Scenario Planning: a Role for Decision Analysis. Journal of Management Studies 38, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-6486.00225
- Gowele, V.F., Kinabo, J., Jumbe, T., Rybak, C., Stuetz, W., 2021. High Prevalence of Stunting and Anaemia Is Associated with Multiple Micronutrient Deficiencies in School Children of Small-Scale Farmers from Chamwino and Kilosa Districts, Tanzania. Nutrients 13, 1576. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13051576
- Graham, R.D., 2008. Micronutrient Deficiencies in Crops and Their Global Significance. In: Micronutrient deficiencies in global crop production. Springer, Dordrecht.
- Granato, D., Nunes, D.S., Barba, F.J., 2017. An integrated strategy between food chemistry, biology, nutrition, pharmacology, and statistics in the development of functional foods: A proposal. Trends in Food Science & Technology 62, 13–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2016.12.010
- Grau, J.B., Antón, J.M., Tarquis, A.M., Colombo, F., de los Ríos, L., Cisneros, J.M., 2010. An application of mathematical models to select the optimal alternative for an integral plan to desertification and erosion control (Chaco Area – Salta Province – Argentina). Biogeosciences 7, 3421–3433. https://doi.org/10.5194/bg-7-3421-2010

- Green, R., Allen, L.H., Bjørke-Monsen, A.-L., Brito, A., Guéant, J.-L., Miller, J.W., Molloy, A.M., Nexo, E., Stabler, S., Toh, B.-H., Ueland, P.M., Yajnik, C., 2017. Vitamin B12 deficiency. Nat Rev Dis Primers 3, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrdp.2017.40
- Green, R., Sutherland, J., Dangour, A.D., Shankar, B., Webb, P., 2016. Global dietary quality, undernutrition and non-communicable disease: a longitudinal modelling study. BMJ Open 6, e009331. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-009331
- Gregori, D., Ballali, S., Vögele, C., Galasso, F., Widhalm, K., Berchialla, P., Baldi, I., 2015. What Is the Value Given by Consumers to Nutritional Label Information? Results from a Large Investigation in Europe. Journal of the American College of Nutrition 34, 120–125. https://doi.org/10.1080/07315724.2014.899936
- Grover, Z., Ee, L.C., 2009. Protein Energy Malnutrition. Pediatric Clinics 56, 1055–1068. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pcl.2009.07.001
- Grunert, K.G., Fernández-Celemín, L., Wills, J.M., Storcksdieck genannt Bonsmann, S., Nureeva, L., 2010. Use and understanding of nutrition information on food labels in six European countries. J Public Health 18, 261–277. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10389-009-0307-0
- Guerrant, R.L., Schorling, J.B., McAuliffe, J.F., Souza, M.A.D., 1992. Diarrhea as a Cause and an Effect of Malnutrition: Diarrhea Prevents Catch-up Growth and Malnutrition Increases Diarrhea Frequency and Duration. The American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene 47, 28–35. https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.1992.47.28
- Guitouni, A., Martel, J.-M., Vincke, P., North, P.B., X, V. (qubbe O.G., 1999. A Framework to Choose a Discrete Multicriterion Aggregation Procedure.
- Guja, T., Melaku, Y., Andarge, E., 2021. Concordance of Mother-Child (6–23 Months) Dietary Diversity and Its Associated Factors in Kucha District, Gamo Zone, Southern Ethiopia: A Community-Based Cross-Sectional Study. Journal of Nutrition and Metabolism 2021, e8819846. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/8819846
- Gupta, S., Pingali, P., Pinstrup-Andersen, P., 2019. Women's empowerment and nutrition status: The case of iron deficiency in India. Food Policy 88, 101763. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2019.101763
- Gupta, S., Vemireddy, V., Singh, D.K., Pingali, P., 2021. Ground truthing the cost of achieving the EAT lancet recommended diets: Evidence from rural India. Global Food Security 28, 100498. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2021.100498
- Haas, J.D., Luna, S.V., Lung'aho, M.G., Wenger, M.J., Murray-Kolb, L.E., Beebe, S., Gahutu, J.-B., Egli, I.M., 2016. Consuming Iron Biofortified Beans Increases Iron Status in Rwandan Women after 128 Days in a Randomized Controlled Feeding Trial. The Journal of Nutrition 146, 1586–1592. https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.115.224741
- Haase, H., Rink, L., 2014. Multiple impacts of zinc on immune function. Metallomics 6, 1175–1180. https://doi.org/10.1039/c3mt00353a
- Habiba, R.A., 2002. Changes in anti-nutrients, protein solubility, digestibility, and HCl-extractability of ash and phosphorus in vegetable peas as affected by cooking methods. Food Chemistry 77, 187–192. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0308-8146(01)00335-1
- Haddad, L., 2000. A Conceptual Framework for Assessing Agriculture–Nutrition Linkages. Food Nutr Bull 21, 367–373. https://doi.org/10.1177/156482650002100405
- Hadley, K.B., Ryan, A.S., Forsyth, S., Gautier, S., Salem, N., 2016. The Essentiality of Arachidonic Acid in Infant Development. Nutrients 8, 216. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu8040216
- Haeflein, K.A., Rasmussen, A.I., 1977. Zinc content of selected foods. J Am Diet Assoc 70, 610–616.

- Haghparast-Bidgoli, H., Skordis, J., Harris-Fry, H., Krishnan, S., O'Hearn, M., Kumar, A., Pradhan, R., Mishra, N.K., Upadhyay, A., Pradhan, S., Ojha, A.K., Cunningham, S., Rath, S., Palmer, T., Koniz-Booher, P., Kadiyala, S., 2019. Protocol for the cost-consequence and equity impact analyses of a cluster randomised controlled trial comparing three variants of a nutrition-sensitive agricultural extension intervention to improve maternal and child dietary diversity and nutritional status in rural Odisha, India (UPAVAN trial). Trials 20, 287. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-019-3388-2
- Hagos, F., Mulugeta, A., Erkossa, T., Langan, S., Lefore, N., Abebe, Y., 2017. Poverty Profiles and Nutritional Outcomes of Using Spate Irrigation in Ethiopia. Irrigation and Drainage 66, 577–588. https://doi.org/10.1002/ird.2117
- Hankin, J.H., Wilkens, L.R., Kolonel, L.N., Yoshizawa, C.N., 1991. Validation of a Quantitative Diet History Method in Hawaii. American Journal of Epidemiology 133, 616–628. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a115934
- Hardeman, W., Johnston, M., Johnston, D., Bonetti, D., Wareham, N., Kinmonth, A.L., 2002.
  Application of the Theory of Planned Behaviour in Behaviour Change Interventions: A Systematic Review. Psychology & Health 17, 123–158. https://doi.org/10.1080/08870440290013644a
- Harris-Fry, H., O'Hearn, M., Pradhan, R., Krishnan, S., Nair, N., Rath, Suchitra, Rath, Shibanand, Koniz-Booher, P., Danton, H., Aakesson, A., Pradhan, S., Mishra, N.K., Kumar, A., Upadhay, A., Prost, A., Kadiyala, S., 2020. How to design a complex behaviour change intervention: experiences from a nutrition-sensitive agriculture trial in rural India. BMJ Global Health 5, e002384. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjgh-2020-002384
- Hasselberg, A.E., Wessels, L., Aakre, I., Reich, F., Atter, A., Steiner-Asiedu, M., Amponsah, S., Pucher, J., Kjellevold, M., 2020. Composition of nutrients, heavy metals, polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons and microbiological quality in processed small indigenous fish species from Ghana: Implications for food security. PLOS ONE 15, e0242086. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0242086
- Hattersley, L., 2013. Agri-food system transformations and diet-related chronic disease in Australia: a nutrition-oriented value chain approach. Agric Hum Values 30, 299–309. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10460-012-9411-9
- Hawkes, C., Ruel, M.T., 2012. Value chains for nutrition, in: Reshaping Agriculture for Nutrition and Health. Intl Food Policy Res Inst.
- Hawkes, C., Turner, R., Ferguson, E., Johnston, D., Shankar, B., Waage, J., Haseen, F., Homans, H., Hussein, J., Marais, D., McNeill, G., 2012. Current and Planned Research on Agriculture for Improved Nutrition: A Mapping and a Gap Analysis.
- Headey, D., Hirvonen, K., 2016. Is Exposure to Poultry Harmful to Child Nutrition? An Observational Analysis for Rural Ethiopia. PLoS One 11, e0160590. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0160590
- Headey, D., Masters, W.A., 2021. Agriculture and Undernutrition, in: Agricultural Development: New Perspectives in a Changing World. Intl Food Policy Res Inst, Washington, DC.
- Heckert, J., Olney, D.K., Ruel, M.T., 2019. Is women's empowerment a pathway to improving child nutrition outcomes in a nutrition-sensitive agriculture program?: Evidence from a randomized controlled trial in Burkina Faso. Soc. Sci. Med. 233, 93–102. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2019.05.016
- Hemler, E.C., Bromage, S., Tadesse, A.W., Zack, R., Berhane, Y., Canavan, C.R., Fawzi, W.W., Willett, W.C., 2022. Associations of percentage energy intake from total, animal and plant

protein with overweight/obesity and underweight among adults in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia. Public Health Nutr 25, 3107–3120. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980022001100

- Henríquez-Antipa, L.A., Cárcamo, F., 2019. Stakeholder's multidimensional perceptions on policy implementation gaps regarding the current status of Chilean small-scale seaweed aquaculture. Marine Policy 103, 138–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpol.2019.02.042
- Herforth, A., Ballard, T.J., 2016. Nutrition indicators in agriculture projects: Current measurement, priorities, and gaps. Glob. Food Secur.-Agric.Policy 10, 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2016.07.004
- Hoddinott, J., Ahmed, A., Roy, S., 2018. Randomized control trials demonstrate that nutritionsensitive social protection interventions increase the use of multiple-micronutrient powders and iron supplements in rural pre-school Bangladeshi children. Public Health Nutr 21, 1753–1761. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980017004232
- Hoddinott, J., Haddad, L., 1995. Does Female Income Share Influence Household Expenditures? Evidence from Côte D'ivoire. Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics 57, 77–96. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0084.1995.tb00028.x
- Holick, M.F., Binkley, N.C., Bischoff-Ferrari, H.A., Gordon, C.M., Hanley, D.A., Heaney, R.P., Murad, M.H., Weaver, C.M., 2011. Evaluation, Treatment, and Prevention of Vitamin D Deficiency: an Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism 96, 1911–1930. https://doi.org/10.1210/jc.2011-0385
- Hotz, C., Loechl, C., de Brauw, A., Eozenou, P., Gilligan, D., Moursi, M., Munhaua, B., van Jaarsveld, P., Carriquiry, A., Meenakshi, J.V., 2012a. A large-scale intervention to introduce orange sweet potato in rural Mozambique increases vitamin A intakes among children and women. Br J Nutr 108, 163–176. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114511005174
- Hotz, C., Loechl, C., Lubowa, A., Tumwine, J.K., Ndeezi, G., Nandutu Masawi, A., Baingana, R., Carriquiry, A., de Brauw, A., Meenakshi, J.V., Gilligan, D.O., 2012b. Introduction of β-Carotene–Rich Orange Sweet Potato in Rural Uganda Resulted in Increased Vitamin A Intakes among Children and Women and Improved Vitamin A Status among Children. The Journal of Nutrition 142, 1871–1880. https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.111.151829
- House, J., 2019. Modes of Eating and Phased Routinisation: Insect-Based Food Practices in the Netherlands. Sociology 53, 451–467. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038518797498
- Humphrey, J.H., 2009. Child undernutrition, tropical enteropathy, toilets, and handwashing. The Lancet 374, 1032–1035. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60950-8
- Humphrey, J.H., Mbuya, M.N.N., Ntozini, R., Moulton, L.H., Stoltzfus, R.J., Tavengwa, N.V., Mutasa, K., Majo, F., Mutasa, B., Mangwadu, G., Chasokela, C.M., Chigumira, A., Chasekwa, B., Smith, L.E., Tielsch, J.M., Jones, A.D., Manges, A.R., Maluccio, J.A., Prendergast, A.J., Humphrey, J.H., Jones, A.D., Manges, A., Mangwadu, G., Maluccio, J.A., Mbuya, M.N.N., Moulton, L.H., Ntozini, R., Prendergast, A.J., Stoltzfus, R.J., Tielsch, J.M., Chasokela, C., Chigumira, A., Heylar, W., Hwena, P., Kembo, G., Majo, F.D., Mutasa, B., Mutasa, K., Rambanepasi, P., Sauramba, V., Tavengwa, N.V., Keilen, F.V.D., Zambezi, C., Chidhanguro, D., Chigodora, D., Chipanga, J.F., Gerema, G., Magara, T., Mandava, M., Mavhudzi, T., Mazhanga, C., Muzaradope, G., Mwapaura, M.T., Phiri, Simon, Tengende, A., Banda, C., Chasekwa, B., Chidamba, L., Chidawanyika, T., Chikwindi, E., Chingaona, L.K., Chiorera, C.K., Dandadzi, A., Govha, M., Gumbo, H., Gwanzura, K.T., Kasaru, S., Makasi, R., Matsika, A.M., Maunze, D., Mazarura, E., Mpofu, Eddington, Mushonga, J., Mushore, T.E., Muzira, T., Nembaware, N., Nkiwane, Sibongile, Nyamwino, P., Rukobo, S.D., Runodamoto, T., Seremwe, S., Simango, P., Tome, J., Tsenesa, B., Amadu, U., Bangira, B., Chiveza, D., Hove, P., Jombe,

H.A., Kujenga, D., Madhuyu, L., Makoni, P.M., Maramba, N., Maregere, B., Marumani, E., Masakadze, E., Mazula, P., Munyanyi, C., Musanhu, G., Mushanawani, R.C., Mutsando, S., Nazare, F., Nyarambi, M., Nzuda, W., Sigauke, T., Solomon, M., Tavengwa, T., Biri, F., Chafanza, M., Chaitezvi, C., Chauke, T., Chidzomba, C., Dadirai, T., Fundira, C., Gambiza, A.C., Godzongere, T., Kuona, M., Mafuratidze, T., Mapurisa, I., Mashedze, T., Moyo, Nokuthula, Musariri, C., Mushambadope, M., Mutsonziwa, T.R., Muzondo, A., Mwareka, R., Nyamupfukudza, J., Saidi, B., Sakuhwehwe, T., Sikalima, G., Tembe, J., Chekera, T.E., Chihombe, O., Chikombingo, M., Chirinda, T., Chivizhe, A., Hove, R., Kufa, R., Machikopa, T.F., Mandaza, W., Mandongwe, L., Manhiyo, F., Manyaga, E., Mapuranga, P., Matimba, F.S., Matonhodze, P., Mhuri, S., Mike, J., Ncube, B., Nderecha, W.T.S., Noah, M., Nyamadzawo, C., Penda, J., Saidi, A., Shonhayi, S., Simon, C., Tichagwa, M., Chamakono, R., Chauke, A., Gatsi, A.F., Hwena, B., Jawi, H., Kaisa, B., Kamutanho, S., Kaswa, T., Kayeruza, P., Lunga, J., Magogo, N., Manyeruke, D., Mazani, P., Mhuriyengwe, F., Mlambo, F., Moyo, Stephen, Mpofu, T., Mugava, M., Mukungwa, Y., Muroyiwa, F., Mushonga, E., Nyekete, S., Rinashe, T., Sibanda, K., Chemhuru, M., Chikunya, J., Chikwavaire, V.F., Chikwiriro, C., Chimusoro, A., Chinyama, J., Gwinji, G., Hoko-Sibanda, N., Kandawasvika, R., Madzimure, T., Maponga, B., Mapuranga, A., Marembo, J., Matsunge, L., Maunga, S., Muchekeza, M., Muti, M., Nyamana, M., Azhuda, E., Bhoroma, U., Biriyadi, A., Chafota, E., Chakwizira, A., Chamhamiwa, A., Champion, T., Chazuza, S., Chikwira, B., Chingozho, C., Chitabwa, A., Dhurumba, A., Furidzirai, A., Gandanga, A., Gukuta, C., Macheche, B., Marihwi, B., Masike, B., Mutangandura, E., Mutodza, B., Mutsindikwa, A., Mwale, A., Ndhlovu, R., Nduna, N., Nyamandi, C., Ruvata, E., Sithole, B., Urayai, R., Vengesa, B., Zorounye, M., Bamule, M., Bande, M., Chahuruva, K., Chidumba, L., Chigove, Z., Chiguri, K., Chikuni, S., Chikwanda, R., Chimbi, T., Chingozho, M., Chinhamo, O., Chinokuramba, R., Chinyoka, C., Chipenzi, X., Chipute, R., Chiribhani, G., Chitsinga, M., Chiwanga, C., Chiza, A., Chombe, F., Denhere, M., Dhamba, E., Dhamba, M., Dube, J., Dzimbanhete, F., Dzingai, G., Fusira, S., Gonese, M., Gota, J., Gumure, K., Gwaidza, P., Gwangwava, M., Gwara, W., Gwauya, M., Gwiba, M., Hamauswa, J., Hlasera, S., Hlukani, E., Hotera, J., Jakwa, L., Jangara, G., Janyure, M., Jari, C., Juru, D., Kapuma, T., Konzai, P., Mabhodha, M., Maburutse, S., Macheka, C., Machigaya, T., Machingauta, F., Machokoto, E., Madhumba, E., Madziise, L., Madziva, C., Madzivire, M., Mafukise, M., Maganga, M., Maganga, S., Mageja, E., Mahanya, M., Mahaso, E., Mahleka, S., Makanhiwa, P., Makarudze, M., Makeche, C., Makopa, N., Makumbe, R., Mandire, M., Mandiyanike, E., Mangena, E., Mangiro, F., Mangwadu, A., Mangwengwe, T., Manhidza, J., Manhovo, F., Manono, I., Mapako, S., Mapfumo, E., Mapfumo, Timothy, Mapuka, J., Masama, D., Masenge, G., Mashasha, M., Mashivire, V., Matunhu, M., Mavhoro, P., Mawuka, G., Mazango, I., Mazhata, N., Mazuva, D., Mazuva, M., Mbinda, F., Mborera, J., Mfiri, U., Mhandu, F., Mhike, C., Mhike, T., Mhuka, A., Midzi, J., Moyo, Siqondeni, Mpundu, M., Msekiwa, N., Msindo, D., Mtisi, C., Muchemwa, G., Mujere, N., Mukaro, E., Muketiwa, K., Mungoi, S., Munzava, E., Muoki, R., Mupura, H., Murerwa, E., Murisi, C., Muroyiwa, L., Muruvi, M., Musemwa, N., Mushure, C., Mutero, J., Mutero, P., Mutumbu, P., Mutya, C., Muzanango, L., Muzembi, M., Muzungunye, D., Mwazha, V., Ncube, T., Ndava, T., Ndlovu, N., Nehowa, P., Ngara, D., Nguruve, L., Nhigo, P., Nkiwane, Samukeliso, Nyanyai, L., Nzombe, J., Office, E., Paul, B., Pavari, S., Ranganai, S., Ratisai, S., Rugara, M., Rusere, P., Sakala, J., Sango, P., Shava, S., Shekede, M., Shizha, C., Sibanda, T., Tapambwa, N., Tembo, J., Tinago, N., Tinago, V., Toindepi, T., Tovigepi, J., Tuhwe, M., Tumbo, K., Zaranyika, T., Zaru, T., Zimidzi, K., Zindo, M., Zindonda, M., Zinhumwe, N., Zishiri, L., Ziyambi, E., Zvinowanda, J., Bepete, E., Chiwira, C., Chuma, N., Fari, A., Gavi, S.,

Gunha, V., Hakunandava, F., Huku, C., Hungwe, G., Maduke, G., Manyewe, E., Mapfumo, Tecla, Marufu, I., Mashiri, Chenesai, Mazenge, S., Mbinda, E., Mhuri, A., Muguti, C., Munemo, L., Musindo, L., Ngada, L., Nyembe, D., Taruvinga, R., Tobaiwa, E., Banda, S., Chaipa, J., Chakaza, P., Chandigere, M., Changunduma, A., Chibi, C., Chidyagwai, O., Chidza, E., Chigatse, N., Chikoto, L., Chingware, V., Chinhamo, J., Chinhoro, M., Chiripamberi, A., Chitavati, E., Chitiga, R., Chivanga, N., Chivese, T., Chizema, F., Dera, S., Dhliwayo, A., Dhononga, P., Dimingo, E., Dziyani, M., Fambi, T., Gambagamba, L., Gandiyari, S., Gomo, C., Gore, S., Gundani, J., Gundani, R., Gwarima, L., Gwaringa, C., Gwenya, S., Hamilton, R., Hlabano, A., Hofisi, E., Hofisi, F., Hungwe, S., Hwacha, S., Hwara, A., Jogwe, R., Kanikani, A., Kuchicha, L., Kutsira, M., Kuziyamisa, K., Kuziyamisa, M., Kwangware, B., Lozani, P., Mabuto, J., Mabuto, V., Mabvurwa, L., Machacha, R., Machaya, C., Madembo, R., Madya, S., Madzingira, S., Mafa, L., Mafuta, F., Mafuta, J., Mahara, A., Mahonye, S., Maisva, A., Makara, A., Makover, M., Mambongo, E., Mambure, M., Mandizvidza, E., Mangena, G., Manjengwa, E., Manomano, J., Mapfumo, M., Mapfurire, A., Maphosa, L., Mapundo, J., Mare, D., Marecha, F., Marecha, S., Mashiri, Christine, Masiya, M., Masuku, T., Masvimbo, P., Matambo, S., Matarise, G., Matinanga, L., Matizanadzo, J., Maunganidze, M., Mawere, B., Mawire, C., Mazvanya, Y., Mbasera, M., Mbono, M., Mhakayakora, C., Mhlanga, N., Mhosva, B., Moyo, Nomuhle, Moyo, O., Moyo, R., Mpakami, C., Mpedzisi, R., Mpofu, Elizabeth, Mpofu, Estery, Mtetwa, M., Muchakachi, J., Mudadada, T., Mudzingwa, K., Mugwira, M., Mukarati, T., Munana, A., Munazo, J., Munyeki, O., Mupfeka, P., Murangandi, G., Muranganwa, M., Murenjekwa, J., Muringo, N., Mushaninga, T., Mutaja, F., Mutanha, D., Mutemeri, P., Mutero, B., Muteya, E., Muvembi, S., Muzenda, T., Mwenjota, A., Ncube, S., Ndabambi, T., Ndava, N., Ndlovu, E., Nene, E., Ngazimbi, E., Ngwalati, A., Nyama, T., Nzembe, A., Pabwaungana, E., Phiri, Sekai, Pukuta, R., Rambanapasi, M., Rera, T., Samanga, V., Shirichena, S., Shoko, C., Shonhe, M., Shuro, C., Sibanda, J., Sibangani, E., Sibangani, N., Sibindi, N., Sitotombe, M., Siwawa, P., Tagwirei, M., Taruvinga, P., Tavagwisa, A., Tete, E., Tete, Y., Thandiwe, E., Tibugari, A., Timothy, S., Tongogara, R., Tshuma, L., Tsikira, M., Tumba, C., Watinaye, R., Zhiradzango, E., Zimunya, E., Zinengwa, L., Ziupfu, M., Ziyambe, J., Church, J.A., Desai, A., Fundira, D., Gough, E., Kambarami, R.A., Matare, C.R., Malaba, T.R., Mupfudze, T., Ngure, F., Smith, L.E., Curtis, V., Dickin, K.L., Habicht, J.-P., Masimirembwa, C., Morgan, P., Pelto, G.H., Sheffner-Rogers, C., Thelingwani, R., Turner, P., Zungu, L., Makadzange, T., Mujuru, H.A., Nyachowe, C., Chakadai, R., Chanyau, G., Makamure, M.G., Chiwariro, H., Mtetwa, T., Chikunya, J., Maguwu, L., Nyadundu, S., Moyo, T., Chayima, B., Mvindi, L., Rwenhamo, P., Muzvarwandoga, S., Chimukangara, R., Njovo, H., Makoni, T., 2019. Independent and combined effects of improved water, sanitation, and hygiene, and improved complementary feeding, on child stunting and anaemia in rural Zimbabwe: a cluster-randomised trial. The Lancet Global Health 7, e132-e147. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(18)30374-7

- Hwang, C.-L., Yoon, K., 1981. Methods for Multiple Attribute Decision Making, in: Hwang, C.-L., Yoon, K. (Eds.), Multiple Attribute Decision Making: Methods and Applications A State-of-the-Art Survey, Lecture Notes in Economics and Mathematical Systems. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, pp. 58–191. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-48318-9\_3
- Hwang, J., Lee, K., Lin, T.-N., 2016. Ingredient labeling and health claims influencing consumer perceptions, purchase intentions, and willingness to pay. Journal of Foodservice Business Research 19, 352–367. https://doi.org/10.1080/15378020.2016.1181507
- IFPRI, 2016. Hidden hunger: Approaches to tackling micronutrient deficiencies. International Food Policy Research Institute, Washington, DC. https://doi.org/10.2499/9780896295889\_04

- INE, 2022. Población y Hechos Vitales. INE. URL https://www.ine.gob.bo/index.php/censos-y-proyecciones-de-poblacion-sociales/ (accessed 8.30.22).
- Institute of Medicine, 2001. Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium, and Zinc. National Academy Press, Washington, DC. https://doi.org/10.17226/10026
- Iodine Global Network, 2020. Global scorecard of iodine nutrition in 2020 [WWW Document]. URL https://www.ign.org/cm\_data/Global-Scorecard-2020-MAP-3-June-2020.pdf (accessed 1.31.22).
- Ishizaka, A., Nemery, P., 2013. Multi-criteria decision analysis: methods and software. Wiley, Chichester, West Sussex, United Kingdom.
- Jaenicke, H., Virchow, D., 2013. Entry points into a nutrition-sensitive agriculture. Food Sec. 5, 679–692. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-013-0293-5
- Jeong, Y., Yi, K., Hansana, V., Kim, J.-M., Kim, Y., 2021. Comparison of Nutrient Intake in Lao PDR by the Korean CAN-Pro and Thailand INMUCAL Analysis Programs. Prev Nutr Food Sci 26, 40–50. https://doi.org/10.3746/pnf.2021.26.1.40
- Johnson, R.K., 2002. Dietary Intake—How Do We Measure What People Are Really Eating? Obesity Research 10, 63S-68S. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2002.192
- Jones, A.D., 2015. The production diversity of subsistence farms in the Bolivian Andes is associated with the quality of child feeding practices as measured by a validated summary feeding index. Public Health Nutr. 18, 329–342. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980014000123
- Kabunga, N., Ghosh, S., Griffiths, J.K., 2014. Can Smallholder Fruit and Vegetable Production Systems Improve Household Food Security and Nutritional Status of Women? Evidence from Rural Uganda. SSRN Journal. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2483967
- Kadiyala, S., Harris, J., Headey, D., Yosef, S., Gillespie, S., 2014. Agriculture and nutrition in India: mapping evidence to pathways. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1331, 43–56. https://doi.org/10.1111/nyas.12477
- Kadiyala, S., Harris-Fry, H., Pradhan, R., Mohanty, S., Padhan, S., Rath, Suchitra, James, P., Fivian, E., Koniz-Booher, P., Nair, N., Haghparast-Bidgoli, H., Mishra, N.K., Rath, Shibanand, Beaumont, E., Danton, H., Krishnan, S., Parida, M., O'Hearn, M., Kumar, A., Upadhyay, A., Tripathy, P., Skordis, J., Sturgess, J., Elbourne, D., Prost, A., Allen, E., 2021. Effect of nutrition-sensitive agriculture interventions with participatory videos and women's group meetings on maternal and child nutritional outcomes in rural Odisha, India (UPAVAN trial): a four-arm, observer-blind, cluster-randomised controlled trial. The Lancet Planetary Health 5, e263–e276. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2542-5196(21)00001-2
- Kadiyala, S., Morgan, E.H., Cyriac, S., Margolies, A., Roopnaraine, T., 2016. Adapting Agriculture Platforms for Nutrition: A Case Study of a Participatory, Video-Based Agricultural Extension Platform in India. PLOS ONE 11, e0164002. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0164002
- Kadiyala, S., Prost, A., Harris-Fry, H., O'Hearn, M., Pradhan, R., Pradhan, S., Mishra, N.K., Rath, Suchitra, Nair, N., Rath, Shibanand, Tripathy, P., Krishnan, S., Koniz-Booher, P., Danton, H., Elbourne, D., Sturgess, J., Beaumont, E., Haghparast-Bidgoli, H., Skordis-Worrall, J., Mohanty, S., Upadhay, A., Allen, E., 2018. Upscaling Participatory Action and Videos for Agriculture and Nutrition (UPAVAN) trial comparing three variants of a nutrition-sensitive agricultural extension intervention to improve maternal and child nutritional outcomes in rural Odisha, India: Trials protocol for a cluster randomised controlled trial. study 19. 176. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13063-018-2521-y
- Kahraman, C., Engin, O., Kabak, Ö., Kaya, İ., 2009. Information systems outsourcing decisions

using a group decision-making approach. Engineering Applications of Artificial Intelligence, Artificial Intelligence Techniques for Supply Chain Management 22, 832–841. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.engappai.2008.10.009

- Kaminski, A.M., Little, D.C., Middleton, L., Syapwaya, M., Lundeba, M., Johnson, J., Huchzermeyer, C., Thilsted, S.H., 2022. The Role of Aquaculture and Capture Fisheries in Meeting Food and Nutrition Security: Testing a Nutrition-Sensitive Pond Polyculture Intervention in Rural Zambia. Foods 11, 1334. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods11091334
- Kanter, R., Walls, H.L., Tak, M., Roberts, F., Waage, J., 2015. A conceptual framework for understanding the impacts of agriculture and food system policies on nutrition and health. Food Sec. 7, 767–777. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-015-0473-6
- Kassie, M., Fisher, M., Muricho, G., Diiro, G., 2020. Women's empowerment boosts the gains in dietary diversity from agricultural technology adoption in rural Kenya. Food Policy 95, 101957. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2020.101957
- Katona, P., Katona-Apte, J., 2008. The Interaction between Nutrition and Infection. Clinical Infectious Diseases 46, 1582–1588. https://doi.org/10.1086/587658
- Katz, D.L., Doughty, K.N., Geagan, K., Jenkins, D.A., Gardner, C.D., 2019. Perspective: The Public Health Case for Modernizing the Definition of Protein Quality. Advances in Nutrition 10, 755– 764. https://doi.org/10.1093/advances/nmz023
- Kawano, Y., Yanai, K., 2015. FoodCam: A real-time food recognition system on a smartphone. Multimed Tools Appl 74, 5263–5287. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11042-014-2000-8
- Keith-Magee, R., 2013a. BeeWare BeeWare 0.3.0 documentation [WWW Document]. URL https://docs.beeware.org/en/latest/index.html (accessed 11.23.21).
- Keith-Magee, R., 2013b. Why Toga? Toga 0.3.0.dev30 documentation [WWW Document]. URL https://toga.readthedocs.io/en/latest/background/philosophy.html (accessed 11.23.21).
- Kelly, T., Yang, W., Chen, C.-S., Reynolds, K., He, J., 2008. Global burden of obesity in 2005 and projections to 2030. Int J Obes 32, 1431–1437. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2008.102
- Kennedy, G., Ahern, M., 2019. Seasonal Fluctuations in MDD-W and Nutrient Dense Food Group Intakes of Women's Diets in Rural Zambia and Malawi (P10-137-19). Current Developments in Nutrition 3, nzz034.P10-137-19. https://doi.org/10.1093/cdn/nzz034.P10-137-19
- Kennedy, G., Ballard, T., Dop, M.C., 2011. Guidelines for measuring household and individual dietary diversity. FAO, Rome, Italy.
- Kennedy, G.L., Pedro, M.R., Seghieri, C., Nantel, G., Brouwer, I., 2007. Dietary diversity score is a useful indicator of micronutrient intake in non-breast-feeding Filipino children. J. Nutr. 137, 472–477. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/137.2.472
- Kennedy, P.G., Ballard, T., Dop, M., 2012. Guidelines for measuring household and individual dietary diversity.
- Keto, L., Stefanski, T., Isokangas, A., Rautio, P., Rokka, S., Pihlanto, A., 2018. A pilot study: consumer acceptability of Polish style cooked sausages containing house cricket flour. Suomen Maataloustieteellisen Seuran Tiedote 1–7. https://doi.org/10.33354/smst.73139
- Kim, G., Park, C.S., Yoon, K.P., 1997. Identifying investment opportunities for advanced manufacturing systems with comparative-integrated performance measurement. International Journal of Production Economics 50, 23–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-5273(97)00014-5
- Kim, H.-W., Setyabrata, D., Lee, Y.J., Jones, O.G., Kim, Y.H.B., 2016. Pre-treated mealworm larvae and silkworm pupae as a novel protein ingredient in emulsion sausages. Innovative Food Science & Emerging Technologies 38, 116–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ifset.2016.09.023
- Kinyuru, J.N., Kenji, G.M., Njoroge, M.S., 2009. Process development, nutrition and sensory

qualities of wheat buns enriched with edible termites (Macrotermes subhylanus) from Lake Victoria region, Kenya. African Journal of Food, Agriculture, Nutrition and Development 9. https://doi.org/10.4314/ajfand.v9i8.48411

- Kjeldsberg, C., Shrestha, N., Patel, M., Davis, D., Mundy, G., Cunningham, K., 2018. Nutritionsensitive agricultural interventions and gender dynamics: A qualitative study in Nepal. Matern. Child Nutr. 14, e12593. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.12593
- Knez, M., Stangoulis, J.C.R., 2021. Dietary Zn deficiency, the current situation, and potential solutions. Nutr. Res. Rev. 1–44. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0954422421000342
- Kodentsova, V.M., Vrzhesinskaya, O.A., Nikityuk, D.V., Tutelyan, V.A., 2018. [Vitamin status of adult population of the Russian Federation: 1987-2017]. Vopr Pitan 87, 62–68. https://doi.org/10.24411/0042-8833-2018-10043
- Koppmair, S., Kassie, M., Qaim, M., 2017. Farm production, market access and dietary diversity in Malawi. Public Health Nutr. 20, 325–335. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980016002135
- Korpe, P.S., Petri, W.A., 2012. Environmental enteropathy: critical implications of a poorly understood condition. Trends in Molecular Medicine 18, 328–336. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2012.04.007
- Kraft, T.S., Stieglitz, J., Trumble, B.C., Martin, M., Kaplan, H., Gurven, M., 2018. Nutrition transition in 2 lowland Bolivian subsistence populations. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 108, 1183–1195. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/nqy250
- Krela-Kaźmierczak, I., Czarnywojtek, A., Skoracka, K., Rychter, A.M., Ratajczak, A.E., Szymczak-Tomczak, A., Ruchała, M., Dobrowolska, A., 2021. Is There an Ideal Diet to Protect against Iodine Deficiency? Nutrients 13, 513. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu13020513
- Kristensen, N.B., Madsen, M.L., Hansen, T.H., Allin, K.H., Hoppe, C., Fagt, S., Lausten, M.S., Gøbel, R.J., Vestergaard, H., Hansen, T., Pedersen, O., 2015. Intake of macro- and micronutrients in Danish vegans. Nutr J 14, 115. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12937-015-0103-3
- Król, A., Księżak, J., Kubińska, E., Rozakis, S., 2018. Evaluation of Sustainability of Maize Cultivation in Poland. A Prospect Theory—PROMETHEE Approach. Sustainability 10, 4263. https://doi.org/10.3390/su10114263
- Kurgat, B.K., Ngenoh, E., Bett, H.K., Stöber, S., Mwonga, S., Lotze-Campen, H., Rosenstock, T.S., 2018. Drivers of sustainable intensification in Kenyan rural and peri-urban vegetable production. International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability 16, 385–398. https://doi.org/10.1080/14735903.2018.1499842
- Lafrenière, J., Laramée, C., Robitaille, J., Lamarche, B., Lemieux, S., 2018. Assessing the relative validity of a new, web-based, self-administered 24 h dietary recall in a French-Canadian population. Public Health Nutrition 21, 2744–2752. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1368980018001611
- Lanata, C.F., Huttly, S.R.A., Yeager, B. a. C., 1998. Diarrhea: whose feces matter? Reflections from studies in a Peruvian shanty town. The Pediatric Infectious Disease Journal 17, 7–9.
- Lawrence, M., 2013. Food Fortification: The Evidence, Ethics, and Politics of Adding Nutrients to Food. OUP Oxford.
- Lee, H.L., 2004. The Triple-A Supply Chain. Harvard Business Review.
- Leidy, H.J., Clifton, P.M., Astrup, A., Wycherley, T.P., Westerterp-Plantenga, M.S., Luscombe-Marsh, N.D., Woods, S.C., Mattes, R.D., 2015. The role of protein in weight loss and maintenance. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 101, 1320S-1329S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.114.084038
- Leight, J., Awonon, J., Pedehombga, A., Ganaba, R., Martinez, E., Heckert, J., Gelli, A., 2021. The

impact of an integrated value chain intervention on household poultry production in Burkina Faso: evidence from a randomized controlled trial. Journal of Development Effectiveness 0, 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1080/19439342.2021.1968932

- Leprêtre, A., Mouillot, D., 1999. A comparison of species diversity estimators. Population Ecology 41, 203–215. https://doi.org/10.1007/s101440050024
- Li, X., Wang, K., Liu, L., Xin, J., Yang, H., Gao, C., 2011. Application of the Entropy Weight and TOPSIS Method in Safety Evaluation of Coal Mines. Procedia Engineering, ISMSSE2011 26, 2085–2091. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2011.11.2410
- Lips, P., 2006. Vitamin D physiology. Progress in Biophysics and Molecular Biology, UV exposure guidance: A balanced approach between health risks and health benefits of UV and Vitamin D. Proceedings of an International Workshop, International Commission on Non-ionizing Radiation Protection, Munich, Germany, 17-18 October, 2005 92, 4–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbiomolbio.2006.02.016
- Liu, J., Johns, E., Atallah, L., Pettitt, C., Lo, B., Frost, G., Yang, G.-Z., 2012. An Intelligent Food-Intake Monitoring System Using Wearable Sensors, in: 2012 Ninth International Conference on Wearable and Implantable Body Sensor Networks. Presented at the 2012 Ninth International Conference on Wearable and Implantable Body Sensor Networks, pp. 154–160. https://doi.org/10.1109/BSN.2012.11
- Liu, R., Hoefkens, C., Verbeke, W., 2015. Chinese consumers' understanding and use of a food nutrition label and their determinants. Food Quality and Preference 41, 103–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodqual.2014.11.007
- Liu, W., Li, Q., Zhao, J., 2018. Application on Floor Water Inrush Evaluation Based on AHP Variation Coefficient Method with GIS. Geotech Geol Eng 36, 2799–2808. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10706-018-0502-2
- Lobo, G.P., Amengual, J., Li, H.N.M., Golczak, M., Bonet, M.L., Palczewski, K., Lintig, J. von, 2010. β,β-Carotene Decreases Peroxisome Proliferator Receptor γ Activity and Reduces Lipid Storage Capacity of Adipocytes in a β,β-Carotene Oxygenase 1-dependent Manner \*. Journal of Biological Chemistry 285, 27891–27899. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M110.132571
- Lombardi, A., Vecchio, R., Borrello, M., Caracciolo, F., Cembalo, L., 2019. Willingness to pay for insect-based food: The role of information and carrier. Food Quality and Preference 72, 177– 187. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodqual.2018.10.001
- López, D.N., Galante, M., Robson, M., Boeris, V., Spelzini, D., 2018. Amaranth, quinoa and chia protein isolates: Physicochemical and structural properties. International Journal of Biological Macromolecules 109, 152–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2017.12.080
- Lynch, A.J., Elliott, V., Phang, S.C., Claussen, J.E., Harrison, I., Murchie, K.J., Steel, E.A., Stokes, G.L., 2020. Inland fish and fisheries integral to achieving the Sustainable Development Goals. Nat Sustain 3, 579–587. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-020-0517-6
- Ma, Y., McRae, C., Wu, Y.-H., Dube, L., 2021. Exploring Pathways of Socioeconomic Inequity in Vegetable Expenditure Among Consumers Participating in a Grocery Loyalty Program in Quebec, Canada, 2015-2017. Front. Public Health 9, 634372. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2021.634372
- Magee, P.J., McCann, M.T., 2019. Micronutrient deficiencies: current issues. Proc. Nutr. Soc. 78, 147–149. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0029665118002677
- Mahal, S.S., Kucha, C., Kwofie, E.M., Ngadi, M., 2023. Design and Development of 'Diet DQ Tracker': A Smartphone Application for Augmenting Dietary Assessment. Nutrients 15, 2901. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu15132901

- Majumdar, S., 2020. Land Suitability Analysis for Peri-urban Agriculture Using Multi-criteria Decision Analysis Model and Crop Condition Monitoring Methods: A Case Study of Kolkata Metropolitan Area, in: Pattnaik, P.K., Kumar, R., Pal, S., Panda, S.N. (Eds.), IoT and Analytics for Agriculture, Studies in Big Data. Springer, Singapore, pp. 165–185. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-13-9177-4\_8
- Malapit, H.J.L., Kadiyala, S., Quisumbing, A.R., Cunningham, K., Tyagi, P., 2015. Women's Empowerment Mitigates the Negative Effects of Low Production Diversity on Maternal and Child Nutrition in Nepal. The Journal of Development Studies 51, 1097–1123. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220388.2015.1018904
- Maleta, K., 2006. Undernutrition. Malawi Med J 18, 189-205.
- Mamun, A.-A., Murray, F.J., Sprague, M., McAdam, B.J., Roos, N., de Roos, B., Pounds, A., Little, D.C., 2021. Export-Driven, Extensive Coastal Aquaculture Can Benefit Nutritionally Vulnerable People. Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems 5.
- Manners, R., van Etten, J., 2018. Are agricultural researchers working on the right crops to enable food and nutrition security under future climates? Global Environmental Change 53, 182–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2018.09.010
- Manson, J.E., Brannon, P.M., Rosen, C.J., Taylor, C.L., 2016. Vitamin D Deficiency Is There Really a Pandemic? N Engl J Med 375, 1817–1820. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMp1608005
- Mara, D., Lane, J., Scott, B., Trouba, D., 2010. Sanitation and Health. PLOS Medicine 7, e1000363. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1000363
- Marquis, G.S., Colecraft, E.K., Kanlisi, R., Aidam, B.A., Atuobi-Yeboah, A., Pinto, C., Aryeetey, R., 2018. An agriculture–nutrition intervention improved children's diet and growth in a randomized trial in Ghana. Maternal & Child Nutrition 14, e12677. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.12677
- Martin, C.K., Correa, J.B., Han, H., Allen, H.R., Rood, J.C., Champagne, C.M., Gunturk, B.K., Bray, G.A., 2012. Validity of the Remote Food Photography Method (RFPM) for Estimating Energy and Nutrient Intake in Near Real-Time. Obesity 20, 891–899. https://doi.org/10.1038/oby.2011.344
- Martínez-Navarrete, N., Camacho, M.M., Martínez-Lahuerta, J., Martínez-Monzó, J., Fito, P., 2002. Iron deficiency and iron fortified foods—a review. Food Research International 35, 225–231. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0963-9969(01)00189-2
- Mary, S., Mishra, A.K., 2020. Humanitarian food aid and civil conflict. World Development 126, 104713. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.worlddev.2019.104713
- Mashingaidze, N., Ekesa, B., Ndayisaba, C.P., Njukwe, E., Groot, J.C.J., Gwazane, M., Vanlauwe, B., 2020. Participatory Exploration of the Heterogeneity in Household Socioeconomic, Food, and Nutrition Security Status for the Identification of Nutrition-Sensitive Interventions in the Rwandan Highlands. Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems 4.
- Masset, E., Haddad, L., Cornelius, A., Isaza-Castro, J., 2011. A systematic review of agricultural interventions that aim to improve nutritional status in children. EPPI-Centre, London.
- Matsushita, Y., Takahashi, T., Asahi, K., Harashima, E., Takahashi, H., Tanaka, Hiroyuki, Tsumuraya, Y., Sarukura, N., Furuta, M., Tanaka, Heizo, Yokoyama, T., 2021. Validation of improved 24-hour dietary recall using a portable camera among the Japanese population. Nutrition Journal 20, 68. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12937-021-00724-2
- Maurya, V.K., Bashir, K., Aggarwal, M., 2020. Vitamin D microencapsulation and fortification: Trends and technologies. The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology 196, 105489. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2019.105489
- Mayorga-Martínez, A.A., Kucha, C., Kwofie, E., Ngadi, M., 2023. Designing nutrition-sensitive agriculture (NSA) interventions with multi-criteria decision analysis (MCDA): a review. Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition 0, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2023.2248616
- Mbuya, M.N.N., Humphrey, J.H., 2016. Preventing environmental enteric dysfunction through improved water, sanitation and hygiene: an opportunity for stunting reduction in developing countries. Maternal & Child Nutrition 12, 106–120. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.12220
- MC, 2019. BeginnersGuide/Overview Python Wiki [WWW Document]. URL https://wiki.python.org/moin/BeginnersGuide/Overview (accessed 11.23.21).
- McCormick, D.B., 2012. Riboflavin, in: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, pp. 280–292. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119946045.ch18
- McLaren, D.S., Kraemer, K., 2012. Vitamin A in nature. World Rev Nutr Diet 103, 7–17. https://doi.org/10.1159/000258434
- McMullin, S., Njogu, K., Wekesa, B., Gachuiri, A., Ngethe, E., Stadlmayr, B., Jamnadass, R., Kehlenbeck, K., 2019. Developing fruit tree portfolios that link agriculture more effectively with nutrition and health: a new approach for providing year-round micronutrients to smallholder farmers. Food Secur. 11, 1355–1372. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-019-00970-7
- Medicine, I. of, 1998. Dietary Reference Intakes for Thiamin, Riboflavin, Niacin, Vitamin B6, Folate, Vitamin B12, Pantothenic Acid, Biotin, and Choline. The National Academies Press, Washington, DC. https://doi.org/10.17226/6015
- Melesse, M.B., 2021. The effect of women's nutrition knowledge and empowerment on child nutrition outcomes in rural Ethiopia. Agricultural Economics 52, 883–899. https://doi.org/10.1111/agec.12668
- Mensink, R.P., Zock, P.L., Kester, A.D., Katan, M.B., 2003. Effects of dietary fatty acids and carbohydrates on the ratio of serum total to HDL cholesterol and on serum lipids and apolipoproteins: a meta-analysis of 60 controlled trials12. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 77, 1146–1155. https://doi.org/10.1093/ajcn/77.5.1146
- Micha, R., Mozaffarian, D., 2010. Saturated Fat and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors, Coronary Heart Disease, Stroke, and Diabetes: a Fresh Look at the Evidence. Lipids 45, 893–905. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11745-010-3393-4
- Michaux, K.D., Hou, K., Karakochuk, C.D., Whitfield, K.C., Ly, S., Verbowski, V., Stormer, A., Porter, K., Li, K.H., Houghton, L.A., Lynd, L.D., Talukder, A., McLean, J., Green, T.J., 2019. Effect of enhanced homestead food production on anaemia among Cambodian women and children: A cluster randomized controlled trial. Matern. Child Nutr. 15, e12757. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.12757
- Michie, S., van Stralen, M.M., West, R., 2011. The behaviour change wheel: A new method for characterising and designing behaviour change interventions. Implementation Science 6, 42. https://doi.org/10.1186/1748-5908-6-42
- Miller, L.C., Joshi, N., Lohani, M., Rogers, B., Kershaw, M., Houser, R., Ghosh, S., Griffiths, J.K., Mahato, S., Webb, P., 2017. Duration of programme exposure is associated with improved outcomes in nutrition and health: the case for longer project cycles from intervention experience in rural Nepal. j Dev. Eff. 9, 101–119. https://doi.org/10.1080/19439342.2016.1231706

Ministerio de Salud y Deportes, 2005. Tabla Boliviana de Composición de Alimentos.

Ministry of Education, United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization (UNESCO), 2016. Global Initiative on Out of School Children – Nepal Country Study. Kathmandu, Nepal.

- Mockshell, J., Villarino, Ma.E.J., 2019. Agroecological Intensification: Potential and Limitations to Achieving Food Security and Sustainability, in: Ferranti, P., Berry, E.M., Anderson, J.R. (Eds.), Encyclopedia of Food Security and Sustainability. Elsevier, Oxford, pp. 64–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-08-100596-5.22211-7
- Mogendi, J.B., De Steur, H., Gellynck, X., Makokha, A., 2016. Consumer evaluation of food with nutritional benefits: a systematic review and narrative synthesis. International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition 67, 355–371. https://doi.org/10.3109/09637486.2016.1170768
- Mosquera Vasquez, T., Del Castillo, S., Cuellar Galvez, D., Ernesto Rodriguez, L., 2017. Breeding Differently: Participatory Selection and Scaling Up Innovations in Colombia. Potato Res. 60, 361–381. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11540-018-9389-9
- Müller, A., 2019. Insects as Food in Laos and Thailand: A Case of "Westernisation"? Asian Journal of Social Science 47, 204–223. https://doi.org/10.1163/15685314-04702003
- Murimi, M.W., Kanyi, M., Mupfudze, T., Amin, Md.R., Mbogori, T., Aldubayan, K., 2017. Factors Influencing Efficacy of Nutrition Education Interventions: A Systematic Review. Journal of Nutrition Education and Behavior 49, 142-165.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneb.2016.09.003
- Musakwa, W., 2018. Identifying land suitable for agricultural land reform using GIS-MCDA in South Africa. Environ Dev Sustain 20, 2281–2299. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10668-017-9989-6
- Must, A., Jacques, P.F., Dallal, G.E., Bajema, C.J., Dietz, W.H., 1992. Long-Term Morbidity and Mortality of Overweight Adolescents. New England Journal of Medicine 327, 1350–1355. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199211053271904
- Muthayya, S., Rah, J.H., Sugimoto, J.D., Roos, F.F., Kraemer, K., Black, R.E., 2013. The Global Hidden Hunger Indices and Maps: An Advocacy Tool for Action. PLOS ONE 8, e67860. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0067860
- Muthini, D., Nzuma, J., Qaim, M., 2020. Subsistence production, markets, and dietary diversity in the Kenyan small farm sector. Food Policy 97, 101956. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2020.101956
- Naeem, Z., 2010. Vitamin D Deficiency- An Ignored Epidemic. Int J Health Sci (Qassim) 4, V–VI.
- Naghshi, S., Sadeghi, O., Willett, W.C., Esmaillzadeh, A., 2020. Dietary intake of total, animal, and plant proteins and risk of all cause, cardiovascular, and cancer mortality: systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. BMJ 370, m2412. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m2412
- Naik, S.K., Das, D.K., 2008. Relative performance of chelated zinc and zinc sulphate for lowland rice (Oryza sativa L.). Nutr Cycl Agroecosyst 81, 219–227. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10705-007-9158-7
- Nair, N., Tripathy, P., Sachdev, H.S., Pradhan, H., Bhattacharyya, S., Gope, R., Gagrai, S., Rath, Shibanand, Rath, Suchitra, Sinha, R., Roy, S.S., Shewale, S., Singh, V., Srivastava, A., Costello, A., Copas, A., Skordis-Worrall, J., Haghparast-Bidgoli, H., Saville, N., Prost, A., 2017. Effect of participatory women's groups and counselling through home visits on children's linear growth in rural eastern India (CARING trial): a cluster-randomised controlled trial. Lancet Glob Health 5, e1004–e1016. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(17)30339-X
- Nair, R., Maseeh, A., 2012. Vitamin D: The "sunshine" vitamin. J Pharmacol Pharmacother 3, 118–126. https://doi.org/10.4103/0976-500X.95506
- Nath, S.K., Moinier, B., Thuillier, F., Rongier, M., Desjeux, J.F., 1992. Urinary excretion of iodide and fluoride from supplemented food grade salt. Int J Vitam Nutr Res 62, 66–72.
- Neufeld, L.M., Hendriks, S., Hugas, M., 2023. Healthy Diet: A Definition for the United Nations Food Systems Summit 2021, in: von Braun, J., Afsana, K., Fresco, L.O., Hassan, M.H.A. (Eds.),

Science and Innovations for Food Systems Transformation. Springer International Publishing, Cham, pp. 21–30. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-15703-5\_3

- NIH, n.d. ASA24<sup>®</sup> Dietary Assessment Tool | EGRP/DCCPS/NCI/NIH [WWW Document]. URL https://epi.grants.cancer.gov/asa24/ (accessed 3.4.22a).
- NIH, n.d. Office of Dietary Supplements Iron [WWW Document]. URL https://ods.od.nih.gov/factsheets/Iron-Consumer/ (accessed 11.23.21b).
- NIH, n.d. Office of Dietary Supplements Iodine [WWW Document]. URL https://ods.od.nih.gov/factsheets/Iodine-Consumer/ (accessed 11.23.21c).
- NIH, n.d. Office of Dietary Supplements Vitamin A [WWW Document]. URL https://ods.od.nih.gov/factsheets/VitaminA-Consumer/ (accessed 11.23.21d).
- NIH, n.d. Office of Dietary Supplements Riboflavin [WWW Document]. URL https://ods.od.nih.gov/factsheets/Riboflavin-HealthProfessional/ (accessed 2.4.22e).
- NIH, n.d. Office of Dietary Supplements Vitamin B12 [WWW Document]. URL https://ods.od.nih.gov/factsheets/VitaminB12-HealthProfessional/ (accessed 2.4.22f).
- Njuki, J., Poole, J., Johnson, N., Baltenweck, I., Pali, P., Mburu, S., 2011. GENDER, LIVESTOCK AND LIVELIHOOD INDICATORS. International Livestock Research Institute.
- Node.js, n.d. Introduction to Node.js [WWW Document]. Introduction to Node.js. URL https://nodejs.dev/learn (accessed 11.22.21a).
- Node.js, n.d. About [WWW Document]. Node.js. URL https://nodejs.org/en/about/ (accessed 11.22.21b).
- Nordhagen, A., Rizwan, A.A.M., Aakre, I., Moxness Reksten, A., Pincus, L.M., Bøkevoll, A., Mamun, A., Haraksingh Thilsted, S., Htut, T., Somasundaram, T., Kjellevold, M., 2020. Nutrient Composition of Demersal, Pelagic, and Mesopelagic Fish Species Sampled Off the Coast of Bangladesh and Their Potential Contribution to Food and Nutrition Security—The EAF-Nansen Programme. Foods 9, 730. https://doi.org/10.3390/foods9060730
- Nordhagen, S., Klemm, R., 2018. Implementing small-scale poultry-for-nutrition projects: Successes and lessons learned. Matern. Child Nutr. 14, e12676. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.12676
- Nordhagen, S., Nielsen, J., van Mourik, T., Smith, E., Klemm, R., 2019a. Fostering CHANGE: Lessons from implementing a multi-country, multi-sector nutrition-sensitive agriculture project. Evaluation and Program Planning 77, 101695. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.evalprogplan.2019.101695
- Nordhagen, S., Thiam, K., Sow, S., 2019b. The sustainability of a nutrition-sensitive agriculture intervention: a case study from urban Senegal. Food Sec. 11, 1121–1134. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-019-00948-5
- Nordhagen, S., Traoré, A., 2021. Group-based approaches to nutrition-sensitive agriculture: insights from a post-project sustainability study in Côte d'Ivoire. Food Sec. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-021-01229-w
- OECD, World Health Organization, 2020. Overweight and obesity, in: Health at a Glance: Asia/Pacific 2020: Measuring Progress Towards Universal Health Coverage. OECD, Paris. https://doi.org/10.1787/a47d0cd2-en
- Ogrodnik, K., 2019. Multi-Criteria Analysis of Design Solutions in Architecture and Engineering: Review of Applications and a Case Study. Buildings 9, 244. https://doi.org/10.3390/buildings9120244
- Ogutu, S.O., Fongar, A., Gödecke, T., Jäckering, L., Mwololo, H., Njuguna, M., Wollni, M., Qaim, M., 2020. How to make farming and agricultural extension more nutrition-sensitive: evidence

from a randomised controlled trial in Kenya. European Review of Agricultural Economics. https://doi.org/10.1093/erae/jby049

- Ogutu, S.O., Goedecke, T., Qaim, M., 2019. Agricultural Commercialisation and Nutrition in Smallholder Farm Households. J. Agric. Econ. https://doi.org/10.1111/1477-9552.12359
- Ojo, A., Adeyemi, O., Kayode, F., Oyebamiji, O., Onabolu, A., Grema, A., MacNaughtan, K., Ajieroh, V., 2023. Evidence-Based Design Process for Nutrition-Sensitive Agriculture Interventions: A Case Study of the Advancing Local Dairy Development Programme in Nigeria. Food Nutr Bull 44, S27–S40. https://doi.org/10.1177/03795721221138396
- Ojwang, W.O., Ojuok, J.E., Nyamweya, C., Agembe, S., Owili, M., Yongo, E., Wakwabi, E.O., 2014. The intriguing dynamics of Rastrineobola argentea fishery in the Kenyan waters of Lake Victoria. Aquatic Ecosystem Health & Management 17, 80–89. https://doi.org/10.1080/14634988.2014.879036
- O'Kane, S.M., Pourshahidi, L.K., Mulhern, M.S., Weir, R.R., Hill, S., O'Reilly, J., Kmiotek, D., Deitrich, C., Mackle, E.M., Fitzgerald, E., Lowis, C., Johnston, M., Strain, J.J., Yeates, A.J., 2018. The Effect of Processing and Seasonality on the Iodine and Selenium Concentration of Cow's Milk Produced in Northern Ireland (NI): Implications for Population Dietary Intake. Nutrients 10, 287. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10030287
- Olivieri, A., Trimarchi, F., Vitti, P., 2020. Global iodine nutrition 2020: Italy is an iodine sufficient country. J Endocrinol Invest 43, 1671–1672. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40618-020-01402-6
- Olney, D.K., Pedehombga, A., Ruel, M.T., Dillon, A., 2015. A 2-Year Integrated Agriculture and Nutrition and Health Behavior Change Communication Program Targeted to Women in Burkina Faso Reduces Anemia, Wasting, and Diarrhea in Children 3–12.9 Months of Age at Baseline: A Cluster-Randomized Controlled Trial. The Journal of Nutrition 145, 1317–1324. https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.114.203539
- O'Mahony, L., Stepien, M., Gibney, M.J., Nugent, A.P., Brennan, L., 2011. The Potential Role of Vitamin D Enhanced Foods in Improving Vitamin D Status. Nutrients 3, 1023–1041. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu3121023
- Onwe, R.O., Onwosi, C.O., Ezugworie, F.N., Ekwealor, C.C., Okonkwo, C.C., 2022. Microbial trehalose boosts the ecological fitness of biocontrol agents, the viability of probiotics during long-term storage and plants tolerance to environmental-driven abiotic stress. Science of The Total Environment 806, 150432. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2021.150432
- Oostindjer, M., Aschemann-Witzel, J., Wang, Q., Skuland, S.E., Egelandsdal, B., Amdam, G.V., Schjøll, A., Pachucki, M.C., Rozin, P., Stein, J., Almli, V.L., Kleef, E.V., 2017. Are school meals a viable and sustainable tool to improve the healthiness and sustainability of children's diet and food consumption? A cross-national comparative perspective. Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition 57, 3942–3958. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2016.1197180
- Oyarzun, P.J., Borja, R.M., Sherwood, S., Parra, V., 2013. Making sense of agrobiodiversity, diet, and intensification of smallholder family farming in the Highland Andes of Ecuador. Ecol Food Nutr 52, 515–541. https://doi.org/10.1080/03670244.2013.769099
- Pambo, K.O., 2018. Assessment of Consumer Attitudes and Motivation to Consume Foods from Edible Insects: The Case of Cricket-Flour Buns (Thesis). JKUAT.
- Pambo, K.O., Okello, J.J., Mbeche, R.M., Kinyuru, J.N., Alemu, M.H., 2018. The role of product information on consumer sensory evaluation, expectations, experiences and emotions of cricketflour-containing buns. Food Research International 106, 532–541. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodres.2018.01.011
- Parikh, P., Semba, R., Manary, M., Swaminathan, S., Udomkesmalee, E., Bos, R., Poh, B.K.,

Rojroongwasinkul, N., Geurts, J., Sekartini, R., Nga, T.T., 2022. Animal source foods, rich in essential amino acids, are important for linear growth and development of young children in lowand middle-income countries. Maternal & Child Nutrition 18, e13264. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.13264

- Pasricha, S.-R., Tye-Din, J., Muckenthaler, M.U., Swinkels, D.W., 2021. Iron deficiency. The Lancet 397, 233–248. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(20)32594-0
- Passarelli, S., Ambikapathi, R., Gunaratna, N.S., Madzorera, I., Canavan, C.R., Noor, A.R., Worku, A., Berhane, Y., Abdelmenan, S., Sibanda, S., Munthali, B., Madzivhandila, T., Sibanda, L.M., Geremew, K., Dessie, T., Abegaz, S., Assefa, G., Sudfeld, C., McConnell, M., Davison, K., Fawzi, W., 2020. A Chicken Production Intervention and Additional Nutrition Behavior Change Component Increased Child Growth in Ethiopia: A Cluster-Randomized Trial. The Journal of Nutrition 150, 2806–2817. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxaa181
- Pérez Rodrigo, C., 2015. Métodos de cribado y métodos de evaluación rápida. NUTRICION HOSPITALARIA 91–98. https://doi.org/10.3305/nh.2015.31.sup3.8757
- Peter, G., 2011. THE IMPACT OF SMALL SCALE IRRIGATION SCHEMES ON HOUSEHOLD FOOD SECURITY IN SWAZILAND. Journal of Sustainable Development in Africa 13, 102– 117.
- Peters, K., Silva, S., Gonçalves, R., Kavelj, M., Fleuren, H., den Hertog, D., Ergun, O., Freeman, M., 2021. The Nutritious Supply Chain: Optimizing Humanitarian Food Assistance. INFORMS Journal on Optimization 3, 200–226. https://doi.org/10.1287/ijoo.2019.0047
- Pinstrup-Andersen, P., 2013. Nutrition-sensitive food systems: from rhetoric to action. Lancet 382, 375–376. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(13)61053-3
- Popkin, B.M., Corvalan, C., Grummer-Strawn, L.M., 2020. Dynamics of the double burden of malnutrition and the changing nutrition reality. The Lancet 395, 65–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(19)32497-3
- Port, A.L., Bernard, T., Hidrobo, M., Birba, O., Rawat, R., Ruel, M.T., 2017. Delivery of ironfortified yoghurt, through a dairy value chain program, increases hemoglobin concentration among children 24 to 59 months old in Northern Senegal: A cluster-randomized control trial. PLOS ONE 12, e0172198. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0172198
- Prasad, A.S., 2008. Zinc in Human Health: Effect of Zinc on Immune Cells. Mol Med 14, 353–357. https://doi.org/10.2119/2008-00033.Prasad
- Pretty, J., Toulmin, C., Williams, S., 2011. Sustainable intensification in African agriculture. International Journal of Agricultural Sustainability 9, 5–24. https://doi.org/10.3763/ijas.2010.0583
- Prochaska, J.O., DiClemente, C.C., 1982. Transtheoretical therapy: Toward a more integrative model of change. Psychotherapy: Theory, Research & Practice 19, 276–288. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0088437
- Ptomey, L.T., Willis, E.A., Honas, J.J., Mayo, M.S., Washburn, R.A., Herrmann, S.D., Sullivan, D.K., Donnelly, J.E., 2015. Validity of Energy Intake Estimated by Digital Photography Plus Recall in Overweight and Obese Young Adults. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics 115, 1392–1399. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jand.2015.05.006
- Rakotomanana, H., Hildebrand, D., Gates, G.E., Thomas, D.G., Fawbush, F., Stoecker, B.J., 2020. Maternal Knowledge, Attitudes, and Practices of Complementary Feeding and Child Undernutrition in the Vakinankaratra Region of Madagascar: A Mixed-Methods Study. Curr Dev Nutr 4, nzaa162. https://doi.org/10.1093/cdn/nzaa162

Ramos, M.P., Custodio, E., Jiménez, S., Mainar-Causapé, A.J., Boulanger, P., Ferrari, E., 2021. Do

agri-food market incentives improve food security and nutrition indicators? a microsimulation evaluation for Kenya. Food Sec. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-021-01215-2

- Ran, T., Yue, C., Rihn, A., 2015. Are Grocery Shoppers of Households with Weight-Concerned Members Willing to Pay More for Nutritional Information on Food? J. Food Distrib. Res. 46, 113–130. https://doi.org/10.22004/ag.econ.212994
- Rankin, J., Matthews, L., Cobley, S., Han, A., Sanders, R., Wiltshire, H.D., Baker, J.S., 2016. Psychological consequences of childhood obesity: psychiatric comorbidity and prevention. Adolesc Health Med Ther 7, 125–146. https://doi.org/10.2147/AHMT.S101631
- Rebro, S.M., Patterson, R.E., Kristal, A.R., Cheney, C.L., 1998. The Effect of Keeping Food Records on Eating Patterns. Journal of the American Dietetic Association 98, 1163–1165. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0002-8223(98)00269-7
- Reksten, A.M., Somasundaram, T., Kjellevold, M., Nordhagen, A., Bøkevoll, A., Pincus, L.M., Rizwan, A.A.Md., Mamun, A., Thilsted, S.H., Htut, T., Aakre, I., 2020. Nutrient composition of 19 fish species from Sri Lanka and potential contribution to food and nutrition security. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis 91, 103508. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jfca.2020.103508
- Relevy, N.Z., Bechor, S., Harari, A., Ben-Amotz, A., Kamari, Y., Harats, D., Shaish, A., 2015. The Inhibition of Macrophage Foam Cell Formation by 9-Cis β-Carotene Is Driven by BCMO1 Activity. PLOS ONE 10, e0115272. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0115272
- Remans, R., Flynn, D.F.B., DeClerck, F., Diru, W., Fanzo, J., Gaynor, K., Lambrecht, I., Mudiope, J., Mutuo, P.K., Nkhoma, P., Siriri, D., Sullivan, C., Palm, C.A., 2011. Assessing Nutritional Diversity of Cropping Systems in African Villages. PLOS ONE 6, e21235. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0021235
- Rezaei, J., 2015. Best-worst multi-criteria decision-making method. Omega 53, 49–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.omega.2014.11.009
- Richter, 2020. Infographic: Python Remains Most Popular Programming Language [WWW Document]. Statista Infographics. URL https://www.statista.com/chart/21017/most-popular-programming-languages/ (accessed 11.22.21).
- Ridoutt, B.G., Baird, D., Hendrie, G.A., 2021. Diets within planetary boundaries: What is the potential of dietary change alone? Sustainable Production and Consumption 28, 802–810. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.spc.2021.07.009
- Roncolini, A., Milanović, V., Cardinali, F., Osimani, A., Garofalo, C., Sabbatini, R., Clementi, F., Pasquini, M., Mozzon, M., Foligni, R., Raffaelli, N., Zamporlini, F., Minazzato, G., Trombetta, M.F., Van Buitenen, A., Van Campenhout, L., Aquilanti, L., 2019. Protein fortification with mealworm (Tenebrio molitor L.) powder: Effect on textural, microbiological, nutritional and sensory features of bread. PLoS ONE 14, e0211747. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0211747
- Roohani, N., Hurrell, R., Kelishadi, R., Schulin, R., 2013. Zinc and its importance for human health: An integrative review. J Res Med Sci 18, 144–157.
- Rosenberg, A.M., Maluccio, J.A., Harris, J., Mwanamwenge, M., Nguyen, P.H., Tembo, G., Rawat, R., 2018. Nutrition-sensitive agricultural interventions, agricultural diversity, food access and child dietary diversity: Evidence from rural Zambia. Food Policy 80, 10–23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2018.07.008
- Ross, A.C., Caballero, B.H., Cousins, R.J., Tucker, K.L., Ziegler, T.R., 2012. Modern nutrition in health and disease: Eleventh edition. Wolters Kluwer Health Adis (ESP).
- Ruel, M.T., Alderman, H., 2013. Nutrition-sensitive interventions and programmes: how can they help to accelerate progress in improving maternal and child nutrition? Lancet 382, 536–551.

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(13)60843-0

- Ruel, M.T., Quisumbing, A.R., Balagamwala, M., 2018. Nutrition-sensitive agriculture: What have we learned so far? Global Food Security 17, 128–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2018.01.002
- Rukmani, R., Gopinath, R., Anuradha, G., Sanjeev, R., Yadav, V.K., 2019. Women as Drivers of Change for Nutrition-Sensitive Agriculture: Case Study of a Novel Extension Approach in Wardha, India. Agric. Res. 8, 523–530. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40003-018-0383-x
- Sá, A.G.A., Moreno, Y.M.F., Carciofi, B.A.M., 2020. Food processing for the improvement of plant proteins digestibility. Critical Reviews in Food Science and Nutrition 60, 3367–3386. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2019.1688249
- Saaty, T.L., 1988. What is the Analytic Hierarchy Process?, in: Mitra, G., Greenberg, H.J., Lootsma, F.A., Rijkaert, M.J., Zimmermann, H.J. (Eds.), Mathematical Models for Decision Support. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg, pp. 109–121. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-83555-1\_5
- Saint Ville, A., Hickey, G.M., Rouwette, E., Samuels, A., Guariguata, L., Unwin, N., Phillip, L.E., 2022. A Combined Theory of Change-Group Model Building Approach to Evaluating "Farm to Fork" Models for School Feeding in the Caribbean. Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems 6.
- Salley, J.N., Hoover, A.W., Wilson, M.L., Muth, E.R., 2016. Comparison between Human and Bite-Based Methods of Estimating Caloric Intake. Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics 116, 1568–1577. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jand.2016.03.007
- Santoso, M.V., Bezner Kerr, R.N., Kassim, N., Martin, H., Mtinda, E., Njau, P., Mtei, K., Hoddinott, J., Young, S.L., 2021. A Nutrition-Sensitive Agroecology Intervention in Rural Tanzania Increases Children's Dietary Diversity and Household Food Security But Does Not Change Child Anthropometry: Results from a Cluster-Randomized Trial. The Journal of Nutrition 151, 2010– 2021. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxab052
- Santoso, M.V., Kerr, R.B., Hoddinott, J., Garigipati, P., Olmos, S., Young, S.L., 2019. Role of Women's Empowerment in Child Nutrition Outcomes: A Systematic Review. Adv Nutr 10, 1138–1151. https://doi.org/10.1093/advances/nmz056
- Saville, N.M., Shrestha, B.P., Style, S., Harris-Fry, H., Beard, B.J., Sen, A., Jha, S., Rai, A., Paudel, V., Sah, R., Paudel, P., Copas, A., Bhandari, B., Neupane, R., Morrison, J., Gram, L., Pulkki-Brännström, A.-M., Skordis-Worrall, J., Basnet, M., Pee, S. de, Hall, A., Harthan, J., Thondoo, M., Klingberg, S., Messick, J., Manandhar, D.S., Osrin, D., Costello, A., 2018. Impact on birth weight and child growth of Participatory Learning and Action women's groups with and without transfers of food or cash during pregnancy: Findings of the low birth weight South Asia cluster-randomised controlled trial (LBWSAT) in Nepal. PLOS ONE 13, e0194064. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0194064
- Schreinemachers, P., Bhattarai, D.R., Subedi, G.D., Acharya, T.P., Chen, H., Yang, R., Kashichhawa, N.K., Dhungana, U., Luther, G.C., Mecozzi, M., 2017a. Impact of school gardens in Nepal: a cluster randomised controlled trial. j Dev. Eff. 9, 329–343. https://doi.org/10.1080/19439342.2017.1311356
- Schreinemachers, P., Ouedraogo, M.S., Diagbouga, S., Thiombiano, A., Kouame, S.R., Sobgui, C.M., Chen, H.-P., Yang, R.-Y., 2019. Impact of school gardens and complementary nutrition education in Burkina Faso. j Dev. Eff. 11, 132–145. https://doi.org/10.1080/19439342.2019.1624595
- Schreinemachers, P., Rai, B.B., Dorji, D., Chen, H., Dukpa, T., Thinley, N., Sherpa, P.L., Yang, R.-Y., 2017b. School gardening in Bhutan: Evaluating outcomes and impact. Food Secur. 9, 635– 648. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-017-0673-3

- Schriewer, A., Odagiri, M., Wuertz, S., Misra, P.R., Panigrahi, P., Clasen, T., Jenkins, M.W., 2015. Human and Animal Fecal Contamination of Community Water Sources, Stored Drinking Water and Hands in Rural India Measured with Validated Microbial Source Tracking Assays. Am J Trop Med Hyg 93, 509–516. https://doi.org/10.4269/ajtmh.14-0824
- Schultink, W., 2002. Use of Under-Five Mortality Rate As an Indicator for Vitamin A Deficiency in a Population. The Journal of Nutrition 132, 2881S-2883S. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/132.9.2881S
- Schüpbach, R., Wegmüller, R., Berguerand, C., Bui, M., Herter-Aeberli, I., 2017. Micronutrient status and intake in omnivores, vegetarians and vegans in Switzerland. Eur J Nutr 56, 283–293. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00394-015-1079-7
- Seamans, K.M., Cashman, K.D., 2009. Existing and potentially novel functional markers of vitamin D status: a systematic review. The American Journal of Clinical Nutrition 89, 1997S-2008S. https://doi.org/10.3945/ajcn.2009.27230D
- Semba, R.D., Shardell, M., Sakr Ashour, F.A., Moaddel, R., Trehan, I., Maleta, K.M., Ordiz, M.I., Kraemer, K., Khadeer, M.A., Ferrucci, L., Manary, M.J., 2016. Child Stunting is Associated with Low Circulating Essential Amino Acids. EBioMedicine 6, 246–252. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ebiom.2016.02.030
- Seyedmohammadi, J., Sarmadian, F., Jafarzadeh, A.A., Ghorbani, M.A., Shahbazi, F., 2018. Application of SAW, TOPSIS and fuzzy TOPSIS models in cultivation priority planning for maize, rapeseed and soybean crops. Geoderma 310, 178–190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2017.09.012
- Shaheen, N., Islam, S., Munmun, S., Mohiduzzaman, Md., Longvah, T., 2016. Amino acid profiles and digestible indispensable amino acid scores of proteins from the prioritized key foods in Bangladesh. Food Chemistry 213, 83–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.06.057
- Shalini, C.N., Murthy, N.S., Shalini, S., Dinesh, R., Shivaraj, N.S., Suryanarayana, S.P., 2014. Comparison of nutritional status of rural and urban school students receiving midday meals in schools of Bengaluru, India: A cross sectional study. Journal of Postgraduate Medicine 60, 118. https://doi.org/10.4103/0022-3859.132309
- Shankar, B., Hawkes, C., 2013. India has a problem with palm oil. BMJ 347, f6065. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.f6065
- Sharma, A., Patni, B., Shankhdhar, D., Shankhdhar, S.C., 2013. Zinc An Indispensable Micronutrient. Physiol Mol Biol Plants 19, 11–20. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12298-012-0139-1
- Sharma, I.K., Essink, D., Fumado, V., Mridha, M.K., Bhattacharjee, L., Broerse, J.E.W., 2021a. What Influences the Implementation and Sustainability of Nutrition-Sensitive Agriculture Interventions? A Case Study from Southern Bangladesh. Sustainability 13, 12049. https://doi.org/10.3390/su132112049
- Sharma, I.K., Essink, D., Fumado, V., Shrestha, R., Susanto, Z.D., Broerse, J.E.W., 2021b. Pathways to Improving Nutrition among Upland Farmers through Nutrition-Sensitive Agriculture Interventions: A Case from Northern Laos. Sustainability 13, 13414. https://doi.org/10.3390/su132313414
- Shimelis, E.A., Rakshit, S., 2005. Effect of Microwave Heating on Solubility and Digestibility of Proteins and Reduction of Antinutrients of Selected Common Bean (phaseolus Vulgaris L.) Varieties Grown in Ethiopia: EFFETTO DEL RISCALDAMENTO A MICROONDE SULLA SOLUBILITÀ E SULLA DIGERIBILITÀ DELLE PROTEINE E SULLA DIMINUZIONE DI COMPOSTI ANTINUTRIZIONALI DI VARIETÀ SELEZIONATE DI FAGIOLO COMUNE (PHASEOLUS VULGARIS L.) COLTIVATO IN ETIOPIA. Italian Journal of Food Science 17,

407-418.

- Shrestha, R.M., Schreinemachers, P., Nyangmi, M.G., Sah, M., Phuong, J., Manandhar, S., Yang, R.-Y., 2020. Home-grown school feeding: assessment of a pilot program in Nepal. BMC Public Health 20, 28. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-8143-9
- Shubham, K., Anukiruthika, T., Dutta, S., Kashyap, A.V., Moses, J.A., Anandharamakrishnan, C., 2020. Iron deficiency anemia: A comprehensive review on iron absorption, bioavailability and emerging food fortification approaches. Trends in Food Science & Technology 99, 58–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tifs.2020.02.021
- Sibhatu, K.T., Krishna, V.V., Qaim, M., 2015. Production diversity and dietary diversity in smallholder farm households. PNAS 112, 10657–10662. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1510982112
- Sibhatu, K.T., Qaim, M., 2018a. Review: Meta-analysis of the association between production diversity, diets, and nutrition in smallholder farm households. Food Policy 77, 1–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2018.04.013
- Sibhatu, K.T., Qaim, M., 2018b. Farm production diversity and dietary quality: linkages and measurement issues. Food Secur. 10, 47–59. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-017-0762-3
- Sibhatu, K.T., Qaim, M., 2017. Rural food security, subsistence agriculture, and seasonality. PLoS One 12, e0186406. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0186406
- Simpson, S.J., Raubenheimer, D., 2014. Perspective: Tricks of the trade. Nature 508, S66–S66. https://doi.org/10.1038/508S66a
- Singh, S., Fernandes, M., 2018. Home-grown school feeding: promoting local production systems diversification through nutrition sensitive agriculture. Food Secur. 10, 111–119. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12571-017-0760-5
- Sinyolo, S., Mudhara, M., Wale, E., 2014. The impact of smallholder irrigation on household welfare: The case of Tugela Ferry irrigation scheme in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. Water SA 40, 145–156. https://doi.org/10.4314/wsa.v40i1.18
- Sinyolo, S., Murendo, C., Nyamwanza, A.M., Sinyolo, S.A., Ndinda, C., Nwosu, C.O., 2021. Farm Production Diversification and Dietary Diversity among Subsistence Farming Households: Panel Data Evidence from South Africa. Sustainability 13, 10325. https://doi.org/10.3390/su131810325
- Sizar, O., Khare, S., Goyal, A., Givler, A., 2022. Vitamin D Deficiency, in: StatPearls. StatPearls Publishing, Treasure Island (FL).
- Smarzyński, K., Sarbak, P., Musiał, S., Jeżowski, P., Piątek, M., Kowalczewski, P.Ł., 2019. Nutritional analysis and evaluation of the consumer acceptance of pork pâté enriched with cricket powder - preliminary study. Open Agriculture 4, 159–163. https://doi.org/10.1515/opag-2019-0015
- Solon-Biet, S.M., McMahon, A.C., Ballard, J.W.O., Ruohonen, K., Wu, L.E., Cogger, V.C., Warren, A., Huang, X., Pichaud, N., Melvin, R.G., Gokarn, R., Khalil, M., Turner, N., Cooney, G.J., Sinclair, D.A., Raubenheimer, D., Le Couteur, D.G., Simpson, S.J., 2014. The Ratio of Macronutrients, Not Caloric Intake, Dictates Cardiometabolic Health, Aging, and Longevity in Ad Libitum-Fed Mice. Cell Metabolism 19, 418–430. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cmet.2014.02.009
- Song, M., Wu, K., Meyerhardt, J.A., Yilmaz, O., Wang, M., Ogino, S., Fuchs, C.S., Giovannucci, E.L., Chan, A.T., 2018. Low-Carbohydrate Diet Score and Macronutrient Intake in Relation to Survival After Colorectal Cancer Diagnosis. JNCI Cancer Spectrum 2, pky077. https://doi.org/10.1093/jncics/pky077

- Spahn, J.M., Reeves, R.S., Keim, K.S., Laquatra, I., Kellogg, M., Jortberg, B., Clark, N.A., 2010. State of the Evidence Regarding Behavior Change Theories and Strategies in Nutrition Counseling to Facilitate Health and Food Behavior Change. Journal of the American Dietetic Association 110, 879–891. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jada.2010.03.021
- Ssentongo, P., Ssentongo, A.E., Ba, D.M., Ericson, J.E., Na, M., Gao, X., Fronterre, C., Chinchilli, V.M., Schiff, S.J., 2021. Global, regional and national epidemiology and prevalence of child stunting, wasting and underweight in low- and middle-income countries, 2006–2018. Sci Rep 11, 5204. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-84302-w
- Stabler, S.P., 2012. Vitamin B12, in: Present Knowledge in Nutrition. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, pp. 343–358. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119946045.ch22
- Steenson, S., Buttriss, J.L., 2020. The challenges of defining a healthy and 'sustainable' diet. Nutrition Bulletin 45, 206–222. https://doi.org/10.1111/nbu.12439
- Stevens, G.A., Bennett, J.E., Hennocq, Q., Lu, Y., De-Regil, L.M., Rogers, L., Danaei, G., Li, G., White, R.A., Flaxman, S.R., Oehrle, S.-P., Finucane, M.M., Guerrero, R., Bhutta, Z.A., Then-Paulino, A., Fawzi, W., Black, R.E., Ezzati, M., 2015. Trends and mortality effects of vitamin A deficiency in children in 138 low-income and middle-income countries between 1991 and 2013: a pooled analysis of population-based surveys. The Lancet Global Health 3, e528–e536. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2214-109X(15)00039-X
- Subar, A.F., Freedman, L.S., Tooze, J.A., Kirkpatrick, S.I., Boushey, C., Neuhouser, M.L., Thompson, F.E., Potischman, N., Guenther, P.M., Tarasuk, V., Reedy, J., Krebs-Smith, S.M., 2015. Addressing Current Criticism Regarding the Value of Self-Report Dietary Data. The Journal of Nutrition 145, 2639–2645. https://doi.org/10.3945/jn.115.219634
- Swanson, D., Block, R., Mousa, S.A., 2012. Omega-3 Fatty Acids EPA and DHA: Health Benefits Throughout Life. Advances in Nutrition 3, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.3945/an.111.000893
- Swinburn, B., Egger, G., Raza, F., 1999. Dissecting Obesogenic Environments: The Development and Application of a Framework for Identifying and Prioritizing Environmental Interventions for Obesity. Preventive Medicine 29, 563–570. https://doi.org/10.1006/pmed.1999.0585
- Swindale, A., Bilinksy, P., 2006. Household Dietary Diversity Score (HDDS) for Measurement of Household Food Access: Indicator Guide (Version 2) 15.
- Talukder, B., Hipel, K.W., vanLoon, G.W., 2018. Using multi-criteria decision analysis for assessing sustainability of agricultural systems. Sustainable Development 26, 781–799. https://doi.org/10.1002/sd.1848
- Talukder, B., Saifuzzaman, M., vanLoon, G.W., 2016. Sustainability of agricultural systems in the coastal zone of Bangladesh. Renewable Agriculture and Food Systems 31, 148–165. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742170515000095
- Teklewold, H., Kassie, M., Shiferaw, B., Köhlin, G., 2013. Cropping system diversification, conservation tillage and modern seed adoption in Ethiopia: Impacts on household income, agrochemical use and demand for labor. Ecological Economics 93, 85–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2013.05.002
- Thilsted, S.H., Thorne-Lyman, A., Webb, P., Bogard, J.R., Subasinghe, R., Phillips, M.J., Allison, E.H., 2016. Sustaining healthy diets: The role of capture fisheries and aquaculture for improving nutrition in the post-2015 era. Food Policy 61, 126–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodpol.2016.02.005
- Thompson, F.E., Subar, A.F., Loria, C.M., Reedy, J.L., Baranowski, T., 2010. Need for Technological Innovation in Dietary Assessment. J Am Diet Assoc 110, 48–51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jada.2009.10.008

- Timoneda, J., Rodríguez-Fernández, L., Zaragozá, R., Marín, M.P., Cabezuelo, M.T., Torres, L., Viña, J.R., Barber, T., 2018. Vitamin A Deficiency and the Lung. Nutrients 10, 1132. https://doi.org/10.3390/nu10091132
- Tizazu, W., Laillou, A., Hailu, B.A., Chitekwe, S., Baye, K., 2022. Complementary feeding and food-group level inequality among Ethiopian children 6–23 months of age (2011–2019). Maternal & Child Nutrition n/a, e13375. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.13375
- Townshend, T., Lake, A., 2017. Obesogenic environments: current evidence of the built and food environments. Perspect Public Health 137, 38–44. https://doi.org/10.1177/1757913916679860
- Turner, R., Hawkes, C., Waage, J., Ferguson, E., Haseen, F., Homans, H., Hussein, J., Johnston, D., Marais, D., McNeill, G., Shankar, B., 2013. Agriculture for Improved Nutrition: The Current Research Landscape. Food Nutr Bull 34, 369–377. https://doi.org/10.1177/156482651303400401
- Udomkun, P., Wiredu, A.N., Nagle, M., Bandyopadhyay, R., Müller, J., Vanlauwe, B., 2017. Mycotoxins in Sub-Saharan Africa: Present situation, socio-economic impact, awareness, and outlook. Food Control 72, 110–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foodcont.2016.07.039
- UNICEF, 2021. Indicators for assessing infant and young child feeding practices: definitions and measurement methods. WHO.
- Van der Heijden, K., 2005. Scenarios: The Art of Strategic Conversation, 2nd ed. Wiley, Chichester, West Sussex, United Kingdom.
- van Huis, A., 2020. Insects as food and feed, a new emerging agricultural sector: a review. Journal of Insects as Food and Feed 6, 27–44. https://doi.org/10.3920/JIFF2019.0017
- van Huis, A., Oonincx, D.G.A.B., 2017. The environmental sustainability of insects as food and feed. A review. Agron. Sustain. Dev. 37, 43. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13593-017-0452-8
- Verbowski, V., Talukder, Z., Hou, K., Hoing, L.S., Michaux, K., Anderson, V., Gibson, R., Li, K.H., Lynd, L.D., McLean, J., Green, T.J., Barr, S.I., 2018. Effect of enhanced homestead food production and aquaculture on dietary intakes of women and children in rural Cambodia: A cluster randomized controlled trial. Maternal & Child Nutrition 14, e12581. https://doi.org/10.1111/mcn.12581
- Vereecken, C.A., Covents, M., Sichert-Hellert, W., Alvira, J.M.F., Le Donne, C., De Henauw, S., De Vriendt, T., Phillipp, M.K., Béghin, L., Manios, Y., Hallström, L., Poortvliet, E., Matthys, C., Plada, M., Nagy, E., Moreno, L.A., 2008. Development and evaluation of a self-administered computerized 24-h dietary recall method for adolescents in Europe. Int J Obes 32, S26–S34. https://doi.org/10.1038/ijo.2008.180
- Verger, E.O., Ballard, T.J., Dop, M.C., Martin-Prevel, Y., 2019. Systematic review of use and interpretation of dietary diversity indicators in nutrition-sensitive agriculture literature. Global Food Security 20, 156–169. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gfs.2019.02.004
- Vinceti, B., Fremout, T., Termote, C., Fallas Conejo, D., Thomas, E., Lachat, C., Toe, L.C., Thiombiano, A., Zerbo, I., Lompo, D., Sanou, L., Parkouda, C., Hien, A., Ouédraogo, O., Ouoba, H., 2022. Food tree species selection for nutrition-sensitive forest landscape restoration in Burkina Faso. PLANTS, PEOPLE, PLANET 4, 667–684. https://doi.org/10.1002/ppp3.10304
- Vos, T., Abajobir, A.A., Abate, K.H., Abbafati, C., Abbas, K.M., Abd-Allah, F., Abdulkader, R.S., Abdulle, A.M., Abebo, T.A., Abera, S.F., Aboyans, V., Abu-Raddad, L.J., Ackerman, I.N., Adamu, A.A., Adetokunboh, O., Afarideh, M., Afshin, A., Agarwal, S.K., Aggarwal, R., Agrawal, A., Agrawal, S., Ahmadieh, H., Ahmed, M.B., Aichour, M.T.E., Aichour, A.N., Aichour, I., Aiyar, S., Akinyemi, R.O., Akseer, N., Al Lami, F.H., Alahdab, F., Al-Aly, Z., Alam, K., Alam, N., Alam, T., Alasfoor, D., Alene, K.A., Ali, R., Alizadeh-Navaei, R., Alkerwi, A.,

Alla, F., Allebeck, P., Allen, C., Al-Maskari, F., Al-Raddadi, R., Alsharif, U., Alsowaidi, S., Altirkawi, K.A., Amare, A.T., Amini, E., Ammar, W., Amoako, Y.A., Andersen, H.H., Antonio, C.A.T., Anwari, P., Arnlöv, J., Artaman, A., Aryal, K.K., Asayesh, H., Asgedom, S.W., Assadi, R., Atey, T.M., Atnafu, N.T., Atre, S.R., Avila-Burgos, L., Avokphako, E.F.G.A., Awasthi, A., Bacha, U., Badawi, A., Balakrishnan, K., Banerjee, A., Bannick, M.S., Barac, A., Barber, R.M., Barker-Collo, S.L., Bärnighausen, T., Barquera, S., Barregard, L., Barrero, L.H., Basu, S., Battista, B., Battle, K.E., Baune, B.T., Bazargan-Hejazi, S., Beardsley, J., Bedi, N., Beghi, E., Béjot, Y., Bekele, B.B., Bell, M.L., Bennett, D.A., Bensenor, I.M., Benson, J., Berhane, A., Berhe, D.F., Bernabé, E., Betsu, B.D., Beuran, M., Beyene, A.S., Bhala, N., Bhansali, A., Bhatt, S., Bhutta, Z.A., Biadgilign, S., Bicer, B.K., Bienhoff, K., Bikbov, B., Birungi, C., Biryukov, S., Bisanzio, D., Bizuayehu, H.M., Boneya, D.J., Boufous, S., Bourne, R.R.A., Brazinova, A., Brugha, T.S., Buchbinder, R., Bulto, L.N.B., Bumgarner, B.R., Butt, Z.A., Cahuana-Hurtado, L., Cameron, E., Car, M., Carabin, H., Carapetis, J.R., Cárdenas, R., Carpenter, D.O., Carrero, J.J., Carter, A., Carvalho, F., Casey, D.C., Caso, V., Castañeda-Orjuela, C.A., Castle, C.D., Catalá-López, F., Chang, H.-Y., Chang, J.-C., Charlson, F.J., Chen, H., Chibalabala, M., Chibueze, C.E., Chisumpa, V.H., Chitheer, A.A., Christopher, D.J., Ciobanu, L.G., Cirillo, M., Colombara, D., Cooper, C., Cortesi, P.A., Criqui, M.H., Crump, J.A., Dadi, A.F., Dalal, K., Dandona, L., Dandona, R., das Neves, J., Davitoiu, D.V., de Courten, B., De Leo, D.D., Defo, B.K., Degenhardt, L., Deiparine, S., Dellavalle, R.P., Deribe, K., Des Jarlais, D.C., Dey, S., Dharmaratne, S.D., Dhillon, P.K., Dicker, D., Ding, E.L., Djalalinia, S., Do, H.P., Dorsey, E.R., dos Santos, K.P.B., Douwes-Schultz, D., Doyle, K.E., Driscoll, T.R., Dubey, M., Duncan, B.B., El-Khatib, Z.Z., Ellerstrand, J., Enayati, A., Endries, A.Y., Ermakov, S.P., Erskine, H.E., Eshrati, B., Eskandarieh, S., Esteghamati, A., Estep, K., Fanuel, F.B.B., Farinha, C.S.E.S., Faro, A., Farzadfar, F., Fazeli, M.S., Feigin, V.L., Fereshtehnejad, S.-M., Fernandes, J.C., Ferrari, A.J., Feyissa, T.R., Filip, I., Fischer, F., Fitzmaurice, C., Flaxman, A.D., Flor, L.S., Foigt, N., Foreman, K.J., Franklin, R.C., Fullman, N., Fürst, T., Furtado, J.M., Futran, N.D., Gakidou, E., Ganji, M., Garcia-Basteiro, A.L., Gebre, T., Gebrehiwot, T.T., Geleto, A., Gemechu, B.L., Gesesew, H.A., Gething, P.W., Ghajar, A., Gibney, K.B., Gill, P.S., Gillum, R.F., Ginawi, I.A.M., Giref, A.Z., Gishu, M.D., Giussani, G., Godwin, W.W., Gold, A.L., Goldberg, E.M., Gona, P.N., Goodridge, A., Gopalani, S.V., Goto, A., Goulart, A.C., Griswold, M., Gugnani, H.C., Gupta, Rahul, Gupta, Rajeev, Gupta, T., Gupta, V., Hafezi-Nejad, N., Hailu, G.B., Hailu, A.D., Hamadeh, R.R., Hamidi, S., Handal, A.J., Hankey, G.J., Hanson, S.W., Hao, Y., Harb, H.L., Hareri, H.A., Haro, J.M., Harvey, J., Hassanvand, M.S., Havmoeller, R., Hawley, C., Hay, S.I., Hay, R.J., Henry, N.J., Heredia-Pi, I.B., Hernandez, J.M., Heydarpour, P., Hoek, H.W., Hoffman, H.J., Horita, N., Hosgood, H.D., Hostiuc, S., Hotez, P.J., Hoy, D.G., Htet, A.S., Hu, G., Huang, H., Huynh, C., Iburg, K.M., Igumbor, E.U., Ikeda, C., Irvine, C.M.S., Jacobsen, K.H., Jahanmehr, N., Jakovljevic, M.B., Jassal, S.K., Javanbakht, M., Jayaraman, S.P., Jeemon, P., Jensen, P.N., Jha, V., Jiang, G., John, D., Johnson, S.C., Johnson, C.O., Jonas, J.B., Jürisson, M., Kabir, Z., Kadel, R., Kahsay, A., Kamal, R., Kan, H., Karam, N.E., Karch, A., Karema, C.K., Kasaeian, A., Kassa, G.M., Kassaw, N.A., Kassebaum, N.J., Kastor, A., Katikireddi, S.V., Kaul, A., Kawakami, N., Keiyoro, P.N., Kengne, A.P., Keren, A., Khader, Y.S., Khalil, I.A., Khan, E.A., Khang, Y.-H., Khosravi, A., Khubchandani, J., Kiadaliri, A.A., Kieling, C., Kim, Y.J., Kim, D., Kim, P., Kimokoti, R.W., Kinfu, Y., Kisa, A., Kissimova-Skarbek, K.A., Kivimaki, M., Knudsen, A.K., Kokubo, Y., Kolte, D., Kopec, J.A., Kosen, S., Koul, P.A., Koyanagi, A., Kravchenko, M., Krishnaswami, S., Krohn, K.J., Kumar, G.A., Kumar, P., Kumar, S., Kyu, H.H., Lal, D.K., Lalloo, R., Lambert, N., Lan, Q., Larsson, A., Lavados, P.M., Leasher, J.L., Lee, P.H., Lee, J.-T., Leigh, J., Leshargie, C.T., Leung, J., Leung, R., Levi, M., Li, Yichong, Li, Yongmei, Li Kappe, D., Liang, X., Liben, M.L., Lim, S.S., Linn, S., Liu, P.Y., Liu, A., Liu, S., Liu, Y., Lodha, R., Logroscino, G., London, S.J., Looker, K.J., Lopez, A.D., Lorkowski, S., Lotufo, P.A., Low, N., Lozano, R., Lucas, T.C.D., Macarayan, E.R.K., Magdy Abd El Razek, H., Magdy Abd El Razek, M., Mahdavi, M., Majdan, M., Majdzadeh, R., Majeed, A., Malekzadeh, R., Malhotra, R., Malta, D.C., Mamun, A.A., Manguerra, H., Manhertz, T., Mantilla, A., Mantovani, L.G., Mapoma, C.C., Marczak, L.B., Martinez-Raga, J., Martins-Melo, F.R., Martopullo, I., März, W., Mathur, M.R., Mazidi, M., McAlinden, C., McGaughey, M., McGrath, J.J., McKee, M., McNellan, C., Mehata, S., Mehndiratta, M.M., Mekonnen, T.C., Memiah, P., Memish, Z.A., Mendoza, W., Mengistie, M.A., Mengistu, D.T., Mensah, G.A., Meretoja, T.J., Meretoja, A., Mezgebe, H.B., Micha, R., Millear, A., Miller, T.R., Mills, E.J., Mirarefin, M., Mirrakhimov, E.M., Misganaw, A., Mishra, S.R., Mitchell, P.B., Mohammad, K.A., Mohammadi, A., Mohammed, K.E., Mohammed, S., Mohanty, S.K., Mokdad, A.H., Mollenkopf, S.K., Monasta, L., Montico, M., Moradi-Lakeh, M., Moraga, P., Mori, R., Morozoff, C., Morrison, S.D., Moses, M., Mountjoy-Venning, C., Mruts, K.B., Mueller, U.O., Muller, K., Murdoch, M.E., Murthy, G.V.S., Musa, K.I., Nachega, J.B., Nagel, G., Naghavi, M., Naheed, A., Naidoo, K.S., Naldi, L., Nangia, V., Natarajan, G., Negasa, D.E., Negoi, R.I., Negoi, I., Newton, C.R., Ngunjiri, J.W., Nguyen, T.H., Nguyen, Q.L., Nguyen, C.T., Nguyen, G., Nguyen, M., Nichols, E., Ningrum, D.N.A., Nolte, S., Nong, V.M., Norrving, B., Noubiap, J.J.N., O'Donnell, M.J., Ogbo, F.A., Oh, I.-H., Okoro, A., Oladimeji, O., Olagunju, T.O., Olagunju, A.T., Olsen, H.E., Olusanya, B.O., Olusanya, J.O., Ong, K., Opio, J.N., Oren, E., Ortiz, A., Osgood-Zimmerman, A., Osman, M., Owolabi, M.O., Pa, M., Pacella, R.E., Pana, A., Panda, B.K., Papachristou, C., Park, E.-K., Parry, C.D., Parsaeian, M., Patten, S.B., Patton, G.C., Paulson, K., Pearce, N., Pereira, D.M., Perico, N., Pesudovs, K., Peterson, C.B., Petzold, M., Phillips, M.R., Pigott, D.M., Pillay, J.D., Pinho, C., Plass, D., Pletcher, M.A., Popova, S., Poulton, R.G., Pourmalek, F., Prabhakaran, D., Prasad, N.M., Prasad, N., Purcell, C., Qorbani, M., Quansah, R., Quintanilla, B.P.A., Rabiee, R.H.S., Radfar, A., Rafay, A., Rahimi, K., Rahimi-Movaghar, A., Rahimi-Movaghar, V., Rahman, M.H.U., Rahman, M., Rai, R.K., Rajsic, S., Ram, U., Ranabhat, C.L., Rankin, Z., Rao, P.C., Rao, P.V., Rawaf, S., Ray, S.E., Reiner, R.C., Reinig, N., Reitsma, M.B., Remuzzi, G., Renzaho, A.M.N., Resnikoff, S., Rezaei, S., Ribeiro, A.L., Ronfani, L., Roshandel, G., Roth, G.A., Roy, A., Rubagotti, E., Ruhago, G.M., Saadat, S., Sadat, N., Safdarian, M., Safi, S., Safiri, S., Sagar, R., Sahathevan, R., Salama, J., Saleem, H.O.B., Salomon, J.A., Salvi, S.S., Samy, A.M., Sanabria, J.R., Santomauro, D., Santos, I.S., Santos, J.V., Santric Milicevic, M.M., Sartorius, B., Satpathy, M., Sawhney, M., Saxena, S., Schmidt, M.I., Schneider, I.J.C., Schöttker, B., Schwebel, D.C., Schwendicke, F., Seedat, S., Sepanlou, S.G., Servan-Mori, E.E., Setegn, T., Shackelford, K.A., Shaheen, A., Shaikh, M.A., Shamsipour, M., Shariful Islam, S.M., Sharma, J., Sharma, R., She, J., Shi, P., Shields, C., Shifa, G.T., Shigematsu, M., Shinohara, Y., Shiri, R., Shirkoohi, R., Shirude, S., Shishani, K., Shrime, M.G., Sibai, A.M., Sigfusdottir, I.D., Silva, D.A.S., Silva, J.P., Silveira, D.G.A., Singh, J.A., Singh, N.P., Sinha, D.N., Skiadaresi, E., Skirbekk, V., Slepak, E.L., Sligar, A., Smith, D.L., Smith, M., Sobaih, B.H.A., Sobngwi, E., Sorensen, R.J.D., Sousa, T.C.M., Sposato, L.A., Sreeramareddy, C.T., Srinivasan, V., Stanaway, J.D., Stathopoulou, V., Steel, N., Stein, M.B., Stein, D.J., Steiner, T.J., Steiner, C., Steinke, S., Stokes, M.A., Stovner, L.J., Strub, B., Subart, M., Sufiyan, M.B., Sunguya, B.F., Sur, P.J., Swaminathan, S., Sykes, B.L., Sylte, D.O., Tabarés-Seisdedos, R., Taffere, G.R., Takala, J.S., Tandon, N., Tavakkoli, M., Taveira, N., Taylor, H.R., Tehrani-Banihashemi, A., Tekelab, T., Terkawi, A.S., Tesfaye, D.J., Tesssema, B., Thamsuwan, O., Thomas, K.E., Thrift, A.G., Tiruye,

T.Y., Tobe-Gai, R., Tollanes, M.C., Tonelli, M., Topor-Madry, R., Tortajada, M., Touvier, M., Tran, B.X., Tripathi, S., Troeger, C., Truelsen, T., Tsoi, D., Tuem, K.B., Tuzcu, E.M., Tyrovolas, S., Ukwaja, K.N., Undurraga, E.A., Uneke, C.J., Updike, R., Uthman, O.A., Uzochukwu, B.S.C., van Boven, J.F.M., Varughese, S., Vasankari, T., Venkatesh, S., Venketasubramanian, N., Vidavalur, R., Violante, F.S., Vladimirov, S.K., Vlassov, V.V., Vollset, S.E., Wadilo, F., Wakayo, T., Wang, Y.-P., Weaver, M., Weichenthal, S., Weiderpass, E., Weintraub, R.G., Werdecker, A., Westerman, R., Whiteford, H.A., Wijeratne, T., Wiysonge, C.S., Wolfe, C.D.A., Woodbrook, R., Woolf, A.D., Workicho, A., Xavier, D., Xu, G., Yadgir, S., Yaghoubi, M., Yakob, B., Yan, L.L., Yano, Y., Ye, P., Yimam, H.H., Yip, P., Yonemoto, N., Yoon, S.-J., Yotebieng, M., Younis, M.Z., Zaidi, Z., Zaki, M.E.S., Zegeye, E.A., Zenebe, Z.M., Zhang, X., Zhou, M., Zipkin, B., Zodpey, S., Zuhlke, L.J., Murray, C.J.L., 2017. Global, regional, and national incidence, prevalence, and years lived with disability for 328 diseases and injuries for 195 countries, 1990–2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. The Lancet 390, 1211–1259. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(17)32154-2

- Wang, C., Chan, J.S.Y., Ren, L., Yan, J.H., 2016. Obesity Reduces Cognitive and Motor Functions across the Lifespan. Neural Plasticity 2016, e2473081. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/2473081
- Wang, F., Zheng, J., Yang, B., Jiang, J., Fu, Y., Li, D., 2015. Effects of Vegetarian Diets on Blood Lipids: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. Journal of the American Heart Association 4, e002408. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.115.002408
- Warner, J., Marivoet, W., Covic, N., Umugwaneza, M., 2023. Strategies for better integrating nutrient supplementation and dietary diversity approaches for stunting reduction and improved nutrition outcomes: A Rwandan case study. Development Policy Review 41, e12692. https://doi.org/10.1111/dpr.12692
- Warren, A.M., Frongillo, E.A., Nguyen, P.H., Menon, P., 2020. Nutrition Intervention Using Behavioral Change Communication without Additional Material Inputs Increased Expenditures on Key Food Groups in Bangladesh. J Nutr 150, 1284–1290. https://doi.org/10.1093/jn/nxz339
- Webb, P., Kennedy, E., 2014. Impacts of Agriculture on Nutrition: Nature of the Evidence and Research Gaps. Food Nutr Bull 35, 126–132. https://doi.org/10.1177/156482651403500113
- Wesana, J., De Steur, H., Dora, M.K., Mutenyo, E., Muyama, L., Gellynck, X., 2018. Towards nutrition sensitive agriculture. Actor readiness to reduce food and nutrient losses or wastes along the dairy value chain in Uganda. Journal of Cleaner Production 182, 46–56. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.02.021
- Wesana, J., Gellynck, X., Dora, M.K., Muyama, L., Mutenyo, E., Elizabeth, A., Kagambe, E., De Steur, H., 2020. Labeling Nutrition-Sensitive Food Chains: A Consumer Preference Analysis of Milk Products. Frontiers in Nutrition 7.
- Wessells, K.R., Brown, K.H., 2012. Estimating the Global Prevalence of Zinc Deficiency: Results Based on Zinc Availability in National Food Supplies and the Prevalence of Stunting. PLOS ONE 7, e50568. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0050568
- Westerterp-Plantenga, M.S., Lemmens, S.G., Westerterp, K.R., 2012. Dietary protein its role in satiety, energetics, weight loss and health. British Journal of Nutrition 108, S105–S112. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0007114512002589
- WFP, VAM, 2008. Technical Guidance Sheet Food Consumption Analysis: Calculation and Use of the Food Consumption Score in Food Security Analysis.
- WHO, 2011. Haemoglobin concentrations for the diagnosis of anaemia and assessment of severity. WHO.
- WHO, 2008. Indicators for assessing infant and young child feeding practices PART 1. WHO,

Washington, DC, USA.

- WHO, 1996. Indicators for assessing Vtamin A Deficiency and their application in monitoring and evaluating intervention programmes. WHO, Geneva.
- WHO, n.d. Global Database on Child Growth and Malnutrition [WWW Document]. WHO. URL https://www.who.int/nutgrowthdb/about/introduction/en/index2.html (accessed 9.27.20).
- WHO, CDC, 2007. including literature reviews: report of a Joint World Health Organization/Centers for Disease Control and Prevention Technical Consultation on the Assessment of Iron Status at the Population Level, 2nd ed. ed. World Health Organization, Geneva.
- Wijesinha-Bettoni, R., Mouillé, B., 2019. The Contribution of Potatoes to Global Food Security, Nutrition and Healthy Diets. Am. J. Potato Res. 96, 139–149. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12230-018-09697-1
- Williams, C.D., 1933. A nutritional disease of childhood associated with a maize diet. Arch Dis Child 8, 423–433.
- Working Group on Infant and Young Child Feeding Indicators, 2006. Developing and Validating Simple Indicators of Dietary Quality and Energy Intake of Infants and Young Children in Developing Countries: Summary of findings from analysis of 10 data sets 112.

World Food Programme, 2020. Annual performance report for 2019.

- World Food Programme, 2012. Nutrition at the World Food Programme: Programming for Nutrition-Specific Interventions. World Food Programme, Rome, Italy.
- World Health Organization, 2020. Micronutrients [WWW Document]. URL https://www.who.int/westernpacific/health-topics/micronutrients (accessed 2.1.22).
- Yajnik, C.S., Deshpande, S.S., Lubree, H.G., Naik, S.S., Bhat, D.S., Uradey, B.S., Deshpande, J.A., Rege, S.S., Refsum, H., Yudkin, J.S., 2006. Vitamin B12 deficiency and hyperhomocysteinemia in rural and urban Indians. J Assoc Physicians India 54, 775–782.
- Zimmermann, M.B., 2011. The role of iodine in human growth and development. Seminars in Cell & Developmental Biology, Anaphase Promoting Complex, Control of Mitosis, and Beyond & Micronutrient and mineral supply in developmental biology 22, 645–652. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.semcdb.2011.07.009